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SUMMARY 

This research identifies and examines the circumstances and 
processes surrounding the migration and racialisation of doctors 
from the Indian subcontinent to Britain. Theoretically the research 
will critically evaluate several current debates within sociology 
and reconstructs a different set of criteria to that which has until 
recently governed investigations into racis~ 

The research argues that the concept of 'race' is an ideological 
construction with no analytical role to play in the investigation of 
racism and discrimination. The real object of analysis is the 
development and reproduction of racism as an ideology within 
specific historical and material conjunctures determined by the 
uneven development of capitalism. Within this context a full 
explanation of the migration and racialisation of doctors from the 
Indian subcontinent requires not only an examination of the post-war 
era, but also an investigation of the origins of that migration and 
racialisation during the pre-1945 period when India was the subject 
of Brit ish rule. 

A great deal of contemporary research on migration and racism, has 
tended to concentrate on unskilled and semi-skilled migrant labour. 
This study will focus on the neglected area of the 'professions', 
through an investigation of doctors from the Indian subcontinent and 
their relat ionship with the Brit ish 'professional' occupat ion of 
medicine. Through the exegesis and critique of the 'sociology of 
professions', the research will demonstrate that doctors from the 
Indian subcontinent represent a racialised fraction of the new 
middle class. 

The main question surrounding the analysis of the relationship 
between Indian doctors and the British 'professional' occupation of 
medicine as 'gatekeepers' of the occupation, will focus on the 
relat ionship between professionalism and racism. The research will 
contend that the content of professionalism does not merely define 
certain occupations as 'professions', but more importantly, profes­
sionalism like racism is an ideology. Professionalism not only 
operates to justify and legitimate the supposed special status of 
medicine, but it also reinforces racist exclusionary pract ices in a 
'sanitised' form within the occupation. 

This provides the research with the rare opportunity of analysing 
the nature and content of two ideologies operating within the same 
arena: the relationship between racism and professionalism. This 
will illustrate that the racism which black migrant 'professional' 
labour is subject to, does not only operate in a functional way for 
capitalism in providing labour for the less desirable specialisms of 
medicine, but also operates through the mediation of the occupation 
of medicine to help reproduce the 'professional status' of the 
occupat ion. 
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Introduction 

This research is offered as a contribution and stimulus 

to the recent 

concerning r'ae l sm 

embryonic 

and the 

debates within sociology 

I pr·ofesstons ' . [eRE: 1987a; 

1987b] It focuses on racism within the' professional' 

occupation of medicine by identifying and examining the 

circumstances and processes surrounding the migration 

and racialisation of doctors from the Indian subcon­

tinent. Migrant doctors from the Indian SUbcontinent 

were chosen as the doctor group to be investigated, 

because they have historically been shown to be the 

largest grouping of black migrant doctors working in the 

Nat ional HeaLth Service. 

The way in which this question arose and has been 

constructed, implies a different starting point of 

analysis from that which usual ly governs research into 

racism and the 'profession' of medicine. This is a 

resu l t of mov i ng beyond the conf i nes imposed by the 

sociology of , race relat ions' , 

alternative conceptualisation 

discriminat ion. 

and 

of 

utilising 

racism 

an 

and 

Prel iminary research in this area had indicated to me, 

that there was a gap in the literature on racism and the 

'professional' occupation of medicine. In the past the 

- 9 -



Introduction 

focus has been on identifying whether and to what 

degree, 

object 

black migrant doctors working in Britain are the 

of racist discrimination. [CRC: 1976; Smith: 

1 980; Anwar and Ali: 

tel l us that black 

19871 These , snap-shot' studies 

migrant doctors are discriminated 

against, but provide l itt le detai l on how the racism 

they face occurs. A 'problem' is ident ified, but its 

origins and reproduction are largely left unexplored. 

This fat lure to take account of the historical context 

of racism and black doctor migration, is, want to 

argue, primari ly the result of these research studies 

operating within what has been termed a 'race relations' 

perspect i ve. Essent i all y the sociology of , race 

relat ions' remains within the' mythology of race'. What 

mean by this, is that until very recently sociology 

has accepted the view that certain social relations, 

which are set within a framework which divides the the 

worlds population into distinct' races' and ranks them 

hierarchical ly, 

The supposed 

result in 

existence 

racism and discriminat ion. 

of dist inct , races' , the 

relations between these 'races', and the rac ism and 

discrimination which derive from these' race relations', 

become the objects of analysis for this perspective. 

The fact that people believe that the worlds population 

can be divided into distinct 'races' which are then 

- 10-



IntrodlJct ion 

ranked hLerarchically, is the startLng point OT analysis 

Tor the sociology oT 'race relations'. 

This research, however, argues that there is a 

Tundamental Tlaw with the approach of the sociology oT 

'race relations'. There is no scientiTic evidence to 

support the bel ief that the world's populat ion can be 

divided into distinct 'races'. Neither the pseudo-

science of the nineteenth century, nor contemporary 

genetics provides a scientiTic basis Tor , race 

categorisation'. Consequent l y, the concept oT 'race' 

and its derlvatlve, 'race relations', have no analytical 

va l ue. They shou l d not be used as the st art i ng po i nt oT 

analysis. 

This leaves us with three questlons whlch need to be 

addressed. First, iT the concept oT 'race' and its 

derived 

exi st, 

prob l emat i c, 

then what 

'race relations', do not 

do these phenomena wh i ch 

actually 

people 

cont inue to bel ieve ln, represent. Second, iT rac ism 

and discrimination do not derive Trom relations between 

the supposed dist inct 'races', how do we explain the 

existence of racism and discrimination. Third, what 

should be the starting point of sociological analysis, 

- 11-



Introduct ion 

given the tact that the concept ot 'race' 

objective real ity. 

has no 

The t l rst quest ion is reso l ved when we recogn i se that 

the concept Ot , race' and the 'race relations' 

ideas. They are the ideas problematic, merely represent 

through which we as people come to make sense ot and 

understand the world in which we participate. 

sense, 'race' represents a soc tal construct ion. 

In this 

It i. s 

certain the social signiti.cance attributed to 

characteristics, such as skin colour, which structure 

the social relations between social groups, rather than 

their supposed actual existence as distinct' races'. 

The second question, concerning the manner in which we 

explain the existence ot racism and discrimination, is 

derived trom the resolution ot the tirst. The soc ial 

construction Ot 'race' impl ies a historical and social 

process Ot , race-mak ing' , or racial isat ion. 

Racialisation reters to the political and ideological 

process whereby the idea ot 'race' is historically 

created and reproduced. It is this historical, 

political and ideological process ot racialisation which 

creates and reproduces racism as an ideology and 

discrimlnation as its practice. 

- 12-



Introduction 

The thlrd quest ion, reLat ing to the appropriate start ing 

point of anaLysis, is resoLved as a consequence of 

conceptual ising the creation and reproduction of the 

ideology of racism, as an integral constituent of the 

rac i ali sat i on process. When we recogn i se that rac ism 

occurs as a result of a historical process, we also 

recognise that in order to fuLLy understand how it 

operates within the material world at any given point in 

time, we have to trace the basis of its historical 

deve 1 opment. The start i ng po i nt of ana 1 ys i s shou 1 d be 

concerned with how people historically have come to 

be 1 i eve that I racesl exist and how that belief is 

cont i nua 1 1 Y reproduced. 

The analysis of racism and discrimination, therefore, is 

an historical project. It requ i res an exp 1 orat i on of 

the circumstances and processes surrounding its creation 

and reproduct ion. In relat ion to this research, 

therefore, we can only begin to fully understand the 

specific form of occupational racism and discrimination 

faced by black migrant 

subcont i nent, by both 

doctors 

tracing its 

from the 

origins 

Indian 

wi th i n 

Britain' s colonial rule in India, and its subsequent 

reproduction in the post-1945 period. 

- 13-



Introduction 

Even given this alternative historical conceptualisation 

of racism, a complete understanding of the circumstances 

and processes involved in the racialisation of black 

mi grant doctors from t he I ndi an subcont i nent, is not 

possible without taking into account the impact of 

profess i ona l ism upon 

professionalism like 

t hat process. 

racism, is 

wi l l argue that 

an ideo logy. As an 

ideology it operates to justify and legitimate the 

special status accorded the occupation of medicine. 

More I. mportant l y, however, it wI. II be argued that 

professionalism as an ideology can operate to reinforce 

racist exclusionary practices, by obscuring their racist 

content within the politically neutral language of 

profess i ona l ism. The occupation has historically 

legitimated increased controls on black migrant doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent by containing the debate 

within the issue of 'professional' standards. 

The main conclusion to be drawn from this, is that 

during its raciall.satl.on of black migrant doctors from 

the Indian subcontinent, the occupations claims to 

'professional' status were reinforced. Throughout the 

history of this racialisation process, which will be 

shown to span the period from British colonial rule in 

-14-



Introduct ion 

India through the agency of the Indian Medical Service 

to its cont inued reproduct ton in the post-1945 era of 

doctor migration to Britain, the British 'professional' 

occupation of medicine used 'professional' criteria to 

problematise black migrant doctors. In doing this, the 

occupat i on was ab let 0 present it se l f as defenders of 

'professional' medical standards. Consequent l y. in the 

process of racial ising black migrant doctors, ita l so 

reproduced and reinforced the ideology which allowed the 

occupation to be successful in its racialisation of 

black migrant doctors in the first place. 

The issue of ideological articulation between racism and 

professionalism provides the research with the rare 

opport un i t Y to invest i gat e t he nat ure, cont ent, and the 

relationship between two distinct ideologies operating 

within the same social and po lit i ca l arena. The 

alternative historical conceptualisation of racism 

referred to earlier, enables the research to move beyond 

the static, 'snap-shot' research which is usually 

undertaken concerning the 'problem' of migrant doctors 

working in Britain. In addition, by focussing on the 

'professional' occupation of medicine, the research 

contributes to the comparatively smal l amount of 

investigative work done in relation to black 

, profess i ona l s' in contemporary Br ita in. Research on 

- 15 -



Introduct ion 

racism has tradltionaLLy concentrated on the situation 

of the bLack working class in Britain. 

The presentation of 

divlded into five 

the research which follows 

chapters covering Chapter II 

is 

to 

Chapter VI I. Chapter II presents a brief outline of the 

historical context of doctor migration from the Indian 

subcontinent to Britain. Chapter I I I is divided into 

two distinct parts. The first part elaborates the 

central theoretical concepts which will be used to 

analyse the historical evidence in Chapters IV, V and 

V I. The second part prov i des an out line of t he met hods 

used. Chapter IV is also divided into two parts. The 

first part outlines the historical roots of British 

racism, while the second part connects this to the 

specific relationship between British and Indian doctors 

during Britain's colonial rule of India. Chapters V and 

VI provide a detai led historical account of the the 

creation and reproduction of British racism and the 

racialisation of black migrant doctors during the post-

1945 period. Chapter V covers the period between 1945 

and 1974, and Chapter VI 1974 to 1990 (with a summary of 

the whole period). 

drawn from the 

Chapter VII presents the conclusions 

preceding analysis, and offers some 

thoughts on the implications for the future. 

- 16 -



C HAP T E R 

DOCTOR MIGRATION 

A HISTORICAL 

-17-

I I 

T 0 B R I T A I N 

OVERVIEW 



Hi st ori cal Overvi etl 

I NTROOUCT I ON 

This chapter will provide a brieT outline oT the 

historical context oT doctor migration Trom the Indian 

subcontinent to Britain. This will be done by reTerence 

to the available statistical evidence on doctor 

migration to Britain, the inTluence oT both the 

'proTessional' occupation OT medicine and the British 

state on those migration Tlows, and an examination oT 

recent research into 

wo r kin gin B r ita in. 

the pos i t i on 

First, the 

oT migrant doctors 

reasons behind the 

migration oT doctors to Britain will be identiTied. 

BRITAIN'S DEMAN) FOR MIGRANT DOCTORS 

The demand Tor migrant doctors in Britain is usual Ly 

l inked to the creat ion oT the NHS in 1946 and the 

expansion oT health provision associated with this. 

Some oT the Tirst labour recruitment dr i ves were 

initiated by the administrators OT the NHS. In 1941 

'aliens' were recruited as nurses, and in 1948 selection 

committees were set up in sixteen UK colonies to recruit 

nurses and mi dwi ves. [Doya l: 1980] 

- 18-



Historical Overview 

This specifLc demand for Labour 

with generaL Labour 

the Second WorLd War. 

shortages in 

in the NHS, coincided 

t he UK economy aft er 

Britain was utilising labour from 

the European VoLunteer Force and ex-service personneL 

from the New CommonweaLth. Indeed, as earLy as 1947, a 

Government Economic Review recognised that migrant 

Labour was the only substantiaL additionaL source of 

Labour power avaiLabLe to Britain. [Unit for Manpower 

Stud i es: 1976] 

Ot her po Lit l ca L pol icy decisions, historic coLoniaL 

Links, and individuaL mot Lvations, combined to encourage 

mi grant doctors 

In the PoL icy 

to come 

Studies 

to Britain 

Institute 

to train and work. 

(PSI) research on 

migrant doctors in the NHS, Smith suggests that poor 

medicaL labour power pLanning in BrLtain, was one factor 

in the demand for mi grant doctors. [ Smi t h: 1980] The 

Willink Committee of 1957, greatly underestimated 

Britain's future doctor labour power requ i rement s. 

These lowest imates then served as the foundat ion for 

pLanning the output of British medicaL schools for the 

fo l l owi ng fifteen years. Consequent l y, the NHS cou l d 

not be provided with sufficient number of British 

medical graduates to meet its service needs. 

- 19-



Historical Overview 

In relation to doctor migration from the Indian 

subcontlnent, Smlth further suggests that mlgration from 

this area developed natural ly from ex-colonial links. 

The hospital services in India (and the other areas of 

the subcontinent where Britain governed>, were 

established by the British administration in a similar 

form to that operating in Britain, and medical training 

and pract ice were carr i ed out in Eng l ish. The 

independent government in India subsequently extended 

the pattern of the medical system, based on the British 

modeL. [Smith: 1980] 

Historically, Indian medical graduates had come to 

Britain to galn postgraduate quallfications and to 

qual ify for entrance into the Indian Medical Service. 

This wi l l be referred to in greater det a i i in 

Chapter IV. The colonial connection between Britain and 

India, therefore. had resulted in the exchange of 

doctors for many years prior to the post-1945 medical 

labour needs of the NHS. 

The circumstances which motivated New Commonwealth 

doctors to migrate to Britain, 

to the reLative earning levels. 

PSI and the Commission for 

- 20-

were not solely related 

Research by both the 

Racial Equality (CRE) 



provides 

migrated 

Historical Oven'ielt' 

us with more specific reasons why doctors 

to Britain from the New COlTYTlonwealth. Both 

studies show that migrant doctors come to Britain 

primarily to obtain further qualifications and 

exper i ence. [Smi th: 1980; Anwar & Ali: 19871 

It should be remembered, however, that economic demands 

for labour, political po l icy dec i s ions, historic 

colonial links and individual motivations, occur within 

certa i n st ructura l determi nants. The mi grat i on Of New 

Commonwealth labour to Britain needs, therefore, to be 

analysed within the context Of the uneven development Of 

capital ism internat ional ly. [Phizacklea: 1984; Mil es: 

1990] In general terms, economic stagnation in the New 

Commonwealth, combined with population growth, led to 

increasing unemployment and greater competition for the 

Jobs that were avai lable. [Layton-Henry: 1984] Britain 

on the other hand, was experiencing large scale economic 

expans i on as a resu l t Of post-war reconst ruct i on. In 

the spec i f i c case Of mi grant doctors, it was the lack Of 

postgraduate medical training in the Indian subcontinent 

and its availability in Britain, combined with the 

shortage Of qualified doctors in a rapidly expanding 

NHS, which faci l itated the movement of medical labour 

power. 

- 21 -



Historical Overview 

STATISTICAL DATA ON MIGRATION FLOWS 

Detailed historical statistical information concerning 

migration to Britain from the Corrmonwealth is scarce. 

This is especially true in relation to migrant doctors. 

Irrmigration statlsti.cs rarely contain data providing a 

breakdown by occupation, and labour statistics collected 

by the Department of Health and Social Security <DHSS) 

do not distinguish between the various country's of 

birth. At best, DHSS data only indicates the 

historically increasing reliance on migrant doctors by 

the NHS. 

The only official data collected prior to the 1962 

Commonwea l t h Irrmigrants Act, concerns the migration 

flows in and out of Britain by sea, contained in the 

Central 

St at i st i cs. 

maintained 

Statistical Office Annual Abstract of 

The Home Office from 1955 onwards 

incomplete estimates of migration flows 

between Britain and the New Commonwealth and Pakistan, 

in its Control of Irrmigration Statistics. In addition, 

the International Passenger Survey (IPS), undertaken by 

the Office of Population Censuses and Surveys (OPCS), 

carries out a sample survey of migration flows at 

seaports and airports. The I PS, however, inc 1 udes all 

migrants whereas irrmigration statistics are confined to 

- 22-



Historical Overview 

those mLgrants who are the subject of immigration 

control, and therefore, the two sets of data are not 

comparab l e. [Gordon: 1988J 

Since 1962, the Home Off i ce has at tempted to be more 

systematic with its Control of Immigration Statistics, 

by publishing annual statistics of people entering 

Britain who are subject to immigration control. Except 

for a short period between 1968 and 1971, however, there 

is an absence of any really detailed information 

concerning the occupation <intended or otherwise) of 

mi grants. Table reproduces these data in relation to 

doctor migration into Britain. It is reasonably clear 

from Table 1, that New Commonwealth doctors constitute a 

substantial majority of the total migrant doctors 

entering Britain to practice medicine over the period 

identified. between 1962 and 1971. 

The only other source of official data on doctor 

migration is provided by the DHSS Annual Digest of 

Health Statistics series. which was begun in 1969, 

although in relation to doctors the data itself begins a 

little earlier. Unfortunately. as with so many official 

statistics, the criteria on which the data is collated 

has changed several times. For both hospital doctors 

- 23-



Table 1 
Number of Category B Youcher Doctors Arriving Between 1968 and 1971 [13 

1968 1969 1970 1971 
No, I No, I No, I No, I 

NEW COI1MONWEALTH 
India 782 77 735 74 211 52 193 49 
Pakistan 176 17 184 18 47 12 48 12 
Ceylon 27 3 14 1 27 7 33 8 

Total 985 98 933 94 285 71 274 69 

OLD COI1MONWEALTH 
Austral ia 7 1 19 2 59 15 57 14 
Canada 1 * 3 * 0 0 2 1 

N New Zealand 8 1 22 2 27 7 31 8 
~ Total 16 2 44 4 86 21 90 23 

OTHERS 9 19 2 32 8 32 8 

TOTAL 1010 996 403 395 

DOCTORS AS A I OF TOTAL 
VOUCHERS ISSUED 45 57 26 24 

~ -. 
\OJ --[1] Frol June 1st 1971 doctors no longer required eMploYlent vouchers to practice in Britain, but were admitted with ~ 

Entry Certificates only, -. 
~ 

Note: Total and sub-total percentage colulns lay not add-up correctly due to rounding, -* • too siall a nUMber to register as a percentage, ~ -.;: .,. ...., 
-.;: -. .,. 

SOURCE: COMpiled froM HOle Office: Control of IMMigration Statistics (Annually: 1968-71) 'II: 
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and general practitioners, the geographical coverage has 

changed from England and Wales (up to 1972) to England 

only from 1972 onwards. In addition, the classification 

by grade of hospital doctors had changed at least twice 

(although this is not significant for our present 

purposes) . 

For our purposes, however, the major drawback with this 

data, is tts failure to categorise migrant doctors by 

country of birth and/or country of first qual ificat ion. 

For hospital doctors, the series classifies doctors by 

place of birth with two categories: 'UK and Irish 

Republic' and 'Elsewhere'. For genera l pract it i oners, 

there are three place of birth categories: , Great 

Britain', 'Other UK and Irish' and' Elsewhere' (as well 

as class i f i. cat i on by sex). This data is presented in 

Tables 2a-2d and Tables 3a-3d. 

The only significant information the above tables 

i II ust rate, is how heavi ly the NHS rel ies on migrant 

doctors to meet its demand for doctors, and therefore, 

ensure its service provision. For example, over the 

time periods i dent if i ed, migrant doctors have 

consistently represented over one-third of all hospital 

doctors working in the NHS, except for a slight decline 
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Table 2a 
Hospital Doctors: Analysis By Place Of Birth (ENGLAND a WALES 1967-1971) 

1967 1968 1969 1970 1971 
No, ~ No, ~ No, ~ No, I No, I 

ALL STAFF 
All Places of Birth 22547 100,0 23376 100,0 24131 100,0 24775 100,0 25669 100,0 

UK I Irish Republic 15417 68,4 15770 67,S 16076 66,6 16558 66,8 17282 67,3 
Ehewhere 7130 31, 6 7606 32,S 8055 33,4 8217 33,2 8387 32, 7 

I\,) 

0-
J 

Table 2b 
Hospital Doctors: Analysis By Place Of Birth (ENGLAND 1969-1973) 

1969 1970 1971 1972 1973 
No, I No, I No, I No, I No, I :::t: -. .., .... 

C) ...., 

ALL STAFF -. 
~ All Places of Birth 22855 100,0 23478 100,0 24353 100,0 25469 100,0 26752 100,0 -

UK I Irish Republic 15295 66,9 15745 67,1 16447 67,S 16938 66,S 17475 65,3 ~ -.c: 
'I> 

Elsewhere 7560 33, I 7733 32,9 7906 32,S 8531 33,S 9277 34,7 ...., 
-.c: -. 
'I> 
'II:: 



Table 2c 
Hospital Doctor.: Analysis By Place Of Birth (ENeLAND 1974-1978) 

1974 1975 1976 1977 
No, I No, I No, I No, 

ALL STAFF 
All Placel of Birth 27576 lee,0 28922 lee,0 29719 le0,0 3e52e 

UK I Irish Republic 17949 65, I 18755 64,8 19433 65,4 29236 
Elsewhere 9627 34,9 10167 35,2 10286 34,6 10284 

N 
~ 

I 

Table 2d 
HOlpital Doctors: Analysil By Place Of Birth (ENGLAND 1979-1984) 

1979 198e 1981 1982 
No, S No, S No, S No, S No, 

ALL STAFF 
All Places of Birth 326e7 lee,e 33475 lee,e 34218 lee,e 34585 lee,e 35238 

UK I Irilh Republic 21856 67,e 22715 67,' 23472 68,6 24e25 69,5 24994 
Elsewhere le751 33,e le76e 32, I le746 3U le56e 3e,5 le244 

Source: COlpiled frol DHSS Digest of Health Statistics (Annually: 1967-84) 

I No, 

lee,e 31515 
66,3 20984 
33,7 10531 

1983 
S No, 

lee,e 35338 
1e,9 25243 
29, I lee95 

1978 
I 

1ge,9 
66,6 
33,4 

1984 
S 

lee,e 
II, • 

:ttl,O 

~ -. 1.1) -~ -. 
~ -
~ .... 
'It -. 
!b 
~ 



Table 3a 
aeneral "edical Praciiiioners: Unresiricied Principal!: Analysis By Place Of Birih (ENGLAND & WALES 196&-I~/tl 

1965 1969 1970 1971 
No, ~ No, S No, S No, ~ 

All Places of Birth 20014 100,0 20133 100,0 21357 100,0 20633 100,0 
UK I Irish Republic 17759 88,7 17440 86,7 17471 85,8 17558 85, 1 
Elsewhere 2255 11,3 2693 13,4 2886 14,2 3075 14,9 

I'\.) 

0> 

Table 3b 
General "edical Practiiioners: Unrestricted Principals: Analysis By Place Of Birth (ENGLAND 1968-1974) 

1968 1978 1971 1972 1973 1974 ::: 
No, S No, S No, I No, S No, S No, S 

I.') .... 
<::) ..., -. 
~ 
"-

All Pllcel of Birth 18732 lee,8 19899 188,8 19374 18e,8 19775 188,e 19997 18e,8 28219 188,8 <;::) 

UK I Irish Republic 16381 87,8 16332 85,S 16426 84,8 16618 84,e 16647 83,2 16654 82,4 ~ ..., 
Elsewhere 2431 13,8 2767 14,5 2948 15,2 3157 16,e 335e 16,8 3565 17,6 ~. 

t'1) 
"t 



Table 3c 
aeneral "edical Practitioner,: Unre,tricted Principal,: Analy'i' By Place Of Birth (ENaLAND 1975-198e) 

1975 '976 1977 1978 1979 198e 
No, I No, S No, S No, S No, S No, S 

All Place, of Birth 2e377 1e',e 2e551 te., e 2e796 ''',e 21e4e lee,e 21357 lee,e 21812 lee, e 
Uk I lri,h Republic 16Ul 81.7 16647 8U 167e6 8',3 16994 79,8 16871 79,e 17e75 78,3 
Elu.here 3736 18,3 39e4 19,' 4ege 19,7 4256 29,2 4486 21,e 4737 21,7 

N 
...0 
I 

Table 3d 
aeneral "edical Practitioner,: Unreltricted Principal,: AnalYlil By Place Of Birth (ENaLANO 1981-1986) 

1981 1982 1983 1984 1985 1986 
No, S No, S No, S No, S No, S No, S 

::t: ... 
~ 

All Place, of Birth 223e4 te., e 22786 lee,' 23254 1",e 2364e lte,' 24935 lee,e 2446e lee, e t;) .., ... 
Uk I lri'h Republic 17326 77,7 17627 77,3 17963 77,2 18241 77,1 18539 77,1 18854 77,1 ~ 

Elu.here 4978 22,3 5159 22,6 5291 22,7 5399 22,8 5496 22,9 56e6 22,9 -
0;::. 
-.;: .,. 
.... 
=:: . 

Source: COlpiled frOI OHSS: Digest of Health Statiltics (Annually: 1965-1986) 
.,. 
~ 
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Historical Overview 

1984-. Ml grant doctors work i ng as genera l 

(GPs) have nearly doubled as a proportion 

of GPs working in the NHS over the same 

The decline in the proportion of migrant doctors working 

in the hospital sector in the years 1983 and 1984-, is 

due to the British medical professions successful 

campaign to place greater controls on the entry of 

mi grant doctors genera l L y, and bLack mi grant doctors in 

particular. This decLine in the proportion of migrant 

doctors working in the NHS wiLL probably extend into the 

migrant doctor GP popuLation, and will continue for both 

groups of doctors in the future. 

Smlth identLfies a 'time lag ' between migrant doctors 

working as hospital doctors and moving into general 

pract ice, as a result of difficulties in obtaining 

speciaList and consuLtant hospital work of their choice. 

[Smith: 1980] Consequently, there wilL be a 'time lag ' 

between a proportional decline in the migrant hospitaL 

doctor population, and its correspondi.ng refLection in 

the migrant GP populati.on. The decline for both groups 

of doctors will continue as new immigration regulations 

place increased restrictions on their entry into the UK. 
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CONTROLS ON M I GRANT DOCTORS 

The influence of the State on the migration of doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent has taken two main forms. 

On the one hand, it has implemented a series of laws to 

restrict ilTYTligration to Britain since 1962, which as we 

shall see had both a direct and indirect impact on both 

immigration and racialisation of Indian doctors. On the 

other, it has instigated various cOlTYTlittees and reports 

examining migrant doctors working in Britain. The 

influence of the Iprofessional l occupation of medicine 

operates through its various occupational organisations, 

such as the British Medical Association (BMA) and the 

Roya l Co l leges. The occupation has the power to 

influence government committees in all matters concerned 

with health, and makes its oplnion known to the general 

public through the media. 

Official and 1 professional 1 concern over the standards 

of migrant doctors working in Britain appears to have 

surfaced in the early 1960 1 s. This concern focused upon 

their cl inlcal competence and abi l ity to speak Engl ish. 

Gish indicates that as early as 1962, the qual ity of 

postgraduate training and the experience gained in 

Britain by migrant doctors was identified as below that 
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which was deemed sufficient to guarantee safe medical 

practice. [Gish: 1969] 

As a result of this concern. the Porritt Report of 1963. 

which invest i gated medical aid to 'developing' 

countries. suggested that a vOluntary assessment scheme 

should be instigated for migrant doctors working in 

Britain. This assessment would involve a clinical 

attachment for a period of two months before a 

recommendation for appointment to a permanent post could 

take place. The underlying principle at this time was 

that migrant doctors were not receiving the necessary 

training and experience which would be of use to them on 

their return to their country of origin. [Gish: 1969] 

Th i s t heme of assessment for mi grant doctors on ent ry 

into Britain to work, was continued in 1969 when the 

then head of the DHSS, Richard Crossman, suggested that 

compulsory assessment was now necessary for migrant 

doctors who wished to work in British 

hospitals. [Gish: 1969] The emphasis had changed from 

assessment for the benefit of the doctor to assessment 

for the benefit of the British hospital service. 
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Assessment through clLnLcal attachment, however, dLd 

little to assuage concern over the competence of migrant 

doctors. Throughout the early 1970' s, clinical 

competence and ability to speak English remained as the 

central debate concerning migrant doctors in the NHS. 

This period culminated with the Merrison Report in 1975, 

which investigated the regulation of the medical 

profess ion. Using evidence from the Royal Col leges 

concerning the relatively poor pass rates of doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent compared to their whi.te 

overseas counterparts, the report came to 

"inescapable conclusion" that: 

there are SUbstantial numbers oT overseas 
doc tors whose sk ill and t he care t hey oTTer to 
patients Tall below that generally acceptable in 
this country. (1) 

the 

Fol lowing the publ icat ion of the Merrison Report, the 

General Medical Council (GMC) acted on the supposed 

substandard competence of many migrant doctors. 

IlTYTlediately prior to the publication of the Merrison 

Report, eighty six overseas medi ca 1 schools were 

recogn i sed by the GMC for the purposes of fu 1 l 

registration, with fifty five of these located in India. 

Following publication of the Report, the GMC withdrew 

recognition for full registration from all Indian 

COlleges because the council was not satisfied as to the 
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standard of the qualifications granted. [Anwar & Ali: 

1987] 

The GMC, however, did recognise these qual ificat ions 

for the purposes of temporary registration. At the same 

time, the GMC initiated the Temporary Registration 

Assessment Board to test migrant doctors who were 

eligible for temporary 

Linguistic ability. 

registration was aLso 

registration 

I n .January 

in medical and 

1976, temporary 

made conditional upon the 

compLetion of one years interneeship in a hospital 

before coming to Britain. [Anwar & ALi: 1987] 

The GMC at this time granted three kinds of 

reg i.st rat i. on: prov i s i ona L, temporary and fu L L. Fu l L 

registration means that there are no limitations on the 

pract is i ng doctor. I n order for a mi grant doctor to be 

recognised by the GMC for full registration, the primary 

medicaL qualification and practical experience obtained 

(which should be of a broadly simi lar nature to that 

undertaken by a British quaLified doctor during the 

first pre-registration year as a resident House Officer 

in a hospital) should meet the approved 

standard. [8mi th: 1980] 
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ProvisLonaL regtstrat Lon Ls the kind normaL ly heLd by 

Brltish quaLified doctors during their first year of 

practice after obtaining their BacheLor of Medicine or 

equivaLent. FoL Lowing this first year as House Officer 

in a hospital, they are usuaL Ly el igibLe for ful L 

reg i st rat ion. Most mi grant doctors do not appL y for 

provisionaL registration, because usually they undertake 

their first year of practical experience in the country 

of first qua l i fi cati on. [Smi t hi 1980] 

Temporary registration places certain restrictions upon 

doctors. They have to work ina spec i f i ed post for a 

specified period, and registration is tied to that post. 

This means that a migrant doctor has to be accepted for 

the post prior to applying for temporary registration. 

The registration lasts for tweLve months only, and the 

doctor has to re-apply at the end of this period. 

Finally, temporary registration is confined to hospital 

posts and is not available for generaL practice. [Smithi 

1980] 

Clearly the ending of reciprocity arrangements with 

India and other New Commonwealth countries by the GMC in 

1975, indicated that what were once recognised 

qualifications for the purposes of fulL registration to 
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pract ice in Br i ta i n, were now deemed unsat i sfactory. In 

addition, those doctors who entered the UK with these 

qual ificat ions, were now subject to increased controls 

on their occupational activities and training while on 

temporary registration. 

Two further changes occurred in the 1970's. First, in 

1976, as a consequence of Britain joining the European 

Economic Community (EEC), new EEC medical directives 

allowed free movement of doctors within the community to 

those who were nationals of EEC countries and held basic 

qualifications obtained within the community. Under 

these regulations, however, British nationals whose 

basic medical qualifications were obtained outside of 

the EEC, such as mi grant doctors from I nd i a, wou l d be 

denied this free movement within the EEC. [CRC: 1976] 

Second, the 1978 Medical Act replaced temporary 

registration with limited registration. Migrant doctors 

who were eligible for limited registration would only be 

able to qual ify for full registrat ion after being in 

Britain for five years. [cited in Anwar & Ali: 1987] 

The British 'medical professions' campaign to place 

increasing restrictions on the entry and activities of 

black migrant doctors, also influenced the British 
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statels stance on lrTYTllgratlon regulatlons. Inltially, 

however, New COrTYTlonwealth migrant doctors were largely 

exempt from the increasing 

legislat ion imposed on other 

attempting to enter Britain. 

constraints immigration 

New Corrmonwealth migrants 

Historically, it had been a custom and practice of the 

British Empire that all its citizens were equal 

subjects under the Crown. This principle was enshrined 

in the the 1948 British Nationality Act. The Act gave 

all citizens of the UK and its Colonies, and independent 

Commonwea l th count r i es, equa l cit i zensh i p rights. All 

Br itt sh subj ects, therefore, had a right to enter and 

settle in the UK without restriction. [Handsworth Law 

Cent re: 1980] 

The 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act for the first time 

placed restrictions on Commonwealth citizens entering 

Britain. The Act, therefore, extended the statutory 

control of immigrat ion from I al iens l only, to include 

British subjects. From 1962 onwards. all Corrmonwea L t h 

citizens (ie. all British subjects and British Protected 

Persons, except t hose born in UK and t hose UK cit i zens 

who held a British Passport), who wished to enter 

Britain to work and settle had to possess an employment 
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voucher, issued by the Ministry of Labour. Migrants 

from the Republ ic of I reland were exempted from these 

provisions. [Evans: 1983] This demonstrates the extent 

to which the British State wanted to exclude black 

migrants specifically, and continue to encourage 'white' 

migration from Eire. 

Ministry of Labour employment vouchers couLd be obtained 

under three categor i es: 1) category A vouchers were for 

applications by employers in the UK who had a specific 

job to offer which could not be fi lled by indigenous 

labour; 2) category B vouchers were for applications by 

those with specific skills and qualifications which were 

in short supply in the UK (although with no specific job 

to go to on arrival). Doctors and dentists were among 

those occupations specified under this category; 

3) category C vouchers were for appl icat ions by those 

who were unskilled and without a pre-arranged job to go 

to on arrival. [Evans: 1983] 

In the first year of the 1962 Act a total of 400 

employment vouchers per week (ie. almost 21,000 per 

annum) was set to be issued. As early as 1965, however, 

with the publication of a White Paper on Commonwealth 

Immlgrat ion, category C vouchers were discont inued, and 

- 38-



Historical Overview 

the totaL vouchers lssued was to be reduced to an 

effective 7,500 

and B. [Gish: 1968] 

per year for categories A 

Gish suggests that this measure had 

the effect of reducing the infLow of Commonwealth 

migrant voucher hoLders by two-thirds, [Gish: 1968: p32] 

although it is clear that those migrants who continued 

to be eligible for category A and B vouchers remained a 

priority for the British economy: doctors and dentists 

inc l uded. 

The next major immigration legislation to effect migrant 

doctors, came with the 1971 Immigration Act. The 

general principal of the Act was to introduce the notion 

of patrtaL. Broadly speaking, a patrial is someone who 

is either: 1) a citizen of the UK and Colonies who was 

born, registered or natural ised in the UK and Islands, 

or had a 

criteria, 

parent or 

or had been 

grandparent which meet 

resident in the UK for at 

these 

least 

five years; or 2) a citi.zen of a CommonweaLth country 

and had a parent born in the UK and Islands and was a 

citizen of UK and Colonies, or is/had been married to a 

man with patrial status. From January 1973 onwards, all 

CommonweaLth citizens who were not categorised as 

partials would be in the same position as 'aliens' for 

purposes of entry and settlement in the United 

Kingdom. [Evans: 1983] 
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The 1971 Act abolished the employment voucher system and 

it was now necessary for all nationals outside the EEC 

to have a work permit. The permit normal ly lasted for 

12 months and restrlcted the holder to a particular Job 

with a specific employer who had applied for it. 

Migrant doctors were exempted from the work permit 

syste~ and only required an entry certificate in order 

for them to take up medical posts in the UK. [Evans: 

1983, Handsworth Law Centre: 1980] 

This largely laissez-faire attitude to the entry of 

migrant doctors remained without significant change 

until new immigration rules were introduced in April 

1985. These new rules in combination with the advent of 

limited registratlon, effectively removed the special 

exemptions which had previously governed the entry of 

migrant doctors and dentists into Britain to train and 

work. Under these new regulations, migrant doctors had 

to undertake medi ca l and language assessment 

examinations on entry to the UK as visitors. If they 

passed the test, then they were eligible to apply for 

limited registration and could request the Home Office 

to al low them to remain in Britain with a permit-free 

status for the purpose of undertaking postgraduate 

training in a hospital for up to four years. [Anwar & 

Ali: 198 7J All other migrant doctors seeking to work in 
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Britain would be subject to the same work permit 

restrictions as all other migrant labour entering 

Britain. 

RESEARCH DATA ON MI GRANT DOCTORS 

, Profess i ona l' and po lit i ca 1 concern over mi grant 

doctors working in the NHS, prompted three research 

initiatives in the late 1970's and early 1980's. [CRC: 

1976; Smith: 1980; Anwar & Ali: 19871 These studies, 

either rely on aggregate nat ional data simi lar to that 

presented above, or on sample surveys which represent 

little more than a 'snap shot' picture of migrant 

doctors, or a combination of the two. The authors 

concur that a detai led historical overview of doctor 

migration is difficult, if not impracticable, due to the 

lack of historical data. Consequently, while these 

stUdies do not contribute significantly to a historical 

understanding of doctor migration, they do provide 

additional information on the position of migrant 

doctors working in Britain. 

The three studies iLlustrate that Britain relies heavily 

on the labour of migrant doctors generalLy, and doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent in particular. One-quarter 
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of all doctors working in the NHS are migrant doctors: 

about one-fifth of GPs and about one-third of hospital 

doctors, with the majority originating in the Indian 

subcont i nent. 

ALL three studies aLso conclude that bLack migrant 

within the doctors are a disadvantaged grouping 

occupationaL structure of medicine. The evidence of the 

research i nd i cates that mi grant doctors from the New 

CommonweaLth are: 1) over-represented in the lower 

hospital grades and under-represented in the higher 

hospitaL grades; 2) over-represented in the Less popuLar 

hospitaL specialties and under-represented in the more 

popuLar hospital speciaLties; 3) generaLLy onLy reach 

higher hospitaL grades in those specialties which are 

Less popuLar; and 4) under-represented in the teachi.ng 

districts. [CRC: 1976; Smith: 1980; Anwar & Ali: 1987] 

The under-representatlon of black migrant doctors in 

teaching hospitals is significant because migrant 

doctors come to the UK primarily to gain more experience 

and qual ificat ions. Teaching hospital districts are 

generally regarded as offering a wider range of training 

opportunities than non-teaching ones, and in the case of 
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London teaching hospitals their workloads are generally 

lighter. 

The study for the Conrnission for Racial Equality by 

Anwar and Ali ( 1987) • prov ides the clearest ev i dence 

that the disadvantaged position of black migrant doctors 

is due to racist discrimination. The primary objective 

of the research was to compare the position of white and 

black British-trained doctors wi th similar 

qual ificat ions. 

Although the numbers of British trained black doctors 

was relat ively small and the findings concerning them 

could only be regarded as indicative rather than 

conclusive, the report argued that in relation to the 

main segregation patterns, black British-trained doctors 

were located in very simi lar positions to their black 

overseas-t ra i ned co l leagues. [Anwar & Ali: 198 7J Th i s 

suggests that country of birth and first qualification 

are less significant factors in recruitment and career 

progress, than one1s supposed I racial ' classification. 
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SlJI1"IARY 

This chapter has attempted to provide a brief outline of 

the historical context of doctor migration from the 

Indian subcontinent. It has been shown that this 

migration has occurred within the parameters set by the 

uneven development of capitaLism internationally. 

India's inability to develop its British based system of 

medical care in terms of postgraduate medical training. 

and Britain's need for qualified doctors in an expanding 

NHS, provided the basis for this migration. 

Britain's NHS also benefited economicaLly from this 

arrangement. By encouraging the migration of aLready 

qual ifled doctors from the Indian subcont lnent, doctors 

who had been trained in the 'Brit ish way'. Britain did 

not have to fund their init ial training. The costs of 

producing this qualifled migrant labour had been born by 

I nd i a. 

Comprehensive historical data on this transfer of 

medical labour, is scarce. Only in recent years have 

the DHSS and Home Office collected and published 

anyth i ng approach i ng effect i ve records. Despite this, 

no information is provided in relation to a detailed 
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breakdown of count ry of or l g l n or f l rst qua l if i cat ion. 

At best, the data only indicates how heavily the NHS has 

relied on migrant doctors to meet its service needs. 

The degree to which the NHS has relied on migrant 

doctors i $I, however, like l y to be less in future years. 

Both the British' professional' occupation of medicine 

and the State have operated to rest r i ct 

the activities of black migrant doctors 

The 'profess L on' act i ve l y sought to 

the entry and 

i n pa r tic u l a r . 

question the 

competence and standards of black mi grant doctors, and 

as a result was able to impose increasing restrictions 

on their entry in terms of assessment procedures, reform 

of registration requirements and withdrawal of 

reciprocity in the recognition of qualifications. 

The British State supported these changes within the 

'professional' occupation of medicine, and importantly 

gave official recognition to the 'problem' of black 

migrant doctors through the Merrison Report. In 

add it ion, it subsequent l y removed t he exempt ions black 

migrant doctors had historically received in relation to 

immigration regulations. 
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The supposed 'problem' of black migrant doctors, also 

gave rise to a number of research projects which 

investigated their situation in Britain. This research 

data consistently identified the fact that black migrant 

doctors in particular 

within the 

were located in a disadvantaged 

, profess i ona l' occupat i on of position 

medi cine. They were over-represented in the lower 

hospital grades, the less popular specialties and the 

non-teaching districts, 

higher hospital grades, 

the teaching districts. 

and under-represented in the 

the more popular specialties and 

They tended to reach the higher 

hospital grades only in those specialt ies which were 

less popular. 

Evidence from the eRE, which compared the position of 

white British trained doctors and black British trained 

doctors, ill ust rat ed that black Br it ish t ra i ned doct ors 

were located in very similar positions to their overseas 

trained cOlleagues. This clearly indicates that it is 

not necessari ly the doctors country of birth or first 

qualification which mitigates against career progress in 

the NHS, but rather it is the doctors supposed' racial 

origin' which largely determines their disadvantaged 

position in the medical occupational structure. 

- 46-



Historical Overview 

The above historical overview of doctor migration to 

Britain, has indicated that processes have operated to 

first, encourage the migration of doctors from the 

Indian subcontinent to Britain, and then second, to 

produce var i ous mechan isms of rest r i ct i ve cont ro l s on 

that migrat ion movement. The comp l ex deta i l of those 

processes is the subject matter of Chapters, IV, V and 

VI. These chapters will investigate how the ideologies 

of rac i sm and nat i ona l ism, and professionalism, 

operated 

just ifled 

as mechanisms of inclusion/exclusion 

discrimination and disadvantage in 

have 

and 

the 

I professional ' occupation of medicine. Before moving on 

to this historical invest i gat ion, however, the main 

theoretical concepts of analysis will be elaborated, and 

the research method will be outlined. 
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INTRODUCTION 

This chapter is divided into two distinct sections. The 

second section will outline the methods used. The first 

section will elaborate the central theoretical concepts 

which will be used to analyse the historical and 

empirical evidence presented in Chapters IV, V, VI. It 

will be shown that sociology's traditional 

conceptualisation 

inadequat e. 

of , race' and , profession' are 

It will be argued in respect of the concept 

that sociology has traditionally tended 

of 'race'. 

to give 

analytical importance to the concept which is not 

deserved. Although people act as though distinct 

'races' exist, it is not appropriate to take these 

direct ly experienced 

point of analysis. 

phenomena from the 

social phenomena as the starting 

To do so. disconnects these 

material conditions of their 

existence and reproduction. 

It will be argued that 'races' do not really exist. and 

therefore. should not be given undue importance by 

making them the starting point of sociological analysis. 

Rat her. t he belief in t he exist ence of dist inct 'races' 
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is the outcome of historical, poli tical and ideological 

processes. It is these processes which should be the 

starting point of analysis. 

With respect 

argued that 

to the concept of 'profession', it will be 

certain occupations, such as medicine, 

should not be defined as a 'profession' as a result of 

some supposed unique characteristic associated with the 

occupat ion, such as occupational autonomy. Rather, 

certain occupations can be defined as a 'profession' by 

virtue of their political power to be successful 

historically in having their claims to 'professional 

status' accepted as legitimate. 

My contention is that first, racism and professionalism 

should be regarded as ideologies. Ideologies that 

justify and legitimate the categorisation process which 

identifies people as distinct 'races' and certain 

occupat ions as 'professions', and as a consequence of 

this categorisat ion process, operate as mechanisms of 

inclusion/exclusion. Second, t hat these processes of 

as racialisation 

In combinat ion, 

categorisation should be conceptualised 

and professionalisat ion respect i vely. 

these pol it ical and ideological relations present 

to be otherwise common class interests as appearing 
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Third, that as ideologies which operate as 

of inclusion/exclusion, racism and 

professionalism are able to articulate with each other. 

I will begin by outlining my definition of ideology. 

THEORY - THE CENTRAL ANALYTICAL CONCEPTS: 

IDEOLOGY, RACISM AND RACIALI SATI ON. AND PROFESSIONALISM 

Ideology 

A Marxist conceptualisation of ideology argues that 

ideology has its origins in the way class society 

organises human productive practice. It is through 

human product i ve pract ice, by creat ing and reproducing 

themselves and society, that humans come to know and 

understand the social reality of which they are a part. 

In these terms, t he ideas which allow humans to make 

sense of their existence, are grounded in the material 

and social reality of that existence. Within capitalist 

class society, however, the underlying material 

conditions of human existence, which determine the 

class-based nature and form of capitalist society, are 

not directly accessible to human consciousness. This is 

due tot he relat ional charact er of capi t alist social 

real it y. [Larrain: 1979, 19831 
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Marx characterised this aspect of capitalist society by 

the distinction between essence and appearance <or 

phenomenal form). Appearances are the phenomena of the 

external, social world, and are the representations of 

social reality which become internalised as people's 

lived experiences of that world. Phenomenal forms are 

the obvious, directly experienced forms of social 

reality. They constitute the surface appearance of the 

way in which capi talist society is organised, and 

manifest themselves as universal, natural and 

inevi table. Essence, on the other hand, are those 

underlying relat ions which provide the condi t ions for 

the existence of the phenomenal forms. The essent ial 

relations explain the form and content which the 

phenomenal form takes. [Geras in Blackburn <ed): 1972; 

Larrain: 1979] 

It is the class-based nature of capitalist society which 

constitutes the essence of that society. These 

essent ial relat ions gi ve rise to and explain t he form 

and content of the phenomenal forms which manifest 

t hemsel ves. It is these phenomenal forms which people 

experience directly and make sense of in order to 

understand their role and place in society. 
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If the phenomenal forms of capitalist social reality is 

the basis of human consciousness, then the ideas with 

which humans make sense of that reality will fail to 

grasp it completely in its totality. Human conscious-

ness will not penetrate to, or be able to comprehend, 

the underlying essential structures which give rise to 

the phenomenal forms. Human consc i ousness under these 

condi t ions, therefore, operates to misrepresent and 

distort human understanding of the material and social 

world. This is the basis of ideology. 

Ideology comes into existence, therefore, as a 

consequence of the transformation of essential relations 

into their phenomenal manifestations. This transform­

ation is referred to as the process of reification. 

Reification can be understood as the process which 

gives the phenomenal form of reality an independent 

existence which it does not actually have. [Larrain: 

1979] By operating in this manner, the essential 

relations which give rise to the phenomenal form, become 

obscured and appear to play little or no part in human 

experience and understanding. Under these circum­

stances, the class-based nature of capitalist society is 

largely hidden from human experience. The social 

relet ions which are direct ly experienced, are percei ved 

as natural, universal and inevitable. They appear to be 
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disconnected from their origin in essential relations: 

essential relations which are the outcome of a specific 

set of class-based relat ions of exploi t at ion. [Geras in 

Blackburn (ed): 1971] 

Reification presents the phenomenal form of capitalist 

social reality as the outcome of natural and universal 

processes which are independent of human thought and 

actions. The fact that capitalist society is the result 

of a specific way of organising social relations is 

obscured, as is the recognition that other forms of 

organising society are possible which do not create a 

class society based on exploitation. 

Ideology, therefore, can be conceptualised as the 

proj ect ion int 0 consciousness of t he experienced, 

external, phenomenal world, and is the mechanism through 

which humans make sense of and participate in that 

world. The experienced world, however, is a dist ort ed 

phenomenal representation of underlying and largely 

hidden essent ial st ruct ures. Consequent ly, ideological 

consciousness becomes a distorted representation of 

social reality, which obscures the nature and content of 

the essential relations, and operates to justify and 

legitimate the existing social structure. 
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t he phenomenal 

illusory. Both 

appearances and essence are real, because reality is the 

uni t y of essence and appearance. [ Larrain: 1979] The 

relat ionshi p bet ween essence and appearance should not 

be regarded as an external causal one, ie. that the 

essence causes, deterministically, the phenomenal forms. 

The relationship is more appropriately conceptualised as 

one of internal entailment, where the phenomenal form 

embodies incomplete, but practically adequate, rep-

resentations of the essence. [Sayer: 1979] In other 

words, the correspondence between essence and appearance 

cannot be regarded as one of total continuity. 

There are at least two consequences for ideology in 

relation to this lack of continuity between essence and 

appearance. First, because ideology arises out of the 

relationship between essence and appearance which is not 

causal and det erminist i c, it can generat e effect s wi thin 

capitalist society of its own accord, although always 

within the parameters set by the capitalist mode of 

production. This possibility will become clearer in the 

next part of this chapter, when racism is examined. 
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Second, discontinuity can arise where ideology may 

itself contain contradictory notions, and t heref ore, 

will be unable to adequately make sense of the material 

world for humans. In this sense, ideology is 

continually negotiated anew in relation to the partial 

experience humans have of their material conditions of 

existence. This allows the possibility of creative and 

alternative forms of theory and practice emerging. 

The notion of creative alternative forms of ideological 

thought and practice has been taken up by Paul Willis. 

[Willis in Barton & Walker (eds): 1983] He concept-

ualises this process as one of cultural production. 

Willis defines cultural production as: 

the active, collective use and exploration 
of recei ved symbol i c, i deo1 ogi cal and cu1 t ural 
resources to explore, make sense of and 
positively respond to 'inherited' structural and 
ma t eri a1 condi t ions of exi st ence. (1 ) 

Willis is arguing that while individuals are born into a 

given, already existing social structure with its own 

ideological and cultural symbols and resources, these 

mechanisms of making sense of the world may not be 

totally appropriate in terms of explaining the 

individuals actual material and social existence. 

Consequently, in order to make' better' sense of their 
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participation in the social world, individuals 

constantly respond in an active and creative way to the 

given ideological and cultural symbols and resources. 

As a resul t, revised and 'new' forms of ideological and 

cultural images and resources are generated. 

For example, black people have generated for themselves 

positive 'race identities' as a challenge to the given 

content of racist categorisations. This, however, while 

performing a subjective role, appears to have done 

Ii t t Ie to undermine the 

probably not surprising, 

identities' continue to 

, myt hoI ogy of 

given that 

reproduce the 

race' . This is 

positive 'race 

belief in the 

existence of distinct 'races' , and therefore, this 

positive conceptualisation itself continues to obscure 

the historical and political process of racist 

categorisation on the basis of skin colour. This 

process of 'race-making' will be examined next, and the 

concept ualisat ion of ideology elaborat ed above will be 

used in relation to racism. 

Racism and 'Race-Making': The Mythology of 'Race' 

The aim of t his sect ion is to reveal t he ideological 

basis and content of racism, and thereby re-construct a 
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more appropriate theoretical framework within which to 

understand the product ion and reproduct ion of racism. 

This will be partly achieved by critically referring to 

some of the main arguments which underpin how sociology 

has traditionally analysed 'race' and racism. It is not 

my intent ion, however, to investigate the whole 

sUbstantial literature which is associated with the 

sociology of 'race relations'. This tradition contains 

Weberian, Functionalist and so-called Marxist 

interpretations of the 'race relations' problematic. (2) 

A systematic exegesis and critique of this literature 

has been undert aken by ot hers. (3) I wi 11 t hen go on to 

outline in some detail my preferred neo-Marxist 

approach, which while defining racism as an 

grounds its production and reproduction 

capitalist relations of production. 

The Sociology of 'Race Relations' 

ideology, 

within 

The colonial and post-1945 history of British racism, as 

we shall see in the Chapters IV, V and VI, has been 

produced and reproduced within the language of the 

concept 'race'. Black people have historically been 

perceived as fundamentally different and inferior to 

white people, by virtue of the biological difference of 

skin colour. Other social and cultural characteristics 
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have then been attributed to this apparent 

difference. 

basic 

Sociology too, has historically recognised certain forms 

of social interaction as being structured by beliefs 

about the existence of distinct 'races'. The concept of 

'race' can be defined as a classification based on the 

belief that the perceived difference which distinguishes 

the specified group is immutable and fixed in 

nature. [Kahn in Husband (ed): 1982] This process of 

'race identification' usually takes the form of 

biological categorisation by phenotype and/or genotype. 

The biological groups identified are then structured 

hierarchically and typically attributed with fixed 

cultural characteristics. [Miles in Husband (ed): 1982] 

The analysis of social relations categorised in this 

way, has given rise to the sociology of , race 

relat ions' . Racism and discrimination are perceived as 

the primary and 'natural' outcome of relations between 

the distinct 'races'. 

The sociology of 'race relations' characterises 'race' 

and its derivatives, racism and the 'race relations' 

problematic, as real social categories. They are 

presented as referring to real social and political 
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phenomena which have determinant effects in the material 

world. ' Race', 'race relat ions' and racism become the 

objects of descriptive and explanatory importance: they 

become the objects of analysis. To focus exclusively on 

'race' and its derivatives in this way, however, implies 

that black people are in opposition to, or outside of, 

other locations in the social structure, such as class. 

In these terms, 'race' and class are given equivalence 

as analytical concepts within the sociology of 'race 

relations'. This has led some Marxists [eg. Sivanandan: 

1982] and others, to grapple with the apparent problem 

of the relationship between 'race' 

sociological theory. [Miles: 1982j April 

and 

1984] 

class in 

It will 

be argued below, that this so-called 'problematic is 

itself the consequence of racialised thinking. 

In utilising the concept of 'race' in this way, it 

appears as though it is the facticity of black people, 

of itself, which generates racism organised around 

colour, and as a consequence leads to discriminat ion. 

Skin colour becomes the biological referent through 

which 'race identification' takes place. The belief in 

the existence of distinct 'races' is the mechanism 

through which relat ions of superiority and inferiori t y 

can and are reproduced. This in turn informs the 

practices guiding social interaction between the 'races' 
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disadvantaged 

primari 1 y as a 

consequence of them belonging to a distinct and inferior 

'race', a categorisation which is presented as a 

'natural' phenomenon. 

The sociology of 'race relations' 

within the discourse of 'race'. 

has generally remained 

It has tended to 

analyse what is believed to be, ie. that 'races' exist, 

and has uncritically accepted this perspective as the 

correct starting point of analysis. This has remained 

the case despite writers such as Rex, recognising that 

the concept 'race' is socially constructed and not an 

appropriate basis for sub-dividing the worlds population 

into discrete groups. [Rex: 1970] In this way, 

although studies in the field of 'race relations' have 

done a great deal to reveal the endemic nature of racism 

in British SOCiety, by remaining within the 'race' 

paradigm, the sociology of 'race relations' has tended 

to cont inue to reproduce the mythology of 'race'. We 

have to look beyond the sociology of 'race relations' 

towards a political economy of racism in order to de­

mythologise the concept of 'race'. 

- 62-



Theory 1M Ifethod 

A Political Economy of Racism 

A political economy perspective on racism is provided by 

Robert Miles in his book, Racism and Migrant 

Labour (1982). 

arguments for the 

Mil es argues 

existence of 

that the 

, races' 

biological 

are without 

scientific and objective foundat ion, and that 

variability in phenotype and genotype prevent a division 

of the world's populations into discrete and permanent 

'races' which can be structured hierarchically. Put 

simply, there is no scientific basis for the concept of 

'race'. The pseudo-science of the nineteenth century 

nor twentieth century genetics, provide any evidence for 

the existence of 'races'. Consequent ly, t he concept of 

, race' and its derivative 'race relations', have no 

analytical value, and the apparent 'problem' of the 

dichotomy between 'race' and class dissolves. 

Miles goes on to argue that the continued adherence to 

the concept of 'race' and the 'race relations' 

problemat ic in academic discourse, is due to the 

reification of the concepts. As we saw earlier in the 

discussion of ideology, reification is the process by 

which the relational character of capitalist social 

reality is misrepresent ed. By reifying its 

concept ualisat ions the sociology of 'race relat ions' is 
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only addressing the apparent or phenomenal aspects of 

the social world, and by giving them a determinate 

status equivalent to that of the essential relations 

which are the basis of their origin, t he phenomenal 

categories of , race' 

incorrectly perceived as 

of analysis. 

and , race relat ions' become 

the real and active subjects 

By conceptualising social reality in terms of the 

distinction between phenomenal forms and essential 

relations, Miles can recognise that people do conceive 

of 'races' and also that some social relations are 

described as 'race relations'. The concept of 'race', 

however, has no objective reality, and therefore, the 

notion of 'race' and the 'race relations' problematic 

merely represent ideas. They are the ideas through 

which humans make sense of some of the social relations 

they experience. 

const ruct ion. It 

The concept of 'race' is a social 

is the social significance attributed 

to biological difference, such as skin colour, which 

generates the view that there are differential social 

relations defined in terms of 'race'. It is this social 

significance which structures social interaction, rather 

than the mere facticity of biological difference, such 

as skin colour. [Mi les: 1982) Signi f icat ion, therefore, 

is: 

- 64-



Theory Ind /fethod 

a central moment in the process of 
representation, that is, the process of 
depicting the social world and social processes, 
of creating a sense of how things 'really 
are'. (4-) 

The idea of 'race' is, therefore, the result of a 

process of signification whereby certain phenotypical 

characteristics are attributed with meaning and are then 

used to organise human populations into distinct groups 

defined as 'races'. Groups categorised in this way are 

also usually attributed with certain cultural 

charact erist ics. The result is that these groups are 

then perceived as embodying a specific set of biological 

and cultural attributes. This process of 'race-making', 

whereby the appl i cat ion of the 'race' label to groups 

distinguished by certain signified phenotypical and 

cultural characteristics, represents an aspect of the 

social construction of reality. 'Races' are socially 

imagined rather than biological realities. [Miles: 1989] 

The process of 'race-making', where the idea of 'race' 

is socially constructed and reproduced, is concept-

ualised as the process of racialisation. Racialisation 

can be defined as: 

the political process by which attributes, 
such as colour, country of origin, language, 
religion, values and beliefs are defined as 
constituting discrete organising principles of 
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human consciousness and conduct. These 
attributes are thus used to categorise people 
into groups, and such groups are defined as 
'races'. Racialisation ossifies historically 
specific cultural responses into unchanging and 
unchangeable elements of human identity. An 
individuals 'racial' characteristics then assume 
the burden of explaining their behaviour and 
attitudes. Racialisation puts the concept of 
'race' into everyday discourse; 'race-ism' is 
the ideological form of this process. (5) 

Racial isat ion is the real social process, whereby the 

'race' label is socially constructed and applied in the 

social world, and its application produces specific 

effects of itself through racism. [Miles: 1982] 

The concept ual isat ion of the 'race-making' process as 

one of racialisation means that racism and 

discriminat ion deri ve from raci alisat ion and not from 

the 'presence of races'. In these terms, Miles defines 

racism as an ideology, and dist inguishes racism as an 

ideology from discrimination as the practice. [Miles: 

1982] He defines the concept of racism as referring to: 

those negative beliefs held by one group 
which identify and set apart another by 
attributing significance to some biological or 
other 'inherent' characteristic(s) which it is 
said to possess, and which deterministically 
associate that characteristic(s) with some other 
(negatively evaluated) feature(s) or action(s). 
The possession of these supposed characteristics 
may be used to justify the denial of the group 
equal access to material and other resources 
and/or political rights. (6) 

Racism defined in these terms operates as an ideology of 

inclusion for the group performing the signifying, and 
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as an ideology of exclusion from the group being 

signified. [Miles: 1989) 

If we utilise the concept of ideology elaborated 

earlier, we can see that racism as ideology is not 

imposed upon people in order to produce a conscious 

falsification of social reality. It has its own 

conditions of existence and reproduction, although these 

are set within the constraints of the material basis of 

social life. Capitalist production relations are the 

terrain upon which racism <and other ideologies) are 

generated 

ist ically. 

and reproduced, although not determin-

In these terms, ideology is not fixed and 

gi ven, but is act i vel y produced and reproduced through 

the lived experience of humans. Their content and 

object are, 

consequence 

therefore, 

of this, 

the subj ect of change. As a 

ideology can have specific 

structural effects upon capitalist production relations. 

The political process of racialisation is similarly 

produced and reproduced within the context of the 

capitalist mode of production. The mode of product ion 

determines the nature and form of the class structure. 

The process of racialisation, therefore, occurs within 

the parameters set by the capitalist mode of production, 
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including the relative positions of classes. Yet, 

because ideological and political processes can have 

specific structural effects upon capitalist relations, 

racialisation can precipitate specific conjunctures 

within the economic, political and ideological relations 

of t he social format ion. [Mi les: 1982] 

As a consequence of this, racialisation results in the 

fractionalisation of classes. In other words, in so far 

as people act upon racialised world viewsj t hat is, 

where discriminatory practices produce patterns of 

segregation organised around colour which result in 

differential material rewards, then in this sense, one's 

fundamental class interests appear to be 'fractured'. 

Racialisation is one means by which persons are 

allocated to specific positions within the structure of 

class relations. [Miles: 1982] Miles, himself, puts it 

in the following way: 

The articulation of racism, and the development 
of pract ices in accordance wi t h t hi s i deol ogy, 
is but one means by which persons are so 
allocated and reproduced within a social 
formation, not simply as a class, but always as 
a class fraction. In the historical instance of 
labour migration from the New Commonweal th to 
Britain since 194~ the political and the 
ideological have had determinate effects, 
simultaneously with the economic, in creating 
and reproducing a racialised fraction of the 
working class (and other classes). (7) 
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The racialisat ion of people and groups, by defini t ion 

entails the racialisation of the processes which they 

part ici pat e in, and thereby, 

institutional arrangements that 

the st ruct ures and 

ensue. Mil es argues 

that institutional racism should refer to two sets of 

circumst ances. First, 

originate from a racist 

overtly justified by 

where exclusionary 

discourse, but may no 

that discourse. For 

practices 

longer be 

example, 

although British immigration legislation does not employ 

an explicitly racist discourse, the debate was conducted 

within a racist discourse at the time. [Miles: 1989] 

The second case of institutional racism refers to those 

circumstances where an overtly racist discourse has been 

altered to remove its explicit racist content, but other 

words are then used which embody the original racist 

meaning. For example, Bri t ish immigrat ion legislat ion 

refers to controlling the entry of 'immigrants' in order 

to promote good 'race relations'. 'Immigrant' became/ 

remains a euphemism for 'coloured' or 'black' migrants, 

so that controlling the entry of 

understood to apply principally to 

[Miles: 1989] 
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We shall see below, that this second from of 

institutionalised racism did occur in relation to black 

migrant doctors. In the mid-1970's, the occupation of 

medicine constantly referred to doctors with a lack of 

competence in English as a , problem' for service 

provision for the NHS. Lack of compet ence in Engl ish 

was understood to refer primarily to black migrant 

doctors. Consequently, the formal testing procedure 

int roduced at this time for all newly arri ving migrant 

doctors, was also understood to apply principally to 

black migrant doctors. 

By conceptualising racism as an ideology, and 

recognising the belief in the existence of distinct 

'races' is socially constructed 

making' process of racialisation, 

to move beyond the limitations of 

discourse. Black people do not 

through the 'race­

it has been possi bl e 

the 'race relations' 

constitute a distinct 

'race', but are located as a racialised class fraction, 

where racism becomes the justificatory mechanism through 

which this allocation is produced and reproduced. The 

ideology of racism, therefore, operates as a mechanism 

of exclusion/inclusion. 
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Racism is not the only ideology which operates as a 

mechanism of exclusion/inclusion. If two or more 

ideologies operate in this way, there is the possibility 

that the ideologies will combine and interact with each 

other in various ways to facilitate exclusionary/ 

inclusionary outcomes. Miles suggests that this process 

of ideological articulation is evident in the 

relationship between racism and nationalism. Miles: 

1987i 1989] This is the subject of the next section. 

Nationalism will also be shown to be an important factor 

in the post-war racialisation process. For example, in 

the general 

discourse to 

repat riat ion. 

political 

just i fy 

arena Powell 

his position 

used a nationalist 

on immigration and 

From the late 1960' s onwards, the 

occupation of medicine used the language of nationality 

to identify black migrant doctors as a 'problem'. 

In add! t ion, t he process of ideological art iculat ion is 

a significant process in relation to the racialisation 

of migrant doctors. It will be argued below, that 

professionalism is most appropriately conceptualised as 

an ideology which operates as a mechanism of 

inclusion/exclusion, and that as an ideology it operates 

in combination with racism and nationalism to racialise 
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migrant doctors within the occupation of medicine. This 

articulation will be confirmed when the historical and 

empirical record is examined in Chapters IV, V and VI. 

Ideological Articulation 

Miles argues that the ideology of nationalism operates 

to justify and legitimate the belief that the world's 

population can be naturally divided into distinct 

, nat ions' on t he basis of 

identified by language. 

notion by asserting that 

cultural difference, usually 

Nationalism justifies this 

the 'nation' defined in this 

way represents the ideal location for the continued 

reproduct ion of the collect i ve sel f-det erminat ion of a 

people wi thin recognised geographical boundaries, which 

embodies the 'national' character and identity of that 

people. [Miles: 1987, 1989) 

As with the idea of 'race', the idea of 'nation' 

represents a social const ruct ion and a rei ficat ion of 

concepts. Cultural differences only have social effects 

when social significance is attached to that difference. 

It is the process of attribution of significance which 

is the active element in the process of categorisation, 

rather than the fact of cultural difference in itself. 
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The idea of 'nation' is reified because it is presented 

as the appropriate object of analysis with an existence 

which is independent of the material conditions of its 

origin and reproduction. The real obj ect of analysis 

together should be those processes which came 

historically to put the idea of 'nation' into social 

discourse and then continued to reproduce it in its 

varying forms. The content of nationalism is the 

ideological aspect of this process, which operates to 

legitimate and justify the continued use of the idea of 

, nat ion'. [Mi les: 1987; 1989] 

The idea of 'nation', like that of 'race', is a category 

of exclusion/inclusion, where the boundary of 

categorisation in the case of 'nation' is cultural 

rat her t han biological. The pot ent ial for the 

interlinking of the two ideas is clear, when it is 

remembered that the idea of 'race' asserted that the 

biological criteria that supposedl y def ined a dist inct 

'race' , also 

attributed to 

determined the cultural characteristics 

that group. With the idea of 'nation' 

defined in terms of a cultural collectivity, then it is 

possible that 'nation' could refer to a biologically 

grounded grouping sharing similar cultural 

characterist ics. In these terms, 'nation' becomes the 

location for a particular 'race': an articulation where 
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'race' is 'nat ion' . This proposi t ion is veri fied by the 

recogni t ion that the ideas of ' race' and 'nat ion' 

underwent a similar process of theorisation during the 

late eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. [Miles: 1987; 

1989] 

The correspondence 

idea of 'nation' 

manner in which 

between the idea of 'race' and the 

clearly have implications for the 

the discourse surrounding black 

migration to Britain in the post-194-5 period was con-

ducted. On the one hand, a concept ion of Engl ish/ 

Britishness based on the ideas of 'nation' and' race', 

would provide a definition of self 

well as a definition of other and 

and belonging, as 

outsider. Black 

migrants from the New Commonwealth would thus be 

signi f ied as a threat, an int rusion or a dislocat ion of 

the imagined community that constitutes that 

Englishness/Bri t ishness. On the other hand, wi th the 

idea of 'nat ion' grounded in t he idea of 'race', then 

the use 

increased 

of a nat ionalist argument s to 

immigration controls on black 

either justify 

migrants, or 

increased controls on the entry of Indian migrant 

doctors, would by definition contain 'hidden' references 

to a discourse of 'race. 
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The relationship between racism and nationalism is 

clearly very close, even symbiotic. The next section 

will explore the notion of professionalism, and it will 

be argued that professionalism is also an ideology which 

operates as a mechanism of inclusion/exclusion. 

Consequent ly, because the three distinct ideologies 

share the common characterist ic of being mechanisms of 

inclusion/exclusion, professionalism could articulate 

with racism and nationalism in the racialisation of 

migrant doct ors. The examination of the historical and 

empirical record in Chapters IV. V and VI will confirm 

this. The relationship between professionalism on the 

one hand, and racism and nationalism on the other. 

however. is not symbiotic, as is the case between racism 

and nat ional ism. 

Professionalism as Ideology 

Introduction 

Sociology's response to the issue of the 'professions' 

and professionalism. 

basis that one or 

has traditionally operated on the 

more of the supposedly unique 

characteristics associated with certain occupations 

defines it as a 'profession'. I want to suggest. by a 

critical analysis of a selection of the sociological 

- 75-



Th~ory ,nd H~thod 

mat erial, that cri t eria such as occupat ional aut onomy, 

are an inadequate basis for defining an occupation as a 

, profession' . Rather, it is the power an occupation is 

able to exert, to both successfully claim' professional 

status' and have that claim legitimated, which operates 

to define an occupation as a 'profession'. 

It will also be argued that a successful claim to 

'professional status' and its legitimation, is the 

result of the 

Professionalisation 

process 

is the 

of professionalisation. 

process whereby certain 

occupations such as medicine, have historically produced 

and reproduced an ideology of professionalism to justify 

and legitimate their supposedly special status, their 

high material rewards in society, and sustained their 

mechanisms of inclusion/exclusion to the occupation. 

The first task, however, is to briefly outline how 

sociology has traditionally analysed the concept of 

professionalism. 

Sociology and Professionalism 

A review of some of the pertinent sociological 

literature relating to professionalism, tends to fall 

into two broad perspectives. (8) On the one hand we 
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have the traditional or orthodox view of sociology, 

which is represented by the' trait' and' functionalist' 

approaches. On the other, are more recent alternative 

conceptualisation provided by Freidson's neo-Weberian 

approach, and Johnson's neo-Marxism. 

The , t rai t' and , functionalist' approaches, have 

utilised the concept of professionalism to refer to a 

set of supposedly essential elements which serve to 

dist inguish 'professional' occupat ions from other forms 

of occupation. For example, the key characteristics 

which would define the occupation of medicine as a 

'profession' would include the notion of a skill base 

that requires a long period of specialised education, a 

comprehensive system of testing the standard of those 

acquired skills, self regulation through autonomous 

organisations, an adherence to a code of ethics which 

governs 

service 

interest 

the practice of 

ethic which is 

rather than 

the specialised skills, and a 

oriented to the community 

the self-interest of the 

, professional' . These characteristics are then said to 

explain both the status and high income afforded the 

occupation. [Johnson: 1972] 

-77-



Theory .nd Ifethod 

The 'trait' approach, is an atheoretical attempt to 

provide a model or 'ideal type' of 'profession'. A 

simple listing of attributes which are viewed as 

, professional' , and which constitute a essentially 

, checklist' against which to 

, professional' status. The 

measure an occupations 

'functionalist' approach 

attempts to be more analytical. The characteristics 

ident i fied are supposed to ill ust rat e the funct ionall y 

positive contribution the 'professions' make to the 

maint enance of societ y. [Johnson: 1972] The occupat ion 

of medicine, for example, is functionally significant 

because many of its activities involve the reproduction 

of society's members, which is an essential requirement 

for the maintenance of society. (Johnson: 

functional significance is presented as 

professional power. [Johnson: 1972] 

1976] This 

the basis of 

An alternative explanation is provided by Johnson and 

Freidson, although from different theoretical 

perspectives. [Johnson: 1972; Freidson in Halmos (ed): 

1973] They 

conceptualisation 

provide the basis 

argue that orthodox sociology's 

of professionalism does not really 

for a definition of 'professional' 

occupat ions. For them, professionalism does not 

the correspond tot he supposed nature and content of 

work undert aken by 'professional' occupat ions. Rat her, 
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professionalism refers to a 

occupational control: autonomous 

occupations activities by 

itself. [Wilding: 1982] 

Th,ory Ind /f,thod 

specific 

control 

the 

form 

of 

of 

the 

occupation 

Freidson argues from a neo-Weberian perspect i ve, that 

professionalism is most appropriately understood in 

relat ion to the increasing significance of science and 

technology in a 'post-industrial' world, where the 

dominant class will increasingly be constituted by 

'professionals' and 'technologists'. Freidson suggests 

that the 'professional' occupat ions represent a unique 

form of organised work, which is due to a dual and 

mutually reinforcing tendency inherent in knowledge­

based labour. Not only does this type of labour tend 

towards the establishment of stable occupations, but 

also the complexity and esoteric nature of its content 

renders it resist ant to processes of rout inisat ion and 

fragmentation. [Freidson in Halmos (ed): 1973] 

This inherent resistance to routinisation and 

fragmentation 

intervention 

provides 

in the 

an effective 

organisat ion of 

barrier to 

, professional' 

occupat ions from external agencies, such as management 

or the State. In these terms knowledge and technique 
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are perceived as having their own internal logic, which 

not only determines the emergence of specialised 

functions, but also their resistance to other forms of 

authority. The authority structures of post-industrial 

society, therefore, are characterised by conditions 

which enable the emergence and future dominance of 

knowledge-based occupational groups a 'professional 

class' of technocrat's. [Freidson in Halmos (ed): 1973] 

Freidson's argument asserts that it is the complex and 

esoteric nature of expert knowledge that provide the 

condi t ions under which an occupat ion is able to secure 

for itself, autonomy and monopoly over its practice. 

Expert or 'scientific' knowledge becomes the basis for 

both 'professional' power and the status and high 

rewards offered to these occupations 

[Freidson in Halmos (ed): 1973; Johnson 

in societ y. 

in Scase (ed): 

1977] For Freidson, 

aut onomous occupat ional 

professionalism as a form of 

control, is determined by the 

complexity and esoteric nature of 'scientific' knowledge 

associated with the nature and content of the work done 

by 'professional' occupations. 

For example, the medical 'profession' would derive its 

high status and material rewards from the complex and 
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esoteric nature of the occupations knowledge base. Its 

complexi t y arises from its reI iance on a variet y of 

natural sciences, such as biology and anatomy. Its 

esoteric or mysterious nature would derive from the 

occupation dealing with life and death situations. It 

is this dual quality of medicine's knowledge base which 

ensures the activities of the occupation are best left 

to the occupation itself to manage and regUlate. Other 

agents, such as NHS managers or the relevant State 

aut hori t y, would not have the appropri at e knowledge to 

, 
judge whether an occupations activities were appropriate 

to any given medical or clinical situation. 

Johnson, arguing from a neo-Marxist posi t ion, suggests 

that professionalism is in reality a strategy. A 

st rat egy by which an occupat ion aims to achieve for 

itself those characteristics which appear appropriate in 

defining it as a 'professional' occupation, and thereby, 

secure its autonomy and monopoly over pract ice. 

[Johnson: 1972] The strategy of professionalism is only 

effective when the core work activities of the 

occupation fulfil the global functions of capital in 

terms of surveillance and control. [Johnson in Scase 

(ed): 1977] For example, the 'profession' of medicine 

only came into existence when ideological processes, 

such as claims to competency and expertise based on 
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scientific rationalism, effective self-regulation and 

control and, service et hic, and political processes, 

such as St at e sanct ioning of occupat ional aut onomy and 

monopol y of pract ice, which in combinat ion operat e to 

sustain occupational autonomy, are consistent with the 

requirements of capital and the specific function of 

, 
medicines role in the reproduction of labour power. 

In these terms, professionalism as a strategy is also a 

professional ideology, whose component characteristics 

operate to justify occupational power, privilege and 

st at us. In addition, professionalism as a form of 

institutionalised occupational control, represents for 

Johnson a process which "is integral to the class 

structuration" of the medical 'profession' as part of 

the new middle class. [Johnson in Scase (ed): 1977; 

p106] For Johnson then, professionalism is a strategy, 

an ideology, and as a form of occupational control 

operates as a mechanism for intra-class structuration. 

All the four approaches outlined above define certain 

occupations as 'professions' in relation to one or more 

supposed unique criteria, which are associated with the 

activities of the occupation. I want to suggest, by a 

critical analysis of the four approaches, that an 
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occupation may only be defined as a 'profession', if 

historically, it had the political power to succeed in 

its claim to 'professional status', The criteria which 

are supposed to define an occupat ion as a 'profession' 

such as occupat ional aut onomy, therefore, represent the 

ideology of professionalism rather than the basis of 

definition, To create and sustain these claims to 

'professional status', occupations such as medicine have 

produced and reproduced an ideology of professionalis~ 

which operates to justify and legitimate their 

supposedly special status, their high material rewards 

in society, and their mechanisms of inclusion/eKclusion 

to the occupation, 

A Critique and Re-Construction 

The key concept in understanding how these four 

approaches misrepresent the true nature of 'professions' 

is that of reification. We earlier defined reification 

as the process which misinterprets the relational 

character of capitalist society, whereby, the phenomenal 

representations of social reality appear to have an 

eKist ence independent of the essent ial relat ions which 

are the basis of their eKistence. All 

reify the concepts they ut i lise, 

four approaches 

giving them a 

det erminat e, analyt ical st at us which is invalid, In 
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imprecision/slippage, 

professionalism. 

Both the , trait' 

uncritically accept 

of ' professional' 

Theory and Hethod 

is gUilt Y of conceptual 

especially in relation to 

and , funct ional ist' approaches 

everyday images and representations 

occupat ions, and use these 

formulations as the basis of their analysis. 

Reification occurs because both approaches fail to take 

account of the 

Professionalisation 

process of professionalisation. 

refers to the historical process 

through which an occupation, such as medicine, was able 

to successfully make a case to be categorised as a 

, profession' . 

The professionalisation of the occupation of 

medicine, occurred mainly during the nineteenth century 

when Bri t ain was undergoing massive st ruct ural changes 

brought about by the rapid development of 

capitalism. (9) These changes provided the necessary 

conditions for a transition in the mechanism of control 

governing 

through 

cont rol. 

the occupat ion 

patronage was 

of medicine. 

replaced with 

Client control 

The occupational community itself, 

occupational 

through its 

autonomous' professional' associations and its monopoly 
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over medical practice. gained control of the occupation. 

and was able to define both client needs and the manner 

in which they were serviced. Both occupational autonomy 

and monopoly of practice were sanctioned by the State as 

a result of a successful campaign by the occupation of 

medicine to claim 'professional st at us' . [Johnson in 

Hurd (ed): 1973) 

Both the 'trait' and 'functionalist' 

essentially ahistorical formulations. 

approaches are 

They refer to 

sets of attributes that are fixed in time, and make no 

reference to changing forms of occupational control that 

occupations necessarily undergo during the process of 

professionalisation 

, professions' . 

and their transformation into 

The 'functionalist' approach is also ahistorical as a 

consequence of it being derived from a structural 

functionalist theory of society: where social 

differentiation and the corresponding system of rewards 

are functionally related to a graduated hierarchy of 

skills. This is supposed to ensure that the required 

skills are available in the correct location to fulfil 

society's needs and solve its problems. History, 

however, indicates that any given structure of rewards 
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is the consequence of the power of various social 

groupings to secure their claims and create their own 

systems 

exactly 

of legi t imat ion. [ Johnson: 1972) This is 

what the process of professionalisation 

illustrates. 

The 'trait' and' functionalist' approaches disconnect 

their categorisation from the historical and material 

conditions which give rise to them. It is the social 

significance attributed to characteristics such as 

specialised knowledge and occupational autonomy by these 

two approaches, that is the active element in 

categorisation, rather than the nature and content of 

these characteristics themselves. 

Freidson is not only guilty of reification but in the 

process of this rei ficat ion, his analysis also 

contradicts itself. Freidson asserts that professional­

ism should refer to a specific form of occupat ional 

control, where the occupation itself controls all 

aspects of the occupation's activities, rather than to 

the supposed nature and content of the work undertaken 

by 'professional' 

he argues that it 

occupat ions. Simultaneously, however, 

is the complex and esoteric nature of 
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specialised knowledge which determines a successful 

occupational claim to autonomy and monopoly of practice. 

If it were possible to sustain the claim that 

specialised knowledge of an occupation had an existence 

independent of the nature and content of the work 

activities of that occupation, then Freidson's analysis 

would not be ambiguous. 

sustain this dualis~ 

It is, however, not possible to 

The work activities of an 

occupation are the practical outcome of the application 

of the occupatiorls specialised knowledge within the work 

context. The actual work performed, and the specialised 

knowledge which frames and informs those work 

activities, are mutually inclusive of each other. 

Freidson's use of the notion of specialised knowledge is 

also implicat ed in t he rei ficat ion of concept s in his 

approach. Freidson is unequivocal in his assertion that 

the 'scientific knowledge' associated with an 

occupat ion, is t he basis of the 'professional' power 

that an occupation can exert. This is an inversion and 

distortion of the relationship between knowledge and 

technique, 

technical 

the one 

and power. This results in a form of 

determinism where knowledge and technique on 

hand, determines relations of power on the 
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other. My sense is that a more adequate 

conceptualisation of the relationship between technique 

and power is to be found within the Marxian concept mode 

of product ion. This concept distinguishes between the 

forces of production and the relations of production, 

with the latter being determinant. Thus, 

within any given mode of production, such as 
capitalism, technology is developed and applied 
in a Form consistent with the dominant relations 
of production. (10) 

The relat ions of product ion in the capi tal ist mode of 

product ion are ones of exploit at ion and therefore are 

ant agoni st ic. This is the structural basis of social 

power. These power relat ions, grounded in the 

capitalist mode of production, determine how the 

continuous revolution in the technical means of 

production are applied. [Johnson: 1976) In these terms, 

the relat ionship between knowledge and technique, and 

power are reversed. The Marxian perspective, therefore, 

has the capacity to, 

generate a theoretical view which 
comprehends power as integral to the 
organisation of work rather than the eFFect of 
t echni cal causes. (11) 

Within this framework, , professional' power or 

occupational authority is determined by the occupations 

locat ion wi thin t he social relat ions of product ion, ie. 

its class location in the Marxist sense, rather than on 
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the esoteric and complex content of the occupations base 

of knowledge and technique. 

In a similar manner to that identified with the 'trait' 

and 'funct ional ist' approaches, Freidson's inversion of 

the relationship between knowledge and technique, and 

power, disconnects specialised knowledge from the 

material conditions which create, reproduce and apply 

that knowledge in the real world. Freidson's 

conceptualisation of professional ism, which is 

determined by the complex and esoteric nature of the 

specialised knowledge which informs an occupations work 

activities, is unable to recognise that it is the power 

of the occupat ion to successfull y claim 'professional 

st at us' which defines the occupat ion as a 'profession', 

and not the esoteric nature of specialised knowledge. 

It is the social significance he attributes to 

specialised knowledge that is the active element in the 

process of categorising an occupat ion as 'profession'. 

rather than the nature and content of that knowledge. 

Johnson's approach is limited by his imprecise use of 

the concept professional ism, in which he defines it in 

several different ways. This is in part due to his 

reification of his conceptualisation of 'profession'. 
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where he defines 'profession' in relation to the 

autonomy of an occupation. This reification is itself 

the result of conflating the distinction between the 

political-legal process of professionalisation and its 

ideological form: professionalism, and referring to both 

entities as the 'strategy of professionalism'. 

Johnson is correct to claim that professionalism should 

be regarded as an ideology, and that its content 

includes claims to competency and expertise based on 

scientific rationalism, effective self-regulation and 

control, and a service ethic. In this way, the ideology 

of professionalism can operate to justify the 

occupat ion's autonomy and monopoly of pract ice, as well 

as legi t imat ing the occupat ion's power, high st at us and 

material rewards. 

By not analytically 

political-legal process 

distinguishing between 

of professionalisation 

the 

and 

professionalism as its ideological component, however, 

Johnson fails to recognise that the capacity of an 

occupat ion to claim 'professional st at us' is dependent 

upon its ability to exert its political power to that 

end. It is the power of an occupation to successfully 

claim 'professional status' which is the significant 
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not merely the fact that an occupation is perceived as 

aut onomous. 

Johnson, by defining 'professions' in the way that he 

does, gives occupational autonomy an analytical role 

that is not justified. Occupational claims to autonomy 

is an important justificatory component of the 

professionalisation process by which an occupation aims 

to be categorised as a 'profession'. Indeed, in the 

case of the 'professional' occupation of medicine, 

occupational autonomy was sanctioned by the State. 

Johnson, however, 

determinate status, 

gives 

which 

occupational autonomy a 

denies and simultaneously 

obscures the role of occupational power in securing 

'professional status' for an occupation. 

By addressing the inconsistencies in Johnson's approach, 

along with the above critical analysis of the other 

three approaches, we can now 

appropriate conceptualisation of 

reconstruct 

t he concept s 

a more 

profes-

sionalism and professionalisation. Professionalism 

should refer to the ideology which operates to justify 

and legitimate those characteristics which are supposed 

to constitute certain occupations, such as medicine, as 
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, professions' . The actual process of categorising 

the resul t of certain occupations as , professions' is 

the political process 

Professionalisation should 

of 

refer 

professionalisation. 

to the political 

process by which attributes such as specialised 

knowledge 

autonomous 

and expertise, self 

organisat ion, and the 

regulation 

ethic of 

through 

service, 

become defined as principles by which occupat ions who 

exhibit these 

, professions' . 

represents the 

characteristics are categorised as 

The process of 

political process 

professionalisation 

through which an 

occupation has been able to exercise its power to 

successfully claim 'professional status'. 

Professionalism is the ideological form which justifies 

and legitimates this process. 

Having reconst ruct ed a more adequat e concept of 

prof ess i ona Ii sm and prof ess i ona 1 i sat ion, t he next task 

is to contextualise this theorisation within the 

capitalist mode of production. The object of this is to 

illustrate the structural effects of the professional­

isation process and the operation of professionalism as 

an ideology. 
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The poli tical process of professionalisat ion, and the 

ideology of professionalism are produced and reproduced 

within the capitalist mode of production. The mode of 

production determines the nature and form of the class 

struct ure. Therefore, the process of professional-

isation occurs within the parameters set by the 

capitalist mode of production, including the relative 

positions of classes. Yet, because ideological and 

political processes can have specific structural effects 

upon capitalist relations, professionalisation can 

precipitate 

political 

format ion. 

specific conjunctures within 

and ideological relations of 

the economic, 

the social 

As a consequence of this, professionalisation results in 

the fractionalisation of classes. In other words, in so 

far as people act upon professionalised world views; 

that is, where certain practices of inclusion/exclusion 

produce occupational categorisations supposedly 

organised around the notion of specialised knowledge and 

occupational autonomy which result in differential 

rewards, then in this sense, one's fundamental class 

interests appear to be 'fractured'. Professionalisation 

is one means by which persons are allocated to specific 

positions within the structure of class relations. 
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The actual class location of 'professional' occupations, 

has been the subject of a great deal of debate in recent 

years. It is not my intention to enter into this 

debate. (12) Wright, in a recent collection of essays 

on contemporary class structure comments in relation to 

conceptualising the • professions' as part of the class 

structure: 

In many ways, experts and professionals of 
various sorts, constitute the category which 
has caused me (and others) the most persistent 
difficulty in formulating a coherent Marxist 
class structure concept. (13) 

To attempt to address this • problematic' in any fruitful 

way, is far beyond the remit of the present project. 

For our purposes it is sufficient to suggest, that the 

occupat ion of medicine is located as part of the new 

middle class. Conseq uen t I y, the professionalisation 

process operates to locate persons to specific positions 

within the new middle class, as a professionalised class 

fract ion. 

By conceptualising professionalism as an ideology, and 

recognising that the content of this ideology comes into 

existence to justify and legitimate an occupatio~s claim 

to • professional status' through the process of 

professionalisation, it has been possible to move beyond 
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the limitations of the sociology of , professions' . 

People working in certain occupations are not organised 

within the social formation as a distinct 'profeSSional' 

class, but are located as a professionalised class 

fract ion, where professionalism becomes the 

justificatory mechanism through which this allocation is 

produced and reproduced. The ideology of 

professionalism, therefore, operates as a mechanism of 

exclusion/inclusion. 

In conclusion the above analysis has argued that 

'profeSSional' occupations exist and operate in the real 

world by virtue of their power to successfully claim 

'professional status', rather than as a result of some 

unique criteria such as occupational autonomy which is 

supposed to set them apart from other 'non-professional' 

occupations. I have argued that if we are to retain the 

concept of 'profession', then what defines a 

'profession' is an occupat ioris power to have its claims 

to 'professional status' accepted as legitimate. 

I t has also been argued t hat a successful claim to 

'professional status' is the result of the political-

legal process of professionalisation. For example, in 

the case of the 'professional' occupat ion of medicine, 
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the occupation has historically been able to utilise 

cri teria such as specialised knowledge, examinat ion of 

entrants, a code of ethics, self-regulation through 

autonomous organisat ion and the ethic of service, to 

create and sustain its 'professional status.' Added 

legitimacy was provided for the occupation through the 

State providing a legal basis for monopoly of practice 

and sanctioning occupational autonomy for the 

occupat ion. These cri t eria, however, are not an 

appropriate basis by which to define an occupation as a 

'profession'. Rather, they represent the content of the 

ideology of professionalism, which operates as a 

mechanism of justification and legitimation to the 

occupations claims of 'professional status'. 

Sociology has traditionally relied on one or more of 

these criteria of professionalism, to explain why 

certain occupations may be defined as 'professions', In 

doing so it has been quilty of reifying its concepts. 

It is not the actual content and nature of criteria such 

as occupational autonomy which forms the basis of 

cat egorisat ion, 

is attributed 

principle of 

but rather the social significance that 

to such criteria that operates as the 

definition. The real basis of 

categorisation should be the power an occupation is able 
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to exert in order to make a claim to 'professional 

status' successful. 

SUJDID8ry 

The arguments presented above have demonstrated that 

sociology's traditional conceptualisations of 'race' and 

'professions' is inadequate. By reifying both concepts, 

the discourse that ensues remains within phenomenal 

relat ions, fai 1 ing to take adequat e account of the 

material conditions of existence and reproduction of 

these forms. The alternative conceptualisation, allows 

us to recognise that the belief that dist inct 'races' 

exist and that cert ain occupat ions can be defined as 

'professions', is the outcome of historical, political 

and ideological processes within the capitalist mode of 

product ion. These processes have been concept ual ised as 

racialisation and professionalisation, and racism and 

professionalism have been defined as ideologies. 

Racialisation is the historical and political process by 

which , race' 

reproduced. 

categories 

Racism is 

are socially 

the ideological 

created 

form of 

and 

this 

process. Racism as ideology sustains the belief that 

people can be categorised and ranked on the basis of 
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biological cri teria, to which other cultural 

characteristics 

operates to 

and 

are attributed. Consequently racism 

justify and legitimate differential 

outcomes for t hose groups. As an treatment 

ideology, racism operates as a mechanism for group 

inclusion/exclusion. Discrimination is the practice 

associated with the ideology of racism. 

The effect of these political and ideological processes 

is to make it appear as though common class interests 

are fractured by organising human actions in such a way 

that discriminat ory pract ices produce pat terns of 

segregat ion organised around skin colour, which denies 

access to material resources. That is, the creation of 

a space for the establishment and reproduction of groups 

of people who are located disadvantageously within 

classes. In this sense, black doctors can be 

conceptualised as a racialised class fraction. 

Professionalisat ion is concept ualised as an hist orical 

and political process by which certain occupations 

become categorised as 'professions'. Professionalism as 

ideology sust ains t he belief that cert ain occupat ions 

can be categorised as uniquely different by reference to 

claims of scientific expertise, occupational autonomy 
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and service ethic. As a result, professionalism 

legi t imat e di f ferent ial access operat es to just i fy and 

to material rewards and power by the various 

ideology, professionalis~ like occupat ions. As an 

racism therefore, operates as a mechanism for 

inclusion/exclusion to an occupation. The power to 

control the entry requirements of the occupation is the 

practice of the ideology of professionalism. 

The effect of these political and ideological processes, 

is once again to make it appear as though common class 

interests are fractured. By organising occupational 

activities in such a way as to strictly control access 

to that occupation, ensures that access to material 

resources by that occupat ion is pri vileged in relat ion 

to other 'non-professional' occupat ions. That is, the 

creat ion and reproduct ion of a space in which certain 

groups of people are located advantageously within 

classes. In this sense, the occupation of medicine can 

be conceptualised as a professionalised class fraction. 

Black migrant doctors are subject to both sets of 

processes. They are simultaneously a professionalised 

class fraction, and a racialised class fraction. The 

relationship between racism/nationalism and profession-
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alism would appear to be a contradictory one. Racism 

cont ains a negat i ve connot at ion, in the sense that it 

denies access to material rewards and structures of 

power in society to those subject to its operation. 

Professionalism on the other hand, has a positive 

connot at ion, in that it faci 1 i tat es access to mat erial 

rewards and st ruct ures of power for those who benefit 

from its operation. The concrete outcome of this 

relationship between the operation of the ideologies of 

racism, nationalism and professionalism cannot be 

specified theoretically. 

The discussion relating to the ideology of nationalis~ 

where people appear to divided into 'national' groups on 

the basis of common cul t ural at t ri but ed, ill ust rat ed in 

respect of racism, that ideologies can art iculat e wi t h 

each other. The ideologies of racism, nationalism, and 

professionalism, all operate as 

inclusion/eKclusion. The precise 

mechanisms 

nature of 

of 

this 

art iculat ion: bet ween racism and nat ionalism, and these 

two and professionalism, will become apparent when they 

are applied to the historical record relating to the 

racialisation of British politics and the British 

medical profession, 

chapters 

which follows in the neKt four 
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METHOD 

The primary obj ect i ve of t he research is to ident i fy, 

record and explain the process of racialisation that 

doctors from the Indian subcontinent have undergone as a 

consequence of their migration to Britain to train and 

work. There would be two aspects to this process of 

racial isat ion. On the one hand, would be the 

racial isat ion of migrant doctors wi thin the occupat ion 

of medicine. This would focus on the response of white, 

British-trained doctors to their Indian qualified 

counterparts. This 'occupational racialisation', 

however, would take place within a broader political 

cont ext, which ident i fied black migrat ion into Bri t ain 

as a 'probl em' . 

The scope of these two main themes - the general and the 

specific aspects of the racialisation process, was 

initially determined by a review of the existing 

research 

apparent 

on migrant or 

that although 

, overseas' 

there was 

doctors. It was 

little concrete 

statistical data on this migration, doctors from India 

were travelling to Britain to train and work during 

Britain's colonial rule of India. The research, 

therefore, had to extend its coverage beyond the 
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contemporary period of migration since 1945, to colonial 

rule in India in the nineteenth century. 

The project relied on documentary evidence as its source 

mat erial. 

politics, 

that this 

both in 

For the general racialisation of British 

secondary sources were used. I t was decided 

area had already been very well document ed, 

terms of the historical legacy of British 

colonialism, and the more recent discoveries from the 

Public Records Office, concerning the covert political 

creation and reproduction of a 'race/immigration 

problem' in Britain between 1945 and the late 1950' s. 

The invest igat ion of primary sources would be confined 

to the historical record relating to the' occupational 

racialisation' process. 

The're-construction' of this historical record, relied 

on three primary sources. The two main sources were the 

general medical journals of the occupation: The British 

Medical Journal (BMJ) and the Lancet. The third source 

was the Annual Reports and Minutes of the General 

Medical Council (GMC) the regulatory body of the 

occupat ion. All three series of publ icat ions covered 

both the the post-1945 period of doctor migration into 

Britain, and the era of British colonial rule in India. 
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British colonial rule in India was significant, because 

the British introduced the western style of medicine 

into the country and established a medical system based 

on the one operating in Britain. Consequently, the 

first Indian doctors to practice western style medicine 

in India, gained their qualificat ions through a 

transplanted British system. British colonial rule in 

India with a British type of medical system, therefore, 

formed the context within which relations between 

British and Indian doctors first occurred. 

The medical journals provide useful information on the 

attitude of white, British-trained doctors towards their 

Indian counterparts, especially through their editorials 

and other special articles. Both journals also report 

regularly on the debates and decisions of the GMC. In 

addition, the BMJ provides regUlar accounts of the 

British Medical Associations (BMA) Annual Representative 

Meetings, which recount the policy decisions of the 

Associat ion. These primary sources of historical data 

will be supplemented by evidence drawn from the various 

State sponsored reports, such as Committees of Inquiry 

and Royal Commissions, which are concerned with migrant 

doctors. 
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It was hoped that two other sources of information would 

make a useful contribution to the research. Given the 

value of the data drawn from the Public Records Office 

in relation to the covert political agenda on 'race and 

immigration' mentioned above, it was hoped that the 

records would prove equally valuable in relation to 

doctor migration. This was not the case for two 

reasons. First, it is extremely difficult to identify 

data on specific narrow subjects from within the very 

broad categories used to collate the records held. The 

process involved tends to be a time consuming 'hit and 

miss' affair. Second, the significant time period in 

relation to post-1945 'occupational racialisation' is 

between 1960 and 1975. Confidential Government 

documents for this period, currently remain closed under 

the 'thirty-year rule' 

It was also hoped that the Overseas Doctors Association 

would provide a useful input into the research. The 

Associat ion, however, operates a policy 

ial it Y on informat ion regarding migrant 

of confident­

doctors. The 

views and policy recommendations of the Association can 

only be identified through its contributions to various 

official reports. 
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An alternative approach to this research may have been 

to undertake interviews with doctors from the Indian 

subcont inent working in Bri tain. This, however, would 

only have repeated other empirical studies such as that 

by Smith, which have provided useful information on the 

subjective experiences and expectations of migrant 

doct ors working in Britain. [Smi t h: 1980] I do not wish 

to imply that the experiences of black migrant doctors 

working in Britain are not important, but my objective 

is of a different nature. I wanted to investigate how 

the racism and discrimination black migrant doctors have 

faced came about, and the role the 'professional' 

occupation of medicine has played in the racialisation 

process. Interviews with black migrant doctors would 

not provide the information necessary to achieve this 

aim. Consequently, the historical record which frames 

the migration of black doctors to Britain, is the main 

object of investigation and analysis. 
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INTRODUCTION 

This chapter has two main objectives. First, it will 

outline the historical roots of British racism. It will 

be shown that Britain's involvement in the slave trade, 

the use of slave labour in the plantation economy of the 

West Indies, and the subsequent expansion of Empire, 

required a justificatory racist discourse in order to 

legitimate these activities. This discourse operated to 

obscure the wholesale exploitation of black people 

throughout the British Empire, and secure the economic 

development of British capitalism. 

Second, the chapter will explore the specific 

relat ionship between Bri t ish and Indian doct ors during 

Britain's colonial rule of India. It will be shown that 

the racist discourse outlined in the first part, was 

reproduced 

medicine, 

by the British' professional' 

in combination with the 

professionalism and nationalism, to 

occupat ion of 

ideologies of 

secure the 

domination of British doctors in the Indian Medical 

Service <IMS) , and the consequent subordination of 

Indian doctors within the service. The ideologies of 

racism, professionalism and nationalism articulated with 

each other to produce and reproduce Indian doctors as a 

racialised fraction of medicine within the IMS. 
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THE ROOTS OF BRITISH RACISM 

The language of 'race' has a long hist ory, which is 

strategically linked to British involvement in the slave 

trade and the use of black labour in the West Indies, 

and to Britain's role at the centre of Empire. British 

history generally is a history of colonial expansion and 

domination, and more specifically, it is a history of 

exploitation of black people throughout the world. 

Racism developed as a mechanism through which this 

exploitation and domination could be justified and 

legitimated. Britain's colonial legacy contains within 

it the roots of British racism. 

The Origins of Plantocracy Racism 

Bri t ish racism emerged in its 

with the development of the 

plantocracy racism provided a 

enslavement of black people 

first 'systematic' form 

slave trade. This 

justification for the 

in the New World. 

Plantocracy racism itself, however, was a development of 

earlier myths and legend concerning the differences 

within the human population, which was deeply embedded 

in t he consciousness of whi t e Europeans. [Fryer: 1984) 
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Even before the first expeditionary contact with 

Africans in 1550, when English merchant explorers 

traded with the natives of Africa, the terms black and 

white were already loaded with emotional meaning. The 

word black was associated with things being soiled, 

dirty or foul; wi th death, wickedness and things 

sinist er; a symbol of t he devil: baseness, evil, danger 

and repulsion. The word white, on the other hand, was 

associated with purity, virginity and virtue; beauty and 

Godliness. [Jordan in Husband (ed): 1982] 

It is not surprising, therefore, that skin colour should 

be the main focus of comment by travel writers of the 

time, when one of the fairest skinned peoples came face-

to-face with one of the darkest. The fact that Africans 

were described as 'black' was an exaggeration which 

signified the impact of differing skin colour upon the 

perceptions of the white European observer. The black 

African appeared to be the 'perverse negative' of the 

white Briton. [Jordan in Husband (ed): 1982] 

The African was also identified as heathen. The English 

reaction to heathenism was not so much in terms of it 

being a specific defect of the African native, but it 

had more to do with an inability not to live a civilised 
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life. English Christianity was closely linked to 

English nationality, and to be an English Christian 

meant more than merely subscribing to a set of religious 

doctrines. It was a quality inherent in the individual 

and the society from which that individual came. To say 

Africans were Godless and lawless, was tantamount to 

saying they were not English. [Jordan in Husband (ed): 

1982] The Bible also provided a justification for 

explaining human differentiation. The Old Testament 

identified blackness as being synonymous with sin, where 

God curses Ham for looking on his father's nakedness by 

turning his skin black. [Fryer: 1984] 

Africans were also equated with beasts. It was an 

unfort unat e coincidence that at the same time that the 

English first came into contact with Africans, they were 

also introduced to the apes of the African continent. 

Ancient literature had often indicated the existence of 

ape-like humans. Apes were described as lustful, devil-

like and evil, and some commentators even suggested that 

Africans were direct descendants of 

Speculation 

humans (the 

about the relat ionship between 

African> and human like beasts 

the 

beast 

(the 

ape. 

like 

ape) 

were widespread. The apparent similari t y between the 

two, at least in English perceptions, led to the 

conclusion that Africans and apes inter-bred. A belief 

-113-



Root. of Dr i ti.h Rlcj III and RI' ill ill tion of Ooctor. in Indil 

in the supposed potent sexuality of Africans was well 

established prior to first contact with the African 

continent. [Jordan in Husband (ed): 1982] 

These early beliefs about black peoples, were already 

well established in the perceptions of white Britons by 

the time the plantation economy in the West Indies, 

which was based on the labour of black slaves from 

Africa, was established. The array of images, themes and 

mythology concerning Africans, could be taken up and 

reproduced to justify the slave trade. The need to 

justify the use of slave labour in the West Indies and 

the more general trade in slaves Britain was involved 

with, became increasingly necessary as humanist 

activists began to assert pressure for the abolition of 

the slave trade and slavery in the late eighteenth 

century. [Walvin in Husband (ed): 1982; [Fryer: 1984-] 

Plantocracy Racism 

The need to justify the use of slave labour is apparent 

when it is realised how important the slave trade was to 

the economic development of Bri tain. Slavery was a 

triangular trade. British manufactured goods were 

exchanged for slaves on the African coast. The African 
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slaves were then transported across the Atlantic ocean 

and sold for the sugar produced on the West Indian 

islands. This sugar, and other goods, were then shipped 

back to Britain to be sold. British manufactured goods 

were then bought, and the whole cycle began afresh. The 

trading cycle was particularly profitable because on 

each leg of the journey the ships were always carrying a 

cargo of one sort or another. [Williams: 1964; Fryer: 

1984; 1989) 

The British economy benefited in a number of ways from 

the slave trade. Industrial capitalists who produced 

the manufactured goods in Britain which were both traded 

for the slaves and exported to the plantations for 

consumption by white estate owners, profited from the 

new market in Africa and the West Indies. Text iles, 

guns, wrought iron, brass and copper products, flint, 

pewter, cutlery, gunpowder, bullets, tallow, tobacco, 

glass beads, toys, malt spirits and beer, all found a 

new outlet in Africa, allowing a wide variety of British 

industries to expand, develop and prosper. [Williams: 

1964; Fryer: 1984; 1989) 

The English owners of the plantation estates profited 

from the sale of sugar produced from slave labour, and 
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t he merchant capitalists who shipped the slaves to the 

West Indies also prospered. This wealth was 

subsequent 1 Y used to purchase ei t her 1 uxury goods or 

became investment capital in British industry. The iron 

and coal industries of south Wales, the slate industry 

in north Wales, the Yorkshire iron industry, the Great 

Western and Liverpool and Manchester Railways, were all 

initially funded in full or in part out of the profits 

from the slave trade. Finally, the early history and 

development of the British banking system and insurance 

industries had close links with the triangular 

trade. [Williams: 1964j Fryer: 1984j 1989] 

It was not surprising then, that West Indian planters in 

particular, and others more generally, would perceive it 

to be in their interests to use whatever means were 

necessary to legitimate the slave trade and the use of 

black slave labour. The pro-slavery lobby were eager to 

demonst rat e t hat black African slaves were Ii t t Ie more 

than animals, and 

humanising mechanism, 

the slave. [Williams: 

that slavery was operating as 

which was act ually of benefi t 

1964; Fryer: 1989] 

a 

to 

The notion that British involvement in the slave trade 

represented a civilising mission, is clearly expressed 
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in a passage from a pro-slavery pamphlet by Jamaican 

planter John Gardner Kemeys in 1789: 

Many of the negroes imported from Africa partake 
of the brute creation; not long since a cargo of 
them arrived in Jamaica, whose hands had little 
or no ball to the thumbs, whose nails were more 
of the claw kind than otherwise, and their want 
of intellectual faculties was very apparent. 
Every planter knows that there are negroes, who 

cannot be humanised as others are, that they 
will remain, with respect to their 
understanding, but a few degrees removed from 
the ouran-outang [ie. the chimpanzee and 
gorilla}; and from which many negroes may be 
supposed, without any very improbable conjecture 
to be the offspring ... The Colonists of the 
West-Indies are instrumental in humanising the 
descendants of the offspring of even brutes 
to the honour of the human species, and to the 
glory of the di vine being... (1) 

Such openly racist propaganda in Britain towards the end 

of the eighteenth century, was possible due largely to 

the works of three 'eminent' thinkers of the century: 

Sir William Petty, John Locke and David Hume. Sir 

William Petty is often regarded as the founder of modern 

Pol it ical Economy. In an essay of 1677 entitled The 

Scale of Creatures, he argued that Europeans differed 

from Africans in almost all respects: skin colour, hair 

type, various aspects of body shape, skull shape, 

behaviour and int ellect ual capac i t y. For Petty, the 

African was inferior to the European in all these 

aspect s. [Fryer: 1984] 
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John Locke, a liberal philosopher and contemporary of 

Petty was able to reconcile his theory of the 

inalienable rights of man (sic) with a defence of 

slavery. In addition, in a paper of 1690 entitled Essay 

Concerning Human Underst anding, he cont ri but ed tot he 

belief that Africans were an inferior 'race' of humans 

by outlining the foundation for a possible racist theory 

of int ellect ual gradat ion. [Fryer: 1984-] 

The third 'eminent' thinker of the eighteenth century, 

the philosopher David Hume, was openly racist. In a 

footnote added to his essay entitled Of National 

Characters in 174-8 he commented: 

I am apt suspect that negroes, and in general 
all the other species of men (for their are four 
or fi ve di fferent kinds) to be nat urally 
inferior to whites. There never was a civilised 
nation of any other complexion than white, nor 
even any individual eminent either in action or 
speculation. No ingenious manufacture amongst 
them, no arts, no sciences... Such a uniform 
and constant difference could not happen, in so 
many countries and ages, if nature had not made 
an original distinction betwixt these breeds of 
men. (2) 

The supposed authoritative nature of the teKts of these 

three well respected int ellect uals laid the foundat ion 

for many more racist outpourings in the years that 

followed. Two volumes of the twenty-three volume work 
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the Universal History <1736-1956) contains page after 

page of vi t riolic abuse of Africans. Various Greek and 

Roman authors are cited describing Africans as 

deceitful, inhuman, cowardly, treacherous, savage, 

cruel, incest uous, lazy and treacherous, amongst others. 

[cited in Fryer: 1984j p153] William Knox, a racist 

pamphleteer from 1768 onwards, who had first hand 

experience of slavery having been provost-marshal of 

Georgia between 1757 and 1761, was convinced that blacks 

were intellectually inferior to whites, were incapable 

of education and had no emotional feelings. [ Fryer: 

1984] 

Probably the most influential and widely read of the 

propagandists of plantocracy racism was Edward Long, the 

son of a Jamaican planter. In a pamphlet of 1772, 

having described black people in Britain as a "disolut~ 

idle, profligate crew", he went on to defend the purity 

of the 'white English race' in the following way: 

The lower class of women in England, are 
remarkably fond of the blacks, for reasons too 
brutal to mention; they would connect themselves 
wi th horses and asses if the laws permi t ted 
them. By these ladies they generally have a 
numerous brood. Thus, in the course of a few 
generations more, the English blood will become 
so contaminated with this mixture ... this alloy 
may spread so extensively, as even to reach the 
middle, and then the higher orders of the 
people. (3) 
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Probably Long's most infamous work is his three volume 

History of Jamaica (1774), which contains lengthy 

sections detailing the innate inferiority of black 

people. This text has come to be recognised as the 

classical expression of eighteenth century English 

plantocracy racism. For example: 

When we reflect on .•. their dissimilarity to 
the rest of mankind, must we not conclude, that 
they are a different species of the same genus? 

Nor do [orang-utans] seem at all inferior 
in the intellectual faculties to many of the 
Negroe race; wi t h some of whom, it is credi bl e 
that they have the most intimate connexion and 
consanguini ty. The amorous intercourse between 
them may be frequent ... and it is certain that 
both races agree perfectly well in 
lasciviousness of disposition. (4) 

In this short passage, Long crystallises the central 

beliefs white Europeans had about black people: their 

supposed distinctiveness as a separate and inferior 

'race'i their inhumanity and beast-like behaviourj their 

lack of intellect and prodigious sexuality. The manner 

in which Long wrote enabled him to claim scientific 

rigour for his assertions, and in this sense he can be 

recognised as the first pseudo-scientific racist: it was 

his writings which bridged the gap between the self-

interested racism of the plantation system and the so­

called scientific racism of the nineteenth century. 

[Fryer: 1984] 
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Pseudo-Scientific Racism 

Plantocracy racism had ensured that racist ideas had 

taken a firm hold in Britain by the 1770' s. The British 

slave trade ended in 1807, however, and slavery was 

terminated in 1833. The new basis for the development 

of pseudo-scient i fic racism was the expansion of the 

British Empire. Edward Long's History of Jamaica 

operated as one of the linking mechanisms between the 

two forms of racism. His arguments depicting the 

inherent inferiori t y of black people, were widely read 

and accepted by scientists of 

further forty years after 

his own time 

his death 

and 

in 

for a 

1813. 

Plantocracy racism was being reproduced and refined in a 

more supposedly scientific form in order to justify the 

expanding British Empi reo [Fryer: 1984] 

Empire, like the slave trade and the use of black slave 

labour in the sugar plantations of the British West 

Indies, was crucial to the economic development of 

Britain. British colonial rule was primari 1 Y a 

mechanism for providing Bri t ish capi t al ism with cheap 

raw materials, land and labour. In the various 

colonies, minerals were dug by low-paid black workers in 

British owned mines, and crops were produced either by 

poorly-paid black workers on British owned plantat ions 
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or by peasants whose crops were bought by British 

monopoly enterprises who could dictate the lowest 

possible 

British 

price. Black labour created profits for 

Jamaica, 

enterprise by producing sugar and bananas in 

tea and rubber in Ceylon, cocoa on the Gold 

Coast, groundnuts in Gambia, cloves in Zanzibar, and 

sisal and coffee in Tanganyika. Besides this direct 

exploi t at ion of black labour in t he colonies, British 

traders were also able to generate profi ts from their 

investments in mines and plantations, from selling goods 

manufactured in Britain in the closed and protected 

markets of the colonies, and through shipping, banking 

and other services which ensured the system was 

maint ained. [Fryer: 1989] 

In short, British capitalism was able to profit 

enormously from its exploitation of black people in the 

colonies. While British capitalists grew rich, the 

majority of black people in the Empire suffered from 

chronic povert y and hunger, disease, at rocious housing, 

illiteracy and tyranny. Conditions which were a direct 

resul t of t he colonial economic syst em. [Fryer: 1989) 

If we take the example of India, it will be possible to 

illustrate how this enrichment of Britain at the expense 

of the impoverishment of a colony under British rule 

took place. 
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The East India Company (EIC>, founded in 1600, 

established British rule in India with its first base in 

Surat in 1619. Initially, the trading merchants of the 

EIC traded with India, exchanging silver for the goods 

produced in India. Britain obtained the necessary 

silver through its trade in slaves with Spanish America. 

By 1687, the EIC had moved its headquarters to Bombay 

and more than one hundred British resident agents were 

operating in India. [Desai: 1976; Fryer: 1989] 

British military victory at Plassey in 1757 by Clive, 

ensured that Britain had control over a great deal of 

the country. The EIC began the exploitation of the 

India shortly afterwards. The company replaced the 

traditional form of taxation with a system which 

introduced a fixed tax irrespective of productivity. In 

a poor year Indian farmers were forced to borrow money 

at high interest rates from British money lenders to pay 

their taxes. The taxation system not only reduced the 

living standards of Indian farm workers, but also 

undermined their agricultural economy and political 

structure based on self-governing villages. British 

monopoly control of productive activity in the country 

allowed exploi t at ion to become endemic, wi t h resist ance 

or inability to meet obligations imposed by the EIG 

brut all y repressed. [ Desai: 1976] Bet ween 1757 and 1815 
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estimates suggest that Britain drained between £500 

million and £1,000 million from the Indian 

economy. [Fryer: 1989] 

Monopoly control of the Indian economy by Britain, 

through the EIC, led tot he de-indust rial isat ion of the 

country. Prior to British exploitation, India's economy 

in agriculture 

advanced. India 

and manufacturing was 

produced cotton, silk 

reasonably 

and woollen 

products, was involved in shipbuilding and metal mining 

and manufacture, and had an effective export capacity. 

Under British rule, however, this indigenous development 

ceased. India became an agricultural colony of British 

capi t alism, forced to export raw cot t on, wool, jut e, 

oilseed, dyes and hides to Britain. British tariff 

controls ensured that any exports to other destinations 

was severely restricted. At the same time, India became 

a new market for the continued expansion of British 

manufact ured goods. Previously the country had been a 

substantial exporter of textiles, but under British rule 

India became an importer of textile goods. [Desai: 1976] 

The EIC handed over its rights of trade in India to the 

British Crown in 1858, following the first national 

uprising against British rule by the Indian population. 
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By this time, however, Britain had already found a new 

use for Indian labour. The abolition of slavery 

throughout the Empire in 1834 resulted in the freed 

slaves leaving the plantations in the West Indies in 

large numbers. The plantation estates were desperately 

in need of cheap labour, and from 1838 to 1917 about 

half a million poor Indian workers left the poverty and 

harshness of British rule in India in order to go to the 

West Indies as indentured labour, in the hope of a 

better life. [Tinker: 1974; Fryer: 1989] 

Indent ure, however, proved to be little more than 

serfdom. Recruiting agents on behalf of the planters in 

the British West Indies would tour India encouraging 

labourers to sign-up and migrate. Indian men were 

contracted for five years, and women for three. They 

were held criminally liable, with draconian penalties, 

for even the smallest breaches of contract. In 

addition, most Indian workers arrived in the plantations 

with little idea of their conditions of work. 

Labourer's could not withdraw from their contracts under 

any circumstances, they could not move freely between 

one est at e and anot her in order to sell t hei r 1 abour 

power, nor could they leave their own estates without a 

pass. The labour of indentured migrant Indians (the 

'coolie' system) saved the sugar economy of the British 
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West Indies, 

contribution 

1989] 

enabling 

to British 

them to continue making a 

weal t h. [ Tinker: 1974; Fryer: 

The situation in India was repeated in one form or 

another, throughout the British Empire: Africa, South 

Africa, Tasmania, Australia, New Zealand, Malaya, Fij i 

and Mauritius. Brit ish colonial rule meant the 

enrichment of the British economy through subjugation 

and exploitation of the black populations of the various 

countries which constituted the Empire. [Fryer: 1989] 

'Scientific racism', which aimed to provide a scientific 

basis to the notion that black people belonged to an 

inferior 'race', crated the necessary justification and 

legitimisation for British rule and control of black 

people and their lands. 

The early forms of pseudo-scientific racism by authors 

like Long, was nourished by various aspects of the 

developing biological sciences of the lat e eight eent h 

and ninet eent h cent uries. Swedish botanist Car Linne 

<generally known as Linnaeus), who laid the foundations 

for the modern classificat ion of plants and animals, 

categorised Africans and Europeans in the following way 

in 1792: 
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H. Europaei. Of fair complexion, sanguine 
temperament, and brawny form Of gentle 
manners, acute in judgement, of quick invention, 
and governed by fixed laws .. 
H Afri. Of black complexion, phlegmatic 
temperament, and relaxed fibre Of crafty, 
indolent, and careless disposition, and are 
governed in their act ions by capri ceo - Anoint 
the skin with grease. (5) 

The so-called science of craniology was also used as a 

basis of human di fferent iat ion. The originator of the 

study of human skulls, Johann Friedrich Blumenbach, a 

German professor of medicine, identified five varieties 

of humans. The word 'Caucasian' to describe white 

humans, comes from his st udies of skulls. One skull 

from the Caucasus in Russia led Blumenbach to suppose 

that Europeans originated in that region. He preferred 

the , Caucasian' type of skull to those of the 

'Mongolian' or 'Ethiopian' type, which he asserted were 

furthest removed from the , Caucasian' form. 

Blumenbach's method of studying skulls relied on him 

placing the skull between his feet and then examining 

them from above to determine their shape and which 

category they belonged to. (Fryer: 1984-] Blumenbach's 

method was clearly a subjective approach, which had 

11 t t Ie connection with the objective criteria of 

analysis and measurement usually associated with 

scientific investigation. 
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A variat ion of craniology, phrenology, asserted that it 

was possible to determine human character from skull 

shape. Phrenologist believed that there was a direct 

correlation between skull shape on the one hand, and the 

different human groups and their level of civilisation 

on the ot her. They asserted that the skulls of black 

people were very similar to that of monkeys, and 

consequently were inferior to the highly developed skull 

of the whi t e European. [Fryer: 1984] 

A further variation on the study of skulls, was the 

measurement of 'facial angle' , devised by Dutch 

anat omist Pei t er Cramer. Cramer's technique measured 

the extent to which the jaw jutted out from the rest of 

the skull. He supposed that a wider angle proved a 

higher forehead and therefore indicated a bigger brain 

and greater intellect. Cramer concluded from his 

studies that the angle grew wider as one moved from apes 

to Africans, then to Indians and finally to Europeans. 

Cramer's technique, 'proved' therefore, that Europeans 

had the bigger brain capacity and greater intellect. 

[ Fryer: 1984] 

By the beginning of the nineteenth century, then, the 

so-called 'sciences' of the time had propagated the view 
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that the human populat ion could be sub-divided into a 

number of distinct 'races', which could be graded 

hierarchically. Pseudo-scientific racism supported the 

view that the white 'race' was biologically superior to 

the black 'races', and therefore, was destined to rule 

over them. [Fryer: 1984-] 

In the middle of the nineteenth century Social Darwinism 

arrived to add its weight to the claims of 'scientific 

racism'. Darwin's theory of evolution, published in 

1859, proved conclusively that white Europeans were 

related to Africans and that all humans were in turn 

related to Apes. 

some, <ego noted 

While it had already been argued by 

author Thomas Carlyle in 1853) that 

white European society represented the culmination of 

the human evolutionary process, it was not until the 

sociologist Herbert Spencer applied Darwin's ideas to 

human societies and ethics, coining the phrase 'survival 

of the fittest', that writers began to draw racist 

conclusions from the Darwin's , natural law of 

evol ut ion'. [Fryer: 1984-] 

Sir Francis Galton, Darwin's cousin and founder of 

, eugenics', (6) bel ieved t hat human evol ut ion had left 

the black 'races' two grades lower intellectually than 
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the whi te 'races'. He also claimed that his findings 

were supported by the statistical techniques he had 

used. Karl Pearson, a pupil of Gal t on and a professor 

at London University and fellow of the Royal Society, 

argued that the black 'races' were of "poor stock", and 

he went on to declare: 

History shows ... one way, and one way only, in 
which a high state of civilisation has been 
produced, namely, the struggle of race with 
race, and the survi val of the physi cally and 
mentally fitter race . .. 

Thi s dependence of progress on the survi val of 
the fitter race gives the struggle for 
existence its redeeming features. (7) 

This was how Darwin's theory of evolution had been 

distorted to authenticate racist theory and justify 

British colonial rule. At its most extreme form, 

evolut ionist racism was not shy about advocat ing the 

ext inct ion of supposed inferior black 'races' to make 

space for the supposed superior , white races' . 

Deplorably, the extinction of black people was not 

confined to theory. Bri t ish rule in Tasmania, which 

began in 1803, resulted in the extinction of the black 

population <estimated at some 4,000 at its largest) 

within seventy-five years. [Fryer: 1989] 
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This extreme form of pseudo-scientific racism was 

exemplified by the work of the Scottish medical 

practitioner and anatomist, Dr Robert Knox. In April 

1855, the Lancet published an article by Knox, which 

out lined his views on 'race' cat egorisat ion. [Lancet, 1, 

7-4-1855; pp357-601 For Knox, the human family had a 

common origin, but was di vided int 0 dist inct 'races'. 

The races of humankind, could be identified by 

scientifically determined anatomical differences. The 

minutiae of anatomical difference, however, was not 

sufficient by itself to allow the categorisation of 

, races' . Knox was adamant that: 

the presence of the exterior is necessary, 
and the most important. (8) 

In an approving retrospective review article of Knox's 

The Races of Man, t he Lancet reproduced his ideas to 

explain 'racial conflict' as a natural phenomenon. 

[Lancet, 2, 2-12-1865; pp626-71 The article comments: 

Amongst the more important of the principles 
enunciated by the once great anatomical teacher 
was the doctrine that human character, 
individual and national, is traceable solely to 
the nature of the race to which the individual 
or nat i on belongs... (9) 

The article cited Knox's belief that 'race' is what 

"stamps the man" (sic). (10) Consequent ly, human 
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1 i t erat ure, science and art, the very signifiers of 

human ci vi 1 isat ion, depended on 'race' . Conflict 

between the 'races', therefore, was inevitable and 

natural, and merely another form of Darwin's natural 

select ion. Knox is further reported as suggesting that 

only one 'race: black or whi te, would be master of the 

world. Consequent ly, because the 'white race' was 

superior in all respects, it was legitimate that white 

Europeans should take up arms in order to defend and 

extend their colonial Empires. 

Knox not only contributed to the production and 

reproduct ion of pseudo-scient i fic racism, but his views 

also demonstrate how ideological articulation between 

racism and nationalism occurred. Knox argued that 

historical analysiS demonstrated that each 'race' was 

engaged in a struggle to form its own laws, literature, 

and language, that is it own civilisation, in accordance 

with its biological charact erist ics. In addition, 

because these cul tural phenomena were biologically 

determined they could not be socially transmitted. 

[Miles: 1987] As Knox commented: 

The fact, the simple fact, remains just as it 
was: men are of di fferent races. Now, the 
object of these lectures is to show that in 
human history race is everything. 

The results of the physical and mental qualities 
of a race are naturally manifested in its 
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ci vi 1 isat ion, 
civilisation. 

for every race has its form of 
(11) 

Knox is clearly arguing that each' race' requires its 

own territory within which its distinctive capacity for 

, civilisation' could be realised. For Knox, then, 

'nat ion' is grounded in the concept of • race' . The 

determining character of 'race' shapes all aspects of 

culture to such an extent that the category of 'nation' 

dissol ves int 0 t hat of 'race. The articulation and 

interdependence of the categories 'race' and 'nation' 

was, for Knox, hierarchical and biologically dominated. 

By the beginning of the second half of the nineteenth 

century, pseudo-scientific racism had enabled British 

rule over its Empire to go largely unquestioned in 

Britain itself. The white British as the superior 

, race' was biologically best suited to instil the 

benefits of civilisation upon the inferior black 'races' 

over which it ruled. That this perspective was taken 

for granted in Britain, is summed up by the Colonial 

Secretary Sir Edward Bulwer Lytton, who told MPs in 1858 

that it was in the nations common interest to: 

fulfil the mission of the Anglo-Saxon race, 
in spreading intelligence, freedom, and the 
Christian faith wherever Providence gives us the 
dominion of the soil. (12) 
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Racism was now, in nineteenth century Bri t ain, 

permeating all aspects of life. Hist oriography, 

children's literature and popular li t erat ure, all 

operated in their own ways to reproduce the mythology of 

'race' . 

The youth of Britain was taught a version of history 

which glorified Britain's leading role in Empire, and 

portrayed black people as inherently inferior. For 

example, James Anthony Froude, Regius Professor of 

Modern History at Oxford, wrote in The English in the 

West Indies (1888): 

The poor black was a faithful servant as long as 
he was a slave. As a freeman he is conscious of 
his inferiority at the bottom of his heart, and 
would attach himself to a rational white 
employer with at least as much fidelity as a 
spaniel. Like the spaniel, too, if he is denied 
the chance of developing under guidance the 
better qualities which are in him, he will drift 
back into a mangy cur 

We ha ve a popul a t i on to deal wi t h, t he enormous 
majori ty of whom are of an inferi or race ... 
Give them independence, and in a few generations 
they will peel off such civilisation as they 
have learnt as easily and as willingly as their 
coats and trousers. (13) 

Bri t ish school children were also subj ect to a racist 

version of history. Cassell's Class History of England 

(1884) commented: 
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[In the British Empire] we are face to face with 
barbarous peoples, whom it is profitless to 
conquer, yet amongst whom it is difficult 
otherwise to enforce peace and order ... [This 
difficulty] meets every nation which goes forth 
to carry civilisation to uncivilised 
peopl es. ( 14-) 

and School History of England (1911) by C L R Fletcher 

and Rudyard Kipling, describes black inhabitants of the 

West Indies as: 

lazy, vicious and incapable of any serious 
improvement, or of work except under compulsion. 
In such a climate a few bananas will sustain the 
life of a negro qUite sufficiently; why should 
he work to get more than this? He is quite 
happy and qUi t e usel ess, and spends any ext ra 
wages which he may earn upon finery. (15) 

Some of these students then went on to reproduce British 

history distorted by racism for the next generation, and 

into the twentieth century. 

The British 'professional occupation of medicine, 

through the occupations journals were also involved in 

reproducing pseudo-scientific racism into the twentieth 

century. The Lancet, in 1906, in an article entitled, 

Racial Peculiarities of the Negro Brain [Lancet, 2, 10-

11-1906; pp 1314-5] report ed that it had now been proven 

beyond all doubt that the 'negro' was of smaller stature 

and weight, with less skull capacity and a smaller 

brain, than the 'caucasian'. The article suggested that 

these phenotypical differences between 'negro' and 
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, caucasian' by which 'races' are characterised, was 

largely due to this difference in brain size. 

As a consequence of this assertion, the article defined 

the 'caucasian' as: 

subjective, dominant and masterful, full of 
determination, will power, self-control, with a 
high development of the ethical and aesthetic 
faculties. He is a great reasoner ... (16) 

The article, then presented the 'negro' as the direct 

opposite of the 'caucasian': 

The negro is affectionate, very emotional, 
sensual, and under excitement passionate. He 
has love of ostentation, of outward show, of 
approbation, love of music and singing, and 
undeveloped artistic power and taste, for he 
makes a good artisan. He has instability of 
character, lack of sel f-control (especially in 
sexual relationships), and a certain peculiar 
bumptiousness caused by too high an appreciation 
of himself and his surroundings. He is meek and 
submissive but prone to become violent when any 
sudden danger appears. Hi s body senses, smell 
and sight are usually well de vel oped. (17) 

The journal was clearly reproducing racism as ideology. 

It first defined the main difference between the white 

and black , races' by reference to phenotypical 

charact erist ics, and t hen explained the dist inct ion in 

terms of brain size. Having defined the two 'races' in 

this manner, the article then goes on to attach a range 

of cultural attributes to the two basic somatic groups 
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identified. This corresponds almost exactly to the 

def ini t ion of racism as ideology ident i fied earlier in 

Chapter II. 

Summary and Conclusions 

The above outline of the historical roots of British 

racism, illustrate how racism as an ideology had its 

origins 

through 

in Britain's colonial 

the slave trade and 

connect ions: initially 

t hen in relat ion to the 

expansion of Empire. These two aspects of Britain's 

colonial history, formed the material basis for the 

generation and reproduction of racism. Plantocracy 

racism emerged to justify and legitimate the economic 

exploitation of black slave labour and participation in 

the slave trade. Pseudo-scientific racism of the 

nineteenth century reproduced 

racism in order to justify 

and modified plantocracy 

and legitimate colonial 

expansion and the exploitation of 

lands and resources, throughout 

black people, their 

the British Empire. 

Both the slave trade and Empire were crucial to 

Britain's development as a capitalist society. 

These two forms of racism were the outcome of much 

earlier perceptions about the 'other'. The Bri t ish 
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already had a language and set of images to make sense 

to the distinction between black and white. Black was 

ascribed negative evaluated characteristics, and white 

carried wi t hit posi t i ve meanings. I t was not 

surprising, therefore, that when the white British came 

into contact with the black African, skin colour should 

become a primary signifier of the differences between 

the two peoples. 

Plantocracy racism operated within this process of 

signification to describe black people as animals with a 

potent seKuality. They were said to be generally 

inferior and specifically intellectually inferior to 

whi te people. Slavery was touted as a humanising and 

civilising force on black people. With respect to 

pseudo-scientific racism, the desire was to demonstrate 

that the process of signification had a scientific 

basis. Biology, anat omy, craniology, phrenology, the 

bastardisation of Darwin's notion of , natural 

select ion', were each used as evidence to support the 

belief that black people were of a different and 

inferior 'race' to white people, while at the same time 

emphasising the superiority of the English race and 

claiming it was a moral obligation for Britain to bring 

civilisation, christianity and the law to black 'races'. 
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The transition from plantocracy racism to pseudo-

scientific racism raises an interesting question in 

relat ion to whet her at any hist orically speci fic point 

in time we are observing and analysing a single manifes­

tation of racism, or a number of distinct varieties of 

racism. Plantocracy racism was concerned primarily with 

the African as a slave, and although popular conscious­

ness did and continues to distinguish between black 

people of African descent from those of Asian origin, 

this subt Ie dist inct ion is not readi ly apparent within 

plantocracy racism. 

It was shown, however, that pseudo-scientific racism did 

posit this distinction by identifying Indian or Asian 

people as a biologically distinct 'race' , located 

'between' the African and European I races'. [see p1281 

However, it is again unclear whether Africans and Asians 

were the object of distinct variations of pseudo-

scientific racis~ The available literature focuses 

almost exclusively on racism in relation to the African 

or black people generally. 

It will also be shown in the next section of this 

Chapter, which investigates the Indian Medical Service 

operating in colonial India, that the 'profeSSional' 
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occupat ion of medicine reproduced this general form of 

racism. There is no evidence to suggest that the 

occupat ion undertook a specific re-formulation of this 

racist discourse which related to black people 

generally, in order to racialise Indian doctors seeking 

to enter and work in the IMS. 

This issue does suggest, however, that the actual 

content of any historically specific form of racism 

could itself be constituted by more than one concrete 

form of racism. Because black people are themselves a 

heterogeneous grouping, they may be subject to a variety 

of actual racisms. Indeed, it will be shown in Chapter 

VI, that from 1974 onwards, migrants from the West 

Indies and India were subjected to distinct forms of 

racism. The 'race/immigration' issue of post-1945 

Britain continued to be reproduced in respect of the 

continued migration of dependants from the Indian 

subcont inent. For t he migrant, now obviously set t ler 

West Indian populat ion, however, the racist discourse 

was re-formulated because continued migration from the 

West Indies had largely hal ted. The 'immigrat ion' of 

West Indians was no longer the issue. The re-formulated 

racist discourse focused on the 'problem' of the 'second 

generation' West Indian population. West Indian youth 
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were being politically 

wi thin' . 

criminalised as the , enemy 

With pseudo-scientific racism relying so heavily on the 

biological and 'nat ural' sciences, it is not surprising 

that doctors were involved in sustaining the mythology 

of 'race'. Craniology was founded by a German professor 

of medicine, and Dr Robert Knox exemplified the most 

aggressive form of 'scientific racism'. A discourse 

which was highly regarded by the medical journals at the 

time. In addition, Knox's writings also illustrated the 

articulation of nationalism with racism, where he 

grounded his idea of 'nat ion' within his 

conceptualisation of 'race'. 

By the second half of the nineteenth century, the 

efficacy of 'scientific racism' as a satisfactory 

mechanism of explanation of Britain's colonial 

relations, had resulted in the idea of 'race' becoming a 

largely unquest ioned common sense not ion. Racist ideas 

were part of British historiography, and children's and 

popular 1 i t erat ure. By the first-quarter of the 

twentieth century ,the British 'professional' occupation 

of medicine was continuing to reproduce the idea of 

'race' , by giving credibility to the belief in the 
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natural and inherent biological differences between 

'races', and linking this biological differentiation to 

cultural variation. 

Plantocracy and pseudo-scientific racism formed one part 

of the ideological terrain upon which Bri t ish colonial 

rule in India occurred. The effects of racism as 

ideology during this period are the subject of the next 

chapter. It will be argued that the ideology of racism 

operated to shape the relationship between the British 

'professional' occupat ion of medicine in colonial India 

and Indian doctors. A process which was to have a 

legacy in relation to the post-1945 migration of Indian 

doctors to Britain. 

THE RACIALISATION OF DOCTORS IN COLONIAL INDIA 

Introduction 

The objective of this section is to outline and analyse 

the process of racialisation that doctors from the 

Indian subcontinent have faced, in terms of their 

relations with the British' professional' occupation of 

medicine. I t wi 11 be shown t hat Indian doct ors were 

subject to unequal treatment in relation to entry into 
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and terms of conditions of employment in the IMS. when 

compared to their British counterparts. 

This will be followed by an exploration of the 

justificatory arguments used by the British 'profes­

sional' occupation of medicine. to create and sustain 

their dominance within the IMS. and the subordination of 

Indian doctors. Before presenting any detailed outline 

of the racialisation of doctors in colonial India. 

however, a brief description of the Indian Medical 

Service will be provided. in order to set this early 

phase of the racialisation process in context. 

British Medicine and the Indian Medical Service 

The creation of the IMS by the British ruling 

administration in colonial India. which was based 

largely on the system of medical education and service 

provision ope rat ing in Britain at the time, had its 

origins in the operat ion of the East Indian Company 

(EIC). The first British medical officers arrived in 

India on the original three ships sent out by the East 

India Company in 1600. when trading relations were first 

established with India. These were then succeeded by 

other fleet surgeons and medics who remained in India to 
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serve in the company settlements. [BM3, 1, 31-5-1924-j 

pp970-lJ The first surgeon general of the East Indian 

Company was John Woodall, who was appointed in 1612. 

[Lancet, 2, 30-8-194-7; p3191 

Although the Indian Medical Service was not formally 

established until 1897, [BMJ, 1, 31-5-1924-; pp970-11 the 

first 'native' Indian medical stUdents emerged under the 

control and supervision of the surgeons of the East 

India Company. Initially these students were taken on 

as apprent ices in dispensing, wi t h inst ruct ion in 

chemistry, anatomy and pharmacology. As the benefits 

from this system were recognised by the Company, all the 

major subjects of the medical curricula were 

subsequently included in the training programme. [BMJ, 

1, 15-3-1930; pp508-111 

The Indian government in colonial India began to involve 

itself in the organisation of medical education with the 

establishment of medical colleges at Calcutta and Madras 

in 1835. This was supplemented in 184-5 with the opening 

of Grant Medical College in Bombay, a medical college at 

Lahore in 1860, and Lucknow Medical College in 1911. By 

1925 there were ten university medical colleges in 

colonial India. [BMJ, 2, 14--9-194-6; pp369-721 In the 
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early days many medical colleges in colonial India 

but affiliation to the newly granted their own diplomas, 

developing universities provided a guarantee of 

[BMJ, 2, 14-9-1946; pp369-721 educational standards. 

All of these colleges were to quickly become government 

institutions working in close relationship with the 1MS. 

[ BMJ , 15-3-1930; pp508-11 ] 

There was no coordinating body to register or maintain 

medical education standards, such as the GMC in Britain. 

Medical education was largely controlled by high ranking 

medical officers of the IMS. [BMJ, 2, 14-9-1946; pp369-

72] All t he professors working in t he medical colleges 

were initially part-time Presidency officers of British 

origin. Entrance to the IMS as a medical officer was 

gained only by passing an examinat ion in London. All 

candidates for the service, Indian and British, had to 

be holders of British qualifications. [BMJ, 1, 15-3-

1930; pp508-11 ] This requirement ensured, in the early 

years of the 1MS at least, that the main medical 

teaching posts in colonial India were held by white 

British-trained medical officers. 

The 1MS was both a military and civil operation. 

Although it main medical work was military, a number of 
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appointments were reserved for civil duties. These 

civil appointments were always subject to recall for 

military purposes. A doctor had to spend the first two­

to-five years in the service providing for the medical 

needs of the army in colonial India, before becoming 

eligible for transfer to civil employ. The' elite' jobs 

in the reserved civil medical posts were the civil 

surgeoncies. These included specialist appointments at 

teaching hospitals and the most prestigious research 

jobs. [BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-32. Lancet, 1, 8-3-

1913; pp707-9J 

The IMS was supplemented by two other military branches 

of medical provision: the Royal Army Medical Corps of 

India (RAMC) and the Indian Medical Department <IMD)' 

The RAMC was concerned mainly with medical care of 

British troops and their families, and had little to do 

with the civil population of India. The IMD supplied 

the subordinate military medical personnel for the armed 

forces in India. It comprised two divisions. On the 

one hand, were the military assistant surgeons who 

serviced British troops in India. They were mostly 

Anglo-Indians, and underwent training in 

colleges funded by the government of India. 

medical 

On the 

other hand, were the sub-assistant surgeons who served 

Indian troops. They were t rained in medical schools, 
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attached to Indian Station hospitals and served under 

IMS officers. Both assistant surgeons and sub-assistant 

surgeons could be selected for civil appointments. [8MJ, 

2, 9-10-1937; pp222-32. Lancet, 1, 8-3-1913; pp707-9J 

From 1919 onwards, much of the control of medical 

provision in India was regionalised under Provincial 

Medical Services. From this date onwards medical 

administration, hospitals, dispensaries, asylums, medial 

education, public health, sanitation, health statistics, 

and the 

standards 

regulation of 

all came under 

medical qualifications and 

the control of the various 

provincial administ rat ions. [ 8MJ, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-

32) 

The civil medical head of each province was a surgeon­

general, who also acted as the chief administrative 

officer of the province. Each province recruited its 

own medical personnel, with the exception of those IMS 

officers who were eligible for civil employ, who were 

appointed. As a result, one-fifth of all civil 

surgeoncies were allocated to IMS medical officers. The 

duties of civil surgeons varied with the locality, but 

typically they were responsible for the medical 

administration of the district and all government 
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hospitals. They also acted as medico-legal advisers to 

the government, and provided medical care for government 

officers and their families. They were assisted by a 

number of assistant and sub-assistant surgeons. [BMJ, 2, 

9-10-1937j pp222-32. Lancet, 1, 8-3-1913j pp707-91 

Typically, a district hospital in each province had 100 

beds with one civil surgeon, one assistant surgeon and 

one sub-assistant surgeon. Smaller hospitals were 

supervised by assistant surgeons, and even smaller rural 

hospitals would be run by sub-assistant surgeons. Both, 

however, remained under the overall control of the civil 

surgeon of the region. [BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937j pp222-321 

Graduates of recognised 

competitive examinat ion, 

Indian 

were 

uni versi ties, 

selected as 

after 

civil 

assist ant surgeons. They were employed as lect urers, 

professors, assistant-professors in medical schools, 

demonst rators in medical colleges, house surgeons and 

physicians in large hospi tals. Licentiates of Indian 

medical schools were selected as civil sub-assistant 

surgeons. 

occupations 

subordinate 

They were 

covering 

status. 

located 

all the 

Assistant 

in many and varied 

medical 

surgeons 

posts 

could 

of 

be 

promoted to become civil surgeons and sub-assistant 
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surgeons could progress to assistant surgeon, but only 

aft er many years experience. [BID, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-

32] 

We have already seen above, that many matters dealing 

with medicine in India had been transferred to the 

regional authorities at the end of the First World War. 

Regulation of medicine was attempted between 1912 and 

1936, when most of the provinces in India had 

established Provincial Medical Councils, although these 

were solely concerned with medical education in the 

specific 

however, 

region. [BMJ, 2, 

lead to problems 

14-9-1946; pp369-72] This, 

of effective coordination, 

because each province had a large degree of independence 

in relation to how it operated with other provinces and 

with respect to the central government. [BID, 1, 15-3-

1930; pp508-11 ] 

The solution to this problem, was the establishment of 

an All India Medical Council (AIMC) to oversee medical 

educat ion and st andards, in February 1934. The Council 

was established to ensure the maintenance of a uniform 

minimum standard of medical education for the whole of 

British India, and to establish reciproci t Y wit h 
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appropriate countries and institutions. [BMJ, 2, 14-9-

1946j pp369-72J 

Other features of the AIMC' s activities included its 

active support in encouraging the upgrading of medical 

schools to medical cOlleges <and the abolition of 

medical schools that could not efficiently be upgraded), 

as well as supervising the establishment of new medical 

colleges during post-war re-construction. In addition 

it had been encouraging licentiates to undertake extra 

tuition in order to gain medical degrees. At the 

outset, the AIMC recognised all British qualifications, 

and following negotiations with the GMC, the Council 

agreed to recognise all medical qualifications granted 

by British Indian Universities recognised by AIMC. [BMJ, 

2, 14-9-1946j pp369-72J 

The creat ion of the AIMC was preceded by a long drawn 

out dispute over British recognition of Indian 

qual i ficat ions. It also corresponded with a substantial 

decrease in the proportion of European teachers in the 

older colleges. For example, in the two new colleges 

affiliated to the universities of Calcutta and Bombay 

respectively during this period, the professorial staff 
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included no British doctors. [BMJ, 1, 15-3-1930; pp508-

11 ] 

This 'Indianisation' of western medicine in colonial 

India was progressing quickly, especially with the 

prospect of Indian independence on the political 

horizon. In addition the independent medical profession 

in India was growing rapidly in the first thirty years 

of the twentieth century, 

of colonial India. Most 

especially in the larger towns 

of them were graduates and a 

number had come to the UK to gain postgraduate 

qualifications. Some of them acted as honorary officers 

in government medical schools and colleges and private 

hospitals. The less qualified licentiate had converged 

on the towns, operating privately alongside graduates. 

[BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-32. Lancet, 1, 8-3-1913; 

pp707-91 

This was the posi t ion prior to Indian Independence in 

1947. The IMS ceased to exist at midnight on Thursday, 

August 14, 1947, with Indian independence. At the birth 

of India as an independent 'nation-state', the country 

was left with ten medical colleges training students for 

university medical degrees, and seventeen medical 

schools for licentiate education (most of which were 
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rapidly being raised to the status of colleges with 

Uni versit y aff i 1 iat ion). [BM3. 2. 23-8-1947; pp300-11 

The British Medical Journal's leading article at the 

time comment ed: 

What of the legacy that the IMS bequeaths to 
India and Pakistan? In the first place it has 
two lineal descendants - the Provincial Medical 
Services, in most provinces highly efficient, 
and the young and vigorous Indian Army Medical 
Corps. In addition, it leaves behind a highly 
organised and independent medical profession of 
some 50, 000 medi cal pract it i oners, of whi ch the 
vast majori ty were direct ly taught by officers 
of the Service, and the remainder by teachers 
who had received their own professional 
educa t i on from t ha t source. The crea t i on and 
development of this independent profession has 
been, and is, a source of legitimate pride and 
pleasure to the whole Service; and the 
professi onal and et hi cal st andards set by the 
IMS will provide its successors - in the public 
services and in the independent profession alike 
- with an inspiring tradition and a yardstick by 
which their success or failure will be 
measured. ( 18) 

While this self-congratulation by the British 

, professional' occupat ion of medicine may in part be 

just i fied. it will be demonstrated below. that the 

British occupation was able to ensure Indian doctors 

became/remained a racialised fraction of medical 

pract ice in colonial India. The occupat ion drew on a 

racist discourse to both secure for itself the' best' 

posts in the IMS. while simultaneously relegating Indian 
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doctors to a largely subordinate and supportive role 

within the service. 

Occupational Exclusion and Control in the 1MB 

There were a number of clearly defined constraints on 

Indian doctors joining the IMS, and progressing within 

the service in a similar way to their British 

counterparts. Although technically, the IMS as whole 

was open to all doctors whose qualifications were 

recognised by the GMC to compete for entry, the 

requirement that 'native' Indian doctors must take their 

entry examination in England obviously placed severe 

constraints on the number who could afford to take up 

this offer. [Lancet, 1, 30-5-1908; p1598: Lancet, 2, 19-

12-1908; p1859] 

The terms and conditions of employment on entering the 

IMS were also different for Indian and British doctors. 

Recruitment to the IMS for British doctors provided a 

permanent post, with the first three years of service 

representing a probationary period. The longer they 

worked as an officer in the service so their retirement 

gratuity increased proportionally. [BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937; 

pp222-32] Before April 1937 Indian doctors entered the 
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IMS on a temporary basis. Commissions were renewable 

year-on-year. 

an Indian 

appointment. 

and it would take up to five years before 

doctor became eligible for permanent 

In addition, retirement with gratuity was 

limited to Indian officers completing six years service 

from the date of permanent appointment. (BMJ, 2, 9-10-

1937j pp222-32J 

After April 1937, the rules governing admission to the 

IMS for Indian doctors were revised. A short-service 

commission lasting for five years was introduced. These 

officers were then asked on conclusion of their short­

service commission whether they wished to be considered 

for a permanent appoint ment. I t was est imat ed at the 

time that only seventy per cent of those whose stated 

preference was to be considered for a permanent 

position, would be accepted. The remainder would be 

retired with a small gratuity. While this system may 

appear more adequate for those who failed to be selected 

for a permanent position in the IMS, those who were 

successful under the new system lost the right to any 

retirement gratuity after six years service (ie. after 

one years service with a permanent commission). [BMJ, 2, 

9-10-1937j pp222-321 Under either syste~ Indian 

doctors did not enter the service on the same basis as 

their British counterparts. 
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In relation to rates of pay, both Indian and British 

doctors in the 1MB were paid the same basic rates. 

British doctors, however, also received an overseas 

allowance which Indian doctors were not eligible for. 

The difference in gross pay was further widened in 1937, 

when basic pay was reduced while the overseas allowance 

was increased. [BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-31 

Other privileges of being an officer in the 1MB were not 

equally shared between Indian and British 

limited number of posts such as civil 

doctors. A 

surgeonc i es, 

teaching, research and public health, were reserved for 

officers of 1MB in civil employ. The number of civil 

posts reserved for Indian 1MB officers was significantly 

less than the number reserved for British 1MB officers, 

and no specialist posts in the principal teaching 

centres were reserved for Indian officers of the 

service. In addition, Indian doctors in the independent 

private sector were excluded completely from these 

reserved post s. This effect i vel y denied t his sect ion of 

Indian doctors any contact with specialist medicine or 

innovative techniques. [BMJ, 2, 9-10-1937; pp222-32J 

The requi rement tot ake ent ry examinat ions in England, 

the differing criteria governing the appointment to 
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permanent 

entry to 

differing 

posts and pension entitlements, restricted 

the most prestigious civil posts, and the 

pay structure, illustrates how the British 

I professional' occupat ion of medicine in colonial India 

was able to control and exclude Indian doctors in the 

IMS. The justificatory arguments which legitimated this 

'second-class' status of Indian doctors practising in 

colonial India, were conducted through the language of 

the ideologies of racism and nat ional ism, and 

professionalism. This justificatory discourse was most 

vividly expressed in relation to the debate concerning 

the increasing use of 'native' Indian doctors in the 

IMS, that is, the Indianisation of the IMS. 

From the beginning of the twentieth century, the British 

, professional' occupat ion of medicine believed that 

their position in the IMS was 

because of the expansion in 

Indian doctors entering the 

increasingly under attack 

the number of 'native' 

service. This was of 

particular concern to the occupation, as medical work in 

the colonial territories generally, and the IMS in 

particular, carried with it high status and material 

rewards for white British trained doctors. 
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A leading article in the BMJ of 1909 identifies the 

existence of a secret dispatch by the Secretary of State 

to the Government of India (Lord Marley) (19) stating 

that there was to be no further increase in the IMS, and 

that its civil side would be increasingly recruited from 

'native' Indian doctors qualified in Indian 

universities. [BMJ, 1, 15-5-1909; pp1203-41 The idea 

was that 'native' Indian doctors should be encouraged to 

establish themselves in private practice in the cities, 

towns and villages of India and be available and willing 

to undertake government work within the IMS when 

necessary. [ BMJ, 2, 24-7-1909; pp223-41 They would be 

required to undertake competitive examinations in 

Calcutta, rather than by examination in London which was 

currently the practise. [Lancet, 1, 16-3-1901; pp818-9] 

The BMJ warned that such a move would reduce the 

attractiveness of the IMS generally to British 

graduates, resulting in a substantial decline in their 

willingness to apply to join the service. [BMJ, 1, 15-5-

1909; pp1203-41 The fear of the occupation was that a 

change in policy like that suggested by Lord Marley 

would operate to replace the British civil officer of 

t he I MS. [ BMJ, 2, 24-7-1909; pp223-4] The Lancet went 

even further, when its' Special Correspondent' on India 

commented: 
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it is ... absurd to compare an Indian degree 
and education with those obtained in the British 
Islands. The feeling in the service is that 
there are too many natives in it already, so 
that any further concessions in this direction 
would be undoubtedly unpopular. (20) 

The Bri t ish , professional' occupation of medicine, 

through the Lancet, is using the language and imagery of 

professionalism to justify its position against the 

trend towards the increasing number of Indian doctors 

entering the IMS. Although the medical education system 

in colonial India was based on the one operating in the 

UK, the Lancet is clearly implying that the high medical 

education standards existing in Britain which allow the 

occupation to claim that medicine is based on highly 

specialised scientific knowledge, and therefore operates 

to safeguard the health interests of the population, is 

not reproduced in Indian medical cOlleges. 

Consequently, the clinical standards of Indian graduates 

is presented as insufficient to warrant their wholesale 

entry into the I MS. 

Four years later in 1905, however, the Lancet appeared 

to be less harsh about the abilities of 'native' Indian 

doctors. In a leading article on the IMS, the journal 

recognised that India was increasingly producing its own 
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qualified doctors capable of undertaking most of the 

duties of British commissioned officers of the IMS: 

It is not logical that we should spare no 
pains to educate the Indian and, at the same 
time, should refuse him forever the 
opportunities of a free exercise of the talents 
that we have enabled him to cUltivate. (21) 

In recognising the increasing employment of 'native' 

Indian doctors in more responsible and highly placed 

post s, however, the Lancet article goes on to warn: 

The 

we must not ignore the influence which the 
di fference of race introduced into it not 
merely those of a physical nature but racial 
distinctions of character, religion, education 
and methods of thought which ... tend to keep 
the European and the native races of India more 
or 1 ess apart. (22) 

article then asserts that these fundamental 

differences between the European and Indian 'race' 

result in different st andards of ethical conduct. 

Further, it is suggested that the evidence for this is 

provided by the preference of 'native' Indians 

themselves to be treated by a white commissioned officer 

of the IMS. [Lancet, 1, 18-2-1905; pp441-21 From this 

line of argument, the article then goes on to suggest 

that it is perfectly "natural" for Europeans in power in 

India to wish to continue to be treated by their flown 

count rymen". The article states: 
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it goes without saying that Europeans 
serving in India will always prefer medical men 
of their own race. (23) 

The final argument of this leading article in the Lancet 

of 1905, introduces one further inability that Indian 

doctors are supposed to display. The art icle report s 

that Indian doctors are not as capable as their British 

counterparts to deal with administrative duties. While 

'native' Indian doctors, qualified through the British 

medical system in India, are perfectly capable of taking 

medical charge of the smaller districts in India, so 

long as British rule in India lasts. It is suggested 

that British medical officers would be required for the 

larger stations and more important appointments for some 

time to come. [Lancet, 1, 18-2-1905j pp442] 

It is very clear that the Lancet is using the discourse 

of 'race' to justify the continued subordination of 

'native' Indian doctors through their exclusion from the 

the more powerful, prestigious and highly rewarded posts 

in the IMS, and of course by definition, to ensure white 

British trained doctors alone are eligible for these 

posi t ions. The article makes it clear that the 

different biological characteristics of Indian doctors 

are perceived as determining their cultural, 
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psychological and ethical attributes and organisational 

or administrative abilities. The implication is that in 

all these respects Indian doctors are inferior to their 

Brit ish count erpart s, solely because of supposed 

inherent 'racial' differences. 

The eKpressed desire that British officers and their 

families serving in colonial India would prefer to be 

treated by their 'own countrymen', is in itself, of 

course, not racist. 

relation to justifying 

sionary practice, is 

Only when it is articulated in 

some form of eKclusionary/inclu­

it racist. The eKpression of 

preference involves a process of ranking doctors 

according to their supposed suitability as medical 

practitioners: in this case, a process which operates to 

eKclude Indian doctors. By suggesting that preference 

is 'only natural', the journal is justifying this 

process of eKclusion as non-racist. The criteria by 

which this process of ranking takes place, however, is 

clearly racist. As the article goes on to argue, Indian 

doct ors because of t hei r supposed 'racial' charact er­

istics are inferior in every way, compared to their 

British counterparts. 
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The Lancet was once again facing two ways at once in 

respect of opening-up the IMS to 'native' Indian doctors 

in 1909. In a leading article of that year the Lancet 

states that, "properly qualified candidates ... from the 

excellent [Indian] Medical Colleges" should have 

existing appointments thrown open to them. The article 

goes on: 

As to the intellectual and professional ability, 
both of the native Indian whether Bengali, 
Parse, Sikh or Mohammedan, or Madrassi, and the 
Eurasi an, t here can be no doubt. Thei r men t a1 
acuteness is equal to their industry and power 
of application. They pass excellent 
examinations, they lay in a large stock of 
knowledge, and they devote themselves with zeal 
to their profession. (24) 

The sting in the tale comes later in the article when 

the leader comments: 

[S1 peaking in general terms it cannot be 
said that, as years go on, they increase in 
scientific knowledge or professional skill, or 
in the wisdom that comes from a gradual ripening 
of the intellectual faculties, reinforced by 
pract i cal experi ence. 

[ A1 s a general rul e, though the Indi an, as a 
student, meets on equal terms, and frequently 
excels, his British fellow, the mature middle­
aged Indian practitioner stands in qUite a 
different comparative relation with the 
European-born medi cal man of simi 1 ar age and 
experience. There is undoubtedly precocity of 
development in the Eastern compared with the 
Western races: as far as concerns the particular 
class of men that enters the medical profession 
in India, the brilliant promise of youth and 
early manhood is not as a rule fulfilled: there 
is a want of the power of initiative, a 
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disinclination to take 
tendency to run in a groove 

responsi bi 1 it y, 
(25 ) 

a 

The Lancet suggests that the solution to this apparent 

maturity problem of the 'native' Indian doctor is the 

civilising influence of European education and 

communication with Europeans, because only then will: 

the Indian-born [doctor] progress, and 
approximate the European characteristics. (26) 

It is this slow, gradual improvement through the 

civilising influence of the European, which leads the 

author of the article to contend that there should be 

increasing employment of 'nat i ve' -born medical men in 

India, but suggests that it should be: 

slow and deliberate, the fitness of the 
native-born for his increased responsibilities 
being measured, not by the examination success 
of the youthful student, but by the gradual 
evolution of character in the mature 
practitioner. (27) 

This suggested restricted intellectual development in 

mature Indian doctors is presented as the result of 

, racial' difference. The argument is slightly more 

subt Ie, however, than earlier presentations by the 

Lancet. The journal no longer suggests that medical 

education in India is of a lower standard than that in 

the UK. The ' problem' is one of an inherent lack of 
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This subtle change of emphasis is not surprising given 

that medical education in India had been created and was 

operating on similar lines to the British system. 

Consequently, to criticise the basic clinical competence 

of Indian doctors would by impl icat ion be undermining 

British medical educational standards. If British 

medical educat ion could be criticised in this way, then 

the so-called scientific basis of professionalism would 

also be undermined. In this way, this change of 

emphasis, while remaining within a racist discourse, 

operated to safeguard the ideology of professionalism. 

Racism and nationalism are used to justify the argument 

in the article that the ' problem' of maturity would be 

resolved by allowing the ' civilising' influence of 

British culture and practices to be absorbed by the 

Indian doctor. No longer is it sufficient for the 

Indian doctor to be qualified by virtue of a Brit ish 

inspired medical education system in colonial India, but 

it also now requires the uncritical absorption of 

British 'ways of doing things' in order for Indian 

doctors to be fit to work in the IMS. 
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The BM3 continued these themes into the second decade of 

the twentieth century. The journal supported the 

continued examination in the UK of 'native' Indian 

doctors who wished to enter the IMS. The journal 

justified this in the following terms: 

can it be doubted that in the interests of 
the Empire that it is a good thing ... 

can it be disputed that it is a good thing 
that they should have seen something of English 
life and conditions, and have been compelled to 
realise by residence that, after all, England is 
not the decadent Power which so many Indian 
seditionists love to picture it? (28) 

The BMJ's 'special correspondent' in India argued that 

opening up civil posts to 'native' Indian medical 

practitioners could have disadvantageous outcomes for 

the progress of Indian medicine. The prospect of 

impending changes had already meant the IMS had lost a 

considerable amount of its attractiveness. In the past 

the IMS had attracted the best quality British doctors, 

who passed on the best traditions of European practice, 

research and teaching. The reduction in number of these 

gifted practitioners, argued the correspondent, would 

lead to a lack of progress for medicine in India. [BMJ, 

1, 16-4-1910; p9631 
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The BMJ also reported on the BMA's suggestions as to why 

the IMS had become less attractive to British doctors. 

The increasing numbers of 'native' Indian doctors, 

trained in British cOlleges based 1n India, had slowly 

taken over most of the available private practice. 

Traditionally, private practice had been a worthwhile 

supplement to the income of British doctors working for 

the IMS. Many now had only government service in the 

IMS to supply their income. The Association 

disparagingly commented: 

the teacher has been largely replaced by his 
pupil in this lucrative field, and it will 
go on increasing in the future. (29) 

This situation was then further compounded by the 

government in colonial India actively restricting IMS 

officers from undertaking private practice, in order to 

encourage 'native' Indian doctors to take up private 

practice so that they could be available for secondment 

to the IMS when required. Finally increased workloads 

and increasing costs of living, had made medical 

practice in colonial India less attractive to British 

doctors. [BMJ, 1, 7-2-1914-j pp57-63J 

The journal then goes on to report the BMA's case for 

the continued dominance of British doctors in the IMS, 

and the need to maintain its attractiveness to British 

doctors by keeping the' native' Indian doctor in their 
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subordinate place. On the clinical competence of the 

'native' Indian doctor, the BMA commented: 

Those who know the Indian most intimately, and 
who admire most intelligently his many excellent 
qualities as a proFessional man, cannot blind 
themsel ves to the Fact that his standards are 
still Far From being those of his British 
Brother. (30) 

Medical standards could only be maintained and improved 

if the pace of change were slow and controlled: 

We must move to our goal with the 'ordered 
action' of our race. The time is not yet ripe 
For any wide or sudden change in past policy iF 
the medical education of the rising generation 
[in India] ... is not to suFFer ... (31) 

The BMA continued to stand by the assertion that Indian 

doctors should be examined in the UK for entry into the 

1MB, because it allows the aspirant Indian 1MB officer 

to become familiar with: 

English ways, manners, and customs to enable 
them to 1 i ve wi t hout mut ual di scomFort in the 
society of British oFFicers and of other 
Europeans of the same class. (32) 

and it allows them: 

For 

to become acquainted wi th the methods of 
sanitation, the modes of living, hospital 
treatment and duty, and the other Features of 
medi cal pract i ce whi ch are so wi dely di fIerent 
in Europe and in India. (33) 

this reason, The BMA suggested that Indian 

practitioners who wish to serve in 1MB should have three 
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years medical e>eperience in the UK. This would also 

guarantee the highest standard of medical education 

possible: 

As Europe is the home of Western medicine, the 
whole tone and atmosphere of a British medical 
school is better, higher, and more stimulating 
than that of the Indian medical cOllege. (34-) 

The journal reports that the SMA concluded: 

To 

IF the Indian medical practitioner of today were 
of the same mental and moral Fibre as his 
teacher, the European Indian Medical Service 
oFFicer would speedily be swept away by a Force 
which would prove irresistible. 

[T] he posi t i on of Eng1 i shmen, and st i 11 more of 
Englishwomen and children, in India must not be 
Forgot ten when the subject of the provision of 
medical aid For the country is being handled. 

[F]or many long years India will need the best 
men the proFession at home can supply to Foster 
and to care For its still immature proFession. 
High st andards of work and moral s must be set 
beFore the Indian st udent ... {and] can only be 
set by men whose enthusiastic devotion to duty, 
and understating obedience to a high code of 
probity and honour are the inheritance of long 
generations of thought and training. (35) 

restrict the supply of such men would, 

Association argued: 

result 
in the moral e, 
of the medical 

{in] a widespread deterioration 
the training, and the eFFiciency 

proFession of India. (36) 

the 

The SMJ is using a similar justificatory discourse, 

centred on the ideologies of professionalism and 
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nat ionalism, both of which are expressed within an 

assumption of 'race' difference, as that used by the 

Lancet. The BMA continues to criticise the 

'professional standards' of Indian doctors, arguing they 

are far below the standards acceptable in Britain. 

Consequent 1 y, Indian doctors should continue to be 

examined for entrance to the IMS in England, where they 

can absorb English culture and Western medical ideas and 

practice where they originated. 

The BMA continually presents the British' professional' 

occupation of medicine as the guardians and standard 

bearers of what is regarded as good medical practice in 

colonial India. Any reduction in the numbers of British 

doct ors working in the IMS as a resul t of cont inuing 

Indianisat ion of the service, in order to make room for 

Indian doctors, would result in a reversion back to less 

ethical and less scientific methods of operation. It is 

argued that the Indian doctor is not yet ready to take 

on the awesome responsibilities the IMS would demand of 

them. Only with the careful guidance and example of the 

best of Bri t ish medical pract it ioners, can t he Indian 

doctor hope to become proficient. 
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The above debate concerning the changing role of the 1MS 

in India, seems to have come to a head with the 

publication of the Lee Commission in 1924. (37) The 

Commission recommended that the IMS should become a 

military only service, by incorporation with the Royal 

Army Medical Corps of India. The RAMC would operate to 

service the needs of British and Indian troops in India. 

As a result of this, a new civil medical service in 

India would be established, which would be administered 

by the various provincial governments. Recruitment to 

the new civil medical service would be by competitive 

examinat ion in England and India. However, a minimum 

number of posts would be reserved for British medical 

officers in order that they could supplement the 

military service when necessary, and meet the clinical 

needs of British officers and their families. [BMJ, 1, 

31-5-1924; ~p97B-9. Lancet, 1, 31-5-1924; p114-J 

The publication of this report appears to have made the 

British 'professional' occupation of medicine realise 

that the IMS was going to change, and the medical needs 

of the population of colonial India would be 

increasingly met by 'native' Indian doctors. The Lancet 

commented that the Indianisation of the medical service 

in India, "it is recognised, must be a long and steady 
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process." (38) The main question for the Journal now was 

not: 

how many Indians should be admitted into the 
service, but what is the minimum number of 
Englishmen which must still be recruited. (39) 

The BMJ, however, were less accept ing. In a leading 

article in December 1924, the journal argued that the 

potential for greater State interference in medical 

matters with the provincialisation of civil medical 

services in India would effectively make it less 

attractive in terms of recruiting more and better 

British doctors to serve in India. [BMJ, 2, 13-12-1924i 

p1123.] 

In 1927, the BMJ published an article by Sir Norman 

Walker, a senior officer in the IMS, which argued that 

since medical education had been transferred to the 

responsi bil it Y of provincial government s in India, the 

number of British medically qualified teachers had 

declined markedly. Walker went on to suggest that this 

situation had been compounded by several other 

ci rcumst ances. First, since 1922 the number of medical 

cOlleges in India had doubled. Thi s, coupl ed wi t h no 

coordinating authority, such as the GMC in Britain, 
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meant that medical educational standards could vary 

cons i derabl y throughout I ndi a. Thi rd, the st andard of 

Indian secondary education did not compare with that in 

the UK. Walker cites the fact that no British 

university accepts the matriculation examinations of any 

Indian university as the same as its own, as evidence of 

this disparity. [BMJ, 2, 20-8-1927j pp312-13J 

It appears that the BM] was prepared once again to use 

the supposedly poor clinical and education standards of 

Indian doctors as an argument against their access to 

the 1MB. In addition, the less attractiveness of the 

IMS had resulted in fewer British doctors working in the 

service. Consequently, the journal argues that the 

situation had deteriorated to the point that British 

medical expertise was no longer in a position to 

safeguard the standards of medical education in colonial 

India. Once again recourse to the ideology of 

professionalism in the form of maintaining medical 

standards, is used to justify continued British control 

of the 1MB. 

This, however, seems to 

attempts by the British 

medicine to safeguard its 

have been the last faltering 

'professional' occupation of 

interests in colonial India. 
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The recommendations of the Lee Commission had set the 

agenda for changes in the IMS. In addition, as a 

consequence of a long running dispute between the GMC 

and the Indian universities concerning training in 

midwifery in colonial 

late 1920's, the 

India, which was resolved by the 

All-India Medical Council was 

established in February 1934. 

The function of the new Council was to secure a uniform 

minimum standard for the qualifications of Indian 

universities and to arrange reciprocity schemes with the 

medical authorities of other countries. Unlike the 

Bri t ish GMC, however, it would be a Counci 1 of medical 

education 

aut hori t y. 

only, and would 

The main t ask of 

not be a 

the Council 

the "suFFi ci ency" 

registering 

would be to 

of Indian endeavour to guarantee 

medical degrees. [8MJ, 2, 11-11-1933; pp876-71 

The significance of this development was that the GMC in 

Bri t ain, for the first time, could judge accurat ely, on 

the basis of the information provided by the inspectors 

of the All-India Medical Council, whether the 

qualifications granted by the various medical colleges 

in India were of sufficient standard to allow the 

holders to be registered to practice in the UK. Prior 
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to this, the information on which the GMC based its 

decisions concerning recognition of qualifications came 

directly from the Indian universities themselves, 

[Minutes of 

Consequent 1 y, 

the GMC, 

from the 

Vol LVIII, 

mid-1930's 

1920; pp27-36J 

onwards, Indian 

medical qualifications had gained a new status: a status 

which was on a par with British medical qualifications 

and formally sanctioned by the GMC, 

Two other factors were important in convincing the 

British 'professional' occupation of medicine that their 

continued influence over the IMS was increasingly 

tenuous. One factor was the increasing agitation within 

India for the creation of an independent 'nation-state', 

The second f ac t or was the i mpendi ng out break of the 

Second World War. The need to provide ext ra medical 

personnel to serve the needs of the British Empire at 

war, resulted in a breakdown of some of the inequalities 

existing between British and Indian doctors. 

The Second World War and the Rise of Nazism 

With increasing demand on British civilian doctors for 

war work, in January 1941 the GMC under Defence 

Regulations temporarily allowed overseas doctors to be 
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included on the Medical Register. This meant that 

doctors qualified to practice in any part of the British 

Empire could be selected for a medical commission in the 

Bri t ish armed forces, or employment in hospitals, 

institutions or service in the UK other than attendance 

in patients own homes. Doctors from India, therefore, 

who may have been working and training in Britain could 

now work for the British military on similar terms and 

conditions to their British counterparts. [BMJ, 1, 18-1-

1941; pp93J 

In the spring of 1943, 

est ab 1 i shed, on the 

the Indian Army Medical Corps was 

recommendation of the Soutter 

Mission. The IAMC was to include both Indian graduates 

and licentiates. Regular and commissioned officers of 

the 1MB would be seconded to it, and the new Corps would 

receive by transfer the whole existing personnel of the 

Indian Medical Department and Indian Hospital Corps. 

[BMJ, 1, 8-5-1943; pp575-6. Lancet, 1, 17-4-1943; p502J 

The 12,000 graduates of the Indian medical universities 

would easily be assimilated into the new Corps. They 

would have passed through a full medical curriculum and 

gained qualifications which were registrable in the UK. 

As the BMJ at the time commented: 
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[mlany of them have attained distinction and 
are capable of specialised work of a high 
order. (40) 

The 35,000 licentiates, who had previously been the 

subject of derisory comment concerning their varied and 

sub-standard clinical abilities, were now seen as fit to 

for "Full medical responsibility", because: 

their training, which twenty years ago was 
very poor indee~ has been improved, and many of 
them are skilled doctors who compete 
successFully in civil life with the university 
graduates. (41) 

It would seem that any previous caution expressed by the 

British 'professional' occupation of medicine concerning 

the st andard of Indian doct ors, especi all y licent iat es 

whose qualifications were not previously recognised by 

the GMC, could now be dismissed as demand for doctors 

increased due to the requirements of war. Indeed, as the 

BM3 commented, for the first time: 

every doctor who has qualiFied to practise 
in India will be given the opportunity to rise 
to any position in the corps which his abilities 
just i Fy. (42) 

The material circumstances of war had rendered the 

ideologies of racism and nationalism, and 
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professionalism, which had previously been used to 

justify the exclusion of Indian doctors from their 

legitimate place alongside British 

redundant for the present. It 

doctors in the IMS, 

was not until the 

outbreak of the Second World War that Indian doctors 

were effectively 

recognition and 

count erpart s. 

on an equal foot i ng, 

registration, with 

in respect of 

their British 

This change in attitude by the British 'professional' 

occupation of medicine, was also apparent in relation to 

their contribution to the reproduction of the 'race' 

concept. The spectre of Nazism in Europe witnessed a 

challenging of the notion of purity of 'race' within the 

medical journals. The conception of the Aryan 'race' 

was presented as ideological (being largely based on 

cultural traits) with no anthropological basis. The 

superiority of the 'white race', and its destiny to rule 

others was vigorously criticised, and the common sense 

use of 'race' to justify and rationalise various 

political and national activities was condemned. 

For example, the Lancet in January 1938 reported on the 

Seventeenth International Anthropological Congress in 

Bucharest, where Eugene Pi t t ard from the Uni versi t y of 
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Geneva gave an address which demonstrated that the 

theory about the purity of certain , races' was 

untenable. [Lancet, 1, 8-1-1938; pp104.] Pittard argued 

that a powerful European 'nat ion' was being misled by 

its leaders. The German people were being told that 

they belonged to a 'pure race' with a great mission. 

Pi t t ard suggest ed that t he concept of an 'Aryan race' 

was ideological, because it had no anthropological 

basis. The belief in such a concept, that nations can 

be divided into' select' and' first rate' groups, only 

led to the encouragement of 'racial hatred'. Pittard 

observed: 

the white peoples are not of a higher order 
and are by no means necessarily called to rule 
and to boast of the achievements of their 
ci vilisat ion. Innumerabl e proud ci vi 1 isat ions 
have disappeared one after the other. (43) 

In a similar vein, the BMJ reported that Julian Huxley 

presented a lecture at the Royal Institute, in which he 

argued that there was no 'Aryan race', since the term 

Aryan referred to differences of language and national 

culture rather than genetic differentiation. The 

article concluded: 

Today there existed no important human group 
which could properly be called a race and the 
term not only had no useful application, but 
actually led to confusion, both scientific and 
political. Hence Mr Julian Huxley held it 
desirable on every ground to abandon it 
altogether as applied to existing conditions. 
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To define race in man scientifically was 
impossible, since the implications of the term 
did not conform with reality. [TJhe word race 
had been widely used in a pseudo-scientific way 
to justify and rationalise political and 
national activities. (44) 

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS 

This chapter has outlined the origins of British racism, 

and then detailed how the development of this ideology 

has operated in relation to the relationship between 

British and Indian doctors within the IMS in colonial 

India. Although British racism only became an effective 

social force in relation to Britain's involvement in the 

slave trade and subsequent colonial expansion, this 

racism was the outcome of earlier ideas, myths and 

legend concerning human differentiation. 

Britain already made use of a discourse which 

distinguished between black and white. White was 

positively evaluated, while black was associated with 

negative attributes. Consequent ly, when the first 

contacts with the people of Africa were made in the mid­

sixteenth century, the terms black and white already 

embodied specific and diametrically opposed meanings. 

It was not surprising, therefore, that skin colour 
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should become a primary signifier of the difference 

between the white European and the black African. 

These earl y ideas, images and myt hs, were taken up and 

reproduced to justify British involvement in the slave 

trade and the plantation economy in the West Indies. 

The slave trade and the plantation economy based on 

slave labour, was crucial to Britain's capitalist 

therefore, that a just-development. It was vi tal, 

ificatory ideology be created, which would legitimate 

these activities. This became especially important when 

the anti-slavery lobby became increasingly vocal. 

Plantocracy racism attempted to justify the slave trade 

and the use of slave labour by identifying the African 

slave as a heathen savage, who would benefit from the 

civilising influence of the British imposed plantation 

economy in the West Indies. Eminent intellectuals of 

the time, such as Lock and Hume, provided credibility to 

the explicit racist pamphleteering of the pro-slavery 

lobby, by arguing that the African was in all respects 

inferior to the European. 
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Plantocracy racism lost its practical adequacy with the 

with the abolition of the slave trade and slavery in the 

first half of the nineteenth century. Britain's con-

tinued colonial expansion, however, required another 

form of just i ficat ory ideology. Pl ant ocracy racism was 

reproduced and refined into a more supposedly scientific 

form in order to justify the expanding British Empire. 

Empire was also crucial to Britain's capit al ist 

development. The exploitation of black peoples under 

British colonial rule ensured that British capital was 

enriched and the colonies suffered chronic poverty, 

hunger, disease and foreign domination. 

Pseudo-scientific racism utilised the developing natural 

sciences to provide a more supposed scientific basis to 

the notion that the human population could be divided 

into distinct , races' and 

Biology, anatomy, craniology, 

ranked hierarchically. 

phrenology, and the 

distortion of Darwin's concept of 'natural selection', 

were all drawn upon to give an objective foundation to 

the idea of 'race'. 

With pseudo-scientific racism relying so heavily on the 

biological and nat ural sciences, it was not surprising 

that eminent doctors at the time would be involved in 
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creating and reproducing this form of racis~ Knox was 

probably the most vociferous in this respect. In 

addi t ion. his work on 'race' and 'race conflict'. 

ill ust rat ed t he art iculat ion bet ween t he ideologies of 

racism and nationalis~ For Knox. 'nation' was grounded 

in his conceptualisation of 'race': where 'national 

character' and culture were determined by the biological 

characteristics of the 'race' that constituted that 

'nat ion' . 

By the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, 

pseudo-scientific racism. had ensured that the idea of 

'race' was generally accepted as a basis for the 

differentiation of the world's population. Racist ideas 

had become part of British historiography. and 

children's and popular literature. and was being 

reproduced through the education system. The British 

, professional' occupation of medicine was also 

implicated in this process. Through its journals the 

occupat ion was act i vely reproducing racism as ideology. 

Black and white people were distinguished by their 

somatic differences. 

characteristics 

somat ic groups. 

were 

then a 

attributed 
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Plantocracy racism, and then pseudo-scientific racism, 

were one part of the ideological terrain within which 

British colonial rule and expansion occurred. Britain's 

period of colonial rule in India was not exempt from 

this. These forms of racism as ideology operated to 

influence the relationship between British and Indian 

doctors in colonial India. It allowed the British 

occupation of medicine to create and maintain a dominant 

position within the IMS, by justifying the subordinate 

role of Indian doctors. 

There were several forms of inequalities apparent within 

the IMS. While technically the IMS was open to com­

petitive entry by all doctors who had qualifications 

recognised by the British GMC, Indian doctors were 

expected to travel to the UK to take the entry exam in 

order to practice in the IMS in their own country. Once 

accepted into the IMS, 

treated differently. 

British and Indian doctors were 

British doctors had permanent 

posts which carried an incremental pension gratuity on 

ret irement. Indian doct ors, however, were gi ven temp­

orary posts for the first five years, and then if they 

were selected for a permanent position they were denied 

a pensionable gratuity. 
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In terms of remuneration, both sets of doctors received 

the same basic pay. British doctors, however. also had 

an overseas allowance. From 1937, basic pay was cut and 

overseas allowances were increased, so that the 

differential was increased further. Finally. the number 

of prestigious reserved civil posts for Indian officers 

of the IMS was significantly less than that for British 

officers. In combination, such mechanisms ensured that 

British trained doctors were able to maintain a dominant 

position in the IMS over their Indian trained 

count erpart s. 

The Brit ish , professional' occupation of medicine 

utilised a number of justificatory arguments to sustain 

this dominance of British doctors in the IMS. This dis­

course was most clearly expressed in relat ion to the 

occupations reaction to the increasing 'Indianisation' 

of the 1MS. This strategy appears to have been de­

veloped in order to defend the high status and material 

rewards which were available to British doctors who were 

prepared to work in colonial India. 

The core argument presented by the British 

, professional' occupat ion of medicine in defence of its 

interests focused on the assertion that increasing 
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numbers of Indian doctors entering the IMS would not 

only make it more difficult to recruit the best British 

doctors to the service, but this situation would also 

undermine the standards of medicine in India as the 

influence of the British example was not actively and 

continually reinforced by a strong British presence. 

These arguments were often explained in terms of the 

supposed fundamental differences between the two 

, races' . It was argued that the difference in medical 

st andards, in et hical st andards, in human educational 

development tendencies and in different capacities to 

govern medi cal dist rict s, were det ermined by inherent 

biological and cuI t ural characteristics which were 

associated with the two distinct 'races'. The impli-

cation was that 'racial' differences were a barrier to 

achieving an adequate level of 'professionalism'. 

It should be recognised, however, that some of these 

arguments were , double edged' . For example the 

occupation found it increasingly difficult to simply 

suggest that the qualities of Indian doctors were 

substandard, because many of them were trained in India 

by the best British doctors of the time within 

institutional arrangements and educational forms copied 
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directly from the British system. To have taken this 

line of argument would by implication have undermined 

the system which produced the supposedly superior 

British trained doctor. 

Consequent ly, 

be recognised 

st andards of 

while young Indian medical graduates could 

as equal to or even eKcelling the 

their British counterparts, it was 

asserted that this precocity went simultaneously 

unfulfilled in the mature middle-aged Indian through 

lack of continued application. A 'problem' which was 

the result of 'racial' difference. 

The proposed solution to this supposed inadequacy of 

Indian doctors, was that they should be made to absorb 

English culture. It was no longer sufficient that they 

should be educated in medicine through a British type of 

medical education system, it was now necessary for them 

to be 'civilised' by English culture directly. Racism 

and nationalism, and professionalism, were in 

combination being used to maintain the subordinate role 

of Indian doctors in the IMS. 
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Towards the end of the 1920' s and early 1930' s, it was 

increasingly realised by the British 'professional' 

occupation of medicine, that the trend towards 

, Indianisat ion' combined with moves towards Indian 

independence, was making their position increasingly 

untenable. With this recognition came a change of 

emphasis in the debate. The occupation now decided that 

any changes in the IMS should be slow and controlled in 

order to ensure that high 'professional' standards would 

always be maintained, while the Indian doctor was 'made 

fit' to work in and run the IMS. 

Interestingly, this later stage of the debate, implies 

that the supposed differences of 'race' could be 

overcome given the appropriate example of how things 

should be done (that is the' British way'). This in 

itself undermines the notion of , race' as a 

categorisation based on fixed biological and cultural 

characteristics. 

applicat ion of the 

Consequent ly, 

discourse of 

even during the 

'race' to justify the 

arguments defending British occupational control of 

medicine in India, the actual changing material 

conditions were themselves evidence of the falsity of 

the concept of 'race'. 
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The quest ion of medical st andards in I ndia seemed to 

have been resolved in 1934, with the establishment of 

the All India Medical Council. This allowed the GMC in 

Britain to judge the quality of medical education in 

India and subsequently recognise many qualifications for 

the purposes of registration to practice in Britain. 

Many Indian medical qualifications were now on an equal 

footing with those awarded by British medical COlleges. 

Although the Indianisat ion of the 1M3, the prospect of 

Indian independence and the creation of the AIMC was the 

basis of a change of emphasis in the debate, it was only 

with the advent of World War Two and the spectre of 

Nazism, that the relationship between British and Indian 

doctors became one of more or less equality. Indian 

doctors, whether graduates or licentiates, were welcomed 

as equal partners in meeting the medical needs of the 

British war effort. 

RaCism, nationalism and professionalism were now 

redundant ideologies. because the need to recruit 

doctors for the war effort took precedence over the 

occupations desire to maintain a racialised fraction in 

a subordinate pOSition, and thereby. secure their own 

dominant role. This was also reflected in medical 
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journals of the period, where the occupation was now 

using its influence to undermine the use of racism and 

nationalism to justify and rationalise fascist political 

obj ect i ves. 

This first period in the relationship between the 

British 'professional' occupation of medicine and Indian 

doctors was brought to its conclusion with Indian 

Independence in 1947. With independence came the formal 

disbanding of the IMS, on August 14, 1947, ending an 

associat ion which had lasted over 330 years. As we 

shall see below, however, Indian doctors and the newly 

established British NHS would continue that association, 

but on slightly different terms. 

Nazism had changed the nature of the debate on 'race'. 

Explicit racism would from now on be extremely difficult 

to justify. This, however, would not prevent newly 

arriving doctors from the Indian subcontinent, who were 

encouraged to migrate to staff the expanding NHS, from 

being subject to the process of racialisation. The 

discourse was less overt I y raci st, wi t h a reI iance on 

the ideology of nationalism to mask the racist content 

of the debate. The post-1945 migration and 
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racialisation of doctors from the Indian subcontinent, 

is the subject of the following two chapters. 
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INTRODUCTION 

This and the next chapter will provide a detailed 

historical account of the creation and reproduction of 

British racism and the racialisation of black migrant 

doctors, during the post-1945 period. Chapter V will 

describe how the 'race/immigration' issue was 

constructed in such a way as to present the black 

presence in Bri t ain as a 'problem'. It will also be 

demonstrated how racism came to be institutionalised 

within the practice of the State by 1971. 

Chapter V will also illustrate how within this broader 

political context, the occupation of medicine came to 

regard black migrant doctors as a 'problem', after 

initially actively encouraging them to come to Britain 

to train and work. The occupation began to problematise 

black migrant doctors from the late 1960' s onwards, as 

competition for scarce, good training posts in the 

hospital sector began to increase. 

Chapter VI will describe how British racism continued to 

reproduced by the State, through its labelling of 

British black youth as the ' enemy wi thin' during the 

1970's and reproducing the 'race/immigration' issue in 
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relation to new Asian migration and the entry of Indian 

dependants. It will then go on to detail how the State 

reproduced racism through the debate on 'nationality' in 

the 1980' s. 

It will also be demonstrated in Chapter VI, how the 

occupation of medicine was able to racialise black 

migrant doctors, by having its campaign to discredit 

their competence supported and given legitimacy by the 

State sponsored Merrison Report of 1975. It will be 

shown how the occupation were then able to persuade the 

government t hat black migrant doct ors should no longer 

have exemptions under 

should be subject to 

immigration 

the same 

legislat ion, 

regulations 

restrictions as all other New Commonwealth migrants. 

but 

and 

THE POLITICAL CREATION OF A 'RACE/IMMaGRATION PROBLEM' 

AND DOCTOR MIGRATION FROM INDIA: 1945-62 

Introduction 

Between 1945 and 1962, both Labour and Conservative 

government's were involved in secret discussions to 
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introduce immigration control legislation. With the 

help of a pub1 ic campaign by some right-wing Tory MPs, 

the creat ion of a 'race/ immigrat ion problem' in post-

1945 Britain culminated in the introduction of the 

Commonwealth Immigrants Act of 1962. 

The official public stance of the State during this 

period, however, endorsed the 'open door' policy of the 

1948 Nationality Act, which provided free movement and 

residence rights within the Commonwealth. On the basis 

of this policy, the British 'professional' occupation of 

medicine actively encouraged the migration of doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent to fill the vacancies in an 

expanding NHS. 

On the whole during this period, 

were welcomed into Britain and 

Indian migrant doctors 

recognised for the 

valuable role they performed in meeting the service 

needs of 

the 1962 

the NHS. At 

Commonwealth 

the time of the introduction of 

Immigrants Act, however, the 

Bri t ish ' professional' occupat ion of medicine were 

beginning to question the quality of these doctors. 
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The Post-War Labour Government 1945 51 

Post-war economic reconstruction had left Britain with 

acute labour shortages 

textiles, clothing and 

in agricul t ure, coal-mining, 

the foundry industries. A 

Cabinet Manpower Working Party reported in November 1945 

that there would be an estimated labour shortage of 

940,000 by June 1946, and that this would rise to 

1, 346, 000 by t he end of 1946. [Joshi & Cart erj 1984] 

The demand for labour beyond that which could be 

supplied internally, led to a number of private and 

State recruitment initiatives. Consequently, between 

1946 and 1950, 77,000 displaced persons from Eastern 

Europe were brought to Britain under the European 

Volunteer Worker scheme, and a further 88,000 members of 

the Polish Armed Forces who did not wish to return to 

Poland after the war were encouraged to settle in 

Bri t ain to work. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] In 

addi t ion, t here were an est imat ed 30, 000-40, 000 Irish 

migrant workers entering Britain annually at this time. 

[Joshi & Carter; 1984] 

This predominantly white European migration to Britain 

was supplemented from 1948 onwards with the arrival of 
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black migrant s from t he New Commonweal t h. The begin­

nings of this post-war labour migration from the New 

Commonwealth is usually identified with the arrival in 

Britain of the 492 West Indians on the Empi.re Wi.ndrush 

in 1948. [Layt on-HenrYi 1984] 

It has previously been argued in Chapter II above, that 

New commonwealth migration into Britain was structurally 

determined by the uneven development of capitalism. 

Within this, specific policy decisions on recruitment of 

migrant labour by the British State, historical colonial 

links, and individual motivation, all combined to 

encourage workers from the New Commonwealth, including 

doctors from India, to migrate to Britain. 

The type of people this migrant labour should be, 

however, had already been the focus of considerable 

debate, with much of this debate being held in secret 

discussions within the Cabinet. The first public 

Royal Commission on expression 

Populat ion, 

came through the 

published in 1949. The Commission had the 

task of providing the basis for a planned expansion of 

the economy. The Commission's report suggested that 

140,000 migrant workers would be needed immediately to 

meet the labour shortages Britain was then experiencing. 

-198-



In addi t ion, considerable resources would have to be 

deployed in housing, t he social services and indust rial 

training provision in order to service this migrant 

labour. [Royal Commission on Population: 194-9] 

On the preferred type of migrant labour, the Commission 

commented: 

The 

Immigration on a large scale into a fully 
established society like ours would only be 
welcomed without reserve if the immigrants were 
of good human stock and were not prevented by 
their religion or race from intermarrying with 
the host population and becoming merged in 
it. (1) 

implication is clear: Britain's acute labour 

shortages should not be met by encouraging the entry of 

black migrants from the New Commonwealth. The issue of 

'race/immigration' was already being presented as a 

, problem' 

This conclusion by the Commission is not surprising when 

it is realised that the Labour government had already 

been very concerned about potential black migration to 

Bri t ain. Two days after the arrival of the Empire 

Windrush, eleven Labour MFs sent a letter to Prime 

Minister Clement Attlee urging the introduction of 

immigration controls, commenting: 

An in f 1 UK of coloured peopl e domi c i 1 ed here is 
likely to impair the harmony, strength and 
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cohesion of our public and social 
cause discord and unhappiness 
concerned. (2) 

life and to 
among all 

Even earlier, in March 1948, correspondence between 

senior civil servants concerning the use of surplus 

colonial labour power indicates that the use of black 

migrant labour was percei ved as problemat ical. On the 

one hand, there was the perceived difficulties of their 

assimilation as UK citizens with permanent settlement 

rights, and on the other, was the question of their 

physical and mental suitability for the types of work 

available in Britain, as well as acceptance by the Trade 

Unions. [Joshi & Cart erj 1984] 

In the October of 1948, following representations from 

various Colonial governments, the Labour government 

established an Interdepartmental Working Party to: 

inquire into the possibilities of employing 
in the United Kingdom surplus manpower of 
certain colonial territories in order to assist 
the manpower situation in this country and to 
relieve unemployment in those colonial 
terri tories. (3) 

The Working Party appeared to prefer European migrant 

labour. Unlike New Commonwealth migrants who as British 

-200-



Po.t-"45 8riti.h HlCi,,, Ind HlCilJi,.tion of Doctor, froll IMi, 

citizens were not bound by restrictions governing their 

stay, European migrant workers were entry or length of 

subject to strict cont rols. 

particular 

permission, 

job, 

were 

could not 

required 

They were assigned to a 

change their jobs without 

to belong to the relevant 

Trade Union, could not be promoted over British workers, 

would be the first to be made redundant, and could be 

deported if they became unemployed, injured or disabled. 

These were one set of reasons why the Working Part y 

recommended to the Cabinet that no organised large scale 

migration of New Commonwealth labour should be 

contemplated. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

Indian ~grant Doctors and the 'Problem' 

of New Commonwealth ~gration 

Doctor migrat ion from the Indian subcont inent during 

these early years of post 1945-Britain, however, seems 

to have been less of a political 'problem'. In relation 

to the covert 'race/immigration' agenda, the debate was 

primarily associated with semi- and unskilled working 

class migrant s from t he New Commonweal t h. For exampl e, 

a memorandum by the Secretary of State for Commonwealth 

Relations in September 1955, reported that recent 

increases in working class Indian migration to Britain 

was: 
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a new development, and unless it is checked, 
it would become a menace. (4) 

The relatively small number of 'professional' migrants 

from India, appears not to have presented the same 

'problem' for the British State. 

In relation to official state policy on migration 

generally, and doctor migration in particular, the 

government were advocating the 'open door' pOlicy 

enshrined in the 1948 Nationality Act which allowed free 

movement and residence within the Commonwealth to all 

its citizens. In the case of migrant Indian doctors, 

this policy was reflected in the findings of the 1944 

interdepartmental Goodenough Commi ttee, which had 

investigated the organisation of medical schools, with 

special reference to clinical teaching and medical 

research. [Goodenough Commit tee: 1944] 

With respect to migrant doctors, the Committee concluded 

that those doctors who were suitably qualified, 

especially those from the Commonwealth and Empire, 

should be made welcome and their suitability to study in 

Britain should be judged by the same criteria as British 

born doc tors. 
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The Committee, however, did comment that the primary 

obligation of British medical schools should be to 

Brit ish born medical st udents, and that it was 

preferable if migrant doctors should have gained their 

primary medical qualifications in their country of 

origin. Given this proviSO, the Committee regarded 

postgraduate training of 

aid to less developed 

migrant doctors as a from of 

Commonwealth countries. In 

addition, the Committee recommended that British medical 

schools should continue to make staff available to 

develop medical schools in the colonies. [Goodenough 

Commi t tee: 1944] 

Labour's Covert Agenda Continues 

The continued migration of working class New 

Commonwealth migrants to Britain remained a pressing 

concern tot he post -war Labour government. A furt her 

interdepartmental meeting was held at the Home Office in 

February 1949. This meet ing recommended tot he Cabinet 

the introduction of a series of ad hoc administrative 

measures designed to discourage the entry of black 

migrant s. These measures were to include instructions 

to Colonial governments to make it clear to intending 

migrants 

difficult 

that 

to 

employment 

obtain in 

and accommodation were 

Britain, that identified 
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'undesirable' New Commonwealth migrants would not be 

issued with passports, that there would be a clampdown 

on st owaways, and that immigrat ion cont rols at UK port s 

of entry would be tightened by requiring all arrivals to 

prove British nationality. [Layton-Henry; 1984) 

In West Africa, for example, this demand for proof of 

British nationality was effected by the modification of 

British Travel Certificates used in the area. This 

document had previously identified the holder as a 

British subject for the purpose of travelling between 

French and British Colonial territories along the West 

African coast, and also, therefore, provided a legal 

means of ent ry int 0 Bri t ain. The new form of document 

had no citizen status on it, and consequently, those 

arriving in the UK with this document could be deported 

as aliens, although it would be known that the holder 

was a legitimate British subject. 

Joshi; 1987) 

[Carter, Harris & 

Other control measures included placing migrants from 

the West Indies who were bound for Britain at the back 

of the queue on shipping lists. In India and Pakistan, 

passports were withheld unless migrants could prove that 

they could establish themselves in the UK without 
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recourse to publ i c funds. These covert, and somet imes 

illegal, ad hoc administrative measures to discourage 

black migrants from entering Britain, were continued by 

the Conservative government of 1951-55. [Carter, Harris 

& Joshi; 19871 

The Labour government, however, remained concerned at 

continued migration from the New Commonwealth, and in 

June 1950 the Cabinet ordered a further confidential 

review of the means by which immigration into Britain 

from British Colonial Territories might be checked. The 

Review Committee noted that since 1945 5,000 black 

migrants had entered Britain, and went on to concentrate 

on the illegal (ie. stowaways> and threatening (ie. 

'invasion' and 'swamping' of British society> aspects of 

this migration. [Joshi & Carter; 1984] 

Three potential forms of control of black migration were 

identified. First, to extend the law covering alien 

ent ry to Bri t ish overseas subj ect s. This was rej ect ed 

on the grounds that it would be extremely difficult to 

justify the exemption of white migrants from the Irish 

Republic. Second, the deportation of British subjects 

who had abused National Assistance, were convicted of 

serious criminal offences or involved in industrial 
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unrest. Third, to tighten the measures concerning 

stowaways, although this would only deal with part of 

the' problem'. [Joshi & Carter; 1984] 

The Review Committee recognised that all three proposals 

would cause embarrassment to the government which 

introduced them. Bri t ain was the 'Mot her Count ry' of 

the Commonwealth and freedom of entry to the UK was one 

of the principal benefits of British subject status. 

The 'open-door' pOlicy enshrined in the 1948 Nationality 

Act made it extremely difficult to introduce 

restrictions which were designed to specifically control 

Black British Subjects. The Review Committee concluded, 

that due to the controversial nature of control measures 

for New Commonwealth migrants, no restrictions should be 

introduced while the numbers entering the UK were so 

small. The Committee did add, however, that if New 

Commonwealth migration increased, than control 

legislation would be essential. [Joshi & Carter; 1984] 

The Conservative Government: 1951-56 

The post-war Labour government had clearly identified an 

apparent 'race/immigration' issue concerning black 

migrant labour from t he New Commonweal t h. When the 
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Conservatives came to office in 1951, they were also 

concerned about the , problem' of , race' and 

, immigrat ion' . It was noted above that the Conservative 

government, like the Labour government before it, 

continued to utilise a series of ad hoc administrative 

procedures to discourage black migrants from entering 

Bri t ain. 

By the early 1950' s some government departments were 

support ing the int roduct ion of control legislation 

because these ad hoc measures had failed to halt 

increasing migration into Britain from the New 

Commonweal t h. For example, the Welfare Department of 

the Colonial Office in September 1955, reported that: 

it would be far better to have an openly 
avowed policy of restricted immigration than 
fall back on rather devious devices. (5) 

The Conservative government realised, however, that it 

had to build a strong case to justify immigration 

controls which were primarily aimed at Black British 

Subjects. At a conf ident ial meet ing at t he Colonial 

Office in April 1954, Conservative Ministers realised 

that this would require the collection of information on 

Britain's black migrant population by various government 

depart ment s. This would involve gathering details about 
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unemployment levels, 

numbers entering and 

health and criminality. 

claims on National Assistance, 

resident, housing condi t ions, 

[Carter, Harris & Joshi; 1987) 

It was hoped that this data would establish the' fact' 

that migration of black labour posed grave problems for 

social, economic and political stability. 

Consequent ly, the Ministry of Labour, the National 

Assistance Board, the Welfare Department of the Colonial 

Office, the Commonwealth Relations office, the 

Department of Health, Housing and Transport, and various 

voluntary organisations were instructed to carry out 

surveys of Britain's black population. [Carter, Harris & 

Joshi; 1987) 

The results of the various surveys were collected and 

passed on to the Working Party concerned with employment 

of New Commonwealth labour in Britain, which had been 

established in December 1953. In each instance, 

evidence for a 'strong case' which would facilitate the 

introduction of immigration controls was not proven. 

The comments by the Working Party in relation to 

employment, housing and criminali t yare interest ing in 

terms of how they produce and reproduce stereotypical 
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images of black people in Bri t ain. [Cart er, Harris & 

Joshi j 1987] 

On employment the 

evidence suggested 

Working Party commented that the 

that black migrant men generally 

lacked stamina and were physically unsuited for certain 

types of labour: especially winter outdoor work and work 

in hot conditions underground. Black migrant women were 

characterised as being slow mentally, with the speed of 

factory work totally beyond their capabilities. [Carter, 

Harris & Joshij 19871 

The Working party went on to conclude that these 

characteristics were the reason for relatively high 

black unemployment, and therefore, relatively more black 

migrants were dependent upon National Assistance. This 

assumption that black unemployed workers would 

automatically be entitled to National Assistance, 

however, fails to take into account that arrivals of 

less than one years residence would not qualify for 

benefit. [Carter, Harris & Joshij 19871 

In relation to housing, a Cabinet statement prepared 

from the Working Party's findings, asserted that black 
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migrants were competing with white people for housing 

which was in very short supply. This in turn, had the 

consequence of causing serious problems for local 

authorities, both in terms of allocating resources for 

new housing and in relat ion to providing accommodat ion 

for black migrants in preference to long-term white 

residents. [Carter, Harris & Joshij 1987] 

This statement on housing assumes that black and white 

peopl e were compet i ng for t he same housi ng resources. 

Black migrants, however, would not be considered for 

council housing until they had met the qualification 

requi rement s. In addition, the housing shortage was not 

the result of black migration to Britain, but was 

largely due to government housing policy. Macmillan, 

the then Minister of Housing had cut council house 

building from 235,000 units in 1953 to 160,000 in 1954. 

[Carter, Harris & Joshi; 1987] 

On criminality of the black population, the Working 

Party commented that certain police areas had reported 

that there were large numbers of black men living off 

the immoral earnings of white women, and that reported 

levels of crime involving the black population was 

considerably below the actual level. The associat ion 
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between black men and white women was presented as a 

threat to the sanctity of white womanhood (and by 

implicat ion, the patriarchal structure on which it 

rested), [Layton-Henry; 1987] 

In each area of political concern, however, there was 

little concrete evidence to support the belief that 

Britain's black population was causing severe social 

problems, The failure of the Conservative government to 

produce a , strong case' for the int roduct ion of 

immigrat ion cont rols, di d not prevent t he Cabinet from 

establishing a Interdepartmental Working Party in May 

1954 to examine what form such control might take. 

[Carter, Harris & Joshi; 1987] The obj ect i ves of the 

Working Party were explained by Cabinet Secretary Norman 

Brook in a briefing to the Prime Minister: 

Its purpose should be, not to find a sol ution 
(For i.t is evi. dent what Form control must be), 

but to enl i at a suFFicient body of public 
support For the 1 egislat i on that would be 
needed. (6) 

The Working party recommended that controls on entry to 

t he UK shoul d not apply to self-governing countries or 

citizens of the Irish Republic, but should apply to 

citizens of the UK and Colonies who did not 'belong' to 

Bri t Bin. Those who 'belonged' to the UK were defined as 
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one who was born or had been born of parents who at the 

time of the birth were normally resident in the Britain, 

or who had ordinarily been resident in the UK for more 

than seven years and had not since been continuously 

resident in any other part of the Commonwealth, or were 

naturalised in Britain, or were a wife or child of any 

of the above categories. [Layton-Henry; 1987] Clearly, 

immigration controls on the basis of 'belonging' to the 

UK as defined above, would in the vast majority of cases 

only apply to black migrants seeking entry into Britain. 

The Working Party went on to recommend a set of 

essential measures for immigration officers to apply to 

any British subject who was liable to control on arrival 

in the UK. The immigration officer could refuse entry 

unless the migrant had approved employment, was a 

genuine visitor, or had proof that recourse to public 

funds would not be necessary. In addition, the 

immigration officer should have the absolute right to 

refuse entry to migrants who had a criminal record, were 

certified unfit, or were stowaways or seamen deserters. 

[Layton-Henry; 1987] 

The Working Party's recommendations 

the Cabinet as being very difficult 
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Britain's leading role as head of the Commonwealth. The 

racist measures would be offensive to the Colonial 

Territories, liberal opinion in Britain and throughout 

the Commonweal th as a whole. They may have even broken 

international declarations Britain had supported. As a 

result, the government decided not to act on the Working 

Part y' s recommendat ions. [Layt on-HenrYi 1987J 

Occupational Support for Doctor Migration to Britain 

While the covert attempt by the 1951 Conservative 

government to build a strong case in order to justify 

immigration controls was in progress, the British 

, professional' occupat ion of medicine were operat ing 

within the official 'open-door' policy by actively 

encouraging doctor migration from India. The sub-

stantial contribution made by Indian doctors in 

providing extra medical personnel to serve the needs of 

the British Empire during the Second World War, had 

resulted in the establishment of good relations between 

the British 'professional' occupation of medicine and 

Indian doctors. These good relations were acted upon 

during the 1950' s. Shortages of junior hospital doctors 

in a rapidly expanding NHS witnessed the British 

occupations active encouragement of the migration of 
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Indian medical graduates to Britain to fill these 

vacancies. 

As early as 1952, only a few years since the 

est abl i shment of the NHS, the BMJ report ed t ha t the 

Consultants and Specialists Committee of the BMA was 

advocating that it might be possible to fill certain 

hospital staffing vacancies which had remained vacant 

for some time, with doctors from India. [BMJ, 1, 21-6-

1952; p321l The Committee suggested that this might be 

done through the Indian Medical Association nominating 

suitable candidates from India. 

The Lancet was also supportive of the occupations policy 

of encouraging migrant doctors to come to the UK for 

postgraduate training. The journal commented: 

Many young doctors come from other parts of the 
Commonwealth to work in our hospitals and to 
take our examinations. 

It is good to know that our postgraduate 
qualifications are so highly regarded. (7) 

In the same article of 1952, however, the journal did 

express concern over the unorganised manner in which 

migrant doctors entered Britain. 
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Throughout the 1950' s the GMC was continually adding 

qualifications from newly established Indian medical 

colI eges for t he purposes of regi st ra t ion in t he UK. 

The BMJ reports that between June 1954 and June 1956, 

the Council added the qualifications from eleven new 

Indian medical colleges to its list for purposes of 

registration to practice in Britain. [BMJ, 1, 5-6-1954; 

p294: 1, 4-6-1955; p267: 1, 9-6-1956; p3441 

This cont inued expansion of recogni t ion by the GMC of 

Indian medical qualifications, was due not only to the 

recommendations made by the Indian Medical Council, but 

also to the fact that British methods of medical 

teaching continued to predominate in India. Not only 

were British medical textbooks used in the universities 

in India, but also, English was the preferred language 

of instruction. The educated generation in India at 

that time thought and spoke in English. [Lancet, 2, 13-

9-1958; pp574-771 

The number of medical colleges in India was increasing 

rapidly at this time. An' original article' in the 8MJ 

observed that in 1947 there were only seventeen medical 

COlleges in India, but by 1957 there were forty two. 

Admissions of medical students had increased from 2,500 
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in 1950, to 3,500 in 1955. The Indian government 

proj ect ed t hat over the five years from 1955 to 1960, 

2,500 Indian doctors per annum would graduate. To 

facilitate this continued expansion, the Indian 

government planned to build more new medical schools, 

and expand, improve and upgrade its 01 der ones. The 

author of the BMJ article concluded by asserting that 

these new medical cOlleges would undoubtedly be of 

excellent quality, and would easily match the standards 

of the older colleges. [BMJ, 2, 7-9-1957; pp537-91 

The public policy of the government's response to doctor 

migration from India, was expressed in the committee of 

inquiry to consider the future number of doctors and the 

appropriate intake of medical schools, which was 

established in February 1955 and 

H Willink. [Willink Committee; 1957] 

chaired by 

Wi t h respect 

Sir 

to 

migrant doctors, the Committee were interested in their 

contribution to the doctor population in terms of how 

this might effect long-term medical labour power 

planning. 

The Committee undertook a random sample of doctors from 

the Medical Directory of 1953 and 1955, and analysed 

this sample by place of residence and country of first 
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qualification in order to determine how many migrant 

doctors were currently practising in Britain. They 

discovered that about 12 per cent of the sample had 

received most or all of their training overseas a 

similar proportion to that indicated by the Goodenough 

Committee of 1943. [Willink Committee; 1957] The 

migrant doctor population had remained at a relatively 

static and low level for over a decade. 

The Committee reported that the current stock of mainly 

resident migrant doctors had entered and settled in 

Britain mostly during and immediately after the war. 

Since 1950, the numbers entering Britain had been very 

small, and they had come to Britain primarily for 

postgraduate studies before returning to their country 

of origin. Those migrant doctors who were settling in 

Britain during the 1950' s were almost exclusively from 

Northern Ireland, Eire and the Commonweal tho Est imates 

commissioned by the Committee indicated that a total of 

some 170 doctors from these three locations, would be 

expected to arrive and settle in Britain to practice per 

annum over the next seven or eight years. [Willink 

Commit tee; 1957J 
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In terms of future numbers of doctors available to 

practise in Britain, however, the Committee suggested 

that even with this intake of migrant doctors, Britain 

was a net exporter of doctors at around 200 per annum. 

The Committee did believe, however, that this position 

would be alleviated as there would be less opportunity 

in the future for British doctors to find posts abroad 

as these countries expand their own output of doctors, 

and increases in Bri t ish medical school out put would 

cause a decrease in migration to Britain from overseas. 

[ Will ink Commit tee; 1957] 

The report of the Willink Committee gives us a valuable 

insight into why doctor migration from Indian was not 

perceived as a 'problem' by the State, in the same way 

as other New Commonwealth migration was. First, doct or 

migrat ion was recognised as temporary for the purposes 

of gaining experience and postgraduate training in 

Britain. Second, the numbers entering Britain at this 

time were few, and had remained at this low level for 

over a decade. Third, the Willink Committee concluded 

that demand for qualified 

met in the future by the 

medical schools. 

doct ors in Bri t ain would be 

increased out put of Bri t ish 
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We shall see below, however, that the assessment of the 

future level of medical labour power to meet the needs 

of the NHS proved be a serious underestimate of the 

actual future demand. Expansion of the NHS and a 

failure to match the output of British medical schools 

to this expansion, resulted in a substantial increase in 

the number of migrant doctors coming to Britain to train 

and work. As competition between white British trained 

doctors and migrant doctors from India for the available 

posts increased and the 

graduates were perceived 

increased compet it ion in 

career prospects of British 

as under threat from this 

the late-1960's, the British 

'professional' occupation of medicine sought to 

racialise migrant Indian doctors and reproduce a racist 

ideology under the guise of 'professional' criteria. 

The Conservative Campaign for Immdgratton 

Controls Continues 

Neither the failure to build a strong case to justify 

immigration controls, nor the concrete reality of severe 

labour shortages in areas such as the NHS, operated to 

prevent the Conservative Home Secretary from preparing a 

Draft Bill on immigration control in November 1954. 

Cabinet discussions of the Draft Bill had to await the 

parliamentary session of October 1955. Similar 

-219-



1'0.t-194S 8riti.h RICi.II Ind RlcilJi51tion of OoctorJ froll indil 

objections to those which had been directed at the 

Working Part y' s recommendat ions of May 1954 were once 

again raised in Cabinet. In addition, at a Cabinet 

meeting of November 1955, it was recognised that while 

the House of Commons was moving towards support for 

immigrat ion cont rols, the country at large had not yet 

been prepared for such a move. [Carter, Harris & Joshi; 

1987] 

This Cabinet meet ing, also for the first time, 

recognised how important black migrant labour from the 

New Commonwealth was as a cheap source of labour power 

to the UK economy. [Carter, Harris & Joshi; 1987] The 

'racial' threat to the 'British way of life', however, 

remained paramount, as one member of the meeting 

commented: 

The problem of colonial immigration has not yet 
aroused public anxiety... [But1 if immigration 
from the colonies, and, for that matter, from 
India and Pakistan, were allowed to continue 
unchecked, there is a real danger that over the 
years there would be a significant change in the 
racial character of the English people. (8) 

The government decided to reserve judgement on the Draft 

Bill, and in November 1955, Prime Minister Eden declared 

in a House of Commons reply to Cyril Osborne's 

initiation of a debate on controlling New Commonwealth 
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entry, that the Conservative government had no intention 

of introducing legislation. [Carter, Harris & Joshi; 

1987] Eden, however, did not let the matter rest there. 

Later in the month, he appointed a Committee of 

Ministers to consider what form legislation should take. 

[Layton-Henry; 1984] 

The Committee circulated its report to the Cabinet in 

June 1956, and it was discussed in Cabinet in the Jul y. 

The Committee had noted the rise in black migration to 

Britain from 3,000 in 1953, to 10,000 in 1954, and 

35,000 in 1955, but also recognised that this had 

presented few problems. Most had found employment with 

little difficulty. The black population were generally 

law-abiding and little intolerance had been shown 

towards t hem by whi t e Br it ons. The Commi t tee be li eved 

that problems were only likely to emerge if economic 

recession occurred. [Layton-Henry; 1987] 

On balance, the Committee were against the introduction 

of immigration controls at the present time, although 

they did recommend that the situation should be kept 

under review, preferably on an annual basis. 

Cabinet accepted the report of the Committee 

Ministers and took no action. [Layton-Henry; 19871 
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The continued inability of government's to produce a 

, st rong case' for the introduction of immigration 

control legislat ion, did not remove the , race/ 

immigration' issue from the political agenda. From 1956 

until the introduction of Commonwealth Immigrants Act of 

1962, the issue moved from the hidden political agenda 

to the public domain. 

The Political Ca~aign for Immigration 

Control Goes Public 

The 'race/immigration' issue was clearly a matter of 

concern for the post-1945 Labour and Conservative 

government s, although much of the debate had been 

conducted secretly within Cabinet. During the second 

half of the 1950's and the early 1960's, however, 

Conservative backbencher's in particular brought the 

issue into the public arena. Two of the most vocal in 

the mid-1950's were Cyril Osborne (Louth) and Norman 

Pannell (Liverpool, Kirkdale>. Throughout this period 

in a series of debates in the House of Commons, they 

continually sought to make the link between New 

Commonwealth migrants and crime and disease. Calls for 

controls were not confined to Conservative MPs. 

Labour's John Hynd (Sheffield, Attercliffe) argued for 

controls on entry because 'coloured immigration' was 
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causing problems in employment and housing. [Miles & 

Phizacklea; 1984] 

The Labour party attempted to keep the racist views of 

its right-wing MPs out of the public arena. Official 

party policy defined the 'problem' as one of racist 

discrimination, and opposed restrictions on the entry of 

New Commonwealth citizens. The party also advocated the 

to aid the process of provision of resources 

assimi lat ion. Some on the Labour backbench highlighted 

these other problems in the debates on 

'race/immigrat ion' issues. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The Labour MP for South-West Islington, Albert Evans, 

stressed the contribution West Indian's were making to 

the economy, and suggested that the arrival of Black 

British Subjects was highlighting the already existing 

chronic housing 

Islington) argued 

si tuation. Eric 

that competition for 

Fletcher (East 

scarce housing 

resources was one factor in the cause of racism. [Miles 

& Phizacklea; 1984] Migrants often had no choice but to 

move into inner-city areas which were already in 

decline, as the more affluent white population moved out 

into the suburbs. Those white people who were left in 

the inner-city areas came to associate the falling 
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status of the areas with the arrival of black residents. 

[Rex and Tomlinson: 1979] 

Support for immigration controls within the Conservative 

parliamentary party, was also extended to the activities 

of party members outside parliament. At their 1955 

party conference there were resolutions on legislation 

to make Commonwealth citizens subject to the same entry 

requirements as aliens, and there were repeated calls 

that New Commonwealth migrants should undergo health 

checks. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] The official public 

Conservative party line, however, was a continued 

commitment to the principles of Commonwealth citizenship 

and an 'open door' policy allowing the free movement of 

all Commonwealth citizens. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

The Trade Union movement was more in tune with the 

Conservative party, than with Labour. The major unions, 

such as National Union of Railwaymen and the Transport 

and General Workers Union supported the introduction of 

immigrat ion controls. The General Council of the TUC 

also advocated controls, but not on the basis of 

colour. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 
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Historically the Trade Union movement had been hostile 

towards migrant labour, calling for controls on Jewish 

migration at the turn of the century, and demanding (and 

obtaining> strict controls over the utilisation of 

labour provided by the European Volunteer Worker scheme. 

The movement feared that migrant workers would form a 

pool of cheap labour which unintentionally would operate 

to undermine wage levels and working conditions for the 

majority and mainly white labour force. 

1969] 

[ Pat t erson: 

The event which brought the issue of 'race/immigration' 

most sharply into the public consciousness, was the 

civil disturbances of 1958, first in Nottingham in 

August then in London's Notting Hill in September. 

Essentially, the disturbances involved attacks by white 

Britons on West Indian people and their property. 

[ Mi 1 es & Phi zackl ea; 1984] 

In Nottingham, the disturbances lasted for several days 

with crowds of between 1,500 and 4,000 reported on the 

streets of the city. In Notting Hill, crowds varying 

between 200 and 700 were reported and 140 people were 

arrested over a four day period. The Prime Minister of 

Jamaica, Norman Manley, and the Deputy-Chief Minister of 
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the West Indian Federation, Carl Lacorbiniere, flew to 

London for consultations and tours of the areas 

invol ved. [Layt on-HenrYj 1984] 

The reaction of politicians and the media resulted in 

the disturbances being labelled as 'race riots'. On 

August 27, the Ti. mes repor ted t ha t 

Conservative MPs in Nottingham were 

immigrat ion cont rols. SUbsequent report s 

consistently referred to the incidents 

Labour and 

advocating 

in the press 

as a 'race/ 

immigration problem', a 'race riot', a 'colour problem'. 

These labels operated to obscure the racist basis of the 

attacks by white's upon West Indian's and their 

property. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The official Labour party response was to denounce the 

incident s as t he out come of hooliganism, and out 1 ine 

appropriat e legislat ion to curb racist discriminat ion. 

Some individual members of the party, however, supported 

their Nottingham colleagues with calls for immigration 

controls. Labour MP for Kensington North, George Rogers 

argued that black migrants were overcrowding housing 

needed by whi t e Sri tons, and supported calls for 

immigrat ion cont rols. 

Phizackleaj 1984] 

[ Layt on-Henry; 
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Once again, the TUC was out of step with the official 

policy of its political wing. The disturbances of 1958 

occurred during the TUC annual conference of that year. 

In its annual report, t he General Counci 1 called for 

cont rols on immigrat ion and the int roduct ion of health 

checks for New Commonwealth migrants wishing to enter 

the UK. (Layton-Henry; 1984, Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

In ParI iament, Osborne and Lindsay 

Solihull) suggested 'coloured immigration' 

problem behind the dist urbances. The 

(Conser vat i ve, 

was the main 

issue, they 

argued, was whether Britain wished to become a 'multi­

racial' societ y: a mat t er which effected the fut ure of 

the British 'race and breed'. At the Conservative party 

conference in 1958, conference passed a resolution 

supporting the introduction of immigration controls. 

(Layton-Henry; 1984, Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

By explaining the disturbances of 1958 within the 

'race/immigration' framework, commentators on the 

incidents had been able to argue that their origin was 

natural rather than social, where culture and social 

behaviour was the result of 'racial characteristics'. 

The West Indian presence in Britain was identified as 

the' problem'. It followed from this, that the solution 
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was to stop further entry in to Britain. The 

Conservative government of the day, however, decided to 

take no act ion for t he present. [ Mi les & Phi zacklea; 

1984-] 

The disturbances of 1958, also allowed a small group of 

overt racist MPs, inside and outside parliament, to 

advance their views on the national political stage. 

This was centred in the Midlands in the late 1950's and 

early 1960' s. The Conservative election victory of 1959 

had resulted in the election to parliament of a number 

of racist Conservative MPs in the Midlands. This 

increased the size of right-wing Conservative MPs in the 

party, and provided the opportunity for a more organised 

campaign in support of immigrat ion cont rols. [Lay ton­

Henry; 1984-, Mi les & Phi zackleaj 1984] 

Conservative MP Harold Gurden (Selly Oak), organised a 

series of meet ings in late 1960 and early 1961 where 

backbench MPs could discuss immigrat ion cont rols, and 

which provided a forum from which to lobby the Home 

Secretary. During this period the Birmingham 

Immigration Control Association (BICA) was formed. This 

was a small but very active group which organised 

protest meetings, the distribution of leaflets, the 
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collection of petitions and sent letters to the local 

press, in order to promote their views 

int roduct ion of immigrat ion legislat ion. 

198~, Miles & Phizackleai 198~] 

concerning the 

[ Layton-HenrYi 

In February 1961, Osborne 

Bill concerned with the 

introduced a Private Members 

introduction of immigration 

was worded to include all legislat ion. The Bill 

migrant s to Bri t ain, but Osborne ident i fied his racist 

credentials when the Daily Mail reported him as saying 

he wanted Britain to 'remain white'. In the debate on 

the Bill in the House of Commons, Osborne and Pannell 

emphasised that the differences in culture, values and 

beliefs between black and white people could lead to 

conflict. [Miles & Phizackleaj 198~] 

The Joint 

Depart ment, 

governments 

Bill. He 

unrestricted 

subj ect s. 

Under-Secretary of State for the Home 

David Renton, presented the Conservative 

official position in response to Osborne's 

st ressed the princi ple of maint aining the 

right of ent ry to Britain of all British 

For the first time publicly, however, 

Renton's additional comments reflected a shift in 

official Conservative government thinking. He pOinted 

out that the government was monitoring the situation, 
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and that the government agreed with the Bill's 

supporters that migrants were exacerbating existing 

social problems. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

National, regional and local press interest in the 

'race/immigration' issue over the preceding decade, had 

ensured that the public would have a perspective on the 

matter. This combined with the recognition that 

immigration into Britain from the New Commonwealth and 

Pakistan was increasing sharply, had shaped public 

opinion to the extent that in 1961 a Gallop Poll 

indicated 

immigration 

that 73% 

controls. 

of the population favoured 

[Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] The 

Conservative's desire to build a case in favour of 

immigration controls had been finally realised, and the 

1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act was introduced. 

To briefly recap on the details of the Act which were 

more fully outlined in Chapter II. The 1962 Act, for 

the first time, placed restrictions on Commonwealth 

citizens wishing to enter Britain. From this date all 

Commonwealth citizens who wished to enter Britain to 

work and settle had to first of all possess the relevant 

employment voucher. The number of employment vouchers 

available in anyone year was limited by the Ministry of 
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Labour, in order to match the supply and demand for 

labour in Britain. 

This desire to match demand to supply, 

the rational and non-racist basis of 

appeared to be 

the Act. In 

reality, however, 

curb the entry of 

the Act was introduced primarily to 

Black British Subjects into Britain 

for the purposes of employment and settlement. The 

threat of its introduction actually precipitated a 

massi ve increase in ent rant s from t he New Commonweal t h 

immediately prior to its arrival on the statute book, 

[See Table 4], whereas previously migration to Britain 

had actually been closely matched to the demand for 

labour in the economy. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

If the Act had genuinely been intended to match the 

supply and demand for labour, and facilitate the 

int egrat ion of t hose black migrant s already set t led in 

Britain, then controls would have been supplemented by a 

substantial increase in the resources available for 

housing, 

migrant 

revealed 

education and the industrial training of 

labour. Finally, its racist content was 

by the fact that the Act did not apply to 

migrant labour from the Irish Republic, even though they 

were not British citizens and the numbers entering the 
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Table 4-

Estimated Net Immigration from the New Commonwealth 1953-1962 

West Indies India Pakistan Others Total 

1953 2,000 2,000 
1954 11,000 11,000 
1955 27,500 5,800 1,850 7,500 42,650 
1956 29,800 5,600 2,050 9,350 46,800 
1957 23,000 6,600 5,200 7,600 42, 400 
1958 15,000 6,200 4, 700 3,950 29,850 
1959 16,400 2,950 850 1,400 21,600 
1960 49,650 5,900 2,500 -350 57, 700 
1961 66,300 23, 750 25, 100 21,250 136,400 
1962* 31,800 19,050 25,080 18,970 94,900 

• first six months up to introduction of first controls 

Source: cited in Layton-HenrYi 1984: p23. 
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UK stood at between 60,000 and 70,000 per year at this 

time. The Act was attempting to ensure that the migrant 

labour entering the UK, which the British economy 

needed, was of the 'right stock': namely, white. [Miles 

& Phizacklea; 1984] 

The Labour party opposed the Act on both political and 

economic grounds. Politically, the party argued the 

legislat ion was ant i-Commonweal t h and ant i-colour, and 

defended the unrestricted free entry of Commonwealth 

citizens into Britain. In economic terms, Labour argued 

the legislation was not needed because up to 1959 New 

Commonwealth migration had been controlled by the supply 

and demand of the labour market. (Layton-Henry; 1984] 

In addition, Labour suggested that the legislation made 

no attempt to address the economic and social problems 

which had been associated with too high a level of black 

migration. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

The Labour leader, Gaitskell used the issue to unify the 

party, which had been riven by internal conflict over 

the preceding months. His speeches in the debates on 

the Bill focused on the non-inclusion of migrants from 

the Irish Republic. Gaitskell was supported by a very 

powerful summary of Labour's position by Patrick Gordon-
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Walker, and between them they were able to cause 

considerable embarrassment tot he government over the 

racist cont ent of the legi slat ion. The new Act became 

law on July 1, 1962. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The opposition of Labour to the 1962 Act obscures some 

of the the issues that both major political parties held 

in common on the matter. First, both parties agreed 

that New Commonwealth migrants belonged to a distinct 

'race' , and that this fact produced problems of 

relations between the 'black' and 'white' , races' . 

Second, although Labour opposed the specific measures 

adopted in the Act, they were not opposed in principle 

to immigration controls of some form. [Miles & 

Phi zackleaj 1984] 

Continued Support for Doctor Migration to Britain 

The political debate which had resulted in the 

introduction of the 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act, 

failed to deter the British 'professional' occupation of 

medicine from continuing to encourage doctors from India 

to come to Britain to train and work. It was shown 

earlier in Chapter II, that black migrant doctors from 

New Commonwealth countries had exemptions under British 
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immigration regulations until the mid-1980's. It was at 

this time coincidentally, however, that the occupation 

began to question the quality of those migrant doctors. 

In early 1962 the BMJ was eloquent in its praise of 

migrant Indian doctors, claiming that: 

we welcome [them] into 
grateful for what they have 
hospital service gOing. (9) 

our mi dst and 
done to keep 

are 
the 

Doctors from the Indian subcontinent were perceived as 

being a useful source of medical labour power for the 

areas of shortage in the NHS. In the same article the 

BMJ argued: 

The fact that these have won their places in 
competition with native British graduates is 
surely a tribute to their merit and expression 
of the confidence their British selectors have 
in them. There must be few if any doctors in 
Britain who have anything but the warmest regard 
for the doctors who come here from the great 
subcontinent of India. One of the happiest 
experiences of British doctors since India 
became independent has been the increasing 
contact with their Indian colleagues, 
accompanied by a respect and friendliness which 
we know to be mutual. (10) 

The Lancet even went so far as to suggest that perhaps 

the NHS was not mak i ng full use of some of t he more 

senior Indian doctors who come to Britain. The journal 

commented: 

There 
treat 

is somet imes a 
senior Indians 

regrettable 
as though 
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juniors: they can teach much wherever they 
go ... (11) 

The Lancet was not, however, averse to indicat ing its 

racist predilections at this time. The journal 

contributed to the argument prevalent in the wider 

pol it ical debate concerning the health of New 

Commonwealth migrants. 

Following the introduction of the Commonwealth 

Immigrant s Bi 11, the journal ident i fies in a leading 

article of 1962 entitled The Immigrant , , black' 

immigration as one cause of the transmission of 

infectious disease, especially tuberculosis, and 

supports the BMA's call for compulsory X-ray examination 

of entrants. [Lancet, 1, 21-4-1962; p8431 

While the article recognises the important contribution 

black migrants were making to the UK economy, especially 

in the less skilled area of public sector jobs, it is 

suggested they had tended to create a greater demand 

upon the social services. Contributing to the rhetoric 

of the 'race relations' discourse at the time, the 

article suggests that if migration into Britain were 

restricted and the burden on the social services 

consequently lessened, then these resources could be 
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used to ensure those migrants that were settled in the 

UK could be fully integrated into British society. 

Although the occupation was more than happy to support 

the continued entrance of migrant doctors into Britain 

to work in the NHS, one problem was identified with 

respect to migrant doctors working in the UK at this 

time. Concern was expressed about the standard of 

postgraduate training being offered in many of the 

poorly equipped hospitals of the NHS to migrant doctors. 

This was a situation which applied to all doctors 

working in the UK, but it seems to have been addressed 

by the occupation in Britain, primarily in terms of the 

problems it created for migrant doctors. [BMJ, 1, 24-2-

1962; pp539-40] The Lancet commented that many migrant 

and British trained doctors were in posts which were: 

remote From the larger centres; wi th much 
work and little supervision; with little access 
to libraries, and little time to use them; and 
wi th Few opport uni ties to at tend meet ings, or 
even discuss their patients with 
coli eagues. ( 12 ) 

Given this state of affairs, it not surprising that the 

Lancet in 1963 should comment that migrant doctors: 

oFten have 
responsibilities 
them. (13) 

diFFiculty in coping with the 
that are suddenly thrust upon 
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In this article, however, the Lancet argues that it is 

not the poor training facilities offered to many migrant 

doctors which cause these 'coping difficulties'. The 

main reason why many of the 3,000-4,000 overseas 

graduates who were employed in junior hospital posts in 

the NHS, and were usually located in the less well 

equipped hospitals with heavy workloads and little 

supervised training, is the resul t of the poor 

capabilities of migrant doctors themselves. The article 

suggests that the undergraduate training of many migrant 

doct ors was not be up to st andard of Bri t ish graduat es, 

that they were unfamiliar with workings of NHS, and 

their command of English was often inadequate. [Lancet, 

1, 23-2-1963j p430J 

Poor training opportunities for migrant doctors in 

Britain did not rest easily with the occupations 

expressed view that postgraduate medical training in the 

UK for migrant doctors was an effective form of overseas 

development aid. In a leading article in October 1965, 

the BMJ commented in relation to Indian medical 

graduates working in Britain: 

We are fortunate to have them and grateful for 
their service, but they come because they need 
training which they cannot get at home, Their 
effect i ve postgraduate training ... represents 
one of the greatest contributions Britain can 
make in the whole field of medical aid. (14) 
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The occupations solution to the problem of poor training 

was to support the recommendation of the Porritt Report 

of 1962 which advocated the introduction of a two month 

clinical attachment scheme in selected regional or 

teaching hospitals for migrant doctors, before they took 

up full-time posts in the NHS. The stated objective was 

to provide a better training structure and maximise 

postgraduate opportunities for migrant doctors 

practising in Britain. [BMJ, 2, 3-11-1962 i pp 11 74-5] 

The Porri t t Report was concerned with the training of 

in Britain, with respect to the migrant doctors 

of health care systems in the poorer development 

, developing' countries of the Commonwea 1 t h. Gish 

suggests that the report was the first official 

expression of the need for some sort of assessment 

scheme for migrant doct ors t raining in Bri tain. The 

concern expressed by the working party about the 

standards of training and pract ical experience migrant 

doctors were receiving in Britain, was presented in 

terms of its val ue as a form of overseas aid to the 

'developing countries' of the Commonwealth, rather than 

in relation to the competence and usefulness of migrant 

doct ors tot he Bri t ish NHS. [Gish: 1969] 
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The British , professional' occupation of medicine 

appears to have begun to 

respect of migrant doct ors 

1960' s. On t he one hand, 

role Indian migrant doctors 

On the other, however, it 

face two ways at once in 

from India during the early 

it recognised the important 

were performing in the NHS. 

had begun to question the 

'professional quality' of those same doctors. Although 

the new immigration legislation provided certain 

exemptions to migrant doctors wishing to train and work 

in Britain in order to meet the continued increasing 

demand for medical labour power in the NHS, the 

dualistic position by the occupation represents the 

beginnings of an occupational campaign to place 

increased controls on black migrant doctors. 

There seems to be a lack of connection between the more 

general racialisation of all black migrants by the 

State, and the response of the British 'professional' 

occupation of medicine towards the specific instance of 

black doctor migrat ion to Bri t ain. This can in part be 

explained by the fact that until the mid- to late-1950's 

the political debate on the 'race/immigration' issue was 

undertaken largely behind the closed doors of Cabinet. 

Outwardly, both post-war government's were endorsing an 

open-door pOlicy to migrants from the New Commonwealth. 

Not surprisingly, therefore, the 'professional' 
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occupation of medicine in Britain was operating within 

this framework: actively encouraging the arrival of 

graduate doctors from India, to work in the NHS and 

settle in Britain. 

These good relations between British and Indian doctors, 

however, did not endure far beyond the introduction of 

the 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act. It will be shown 

below, that during the period between 1962 and 1974, 

when racism was politically institutionalised in British 

society through the activities of the State, the British 

'professional' occupation of medicine reproduced the 

content of this racist ideology through the ideology of 

professional ism, to present black migrant doct ors as a 

'problem' for the quality of medical provision in the 

Bri t ish NHS. 

THE INSTITUTIONALISATION OF BRITISH RACISM 

AND THE CREATION OF BLACK MIGRANT DOCTORS 

AS A 'PROBLEM': 1962-1974 

Introduction 

Between 1962 and 1974, successive government's operated 

to institutionalise racism in the practice of the State. 
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The poli tical right kept the 'race/ immigrat ion' issue 

central to the political agenda through its campaigns 

surrounding the arri val of Kenyan and Ugandan Asians. 

The Labour government during this period, appeased the 

racist beliefs of both the political right and the 

electorate by operating a dualist pOlicy which combined 

legislation to aid the integration of Britain's black 

population with stricter immigration controls. The end 

result was the extension and rationalisation of 

immigration legislation by the Conservative government 

in 1971. 

The 'professional' occupat ion of medicine during this 

period were engaged in a concerted effort to racialise 

black migrant doct ors working and t rai ning in Bri t ain. 

The occupation campaigned to introduce testing of newly 

arriving black migrant doctors, and by influencing the 

GMC, restricted reciprocity arrangements with overseas 

medical institutions and revised registration 

regulations for migrant doctors. 

The 1964 General Election 

The Conservative government had hoped that the 

Commonwealth Immigrants Act would have resulted in 
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end of the 'race/immigration' debate. The right-wing of 

the party, however, believed that the 'white English 

race' continued to be 

migration to Bri t ain. 

, under 

The 

threat' 

Act had 

from black 

effectively 

encouraged those black migrants already working in the 

UK to settle permanently and raise their families (the 

numbers of dependants entering Britain was on the 

increase), because of the pot ent ial di f ficul t Y of being 

able to return if they left. Consequently, the 

poli tical right realised that there would be the 

emergence of a new generation of black people who would 

be born in Britain. This was one of the principle 

reasons why the political right continued its campaign. 

[Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The Labour party, also, could not ignore the 

'race/immigration' issue. Although the party was 

victorious in the 1964 general election, it was also 

deeply shocked by the defeat of Patrick Gordon-Walker in 

the Smethwick constituency. Gordon-Walker had been 

elected MP for Smethwick, Birmingham in 1950, and was 

subsequently made Secretary of State for Commonwealth 

Relations in the Labour government. It was Gordon-

Walker who had brilliantly summarised Labour's 

opposition to the 1962 Commonwealth Immigrants Act in 
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November 1961. The speech, however, caused considerable 

hostility within the constituency. [Foot: 1965] 

The 'race/immigration' issue had already been the focus 

of media and political debate in the Smethwick area. 

The local press in 1960 had carried a series of racist 

letters, and the activities of the local branch of BICA 

had resulted in the int roduct ion of a 'colour bar' at 

the largest youth club in the area. Mr Finney, the 

chair of the Smethwick branch of BICA, joined the 

Conservative party and was a successful candidate in the 

municipal elections. Finney then went on to campaign on 

an anti-immigration platform with Peter Griffiths, the 

newly selected prospective Conservative parliamentary 

candidate in the 1964 general election. Griffiths 

defeated Gordon-Walker with a swing of 7.2% to the 

Conservative's in the seat, against a 3.5% swing to 

Labour nationally. [Foot: 1965] 

Labour also did poorly in the other areas of New 

Commonwealth migration settlement. For example, it lost 

the Birmingham seat of Perry Bar and Fenner Brockway's 

seat in Eaton (Slough>, both of which the party expected 

to win. Although the Smethwick result was untypical of 

the 1964 general election, it did illustrate that the 
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, race/immigrat ion' issue could be used by unscrupulous 

politicians for electoral purposes. [Layton-HenrYi 1984] 

The Labour Government: 1964-70 

Labour's majority in the 1964 general election was five 

seats. This very small majority and the discomfort of 

the Smethwick result, meant that the new Labour 

had little with which to government 

positively address 

confidence 

the 'race/immigration' 

issue. [Layton-HenrYi 1984] One of Labour's first 

government decisions was whether to renew the 1962 Act. 

They did so in November 1964, but they also promised to 

hold discussions with Commonwealth government's on the 

issue of immigration, thereby, holding out the prospect 

of removing the racist basis of the Act. 

Phizackleai 1984] 

[Miles & 

The Labour government's policy on the 'race/immigration' 

issue was to build a bi-partisan consensus with the 

Conservative party, in order to remove the debate from 

the political agenda so that any immanent general 

election could be fought on more traditional lines. 

Gaitskell's previous outright opposition to racist 

immigration controls was modified in the light of the 
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Smethwick result and the recognition that this 

opposition could damage Labour's electoral chances. 

This retreat from principle was further enhanced by the 

defeat of Gordon-Walker in a 'safe seat' at Ley ton in a 

by-elect ion in January 1965. [Layt on-Henry; 1984-] 

The change in Labour policy was given official 

expression by Home Secretary Soskice, who announced in 

February 1965, that following evidence suggesting 

apparent widespread illegal immigration under the 1962 

Ac t , deport at ion regul at ions and entry req ui remen t s for 

dependants would be tightened. [Layton-Henry; 1984-, 

Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] In March 1965, the new Labour 

leader, Harold Wilson, announced measures which would 

provide some 'balance' in Labour's new policy, [Lay ton­

Henry; 1984] 

Following a series of Cabinet meetings, Wilson announced 

the appointment of a Minister <Maurice Foley) to 

encourage integration and better community relations, to 

int roduce legisl at ion to out law racist discriminat ion, 

to review the administrative machinery concerned with 

illegal immigrat ion, and to establish a commission of 

inquiry to 

immigration 

discuss the 

cont rol wi t h 

problems associated with 

the relevant Commonwealth 
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count ries. 

of Lord 

This final 

Mountbatten, 

measure, under the directorship 

returned from its mission 

completely empty handed, with Pakistan not even allowing 

the members of the commission to enter the country. 

[Layton-Henry; 1984] 

Labour's appeasement of the racist basis of immigration 

control, however, did produce its desired effect: the 

establishment of 

'race/immigration' 

a bi - part i san consensus on the 

issue. In a major debate in the 

House of Commons in March 1965, there was widespread 

cross-bench support for a dual policy of strict 

immigration controls and positive measures to assist 

with the integration of black migrants already settled 

and working in Bri t ain. [Layt on-Henry; 1984] 

The first result of this new consensus on the 

'race/immigration' issue was the introduction of a Race 

Relat ions Bi 11 by Labour in Apri 1 1965. The Bi 11 made 

racist discrimination illegal in specified public places 

(al t hough employment and housing were consciousl y 

excluded from this clause by the government), and 

introduced the category of incitement to 'racial hatred' 

as a criminal offence. The exclusion of employment and 

housing as areas to be covered by the legislation, 
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appears to have been largely the result of pressure from 

the Trade Union movement. The TUC had suggested that 

the case for discriminat ion in employment had not been 

proven, and to outlaw racism in this area would only 

produce a privileged minority within the labour force 

which would generate tension with the white majority. 

The TUC and the CBI had collaborated to oppose the 1965 

Bill. The Bill became law in November 1965. [Miles & 

Phizacklea; 1984] 

The enactment of the 1965 Race Relations Bill, was 

preceded by the publication of a White Paper on black 

migration to Britain in August 1965 by the Labour 

government. The White Paper argued that the majority of 

new immigration was increasingly from the New 

Commonweal t h, ie. , black' migration, and this was 

especially the case in relation to the number of 

dependants then currently entering Britain, (although 

this assertion totally ignored the continued high levels 

of migration from the Irish Republic). The document 

recommended that category C employment vouchers should 

be discont inued and reduct ions be made in the ot her 

categories. Powers of deportation would be strengthened 

and health checks on arrival in the UK would be 

int roduced. In addi t ion, t he aut hori t y of immigrat ion 

officers would be extended in order that where necessary 
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Commonwealth migrants would be required to register with 

the police. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The White Paper was the first public official 

endorsement that immigrat ion led to a 'race relat ions' 

problem, with the cause of the' problem' identified as 

the presence of the migrant. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

Indeed, the racist content of the White Paper and its 

recognition of political expediency, was identified by 

Richard Crossman in his diaries: 

Thi s has been one of the most di ffi cu1 t and 
unpleasant jobs the government has had to do. 
We have become illiberal and lowered the quotas 
at a time when we have an acute shortage of 
labour. No wonder all the weekend liberal 
papers have been bitterly attacking us. 
Nevertheless I am convinced that if we hadn't 
done this we would have been faced with 
certain electoral defeat in the West 
Mi d1 ands and SouthEast. Pol it i cally fear 
of immigration is the most powerful 
undert ow today. ( 15) 

The debate in the House of Commons in November 1965 over 

the White Paper was bitter and protracted. On the left 

of the Labour party, there were attacks on the document 

for its racist content. Forty-one Labour MPs signed an 

appeal to have the White Paper withdrawn. From the 

right of the Conservative party there was support for 
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tighter controls and calls for the repatriation of black 

migrant s. [Layt on-Henry; 1984) 

The position of 

illustrates that 

the 

there 

Labour government, however, 

was very little difference 

between the two major political parties. Both agreed 

that the number of black migrant workers entering 

Britain should be strictly controlled. The difference 

between them focused on the actual numbers which should 

be allowed in. Public opinion was firmly in favour of 

the measures proposed in the White Paper. Eighty-eight 

percent of the population were reported to support the 

proposals. [Layton-Henry; 1984, Miles & Phizackleaj 

1984] 

The complete institutionalisation of racism had to wait 

a little longer, however. This was partly due to the 

appointment of Roy Jenkins in December 1965 as Home 

Secretary. Jenkins wanted to be remembered as a liberal 

and reforming Home Secretary, and wished to move the 

debate on the 'race/immigration' issue away form 

controls towards integration and assimilation of the 

black population. He knew, however, that his plans 

could not be put into operation until after the 1966 
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general elect ion, when hopefully, Labour would have an 

effective working majority. [Rose et al: 1969] 

The Labour party duly won the 1966 general election, 

with a majority of 100 seats. The strong stand by the 

Labour party with its 1965 White Paper, and Heath's 

refusal to allow Conservative candidates to exploit the 

I race/immigration' issue, meant that the issue did not 

dominate the election. In fact, Labour was able to 

regain t he seat sit had lost on the 'race/ immigrat ion' 

issue, in 1964. Jenkins was 

in the Labour administration, 

retained as Home Secretary 

and began to implement his 

new policies immediately. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

One of his first acts as Home Secretary was to press the 

Race Relat ions Board (est abl ished under the 1965 Race 

Relations Act) and the National Committee for 

Commonweal th Immigrants (NCCI), to commission research 

into the levels of racist discrimination in Britain. 

The first fruits of this initiative were published by 

the Political and Economic Planning group (PEP) in April 

1967. The report found that levels of racist 

discrimination faced by black migrants was substantially 

higher than had previously been thought. In addition, 

the Street Report on the use of anti-discrimination 
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legislation reported in October of the same year, 

recommending that legal sanctions should replace 

conciliation as the only effective means of discouraging 

discrimination. [Rose et all 1969] 

Jenkins used this evidence to persuade the Cabinet that 

stronger measures were needed to combat racist 

discriminat ion. Consequently, in May 1967, he announced 

the government's intention to introduce a new and more 

effective Race Relations Bill. The Labour government at 

this time, however, was becoming increasingly unpopular. 

In April 1967, the party lost control of the Greater 

London Council, and did badly in the local government 

elections in May. In terms of the 'race/immigration' 

issue, widespread media coverage of illegal Asian 

immigrants entering Bri tain in south-east England, and 

the arrival of Asian refugees from Kenya, 

of undermining Jenkins' attempt to 

had the result 

shi ft the 

'race/immigration' debate away from controls towards 

integration. [Rose et all 1969] 

The arrival of Asian refugees from Kenya in 1967 

provided the opportunity for right-wing Conservative MPs 

to begin the process of undermining the bi-partisan 

consensus between the two major parties. As holders of 
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UK passports the Kenyan Asians were entitled to enter 

Britain wi thout immigration control. [ Miles & 

Phizacklea; 1984) Enoch Powell commented that half a 

million people, claiming British citizenship, could be 

allowed to enter the country because of a loophole in 

the 1962 legislation. The media supported Powell by 

reporting the incident with headlines that defined the 

migration as an 'uncontrolled flood' and a 'deluge of 

immigrants' . There was no comment on the ent rant s of 

Irish migrants or the legal entitlement of Kenyan Asians 

to enter Britain. [Foot: 1969) The Labour government's 

response to these events was the publication of a new 

Commonwealth Immigrants Bill. 

Migrant Doctors and the Clinical Attachment Scheme 

The British 'professional' occupat ion of medicine at 

this time was intent on increasing the restrictions 

faced by black migrant doctors coming to train and work 

in the NHS. Following the recommendations of the 

Porritt Report in 1962, the occupation was successful in 

its campaign for the introduction of a voluntary 

cl inical at t achment scheme by t he Depart ment of Heal t h 

in July 1966. [Gish: 1969) 
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The new scheme was intended to apply to all independent 

migrant doctors seeking appointment as house officers or 

senior house officers in the UK. They would have to 

complete a period of supervised clinical attachment not 

exceeding one month before they could take a permanent 

post. The scheme would not apply to sponsored migrant 

doctors or those being offered work at registrar or 

higher grade, as these were deemed to be of sufficient 

standard not to require this introductory training. 

[BMJ, 3, 2-9-1967; p126J 

The BMJ reported on the concern expressed by the Medical 

Director of the BMA's Commonwealth and International 

Medical Advisory Bureaux <Dr Pallister) about the 

proposed introduction of this new scheme. [BMJ, 3, 2-9-

1967; p126J The Director commented that the new scheme 

would add to migrant doct or's anxiet y. They al ready 

faced substantial delays in entering the UK under the 

regulations of the Commonwealth Immigrants Act. 

Pallister questioned why it was necessary for migrant 

doctors who had already fulfilled GMC requirements for 

registration be asked to undergo further assessment. 

There appears to be a question mark over the intention 

behind this new scheme. The stated aim was to provide a 
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more structured introduction to postgraduate training in 

Britain for migrant doctors, in order that they would 

gain as much as possible from their time in the NHS. 

This introductory and assessment period, however, would 

appear to be unnecessary given the already strict 

regul at ions and recogni t i on procedures imposed by the 

GMC on migrant doctors seeking registration to practice 

in Britain. 

This is especially the case since only two years 

earlier, a delegation from the GMC had spent six weeks 

in India in the middle of 1965, at the invitation of the 

Cent ral Minist er of Heal t h (Dr Suski la Nayor) and the 

President of Indian Medical Council (Dr C S Patel). The 

delegation visited fifteen of the forty-five medical 

colleges operating in India at the time, and reported 

that they were impressed with activities of the IMC. 

The medical standard in these institutions were of an 

appropriate level to just ify the GMC's Execut ive 

Committee in taking a "1 i berBl view" over the 

recognition of Indian Medical Colleges. (16) It seems 

clear from this that the GMC were more than satisfied 

with the standards of migrant doctors coming to Britain. 
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The occupation, however, after 

harmony, 

migrant 

remained dissatisfied 

doctors. In 1966, 

a period 

with the 

of relative 

standard of 

the BMA proposed the 

establishment of an examination in English language for 

overseas graduates before they began independent medical 

practice in UK, [BMJ, 1, 26-2-1966; p45) and as we have 

seen above, the Lancet, three years earlier in 1963, had 

expressed doubts about the clinical competence and 

language ability of some migrant doctors. 

The defence of 'professional' standards is clearly 

implicated in the occupations justification for the 

added assessment procedures migrant doctors would face 

under the provisions of the voluntary clinical 

attachment scheme. It seems then, that the first moves 

to increase restrictions governing the entrance of 

migrant doctors to Britain were taken under the guise of 

promoting a more structured and better postgraduate 

training for them through a clinical attachment scheme. 

A one-month clinical attachment scheme would not provide 

any substantial or coherent form of training for migrant 

doct ors. I t would at best only cont ri but e to a process 

of familiarisation with the workings of the NHS for 

newly arriving migrant doctors. If the occupation had 
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really wanted to address the issue of postgraduate 

doctor training in Britain, it could have put its 

considerable political influence behind the introduction 

of a systematic and comprehensive training programme for 

all junior hospital doctors. Such a measure would have 

ensured that all junior hospital doctors, whether 

Bri t ish or overseas quali fied, would meet the required 

standard of clinical competency to practice in the UK. 

The occupatio~s campaign in support of the clinical 

attachment scheme, however, was merely the precursor to 

a more concerted effort to discredit black migrant 

doctors working in the NHS during the late 1960' sand 

early 1970' s. Repeatedly, the occupation questioned the 

'professional' standards of these doctors during this 

period. 

The 1968 Commonwealth Immdgrants Act 

Much of the substance of the Labour government's 

Commonwealth Immigrants Bill of February 1968 was taken 

from Osborne's 1965 Private Members Bill. This was the 

first action of the new Home Secretary, James Callaghan, 

who had 

removed 

replaced 

the right 

Jenkins in November 1967. The Act 

of free entry to Britain to all UK 
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passport holders who did not have a parent or 

grandparent born in the Britain. This provision would 

clearly apply most often only to black migrants, and was 

even more overtly racist than its therefore, 

predecessor. 

Henry; 1984] 

The Act became law in March 1968. [Lay ton-

The debates in the House of Commons on the second and 

third readings of the Bill, illustrate how the language 

associated with the' race/immigration' notion had come 

to dominate the definition of the issue. Labour and 

Conservative MPs spoke of 'racial purity', , racial 

tension' , , coloured immigrat ion' , , ali en cuI t ures' • 

'racial prejudice' and' natural instinct'. Only thirty 

nine MPs voted against the Bill, and the legislation 

went one step further in institutionalising racism in 

the practice of the State. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The passage of the new Race Relations Bill followed soon 

after the introduction of the new Immigration Act. The 

political environment could not have been more 

unhelpful. Powell and his colleagues, encouraged by 

their success in the debates on the Kenyan Asian 

situation, began to campaign against the introduction of 

new 'race relat ions' legislat ion. Two days before the 
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introduction of the Bill in the House of Commons, Powell 

made his infamous 'rivers of blood' speech in 

Birmingham, where he commented on the 'madness' of 

Britain allowing in 50,000 dependants annually of 

migrants already settled in the UK. His speech received 

massive publicity and a great deal of public support. He 

became the figurehead for the expression of ant-

immigration resentment in Britain. Support for Powell 

from within the Conservative Shadow Cabinet, however, 

was in very short supply. Indeed, Heath sacked him from 

the Shadow Cabinet shortly afterwards. [Schoen: 1977] 

The Labour government were absolutely furious with 

Powell. The Birmingham speech had effectively ended the 

bi-partisan consensus on the 'race/immigration' issue. 

Labour vigorously pushed through the new legislation 

with few amendments. The Bill became law in November 

1968. [Layton-Henry; 1984) 

Enoch Powell's influence on the 'race/immigration' 

issue, following the arri val of East African Asians and 

his Birmingham speech, was considerable. In a Gallop 

Poll of May 1968, 74% of those polled agreed with 

Powell's views on black migration, and 24% preferred him 

as leader of the Conservative party. This suggests that 
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his views were an important factor in the Conservative 

electoral victory in the 1970 general election. [Miles & 

Phizackleaj 1984) 

Powell did not use the term 'race' or 'coloured 

immigrants' , but subsumed these notions within the 

concepts of 'Britishness' and 'nationhood'. By doing 

this, he was able to both appeal to and legitimate the 

experiences and fears of the white British population. 

He was totally against the Race Relations Act. He 

argued that it was a specifically one-sided piece of 

legislation which effectively made white British people 

the persecuted population. For Powell, racist 

discrimination was the prerogative and legitimate 

behaviour of every free and private individual: the 

State could not legislate to control the feelings of 

private individuals in their relations with others. 

[Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The Conservative party in opposition during 1964-70, had 

to some degree followed Powell's campaign, by steadily 

becoming more racist. The leader of the party, Ted 

Heat h, in a speech in New York in Sept ember 1968, had 

called for a reduction of the numbers of New 

Commonwealth migrants entering Britain and financial 
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assistance for those wishing to return to their country 

of origin. This move by Heath, allowed Powell in 

October 1968, to advocate the establishment of a 

Ministry of Repatriation. In January 1969, Heath 

demanded that Labour stop all immigration into Britain. 

[Mi les & Phi zackleai 1984] 

Although the campaign led by Powell in the 1960' shad 

dissolved the bi-partisan consensus between the two 

major parties, and contributed to the rightward shift in 

immigration policy, by the time of the 1970 general 

election his influence had been circumscribed. He was 

increasingly at variance with 

leadership over issues other than 

the Conservative 

'race/immigration' 

issue. For example, he was totally opposed to Britain's 

entry to the EEC. Consequently, his position with the 

party became increasingly marginalised and tenuous. 

[Layton-Henry; 1984] 

Powell's intervention in the 'race/immigration' debate 

of the late 1960' s, disseminated with equal passion by 

the mass media, however, created a high public profile 

for the issue. While this political debate was in full 

flow. the British 'professional' occupation of medicine 
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were engaged in the process of constructing a case to 

discredi t 'black' migrant doctors working and training 

in Bri t ain. 

This campaign by the occupation, as we shall see below, 

reflected a central theme of the more general political 

debate on the 'race/immigration' issue. For example, 

Powell's evocation of the 'numbers game' through the 

notion of an 'immigration invasion', was reproduced 

within medicine by the occupation. Certain sections of 

the BMA were becoming concerned about the increased 

competition for scarce junior hospital doctor posts. 

They bel ieved t his was being caused by too many black 

migrant doctors freely entering the UK to work and train 

wi thin the NHS. As a resul t, the occupat ion want ed 

measures introduced which would act as a disincentive to 

pot ent ial migrant doct ors. In this way, the number of 

black migrant doctors entering Britain would be 

restricted, reducing the competition in the hospital 

sector and ensuring that the best junior hospital posts 

went to white, British trained doctors. 
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Building the Case for Greater Control of 

Black ~grant Doctors 

The late 1960' s saw increasing concern by the British 

'professional' occupation of medicine over the expansion 

in the numbers of migrant doctors entering the UK to 

train and practice. The BMJ reports that the BMA's 

Hospital Junior Staffs Group Council believed that 

migrant doctors were spoiling the career prospects of 

British graduates, by swelling the numbers competing for 

junior t raining post s in the NHS. [BMJ t 4-, 19-10-1968; 

pp17-18] 

Migrant doctors generally, and 'black' migrant doctors 

in particular were being constructed as a 'problem' for 

the NHS by the occupat ion. This problemat isat ion of 

black migrant doctors is clearly expressed in a leading 

art icle in the BMJ of March 1969. [ BMJ, 1 t 22-3-1969; 

pp729-30] The art icle reviews the apparent problems 

associated with migrant doctors seeking work in Britain, 

especially those from the New Commonwealth. 

The article suggested that for many 

relied on migrant doctors to staff 

This had typically meant t hat about 

-263-

years t he UK had 

its junior posts. 

fort y per cent of 



Po.t-1945 Iriti.h fileis" Ind fileilJisltion of ()oetors froll [Mil 

junior hospital posts had been occupied by migrant 

doctors. While jobs were fairly easy to come by there 

was little problem. The article, however, argues this 

had changed in recent 

increasingly difficult 

appointments. 

years as it had become 

for migrant doct ors to get 

The article suggests that there were several reasons for 

this change. Fi rst, st rict er immigrat ion pOlicy in the 

USA had meant one avenue of migrat ion for migrant and 

British doctors had been restricted. Second, in the UK, 

the output from British medical schools had been 

increasing, while simultaneously the overall numbers of 

migrant doctors coming to the UK <especially from the 

Middle East) had also increased. As a result, doctors 

from the New Commonwealth had supposedly been finding 

the competition for good training posts / career posts 

increaSing sharply. 

The article goes on to suggest that the major 'problem' 

concerns those migrant doctors, especially from Indian 

and Pakistan, who come to Britain on category 'B' 

immigration vouchers which allows permanent residence in 

the UK. The journal feels that these vouchers: 
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· .. seem to have been freely available to any 
doctor from any Commonwealth country. (17) 

Consequent ly, many migrant doctors often arrived in the 

UK without the necessary experience required. They, 

therefore, had to compete directly with British trained 

doctors for a I imi ted number of approved pre-

registration posts. 

The article further argues that there was little 

coordinated support for migrant doctors on their arrival 

in Bri tain, and the one-month VOluntary clinical 

attachment scheme had been too short for adequate 

assessment of their abilities. In addition, good 

postgraduate hospital training posts, which provided 

good prospects for advancement, were generally in short 

supply, and the Royal Colleges had recently tightened up 

the regulations for postgraduate examinations. 

The journal fel t that compet it ion from migrant doct ors 

for the restricted number of postgraduate training posts 

was unfair on British trained doctors. The article 

asserts: 

No society in the world would give the best jobs 
for unknown foreigners while good nati ve 
applicants came forward: hence very few 
unsponsored overseas graduates get the sort of 
jobs they woul d 1 ike. (18) 
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The article then goes on to justify why migrant doctors 

from the New Commonwealth tend to be disproportionately 

concentrated in the less popular specialities which are 

locat ed away from the teaching hospi t also First, the 

article suggests that most junior hospital posts are in 

fact located in the regional hospitals which are not 

connected with the teaching areas. Consequently, these 

jobs by their very nature, contain little of 

postgraduate training value. Second, the more unpopular 

specialties are more likely to be filled with applicants 

who are least equipped to compete for the better posts. 

The journal is clearly attempting to argue that migrant 

doctors are not the victims of racism. Neither can they 

be expl oi ted, t he art i c 1 e suggest s, if t hey vol unt ari 1 y 

come to Britain and earn more than if they stayed in 

their countries of origin. The art icle cont ends that 

postgraduate students from overseas are always welcome 

in the UK, but: 

the existing situation - a rising pool of 
unemployed overseas doctors and a widening gulf 
between jobs which are worth while and those 
that can be filled from the unemployed - should 
not be allowed to deteriorate. A consultant in 
a northern mill-town is often faced with the 
choi ce of no houseman or one wi t h no previ ous 
experience in Britain and with a poor command of 
English. Should he take on such a candidate, 
hoping to find a keen useful pair of hands while 
he learns English? Whose responsibility is it 
if a tragedy occurs because of misunderstanding 
or failure in communications? (19) 
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The journal reports that the BMA proposed three steps to 

resolve the current problem's associated with migrant 

doctors at this time. First, no migrant doctors should 

be allowed into Britain unless their qualifications 

allow them to be fully registered by the GMC either 

temporarily or permanently. The only exemption to this 

would be approved post graduat e st udent s. Second, some 

form of screening to test knowledge of English and 

medicine, similar to the American ECFMG examination, 

should be required for all migrant doctors. (20) 

Finally, appointment committees should refuse to appoint 

unsuitable applicants to posts in the NHS, even if this 

means a hospital or a department would have to be closed 

down for a while. 

The Lancet made its contribution to this debate by 

identifying an apparent decline in the standards of 

recent arrivals of doctors from overseas. (Lancet, 1, 1-

3-1969; pp452-3] The article reports that as sending 

countries had begun to recognise that their doctors 

often receive 

Britain, and 

little training and heavy 

that in any case British 

workloads in 

postgraduate 

diplomas are of little value when they return, sending 

countries have introduced measures to ensure that their 

more able graduates remain at home (21). Consequent ly, 

Britain is now receiving migrant doctors which: 
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academically, intellectually, 
ically, are less giFted 

and linguist-
than their 

predecessors. (22) 

For these reasons the journal insists that the need to 

fill vacant junior hospital posts with migrant doctors 

should not be undertaken at the expense of maintaining 

medical standards. 

The article believes that the clinical attachment scheme 

was the ideal introduction and orientation structure for 

migrant doctors, but suggests that difficulties 

encountered with such schemes means: 

it is clear that many candidates would have 
been well advised to stay at home in the First 
place. (23) 

While the journal believes the clinical attachment 

scheme should remain voluntary, it also urges the GMC to 

revise its reciprocity arrangements in the light of 

overseas medical schools modifying their courses to meet 

local needs rather then European requirements. The 

journal also supported the recommendat ion of the Royal 

Commission on Medical Education <Todd Report: 1968) that 

the appointment of overseas candidates should be 

restricted to those with postgraduate experience in 

their own countries. 
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The Todd Report was a Royal Commission established to 

review medical education at both undergraduate and 

postgraduate levels. Advances in medical knowledge and 

increasing specialisation had led to concern over 

whether full registration to practise after graduation 

and only one years pre-regist rat ion experience was now 

appropriate. 

In relation to migrant doctors, the report recommended 

that those migrant doctors who come to Britain for 

postgraduate training should have similar opportunities 

to those of British graduates provided their existing 

training was equivalent to that which British doctors 

had received. To facilitate this, the report 

recommended that a number of approved posts in excess of 

those needed to fill expected career consultant posts in 

Britain should be set aside for them. 

The Commission, however, were concerned about the heavy 

reliance by the NHS on migrant doctors: 

the current excessive reliance on the 
services provided by young doctors from overseas 
was bad for them and their countries, and was 
tending to distort the staffing pattern of 
British hospitals. (24) 

The Commission, however, recognised that without their 

services many of the smaller hospitals throughout the 
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country would have great difficulty in providing 

adequate hospital provision. 

The Commission concluded that the pool of available 

talent in Britain was sufficient for future demand for 

doctors, provided medical school output was expanded and 

especially if the Commissions recommendations for an 

improved career structure were implemented. Within this 

context, however, the report recognised that the 

training of migrant doctors from less , developed' 

countries was a significant source of overseas aid to 

, developing' countries, even though the evidence 

suggested that migrant doctors tended to have great 

difficulty in obtaining the kind of training post they 

needed, and posts in university teaching hospitals were 

extremely hard to obtain. In addition, the Commission 

also recognised that some migrant doctors had difficulty 

with the English language, and as a consequence 

recommended that all migrant doctors with this problem 

should have access to courses to improve their language 

compet ence. 

It seems clear that following the British 'professional' 

occupation of medicines arguments that migrant doctors 

should be subject to extra assessment with the clinical 
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attachment scheme in the early 1960' 5, the last quarter 

of t hat decade saw the occupat ion cont inue to campaign 

to create a strong case to justify increased 

restrictions on black migrant doctors in particular. 

The principal justificatory argument for the occupations 

position rested on the apparent problems British 

graduates were having in competing with black migrant 

doctors for scarce junior hospital posts. This was 

cited as unfair: that 'unknown foreigners' should be 

given equal or preferential treatment over 'good native 

doctors', through apparently unrestricted provision of 

category 'B' immigration vouchers to doctors from the 

New Commonwealth. 

By collectively labelling black migrant doctors as 

, foreigners', the occupat ion were cat egorising t hem as 

'non-British outsiders' who did not legitimately deserve 

to be treated on equal terms with 'good' British 

citizens. Indeed, in referring to the free availability 

of employment vouchers, the occupation was implying that 

tighter regulations governing there issuance would in 

itself operate to exclude these undesirable outsiders. 

This is particularly ironic as most migrant doctors from 

the New Commonwealth at this time would hold British 

citizenship. 
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The problem of increased competition for increasingly 

scarce training posts, is presented as the result of too 

many non-British doctors entering the NHS. Black 

migrant doctors are identified as the 'problem', 

although in terms of national origin rather than of 

explicit , racial' cri teria. 

reproducing a version of popular 

associated with politicians like 

The occupation is 

nationalist discourse 

Powell, to ident i fy 

black migrant doctors as a problematical, culturally 

(and, therefore, 'racially') distinct group of medical 

practitioners in the NHS. 

The supposed 'unfair compet it ion' from 'foreigners' is 

the real material origin of the occupations concern, and 

is the basis on which the occupation wishes to impose 

greater controls on black migrant doctors. It is the 

sel f-int erest of the occupat ion, in terms of securing 

good career prospects for white British-trained doctors, 

that is perceived as being under threat from the 

increasing 

Britain. 

version 

numbers of black migrant doctors entering 

Once again, the occupat ion is reproducing a 

of the popular discourse relating to 

, immigrat ion' , by referring to the 'numbers game'. 

'Scare stories' about 'swamping' and 'invasion' have 

always been part of the media'S response to migration 

into Britain. 
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The real concern over competition for jobs, however, is 

justified by the occupation by reference to the ideology 

of professionalis~ The occupation argues that it is a 

concern with the defence of , professional' medical 

standards, rather than occupational self-interest in 

terms of competition from , outsiders' for scarce 

hospital training posts, which determines its desire to 

see black migrant doctors tested prior to employment in 

the NHS. The issue, therefore, is associated with the 

clinical standards generally, and competence in English 

specifically, of black migrant doctors. The real issue 

of occupational self-interest, is distorted and obscured 

by 'problemat ising' t he role of black migrant doct ors 

working in the NHS. 

To reiterate, if the real concern of the occupation had 

been the poor 'professional' standard of black migrant 

doctors, then rather than 'problematising' this group of 

doctors and campaigning to have them subjected to an 

assessment and screening procedure, the occupation could 

have used its considerable political influence to secure 

the introduction of a systematic and comprehensive 

training programme 

This would have 

for all junior 

ensured that all 

hospital 

junior 

doctors. 

hospit al 

doctors, whether British or overseas trained, could meet 

the 'professional' standards required to practice in the 
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UK. The occupat ion, however, were more concerned with 

placing increased restrictions on black migrant doctors 

in order to reduce the competition for scarce junior 

hospital doctor training posts and secure them for 

white, British trained doctors. 

The occupation's increasing support for greater control 

over black migrant doctors seemed to challenge the role 

of the GMC in regulating the occupation. In December 

1968, a leading article in the BM3 was asserting that 

the pass rates for graduates of Indian medical colleges 

compared favourably with graduates in Western countries. 

The journal was able to make such an assert ion because 

the Institute of Manpower Research and National 

Institute of Health Administration and Education in 

India, had recently published a report on India medical 

manpower providing comprehensi ve det ails about medical 

cOlleges in India. [BMJ, 4, 21-12-1968; p722J 

The occupat iods proposal for addi t ional assessment of 

migrant doctors on arrival in Britain, 

was 

especially 

also put 

in 

in relation to competence in English, 

perspect ive by the Minister of State, Richard Crossman, 

in March 1969. The Minister had commented that 

recognised that there was some concern over the lack 
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communication skills of a minority of migrant doctors. 

The Minister added, however, that as the GMC approved 

medical schools in Commonwealth and Foreign countries 

only where English was the medium of instruction, there 

were no plans at present to introduce further assessment 

in this area. [BMJ, 1, 15-3-1969; p725J 

It would appear that the occupation was in reality less 

concerned about t he act ual 'professional' compet ence of 

black migrant doctors, and more concerned about creating 

appropriate exclusionary practices to reduce competition 

for its white British trained colleagues. In addi t ion 

the act ual act i vi ties of the occupat ion in relat ion to 

migrant doctors, was in marked contrast to their 

supposed public policy on racis~ In a leading article 

in response to the infamous speeches of Enoch Powell in 

the late 1960's the journal commented: 

the subject of his speech, race relations, 
is' something that concerns the medical 
profession, the humane nature of medicine and 
its international connexions make it stand as 
plainly opposed as could be to racial prejudice 
and conflict. 

The public face of 
always been firmly 
discrimination. (25) 

medicine in 
set against 
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The journal goes on to suggest that complaints of racism 

in its correspondence columns are rare. Even when such 

issues are raised, the journal contends that notions of 

'colour' or I race' are not the main concern. Rather, 

such issues are deemed to be the resul t of a nat ural 

British "social reserve" towards the " foreigner". 

The article concludes: 

This country owes a debt to the hosts of doctors 
and nurse~ many of them coloured, who have come 
here for training or to find a permanent home. 
To these colleagues, our fellow physicians and 
surgeons, we owe an obl igat i on of working in 
complete harmony. (27) 

(26) 

Even where it is publicly declaring its opposition to 

racism and discrimination, the occupation utilises the 

ideology of nationalism to justify its position. The 

journal suggest s that poor relat ions which might occur 

between black migrant doctors and white British doctors 

is due to the British national characteristic of 'social 

reserve' towards non-British nat ional i ties. This 

supposed character trait, however, can itself be the 

basis of exclusionary practices. This 'social reserve' 

may inform decisions concerning recruitment and 

promot ion. Preference will be given to those doctbrs 

identified as belonging to the same 'national group', 

while those identified as outsiders or foreigners, will 

be more likely to be excluded. 
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The occupation continued its active support for the 

introduction of a compulsory clinical attachment scheme. 

The BMJ reported that at the Annual Representative 

Meeting of the BMA in Aberdeen in 1969, the following 

resolution was passed: 

the General Medical Council should accept 
responsibility for the selection of overseas 
doctors, based on their original qualiFications, 
comprehension of English, and basic medical 
knowl edge, and sel ect i on shoul d be made under 
properly supervised conditions. 

The GMC should advise the Government Department 
responsible for issuing work permits (which were 
at present apparently freely available> to issue 
them only to doctors able to pass a screening 
test of English and those who could produce a 
regi st rabl e medi cal qual i Fi ca t ion. (28) 

In the August of 1969 the Lancet reported on the 

intended introduction of a compulsory clinical 

attachment scheme and restrictions on the number of 

migrant doctors entering the UK. [Lancet, 2, 2-8-1969; 

p257J The Secretary of State for Health, Richard 

Crossman, estimated that that for the next two or three 

years Britain would continue to reqUire around 700 

migrant doctors per annum. Subsequent to this, however, 

expansion of UK medical school output should mean 

decreasing dependence on migrant doctors. Consequent 1 y, 

the Secretary of State for Employment and Productivity 

would 1 imi t t he number of migrant doct ors ent ering on 
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category B vouchers to some 1,000 per annum for that 

period (the same as the previous year). 

The new compulsory clinical attachment scheme, to be 

introduced in October 1969, would assess both the 

clinical and language competence of migrant doctors. 

After consultation with Commonwealth governments, the 

occupation of medicine and others, the Secretary of 

State decided to make assessment by attachment to a 

hospital under consultant supervision compulsory before 

an migrant doctor could enter hospital employment. 

Migrant doctors who would be required to be assessed 

would have to spend up to a month in an approved 

hospital uni t, they would have no clinical 

responsibility and their activities would be limited to 

history taking, examination of selected patients, and 

the performance of certain procedures under supervision. 

The doctor would have access to local and national 

postgraduate institutions, would be paid at half the 

salary of a first house officer appointment, and would 

be provi ded wi t h free accommodat i on. At t he end of the 

attachment period the consultant would state on a 

certificate the sort of post the attached doctor would 

be most suited to, bearing in mind both clinical 
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compet ence and command of English. [Lancet, 2, 29-11-

1969; p12061 

Several groups of migrant doctors would be exempt from 

clinical attachment. Those exempted would include: 

doctors; doctors accepted sponsored 

registrar or above; doctors who 

for 

had 

posts at 

attended 

postgraduate training in the UK for three months or more 

and attained a certificate of competence in English from 

the course tutor; doctors who could prove, via a 

testimonial by a known referee, that they were suitable 

to begin full-time work without acclimatisation period. 

The BMA intended to monitor the new assessment scheme in 

order to identify the number who failed to gain 

certificates. [BMJ, 2, 18-4-1970; p701 

The first phase in the racialisation of black migrant 

doctors by the occupation had been achieved through the 

introduction of the compulsory clinical attachment 

scheme. It replaced the earlier voluntary scheme, which 

had proved ineffective because so few migrant doctors 

had made use of it. Now all newly arriving migrant 

doctors, except those exempted, would be required to 

undertake the scheme prior to full-time appointment in 

the NHS. 
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The Conservatives Return to Government: 1970 74 

The 'race/immigration' issue was not generally exploited 

in the general election of 1970, however, Powell's rise 

to prominence resulted in the media regarding him as a 

'one-man-party', with his election address being treated 

as a manifesto in its own right. The Conservative's 

unexpectedly won the election with a comfortable overall 

majority of forty-three, and research on the voting 

patterns 

campaign 

in the election has shown that Powell's 

contributed significantly to Conservative 

victories in the West Midlands area. 

1984] 

[ Layton-Henry; 

One of the early tasks of the new Conservative 

administ rat ion was to replace the exist ing immigrat ion 

legislation with the 1971 Commonwealth Immigrants Act, 

which came into force in January 1973. The Act was a 

comprehensive rationalisation and 

racist legislation of the 1960's. 

extension of the 

It based immigration 

controls around the 

and non-pat rial. 

previous distinction 

single dist inct ion bet ween pat rial 

Essentially this meant that the 

between aliens and Commonwealth 

citizens no longer existed. Consequent 1 y, pat rials: 

those who were born, adopted, naturalised or registered 

in the UK, or one of whose parents or grandparents held 
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British citizenship, were free to enter and settle in 

the UK. Non-patrials on the other hand, had to obtain 

permission to ent er and set t le in Bri t ain by applying 

for a work permit which provided a specific job, with a 

particular employer for a specific length of time. 

[Miles & Phizackleai 1984] 

The Act aimed to overcome fears about black migrat ion 

into Britain, and hopefully for the Conservative 

government finally diffuse the' race/immigration' issue 

once and for all. It extended the right to enter and 

settle in the UK to more people, but defined those 

eligible in such a way as to ensure they were of the 

, right 

1984, 

stock', that is, 

Miles & Phizackleai 

mainly 

1984] 

whi teo [ Layt on-HenrYi 

The 'race/immigration' issue did not disappear, however, 

due to the expulsion of Asians from Uganda in 1972. 

That potentially 50,000 Ugandan Asians with British 

passports could gain entry to the UK was greeted with 

horror by t he media and some pol i t icians. The 

Conservative government, however, recognised its 

responsibility to 

wi t h t he remainder 

the refugees, and accepted 27,000, 

going to other countries following 
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substantial representation from the British government. 

[ Layt on-Henry; 1984] 

Powell and other right-wing MPs saw this as an 

opportunity to challenge the Conservative leadership. 

At the 1972 Conservative party conference Powell and his 

supporters submitted a resolution calling for the end to 

all immigration, the instigation of vOluntary 

repat riat ion, and the acceptance of a statement 

proclaiming that Bri t ain was not responsi ble for the 

Ugandan Asians. An alternative anti-Powellite 

resolution presented by the Youth movement of the party 

which supported the government's acceptance of the 

Ugandan Asians, however, won the vote on the day. 

[Layton-Henry; 1984] 

The Labour party had opposed the new legislation, 

arguing it was racist and would have the effect of 

making 'race relat ions' in Bri tain potent ially worse. 

Labour party policy in opposition was based on the 

belief that immigration controls could be made non­

racist if they were based upon a major review of British 

citizenship laws. The party's own legacy of racist 

immigration controls while in office in the 1960's, 

however, made this proposal less than credible. The 
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prospect of new Nationality legislation, was however, 

now firmly on the political agenda, and would be the 

focus of much political debate over the next few years. 

[Layton-Henry; 1984, Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

The Occupation and Doctors from the EEC 

The British 'professional' occupation of medicine at 

this time were becoming increasingly concerned about 

Britain joining the EEC. The GMC was prompt ed to 

formulate a recommendat ion concerning free movement of 

doctors in Europe on Britain's entry into the Common 

Market. The Council proposed that: 

the General Medical Council be asked to 
safeguard the high standards of British medicine 
by making it compulsory for doctors wishing to 
practise medicine in this country, and who do 
not hold a British medical qualification, to sit 
an entrance examina t ion. (29) 

It appeared that the BMA was being even handed in 

relation to migrant doctors from the Commonwealth and 

Europe, at least for the present. 

Concern about unrestricted entry int 0 Bri t ain by 

European doctors once Britain joined the EEC was 

expressed as early as 1962. [BMJ, 2, 4-8-1962; pp86-7] 

The occupation were issuing warnings about the need to 
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safeguard the existing standards of qualifications to 

pract ise medicine in Bri t ain. The article in the BMJ 

went on to argue that: 

The 

The Association must direct its attention to 
making sure that the profession's ethical, 
academic, and economic standards are maintained 
if the decision was to join. (30) 

occupation were deeply concerned that if 

unrestricted entry of European doctors into Britain were 

allowed, then this might create a doctor surplus in all 

areas of the occupation. In 1972, the BMJ reported that 

the BMA supported the view of the Permanent Standing 

Committee of Doctors on the EEC that migrant doctors 

should undergo a period of adaptation of up to six 

months. The Association suggested this would include a 

type of assessment similar to the clinical attachment 

scheme which other overseas doctors were to undergo. 

[BMJ, 2, 13-5-1972; pllO] 

The perceived potential 'threat' of unlimited numbers of 

European doctors arriving in Britain on the UK's entry 

into the EEC provided an extra dimension to the 

occupat iotis campaign for increased cont rol of migrant 

doctors. As with black migrant doctors, the occupation 

justified its position on European doctors in terms of 

defending 'professional' standards and thereby securing 
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the populat ions confidence in medical pract ice in the 

NHS. 

By the early 1970's, however, the informal assessment of 

European and other migrant doctors within the new 

clinical attachment scheme was insufficient to satisfy 

the occupat ion. The call now was for a more formal, 

separate assessment of clinical and linguistic standards 

through a ECFMG type examination. This, however, seemed 

more symbolic than practically effective, as t hi s 

American form of examinat ion did not assess English or 

the application of clinical knowledge in the clinical 

context. The occupation wanted to be seen to be 

safeguarding professional standards through a more 

formal, yet probably less effective, gatekeeping 

mechanism. 

The regulating body of the occupation, the GMC, was not 

excluded from the debate concerning the increased 

control of black migrant doctors working and training in 

Britain. The Council felt that the time was propitious 

to redefine the parameters of the registration 

regulations governing the medical practice of all 

migrant doctors in Britain during the first half of the 
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1970' s. Doctors from the Indian sUbcontinent were given 

special attention. 

The Early 1970's: The Role of the GMC 

The debates within the British 'professional' occupation 

of medicine detailed above, concerning the desire to 

restrict migrant doctors generally, and black migrant 

doctors in particular, formed the background to the 

implementation of a review on registration regulations 

by the GMC. The SMJ presented a detailed summary of the 

GMC's Interim Report of this review in March 1972. [SMJ, 

1, 11-3-1972; pp67-81 

In May 1970 the GMC established a Special Committee to 

examine the registration of migrant doctors. Its terms 

of reference were: 

To review the present arrangements for the 
registration in this country of doctors who have 
qualified overseas, with a view of determining 
whether those arrangements are satisfactory. 
an~ insofar as they are unsatisfactory. to make 
recommendations for changes in them. (31) 

A general invitation to participate was made in the 

medical press, and specific invitations were issued to 

the Health Departments, the Foreign and Commonwealth 
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Office's, the Royal Colleges, the BMA and the British 

Postgraduate Medical Federation. 

The Report 

inst igat ed. 

concerning 

gives six reasons why the review was 

First, public allegations had been made 

the , professional' and/or linguistic 

competence of individual doctors qualified overseas, 

although evidence to support such allegations had been 

scarce. Second, expansion of medical education 

throughout the world had made it increasingly difficult 

for the GMC to satisfy itself that standards of medical 

educat ion were being maint ained for purposes of 

recognition by the Council. 

Third, the Medical Acts did not allow testing of 

linguistic capacity for registration purposes <although 

with temporary registration the GMC had discretionary 

powers tot ake account of report s of linguist ic 

competence). Fourth, extensions of temporary 

registration due to job changes were causing difficulty 

because of a lag between application and renewal. It 

was possible that some doctors were practising without 

being registered. 
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Fifth, the present system was identified as operating to 

hinder unduly the registration of eminent and highly 

qualified doctors from countries with whom no reciprocal 

arrangements applied, especially doctors from the USA. 

Finally, there was no existing provision for some 

migrant doctors who had given satisfactory service in a 

succession of appointments in UK, to transfer from 

temporary registration without undergoing qualifying 

exams in medicine, surgery and midwifery for a 

registrable primary qualification. 

The Report then goes on to outline the ~ three kinds 

of registration which were then currently open to 

migrant doctors. Provisional and full registration for 

migrant doctors was exactly the same as when applied to 

a UK qualified doctor. Full registration entitled a 

doctor to engage in any form of , professional' 

employment. Provisional registration limited a doctor's 

practice to any hospital which was approved for the 

purpose of pre-registration house officer service. 

Provisional registration did not need to be renewed on 

change of post and had no time limit. 

A doctor who had obtained qualifications overseas was 

entitled to either form of registration without further 
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examination (or language test) in the UK, provided the 

qualifications were recognised for that purpose by the 

GMC. For full registration the doctor must also satisfy 

the GMC that she/he had completed a house officer year 

or acquired equivalent experience. The only other major 

condition in the granting of full or provisional 

registration to migrant doctors was the requirement that 

the doctors must have gained their first medical 

qualification in a country with whom Britain had 

reciprocity arrangements. 

The basis of GMC recognition rested on the requirement 

that the qualification: 

furnishes a sufficient guarantee of the 
possession of the requisite knowledge and skill 
for the efficient practise of medicine, surgery 
and mi dwi fery. (32) 

The Council at the time (1972) recognised for the 

purposes of registration the qualifications of seventy-

six overseas universities and other bodies. 

The third form of registration, temporary registration, 

applied to migrant doctors only in respect of employment 

in a hospital or institution approved by the GMC for 

t hat purpose. Any post or grade could qualify for the 

i t t i but it had to be purposes of temporary reg s ra on, 
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approved for that purpose by the GMC. Temporary 

registration had to be renewed on Change of employment 

or the extension of an existing post. In practice the 

Council had full discretionary powers over temporary 

registrat ion. 

Previously temporary registration could only be granted 

to a migrant doctor who was in the UK temporarily. 

Provisions under the 1969 Medical Act removed this 

rest rict ion, and thereaft er, it was possi ble for migrant 

doctors to make a permanent hospital career on the basis 

of temporary regist rat ion alone. To be eligible for 

temporary registration the 

selected for an approved post 

recogni sed by GMC for the 

doctor must have been 

and hold a qual i ficat ion 

purposes of temporary 

regist rat ion. Unlike full and provisional registration, 

however, the country of qualification need not have 

reCiprocal arrangements with UK. 

The GMC felt that because those holding temporary 

registration could only work in the hospital service and 

that work was supervised, it was able to recognise 

qualifications for temporary registration whose 

standards were not as well known to the Council as those 

for the other two types of registration. In addition, 
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through its discretionary powers, the Council was able 

to take account of professional experience and 

linguistic competence of an applicant prior to 

registration, even though this responsibility lay 

primarily with the employing authority. 

One of the problems identified with the existing 

arrangements was that they did not allow highly-

qualified doctors qualified in non-reciprocating 

countries <such as the USA) to proceed directly to full 

registration on entering the UK. Migrant doctors in 

this position were required to take a qualifying 

examination in the UK in order to obtain a recognised 

registrable primary quali f icat ion. Medical 

organisations, however, required only the taking of the 

exam without having to undergo the whole course. 

The Review Committee were reported as acknowledging that 

evidence from the Department of Health showed that only 

a very small number of migrant doct ors assessed under 

t he clinical 

unsatisfactory. 

difficulty only 

at t achment scheme were regarded as 

The majority of this small number had 

with the English language and their 

clinical ability was satisfactory. 

that it had: 

The Committee stated 
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received no documented evidence of specific 
cases of alleged clinical incompetence... (33) 

and conc 1 uded: 

that very few overseas doctors had been 
granted registration whose professional 
knowledge had been seriously deficient. (34) 

Despite this, the Review Committee were concerned that 

there was evidence that some migrant doctors had 

difficulty adjusting to the habits and attitudes of 

patient care in UK. Although this was not deemed to be 

serious at present, expansion of overseas medical 

schools and the replacement of English as the first 

language of instruction in medicine with national 

languages could, it was argued, pose problems in the 

future. 

On the basis of this review, the Committee made three 

recommendat ions. First, full registration without 

further examination should be retained, and should be 

confined to doctors with qualifications and experience 

recognised by GMC. However, the Committee stated that: 

small number of 
in fut ure be 

compared wi t h 

It is expected that only a 
overseas qualifications would 
recognised for this purpose, as 
the recent situation. (35) 
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Second, temporary registration should be superseded by a 

more flexible system of limited registration. The 

Committee felt that temporary registration had outlived 

its purpose. It was established in 1947 to cater for a 

small number of visiting foreign doctors. Currently, At 

anyone time 2,550 migrant doctors were practising in 

the UK on temporary registration. Under limited 

registration the GMC would take into account not only 

the standard of migrant doctors primary quali ficat ion, 

but also any higher qualifications gained in UK, and the 

doctors performance in an ECFMG type of examinat ion or 

their performance in an improved clinical attachment 

scheme. 

Third, the review recommended the creation of a flexible 

procedure to allow certain other doctors to proceed to 

full registration. The majority of migrant doctors 

would have completed satisfactory service, which had 

been supervised and assessed while on limi ted 

registration. A small number (ie. exceptionally) would 

be granted full registration immediately. These would 

include distinguished migrant doctors who did not hold 

qualifications normally recognised by the GMC for that 

purpose, but whose standards were proven. If the 

proposals of the Interim Report were accepted, then new 

legislation would be required to implement them. 
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Shortly after the publication of the GMC review, and 

despite finding little evidence to support a case which 

suggest ed t hat a signi f icant number of migrant doct ors 

had difficulty with English, the GMC produced a 

memorandum concerning the Council's intention to create 

a formal scheme to test the ability of migrant doctors 

to understand and express themselves in English, and 

their ability to practice medicine in the UK. [Lancet, 

2, 15-9-1973; p630] When introduced these new 

arrangements would apply to migrant doctors seeking 

temporary registration <and the forthcoming limited 

regist rat ion). In addi t ion, t he Lancet also report ed 

that the GMC declared its wish to discontinue 

reciprocity as a condition for recognition of overseas 

medical qualifications for the purposes of full 

registration in the UK, and to shorten the list of 

recognised qualifications. 

It is clear that the GMC had taken on board the 

criticisms and proposed solutions to the 'problems' 

associated with migrant doctors, that the occupation had 

been articulating since the early 1960's. Despite the 

Council finding that there was no substance to 

allegations of incompetence by migrant doctors working 

in the NHS, and that only a very small number of migrant 

doctors had been registered to practice in the UK who 
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were not of a sufficient standard, the Council accepted 

in principle the notion of formally testing the clinical 

competence and linguistic knowledge of migrant doctors. 

In addition, in the following September (1973), the 

Council decided that testing should be introduced in the 

near future, and that reciprocity arrangements which had 

previously recognised 

for the purposes of 

discont inued. 

overseas 

full 

medical qualifications 

regist rat ion, would be 

The claims by the occupation in Britain that migrant 

doctors generally, and black migrant doctors in 

particular, were below the standard required for safe 

practice in the NHS, were legitimated by these proposed 

changes of the GMC. These recommendations of the 

regulatory body of the occupation would be the basis on 

which to institutionalise a range of discriminatory 

practices which would operate to control and exclude 

black migrant doctors, 

with the stigma of 

and thereby, 

a second 

would associate them 

class status. The 

implication was that NHS patients would be better served 

by white, British trained doctors. 

The review of doct or regist rat ion regulat ions 

GMC, once again reflected the central theme 
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broader political debate of the late 1960' s and early 

1970's, which focused on the need to restrict the 

numbers of New Commonwealth migrants who were eligible 

to enter and settle in the UK. The Council accepted the 

occupat ions claim that the cont inued high numbers of 

black migrant doctors entering the UK to work and train, 

was creating increased competition for scarce junior 

hospital doctor training posts. The Council recognised 

that the continued expansion of overseas medical 

schools, and the attendant potential for large numbers 

of recently qualified migrant doctors seeking entry into 

the UK to train and work, would create severe problems 

for the occupation. 'Problems' not only in terms of the 

stated concern relating to the difficulty of monitoring 

the quality of these newly arriving migrant doctors, but 

also in terms of their effect on the job prospects of 

white, British trained doctors. 

The proposed solution by the Council was to strengthen 

the assessment procedures for migrant doctors, and make 

it a condition of the proposed new limited registration. 

This measure combined with the ending of reciprocity 

arrangements, would mean that migrant doctors from the 

Indian subcontinent would face increased restrictions on 

their attempts to enter Britain to train and work in the 

NHS. 
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The statistical evidence suggests that these measures 

were effective in stabilising the proportion of migrant 

doctors entering the UK at around thirty per cent. (See 

Tables 2a-2d) This in effect was a relative decline, 

because as the Council stated in its review, the 

potential numbers of migrant doctors who might have 

considered migrating to Britain was set to increase 

substant ially, 

The issue of 

especially from t he Indian subcont inent. 

, numbers' was 

general political agenda, 

influencing 

but also 

'professional' occupation of medicine 

not 

that 

only 

of 

the 

the 

In addition, it should no be forgotten that the Council, 

like the occupation generally, made no commitment to 

address the issue of the supposed substandard quality of 

migrant doctors by recommending the introduction of a 

comprehensive and systematic training programme for all 

j uni or hospi tal doct ors. The Counc il merel y reproduced 

the claims of the occupation and legitimated its 

position in this respect, by strengthening the 

assessment procedure for migrant doctors and making it a 

condition of limited registration. The objective was to 

make it increasingly difficult for black migrant doctors 

to enter the UK to train and work, rather than ensuring 

that all junior hospital doctors received the kind of 
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st ruct ured post graduat e t raining a complex and modern 

medical system required. 
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THE CONTINUED REPRODUCTION OF BRITISH RACISM 

AND THE RACIALISATION OF MIGRANT 

INDIAN DOCTORS: 1974-1979 

Introduction 

Between the introduction of the 1971 Commonwealth 

Immigrants Act and the Conservative electoral Victory in 

1979, the British 'professional' occupat ion of medicine 

succeeded in its campaign to discredit black migrant 

doct ors. The publ icat ion of the Merrison Report in 

1975, gave an authoritative legitimacy to the belief 

that migrant doctors generally, and black migrant 

doctors in part icular, were below an acceptable 

standard. 

The British State during this period, created a distinct 

strand of racism to operate alongside the 

, race/immigrat ion' issue. The issue of 'immigrat ion' 

became less salient in relation to West Indian migration 

as regulatory legislation had its effect in reducing the 

numbers of West Indian migrants entering Britain. The 

issue of racism came to predominate, through its 

contribution to the notion of the' enemy within'. The 

idea of the 'enemy wi thin' was reproduced through the 

ideology of 'black criminality'. The 'race immigration' 
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issue, however, did not disappear. Continued Asian 

migration into Britain during the second half of the 

1970's, in terms of both expulsions from Africa and 

entry of dependants of those already settled in the UK, 

ensured that the issue of 'immigration' controls on new 

entrants would remain on the political agenda. 

The Labour government were attempting to ameliorate 

institutionalised racism with the 1976 Race Relations 

Act and its involvement in in the anti-racism campaign 

of the political left, however, it remained an advocate 

of strict immigration cont rols. The political 

effectiveness of the National Front and the subsequent 

rightward shift of the Conservative party under the 

leadership of Thatcher, was operating to change the 

political climate for the 1980's. 

Political Concerns after the 1971 Act 

The 1971 Commonwealth Immigrants Act rationalised and 

ext ended t he scope of immigrat ion cont rols. In add-

ition, the Act represented the complete institutional­

isation of racism in the practice of the State. The 

racist content 

expressed by 

of immigration 

a Home Office 
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contesting the legality of the Commission for Racial 

Equality to carry out a formal investigation into the 

activities of the Immigration Office in 1980: 

The whole of immigration control is based 
upon di scriminat i on. It is of the essence 
of the Immigration Act that people will 
be discriminated against on the grounds of 
race or nationality and it is the function 
of certain officials to ensure that dis­
crimination is effective. (1) 

The passage of the 1971 Act should have meant that the 

majority of New Commonwealth primary migration would be 

halted, and that the main migration in the future would 

be dependants of black migrants already settled in 

Britain. Consequently, it was hoped that the Act would 

remove the 'race/immigration' issue from the political 

agenda. Racism and the 'race/immigration' issue, 

however, was not confined to the margins of political 

debate. 

We have already seen that the arrival of expelled Asians 

from Uganda in 1972, ensured that the 'immigration' 

issue remained on the political agenda. Alongside this, 

a new form of racism was reproduced in relation to the 

supposed criminality of West Indian youths. This issue 

focused on the 'crime' of 'mugging', and the way the 

pol ice used the 'sus' laws. This continued throughout 
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the 1970' s and into the early 1980' s. [see Hall et al: 

1978] 

The political and public concern over supposed black 

criminality, however, was not matched by concern with 

increasing violent racist attacks on members of the 

black communi t y. A Home Office inquiry into the issue 

found that Asians and other black people were were fifty 

times and thirty SiK times more likely, respectively, to 

be the victims of racist attacks than white people. The 

Committee also noted that the police tended to be 

rel uct ant to take act ion concerning racist at tacks on 

black people because they viewed such at tacks as being 

offset by the 'anti-social' behaviour of the black 

populat ion. [Hall et al: 1978] 

Throughout the 1970's the emphasis concerning street 

crime was to link it to the activities of black youths 

generally and in particular to West Indian youths. The 

fact that black people were considerably more likely to 

be the victims of violent crime than their white count­

erparts, was largely ignored. This criminalisation of 

black youths was actively encouraged by the police and 

brought into the public arena by the media. The link 

between one's colour or 'race' and violent street crime 
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was to emerge again with the 'riots' in England in 1981 

and 1982. 

The Labour Government: 1974-79 

Victory by Labour in the 1974 general election, saw the 

party continue with its dual pOlicy of tight immigration 

controls to keep black migrants out, and measures to 

combat racism. The government decided not to repeal the 

1971 Commonwealth Immigrants Act, but aimed to review 

Nationality law in order to locate immigration 

legislation within a framework which would allow entry 

to Britain on the basis of citizenship rather than 

pat rial i t y. The main proposal was to recommend two 

forms of British nationality: UK citizenship for those 

who had close ties (or 'belonged') to Britain; and, 

British Overseas citizenship for those who were citizens 

of the Colonies. Ultimately, however, the government 

was only able to publish a discussion document in April 

1976, before the 1979 general election. [Layton-Henry; 

1984] 

While it was in office, the Labour government did 

introduce some reforms associated with immigration (Roy 

Jenkins was again Home Secret ary). It increased the 
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number of staff dealing with dependants entry 

certificates in order to reduce the ever increasing 

waiting lists. In August 1974, under a set of new 

Immigrat ion Rules, the government restored the right of 

entry to husbands and fiances of women living in the UK 

(a right previousl y removed by a Labour government). 

Most importantly, it introduced a new and considerably 

strengthened Race Relations Act in 1976, which 

established the Commission for Racial Equality. [Miles & 

Phizacklea; 1984] 

Simultaneously, however, Labour also introduced a number 

of measures under various Immigration Rules which 

continued the theme of control. In March 1977, measures 

were introduced to control alleged marriages of 

convenience. In the same month, Jenkins was forced to 

respond to a debate in the House of Commons in which 

Powell and others had requested he comment on the 

continued growth in immigration. Jenkins replied by 

saying he recognised that it was in the int erest s of 

those migrants already settled in Britain, that the 

number of new arrivals should be strictly controlled. 

In January 1979, gynaecological virginity examinations 

were instigated for migrant women who were intending to 

marry their fiances once arrived in the UK. Those that 

failed the test, could be deemed illegal immigrants, 
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because it was believed a fiance in an arranged 

immediate marriage, was by definition a virgin. 

outcry emerged around this practice 

discontinued in the February. [Layton-Henry; 

An 

and it 

1984] 

Essentially, the 1974 Labour government had 

was 

not 

challenged the 'race/immigration' issue which framed the 

political agenda, but had continued to reinforce it. 

The issue returned to the centre of the public and 

political 

Asian UK 

Although 

arena in May 1976 with the arrival of 250 

passport 

this number 

holders expelled from Malawi. 

of entrants could easily be 

admitted within the annual voucher quota of 5,000 

available to Asian UK passport holders, the media once 

again expressed its fears over a new 'tidal wave' of 

migrat ion. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

The arrival of the Malawi Asians coincided with a debate 

in the House of Commons, initiated by Jonathan Aitken 

the Conservative MP for East Thanet, who expressed 

concern about emigration from Britain and continued New 

Commonwealth 'immigration' and its effect on 'race 

relations'. He also suggested that there was evidence 

of abuse of the welfare system by migrants and large 

scale illegal immigration taking place. Aitken's motion 
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was supported by Bob Mellish (Labour, Bermondsay> and 

Powell. Powell went on to suggest, with little evidence 

to support his allegat ions, that the increasing numbers 

of black Commonwealth people in Britain, was leading to 

a breakdown in law and order because of their criminal 

tendencies. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984) 

The Labour government consistently defended the notion 

of a 'mul t 1 -cul t ural' Bri t a1n, with Home Secret ary Roy 

Jenkins pointedly commenting that strict immigration 

cont rols would be maint ained. Widespread report ing of 

the debate by the media, 

Powell, however, were 

especially the interventions by 

the backdrop to a series of 

disturbances and racist attacks on Asians in London's 

Southall area at the time, which included the murder of 

one Asian. This led to a reaction by the Asian 

community in the form of organised demonstrations 

against racist attacks. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984) 

Not all of Labour's supporters were constrained by the 

'race/immigration' issue which framed the debate 

concerning New Commonwealth migration. A number of 

left-Wing MPs cont inued to view, and argue for, racism 

as the real problem. The Labour party, as opposed to 

the Labour government, committed itself to a campaign 
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against racism and fascist violence in June 1976. This 

was largely the outcome of the increased electoral 

legitimacy and success of the National Front. The TUC 

followed this initiative by the party, when at its 1976 

annual conference it established a Race Relations 

Advisory Committee. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

In the September of 1976, a Labour party/TUC joint 

campaign against racism was launched. One of the 

campaign's major aims was to educate Labour party 

members and trade unionists on the evils of racism and 

the implications for the labour movement of neo-fascist 

policies of the extreme right. Labour local authorities 

were advised not to allow racist organisations to use 

their council buildings for meetings, and Labour MPs 

were invited to speak 

demonstrations. This 

at anti-racist meetings and 

initiative culminated in a 

demonstration in London which numbered 30,000 people in 

the autumn of 1976. [ Layton-HenrYj 1984, Miles & 

Phizackleaj 1984] 

In the same month, September 1976, the Labour party 

conference passed a resol ut ion to repeal the 1968 and 

Then in the following year in 1971 Immigration Acts. 

December of 1977, the Labour party established an 
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all-party Joint Committee Against Racialism. and 

launched a nat ional campaign against racism in April 

1988. This response by the labour movement to racism. 

was partly the outcome of the activities of broad-based 

organisations like the Anti-Nazi League. [Layton-Henry; 

1984. Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

While this 

attempting 

movement against racism was 

to shift the ideological 

significant in 

and political 

emphasis. its long-term effect was minimal. The Labour 

Movement was more concerned about the electoral appeal 

of the National Front than racism itself. During this 

period. as identified above. Labour was busy 

strengthening immigration controls. and the Conservative 

party was moving further to the right under the 

leadership of Margaret Thatcher. [Miles & Phizackleaj 

1984] 

Neo-Fascist political parties such as the National Front 

were prominent during the mid-1970's. Before examining 

the activities of the 'professional' occupation of 

medicine during this period. therefore. the next section 

will briefly explore the role of neo-fascism in the 

politics of post-war British racism. 
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Neo-Fascism and the Politics of Post-War Racism 

It was not until the arrival of Ugandan Asians in 1972 

that the National Front began to gain political ground. 

Prior to this, organisations such as the National Labour 

Party and the White Defence League had been active in 

the Nottingham and London disturbances of 1958. The 

aims of these type of organisation were not only to 

secure a 'whi te man's Britain', but also the 

establishment of an authoritarian State similar to the 

German Nazi model. [Benewick: 1972] 

The political ideology of neo-fascist organisations went 

beyond notions of 'race' and 'nation', and was based on 

a more general fascist ideology. The ideology was 

founded on the fiction of a world Jewish conspiracy, 

which argued that Jewish conspirators in collusion with 

the British government were promoting immigration from 

the New Commonwealth in order to facilitate 'race 

mixing' and the biological degeneration of the superior 

'white race'. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The National Front, created by A K Chesterton in 1967, 

emerged from the incorporation of the League of Empire 

Loyalists, the British National Party and the Racial 
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Preservation Society, following the very poor showing of 

the various extreme right parties in the 1966 general 

elect ion. The new party's stated aim was to provide a 

new arena for far-right activism outside the 

Conservat i ve part y. The party declared its commitment 

to parliamentary democracy, and its nationalist policies 

included opposition to Britain's entry to the EEC, the 

reconstruction of the British Empire, strengthening of 

law and order, and compulsory repatriation of all 

coloured immigrants. Their political aims are very 

si mi lar tot hose of the Conservat i ve part y, with bot h 

parties 

law and 

emphasising patriotism, 

order policies and 

ant i-communism, tough 

opposition to New 

Commonwealth immigration. 

1981 ] 

[ Benewick: 1972; Fielding: 

As proof of its apparent commitment to parliamentary 

democracy, the party fielded 10 candidates in the 1970 

general election, but achieved little success gaining 

only 3.6 percent of the vote overall. The National 

Front leadership decided to infiltrate the Conservative 

party's Monday Club, following its poor showing in the 

1970 election. The aim was to be able to present the 

Nat ional Front as a legi t imat e and respect able right­

wing party. The Monday club was a political forum for 

radical right-Wing Conservative's who were concerned 

-313-



1'011-1945 8ritiln RlCil. Ind RlCilJiJltion of Doctor. froM [ndil 

about the decline of the Empire and the level of black 

'immigration' to Britain. In 1972, the Club claimed to 

have a membership of 2,000 Conservat ive party members 

and thirty four Conservative MPs. [Walker: 1977] 

It was not until the arrival of Ugandan Asians in 1972, 

with the party picketing Heathrow Airport and the 

subsequent publicity of the event, that the National 

Front began to gain popular support. In the following 

year, 1973, the party claimed 14,000 members, with 

thirty two branches and eighty groups. In the West 

Bromwich by-elect ion of May 1973, the Nat ional Front 

candidate polled 12.4 percent of the vote, and this was 

the only time a National Front candidate did not lose 

their deposit. This success was followed in the June, 

with ten of the forty-seven National Front candidates in 

the local district elections achieving between ten and 

twenty-siK percent of the vote. [Walker: 1977; Fielding: 

1981 ] 

In the two general elections of 1974 (one in February 

and the second in October), the National Front fielded 

fifty four and ninety four candidates respectively, but 

only managed to average 3.2 percent of the vote in the 

first and 3. 1 percent in the second. The party did, 
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however, gain subst ant i al media coverage. This media 

interest in the National Front intensified in the June 

of 1974, when the party held a demonstration in London. 

The police defended the party's right to a public march, 

and protected it from a left-wing counter-demonstration. 

Inevitably, disturbances broke out as the anti-fascist 

demonstrators clashed with the police protecting the 

National Front march, and one demonstrator was 

killed. [Walker: 1977; Fielding: 1981] 

This increased media interest in the activities of the 

National Front, combined with the arrival of Ugandan 

Asians in 1972 and Malawi Asians in 1976, contributed to 

a new • moral panic' concerning the 'race/immigrat ion' 

issue. The party were quick to capitalise upon this 

posi t ion. In the local elections of 1976 and 1977, they 

achieved over ten percent of the vote in twenty five 

districts and over twenty percent in two districts. 

[ Taylor: 1982) 

The major political parties were beginning to be 

concerned about the political legitimacy of the National 

Front. For the Labour party in particular, it was clear 

that recent election results indicated that working 

class voters were being drawn to the National Front, and 
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that this was now the case not only in London and some 

parts of the Midlands, but also in the Labour heartlands 

of the nort h. Labour despatched the national agent of 

the party on a tour of the northern constituencies, 

while at the same time, the NEe and the Tue embarked 

upon an education programme within the labour movement 

to combat racism and illustrate to the movements 

activists how National Front policies were anti-working 

class. [Walker: 1977] 

The National Front continued to demonstrate and hold 

meetings in those areas 
h 

~ere black people were 

concentrated, and the police continued to defend the 

party's right to conduct public marches. This had the 

consequence of provoking conflict with the anti-fascist 

groups who responded with counter-demonstrations. [Miles 

& Phizacklea; 1984] For example, civil disorder was the 

outcome of marches and counter demonstrations during 

August 1977 in Lewi sham and Birmingham <Ladywood 

const it uency> I with Socialist Workers Party members 

clashing with police who were protecting the right of 

the National Front to march. The press, in report ing 

these incidents were almost unanimous in blaming the 

political left-wing for the violence which took 

place. [Taylor: 1982] 
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The 1979 general election was the significant moment in 

the history of the National Front. The party was able 

to proudly contest 303 seats, after pooling all its 

resources. The result, however, was a complete reversal 

of previous trends. All the candidates lost their 

deposits, and the party only achieved 1.3 percent of the 

vote. Even in the party's strongholds of the East End 

of London and the West Midlands, the party only averaged 

5.2 and 2.5 percent of the vote, respectively. The 

immediate outcome for the party, following this disaster 

and the huge cost it entailed, was internal conflict and 

the fracturing of the party into several small new 

organisations. [Taylor: 1982) 

The apparent commitment by the National Front to 

parliamentary democracy, did not prevent the party or 

other neo-fascist organisations from involvement in 

political violence. The 1960's saw the emergence of 

'Paki-bashing'. These were spasmodic and unprovoked 

attacks on Asians by groups of young white youths, with 

some incidents leading to the death of the Asian victim. 

This phenomenon reached its height in 1969-1970, which 

coincided with Enoch Powell's racist and inflammatory 

speeches. [Layt on-HenrYi 1984) 
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In September 1974 about fifty National Front supporters 

disrupted a speech by the Home Secretary at Chichester 

Cathedral, forcing its abandonment. In November 1975, a 

group of National Front supporters broke up a meeting by 

the National Council for Civil Liberties at Manchester 

University, with many of those attending requiring 

medical aid following the disruption. In February 1978, 

two members of the National Front were convicted of 

conspiring to cause the physical harassment of Asians. 

In the late 1970' s, there were two court cases against 

National Front members charged with the possession of 

bomb making equipment. [Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

The rise and fall 

organisations coincides 

of support for neo-fascist 

with the degree to which the 

major political parties were committed to controls on 

immigration. The 

Front coincided 

breakthrough made by 

with the Conservative 

the National 

government's 

agreement to allow Ugandan Asians into Britain, despite 

t he government's commi t ment tot ougher cont rols. The 

decline of the National Front following its disastrous 

showing in the 1979 election, coincided with a marked 

move rightward by the Conservative party in the mid- to 

late 1970' s, which allowed the Conservative party to 

take the political initiative on the 'race/immigration' 

issue away from the National Front. Neo-fascist 
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activity became severely limited where the State was 

already pract ising and legi t imat ing racism.. Similarly, 

itisnot surprising that the period of greatest neo­

fascist advance (1974-79) coincided with a weak minority 

Labour government and a Conservative party undergoing an 

ideological shi ft toward t he right. [Layt on-Henry; 1984, 

Miles & Phizacklea; 1984] 

The Case for Greater Control Over 

Migrant Doctors Appears Proven 

The mid-1970's saw the British 'professional' occupation 

of medicine engaged in probably the most significant 

debate in the 

The event was 

racialisation of black 

the establishment 

migrant 

of the 

doctors. 

Merrison 

Committee in November 1972, which inquired into the 

changes needed in the regulation of the occupation. The 

Committee published its findings in April 

1975. [Merrison Report: 1975] 

The inquiry was commissioned in order to alleviate 

further disruption within the profession caused by the 

GMC's intention to replace the once only registration 

fee with an annual charge. The report provided the 

opportunity to assess the eKisting registration system. 
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Of the reports reviewed so far t the Merrison Report is 

the only one to examine the position of migrant doctors 

in a distinct separate section within the report. This 

reflected the growing recognition that there were 

certain supposed specific problems associated with 

migrant doctors practising in the NHS. 

The Committee recognised that the level of care offered 

by the NHS would have been extremely difficult to 

mai nt ai n wi t hout the crucial contribution made by 

migrant doctors. Estimates from the Health Departments 

suggested that in order to maintain the development of 

the NHS t it would be necessary to admi t bet ween 2. 500 

and 3 t OOO migrant doctors annually (although the numbers 

required in the future may decline). due to the 

inability of British medical schools to provide enough 

graduates to meet demand. and the fact that many migrant 

doctors left the NHS each year to return to their 

countries of origin. 

Evidence presented to the Committee by two Royal 

Colleges, 

compet ence. 

however. 

Data 

indicated 

from the 

doubts about their 

Royal College of 

Psychiatrists on pass rates for membership showed that 

black migrant doctors had a pass rate thirty four per 
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cent lower than British and 'white' migrant doctors. 

Consolidated statistics from the Royal College of 

General Practitioners for the period between spring 1972 

and autumn 1974 illustrated that migrant doctors had 

only a twenty one per cent pass rate, whereas British 

trained doctors had a pass rate of eighty two per cent. 

In addition the Committee was aware of the so-called 

widespread conviction within the occupation, which was 

of t en expressed through the cor respondenc e col umns of 

medical journals, that the standards of migrant doctors 

practising in Britain was below that of their British 

trained counterparts. This was compounded by the view 

that migrant doctors often had difficulty with the 

English language, which caused problems with fellow 

medical staff as well as in relations with patients. 

The Commi t t ee indicat ed that t hey bel ieved that these 

circumstances explained why migrant doctors were 

concentrated in the lower grades and unpopular special-

ties, and under-represented in the higher grades and 

more popular special ties of medicine. The Coromi t t ee 

came to the "inescapable conclusion" that: 

there are substantial numbers of overseas 
doctors whose skill and the care they offer to 
patients fall below that generally acceptable in 
this country, and it is at least possible that 
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The 

t here are some 
registered. (2) 

causes of this 

who should not have been 

unsatisfactory situation were 

attributed by the Committee to the willingness of the 

GMC to allow its duty as the protector of medical 

standards to be compromised by the labour power require-

ment s of the NHS. Consequently, the Committee recom-

mended that the GMC should ensure that migrant doctors 

had: 

reached a standard of competence which is at 
least equivalent to that of the minimum required 
for the registration of a doctor trained in the 
United Kingdom. (3) 

The Committee also recommended that the degree of 

discretionary control exercised by the GMC over migrant 

doctors practising in this country should be extended 

through the introduction of limited registration 

The findings published in the Merrison Report in April 

1975, were the result of a protracted campaign by the 

occupation to gain legitimacy for their claim that black 

migrant doct ors were subst andard. The BMJ report ed on 

the BMA's evidence to the Merrison Committee on the 

registration of migrant doctors in June 1973. [BMJ, 2, 

30-6-1973j pp159-681 The Association's main recom-

mendation was that 'foreign' medical graduates applying 
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to enter Britain to work should sit an ECFMG type 

examination before being granted any form of 

registration in the UK. In addi t ion, t he Associ at ion 

welcomed the GMC's recommendations in its Interim 

Report, to abolish temporary registration. 

In the following August of 1973, the BMA presented 

further supplementary evidence to 

Commission. [BMJ, 3, 18-8-1973; pp28-30] 

the Merrison 

The Associ-

ation recommended that all migrant doctors should be 

reqUired to pass a written and clinical examination of 

the same standard as a UK graduate prior to any form of 

registration to practice in Britain. They should be 

tested on their knowledge of medicine, English, and 

workings of the NHS. In addition, the BMA proposed that 

all migrant doctors should be required to 

period of defined work in a hospital for 

period to gain more experience prior 

regist rat ion. 

undertake a 

a specified 

to full 

doctor should be tested to ascertain whether she/he 

qualified to practise as a doctor in training. That is, 
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as a doctor in the hospital service under superVision, 

for a specified period, in specified posts and for a 

declared purpose. Following this, the doctor would then 

be assessed by examination for suitability as a fully 

registered practitioner, should the doctor wish to 

remain in the UK and was eligible to do so. 

The BMA argued that the only exception to these 

regulat ions would be eminent and dist inguished migrant 

doctors recommended by a Royal College or a specialist 

faculty. Doctors accepted under these circumstances 

would be granted limited registration for a specified 

period. If this group of doctors wished to remain in 

Britain permanently, then they would have to submit 

themselves for examination by an appropriate licensing 

body. Finally, the Association recommended that if 

these proposals were adopted, then the Association would 

furt her recommend that rec i proc i t Y shoul d be abandoned, 

and therefore, there would no longer be an automatic 

recognition by the GMC of primary qualifications 

obtained overseas. 

While the BM3 was reporting on the proposals the BMA 

were putting before the Merrison Committee, the Lancet 

was continuing the campaign to discredit the 
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, professional' abilities of migrant doctors. In a 

leading art icle in December 1973, the journal commented 

upon the problems associated with Britain's (and other 

European countries) dependence on migrant doct ors. 

[Lancet, 2, 15-12-1973; pp1367-81 The article suggests 

t hat European count ries should aim at sel f-suff iciency 

in the number of doctors each country requires, in order 

to prevent the continued migration of migrant doctors 

from hard pressed 'under-developed' count ries. The 

article argues that more than ever, postgraduate 

training of migrant doctors in Europe was increasingly 

recognised as being unsuitable for the medical needs of 

'developing' countries. The benefits of this 'training' 

largely accrue to the receiving countries. 

In the case of Britain, the article goes on to note that 

siKteen per cent of GP's, thirteen per cent of 

consultants, twenty-five per cent of senior registrars, 

fifty-five per cent of registrars, siKty-one per cent of 

senior house-officers, and siKteen per cent of house 

officers then working in the NHS, received their 

undergraduate training outside the UK and Eire, mainly 

in the Indian subcontinent. The article warned: 

in some specialties (notably geriatrics and 
psychiatry) the dependence is fast becoming 
total; and patients in these unfavoured areas 
deserve, and may soon begin to demand, something 
different. (4-) 
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The article suggests that one of the reasons for this 

continued dependence on black migrant doctors is the 

failure of the UK medical school system to meet the 

recommendations on graduate expansion recommended by the 

Todd Report ( 1968) . The article estimates that for the 

years between 1975 and 1979 3,000 fewer British trained 

doctors than the number recommended would graduate. 

Medicine is identified as the only university course of 

study in Britain to have an imposed ceiling on entry 

numbers. 

In the August of 1974, the Lancet once again comments on 

the quality of migrant doctors in a leading article. 

[Lancet, 2, 10-8-1974; pp328-91 The article suggests 

that there was a dualism surrounding doctor migration. 

On the one hand, with migration from' underdeveloped' 

countries to 'developed' countries meant that the poorer 

countries were providing aid to the richer countries in 

the form of qualified medical staff. On the other hand, 

wealthier countries were not, and because of migration 

did not need to,M~rl~~ their own targets to secure self-

sufficiency in doctors. So long as this is the case, 

the article suggests, the medical staffing problems of 

the 'developing' world can: 

only be 
restrictions at 
drain. (5) 

helped by imposing harsh 
one or both ends of the brain 
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The article goes on to imply that now is the time for 

Britain to impose greater controls on the numbers of 

migrant doctors entering Britain. Concern about the 

movement of qualified doctors from the poorer to the 

'developed' nations was compounded in the UK by worries 

over the quality of overseas medical graduates. This 

concern was not restricted to only their clinical or 

'professional' competence, but also extended to their 

command of English and their comprehension of the NHS 

system. The article suggests that these reasons could 

be the basis on which the government is forced to 

address the goal of doctor self-sufficiency more 

energet icall y. 

In relation to concern over competence, the article 

cited recent newspaper headlines in the Daily Mail, 

which reported that foreign doctors were a "... lethal 

threat to hospi tal s .. " (6) This perspect i ve is gi ven 

further credence in the article, by reference to a 

survey of consul t ant s, who expressed concern about not 

only the quantity but also the quality of their junior 

staff. The article goes on to argue that English is no 

longer the universal language of Commonwealth medical 

schools, and even when it is, the language of the 

lecture theatre is not appropriate to the communication 

between doctor and patient. 
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The editorial arguments of the Lancet at this time 

not confined to migrant doctors from the 

were 

New 

Commonwealth. In a leading article in 1975, the journal 

extends its concern about 'professional quality' to 

doctors from Europe. [Lancet, 1, Pt 1, 23-2-1975; pp438-

9] The article argues that Britain's relationship with 

the Commonwealth and its doctors, is markedly different 

to that which has come to exist between Britain and 

Europe with 

Hist orically, 

ent it led to 

Britain's entry into the 

the GMC had determined 

Common Market. 

who is/is not 

practiSe medicine in the UK. Bri t ain' s 

historical colonial linkages with the Commonwealth had 

meant that Commonwealth countries shared a common 

history, language and medical knowledge with Britain. 

This had generated a rough 

Commonwealth primary medical 

standards of British medical 

parit y between many 

qualifications and the 

schools. The GMC had 

regulated this relationship through the principle of 

reciprocity and regulations concerning registration. 

The article suggests, however, that with free movement 

of doctors between member states of the EEC, the GMC's 

future role is 

within Europe 

Oi rect i ves, the 

less than clear. While 

is guaranteed through 

article questions the 
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quantity of both undergraduate and postgraduate training 

on the continent. 

It is quite clear that the occupation did its utmost to 

influence the Merrison Committee to support the campaign 

for greater controls on migrant doctors. The BMA in it s 

evidence to the Committee were not slow in utilising the 

suggestions made earlier in the GMC review of 

registration regulations, to maintain its arguments 

concerning greater cont rol over migrant doctors. The 

Association recommended the int roduct ion of formal 

testing and the abandonment of reciprocity arrangements. 

While the Merrison Committee was deliberating, the 

Lancet continued its campaign to problematise the 

posi t ion of black migrant doct ors working in the NHS. 

The journal suggested that white British patients would 

not continue to be satisfied with being treated by 

supposedly substandard doctors from the Indian 

subcont inent. The defence of 'professional standards' 

and the security of safe medical practice for NHS 

patients, is used to legitimate the journals position. 

The articles in the Lancet use the language of exclusion 

and control, although coded in terms of concern for the 

medical needs of developing countries, to justify both 
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controls on the numbers of migrant d t oc ors entering the 

UK (identified as mainly from the Indian Subcontinent), 

and a large expansion of places for the training of 

British medical students. By making use of the issue of 

'national interests', the occupation is reproducing 

ideas of nationalism to justify its position. 

Finally, the journal turns its attention to European 

doctors. It is ironic that the article should use the 

example of the parity between British and Commonwealth 

medical systems as a justification for imposing controls 

on the entry of EEC doctors. [Lancet, 1, Pt 1, 23-2-

1975; pp438-91 For the past ten years the occupation in 

Britain had been campaigning to build a strong case to 

support the argument that many black migrant doctors 

were substandard, both clinically and in terms of their 

competence in English. Yet the occupation was prepared 

to use the example of the system that had supposedly 

produced these substandard black migrant doctors, to 

argue that European doctors who had not passed through 

such a system, were also substandard. This mut uall y 

contradictory line of argument, clearly indicates that 

the occupation defines 'good doctors' as white, British­

trained, and all other qualified practitioners as 'less 

good' or , bad doctors' . It would appear that 

occupational self-interest is the primary motive behind 
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the occupations position towards all non-British 

doct ors. 

The publication of the Merrison Report, and the debate 

within the occupation during the Committee's deliber­

ations, resulted in the introduction of a preregistr-

ation test beginning in June 1975. In December 1974, 

the BMJ report ed that the obj ect was to provide some 

means of testing the linguistic ability and 'profes-

sional knowledge' and competence of migrant doctors 

applying for temporary registration, as an interim 

measure unt i 1 new legislat ion was formulat ed following 

the publication of Merrison Committee. [BMJ, 4, 7-12-

1974; pp606-71 

The article goes on to report that the GMC proposed two 

separate but complementary elements to testing to 

achieve this objective. On the one hand would be formal 

test ing. Those mi grant 

registration would be 

doctors applying for temporary 

referred by the GMC to one of 

three non-university examining bodies. 

would comprise an assessment of 

'professional knowledge', and written 

The formal test 

spoken English, 

English. The 

standard of 'professional competence' applied to this 

t est would be equi valent tot hat normall y at test ed by 
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the granting of full registration to newly qualified 

British Doctors. To complement the formal testing, a 

revised clinical attachment scheme would be introduced. 

The assessment of the migrant doctor would be done by 

one or more consul t ant assessors through a st ruct ured 

reporting procedure. [BMJ, 4-, 7-10-1974-j pp606-7J 

The test was to be supervised by the GMC's Temporary 

Registration Assessment Board (TRAB), and would comprise 

four parts. Examiners would test the understanding of 

spoken English, factual knowledge of medicine by 

multiple-choice questions, and the understanding of 

written English, as well as the ability to write it 

intelligibly in a clinical context. In addition, there 

would be a 'viva' on both language ability and 

'professional competence'. [Lancet, 1, Pt 1, 15-3-1975j 

p64-5J All applicants would be required to take all four 

parts, and testing would take place in London, Edinburgh 

and Glasgow. [BMJ, 1, 8-3-1975, p588J 

Exemptions from the TRAB test would include those 

doctors who 

June (unless 

reported on), 

already held temporary registration by 1 

their performance had been adversely 

and certain individuals, especially those 

undergoi ng organised t rai ning. In li ne wi t h t hi s new 
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test ing procedure, the GMC had also decided that from 

January 1, 1976, it would no longer grant temporary 

registration to any doctor who had not prior to arrival 

in UK completed the equivalent of one years approved 

internship. [BMJ, 1, 8-3-1975; p588J 

The introduction of the TRAB tests were meant to provide 

an interim form of assessment until the recommendation 

of the Merrison Report could be implemented. The 

creation of these tests, however, already indicated that 

the occupat ion had in large measure been successful in 

building a case for the implementation of restrictive 

practices in relation to migrant doctors. The TRAB test 

represents the embodiment of this successful campaign by 

the occupat ion. The publication of the Merrison Report 

and its findings in respect of black migrant doct ors 

provided official support for the occupations cause. 

In a leading article in April 1975, the BMJ describes 

the findings of the Merrison Commission as a "good 

report" . [ BMJ, 2, 26-4-1975; pp155-6J The Journal 

argued that the report provides the basis on which to 

halt the decline in standards within the NHS because: 

For the first time an authoritative body has had 
the courage to state that the NHS has been kept 
going by employing overseas doct ors "whose ski 11 
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and the care they offer to patients fall 
that generally acceptable in this country". 

below 
(7) 

Of the many aspects the Merrison Committee covered in 

its report, the BM3 article focuses almost entirely on 

that section dealing with migrant doctors. It cites the 

finding in the report that the performance of black 

migrant doctors in postgraduate exams was substantially 

below that of white British doctors. The art icle goes 

on to suggest that the new TRAB tests introduced by the 

GMC would overcome the problems associated with the 

employment of substandard migrant doctors. The article 

warns, however, that: 

if they are to be of any value the tests 
must exclude those whose English comprehension 
or medical competence is below the minimum 
required of a British medical graduate. (8) 

The journal also suggests that while recognising the 

undoubted good work many migrant doctors have done in 

the NHS over the years: 

their 
hospitals 
long. (9) 

will i ngness 
has propped 

to 
up 

work 
the 

The Lancet, on the other hand, 

in subst andard 
NHS for too 

was less overtly 

approving about the reports findings, merely commenting 

that: 

Reciprocity of 
medi cal school s, 

registration with overseas 
other than those of the EEC, is 
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to be brought to a timely end, and overseas 
graduates will obtain UK registration on the 
strength of their individual ability. (10) 

The publication of the Merrison Report in 1975, gave a 

great deal of authority and legitimacy to the 

occupatio~s long campaign to present black migrant 

doct ors as a 'problem' t hat could onl y be resol ved by 

imposing strict controls on their activities. The 

occupation had finally succeeded in creating a second 

class status for black migrant doctors. 

The Late 1970's: ~grant Doctors Post-Merrison 

One result of the publication of the Merrison Report was 

that TRAB testing was incorporated into the 1978 Medical 

Act. The BMJ reported that under the Act migrant 

doctors would have to satisfy the GMC that they had the 

necessary knowledge of English in order to apply for 

full or provisional registration in the UK. 

Consequent ly, unless exempted, migrant doctors would 

have to pass the TRAB test before they were eligible to 

be registered to practice in the UK. [BMJ, 1, 12-8-1978; 

p5161 The examinat ion was subsequent ly known as the 

Professional and Linguistic Assessment Board 

test (PLAB). 
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The following categories of doctors would be exempted: 

those who had already passed the language component of 

the test for temporary registration; doctors who had 

undertaken full-time medical work for not less than one 

year in the UK; doctors who had obtained registrable 

primary or additional qualifications granted in the UK; 

and, graduat es of overseas uni versi ties whose degrees 

were recognised by GMC for purposes of full or 

provisional registration. [BMJ, 1, 12-8-1978; p5161 

In addition, the GMC announced that from February 15 

1979, temporary registration would be 

limited registration. [BMJ, 1, 12-8-1978; 

replaced with 

p5161 Limited 

registration would apply to migrant doctors who held a 

recognised qualification and had completed at least 

twelve months internship or equivalent, and had passed 

or been exempted from the PLAB test. This new form of 

registration could not last for more than five years and 

confined a doctor to particular specified jobs, although 

they could lat;ier apply for full registration when 

eligible. [BMJ, 282, 28-3-1981; ppl045-71 

Reciprocity of recognition of qualifications in relation 

to full registration would from now on be valuable in 

allowing the relevant migrant doctors to be exempt from 
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these new regulations on testing. From May 1975, 

graduates from Indian medical colleges, however, would 

no longer be afforded this right. An article in the 

Lancet reported that India at the time had over one 

hundred medical schools, which between them produced 

11,000 doctors in 1974. Before the second world war, 

the GMC with the cooperation of the Indian Medical 

Council was able to assess and supervise the 

qualifications of Indian doctors wishing to come to work 

in Britain with relative ease. At that time, there were 

far fewer medical schools in India. [Lancet, 1, Pt 2: 

31-5-1975; p1255] 

The article goes on, however, to suggest that the GMC 

had found it increasingly difficult to oversee all 

medical courses in the Asian Commonwealth. In 1974 only 

fifty five Indian medical degrees were recognised for 

the purposes of full registration. In addition, the BMJ 

suggested that this problem of assessment of Indian 

medical qualifications was now compounded by the 

apparent problem of some Indian docto~s failure to meet 

the necessary standards in relation to competence in the 

English language. 
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Consequently, in May 1975, reciprocity with India was to 

be wi t hdrawn. From this date onwards, all qualifying 

Indian doctors would have to apply for temporary 

registration and pass the two-day TRAB test before being 

allowed to practice in the UK. [Lancet, 1, Pt 2: 31-5-

1975; p12551 Those qualifications previously recognised 

for full registration would continue to be recognised 

for temporary registration. Indian doctors would still 

be able to take further exams in the UK and apply where 

appropriate for full registration. [BMJ, 2, 31-5-1975; 

p512] 

The BMJ reports that the GMC perceived its role in this 

matter as one of : 

properly exercising its function of 
safeguarding by registration the public of this 
coun try. ( 11 ) 

The GMC goes on to observe that its decision: 

does not imply any deep anxiety within the 
Council about the standard of practice of Indian 
doctors in this country. The great majority of 
them have given and are giving excellent 
service, which the Council is glad to 
acknowledge. (12) 

The long historical connection between British and 

Indian medicine was finally broken with the decision to 

discontinue reciprocity. The qualifications of doctors 

from India were no longer to be given equal status to 

British qualifications. 
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European doctors wishing to enter Britain to practise 

under the forthcoming medical directives of Europe were 

also to be subject to a modified TRAB test. In April 

1977. the BMJ reported on a statement by the Secretary 

of State for Health. [BMJ. 1. 16-4-1977; p1037J David 

Ennals stated that all appropriately qualified EEC 

doctors wishing to enter Bri t ain would 

immediate registration on arrival in the UK. 

be given 

although 

this would be restricted initially to six months. unless 

the doctor satisfied the GMC that she/he had the 

necessary expertise in English. If after six months the 

doctor failed to prove proficiency in English. then 

registration would lapse. 

The article reported that to achieve the assessment of 

the linguistic ability of doctors qualified in Europe. 

the government would require them to take a modified 

TRAB test. This was to be introduced despite the fact 

that the free movement directive forbade testing of 

cl inical compet ence because mut ual recognition of 

qualifications already existed under the directive. 

On the surface. this proposal appears to place European 

and other migrant doct ors in a si mi lar sit uat ion in 

relation to pre-assessment prior to registration to 

-339-



Po.t-I145 Iriti.h H.ci." Ina H.ciIJi •• tion of /Joctofl froN lnai, 

practise in the NHS. In November 1980, however, the BMJ 

reported on differing criteria governing the assessment 

and registration of the two groups of doctors. [BMJ, 

281, 29-11-1980; p 1508] On t he one hand, doct ors who 

were nationals of EEC countries or the Irish Republic 

were required to satisfy a requirement as to their 

knowledge of English within 6 months of registration in 

UK. That is, they were registered first and then 

assessed lat er. On the ot her hand, allot her migrant 

doctors had to satisfy the above requirement in order to 

be regist ered. They had to be assessed and pass the 

TRAB test prior to registration. 

It was during this period after the publication of the 

Merrison Report, that the BMA suddenly began to actively 

support migrant doctors in their attempts to overcome 

some of the difficulties they faced. In October 1975, 

the BMJ report ed 

representatives 

Association (ODA) 

on a meeting which took place between 

of the Overseas Doctors 

(13) and the BMA, and officials of the 

DHSS, to discuss the effect of EEC medical directives on 

doctors of British citizenship who obtained their 

qualifications outside UK. [BM3, 4, 25-10-1975; p242] 
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The BMA and ODA urged the British government to seek 

fresh discussions on the special posi t ion of migrant 

doct ors in t he UK. Under the medical directives, 

migrant doctors working in Britain, who obtained their 

first medical degree in their country of origin, were 

not allowed free entry into the countries of the EEC to 

practise medicine like their British trained colleagues 

were. 

In February 1979, the BM3 once again reported that the 

BMA was using its infl uence on t his mat t er. [BM3, 1, 10-

2-1979; p432] On the 24 January 1979, the BMA Council 

accepted the following recommendation by its Committee 

on the EEC: 

Tha t a renewed approach now be made tot he 
Secretary of State for Social Services with a 
view to securing an amendment to the Medical 
Direct i ves whi ch wou1 d allow those UK nat i ona1s 
with third country qualifications who are fully 
registered with GMG automatic right of free 
movement wi thin the EEG. (14.) 

The BMA were even willing to go further, and be more 

active on behalf of migrant doctors beyond merely 

supporting their claims to fair treatment under the 

regulations of Britain's membership of the EEC. The BM3 

reports in July 1976, that at the Associations Annual 
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Representative Meeting of that year, the Association 

passed the following resolution: 

That this meeting requests Council, in 
consultation with the Overseas Doctors 
Association, to seek arrangements which will 
help those doctors who come to the United 
Kingdom for training to obtain the experience 
and training they desire before they take the 
TRAB test, provided all UK graduates are offered 
no less favourable facilities in getting their 
training. (15) 

This sudden turn-around in the policy of the BMA would 

at first seem difficult to explain. After many year's 

involvement in the campaign to create a strong case for 

increased cont rols on migrant doct ors, the BMA was now 

using its considerable influence to defend the interests 

of migrant doct ors. The Associat ion, however, clearly 

expressed the reason for this change of pOlicy in its 

Annual Report of the Council in May 1976. The new 

approach was instigated to encourage increased 

membership of the Association, at a time when the 

organisations numbers were in decline. [BMJ, 1, 1-5-

1976; pl0951 

The pragmatic basis of this support for migrant doctors 

is given further credence, when it is realised that the 

Association knew that migrant doctors would be excluded 

from the provisions of the EEC medical directives as 
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early as December 1962, [BID, 2, 29-12-1962; p236J and 

as we shall see below, the campaign for greater control 

of migrant doctors did not cease during the 1980's. 

The change in direction by the occupation towards 

migrant doctors, is in part reflected in the findings of 

the Royal Commission on the NHS in 1979. The inquiry 

was intended to be the first complete review of the NHS 

since the Guillebaud Committee of 1956, covering 

England, Scotland, Wales and 

identified about 18,000 migrant 

Northern Ireland. It 

doctors working in the 

NHS, about half of them from the Indian sub-continent 

and another quarter from other Commonwealth countries. 

They constituted one-third of all doctors employed in 

the NHS, although their turnover was relatively high 

with 3,500 to 4,000 entering the NHS annually and about 

3,000 leaving. The Commission, however, expected the 

expansion of British medical schools in the early 1980's 

would result in less demand for migrant doctors in the 

future. [Royal Commission: 1979] 

The Commission did not 

of their contribution 

question the obvious high value 

tot he NHS, but were concerned 

that this reliance by the NHS on migrant doctors was not 

healthy for poor New Commonwealth countries, whose 
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scarce doctor resources were being trained in skills 

more appropriate to developed industrial societies. The 

Commission also recognised that migrant doctors tended 

to compete less successfully than British trained 

doct ors for the availabl e post s. Consequent ly, migrant 

doctors were often found in the unpopular specialties 

and the lower grades. The Overseas Doctors Association 

reported to the Commission that migrant doctors receive 

very little training in district hospitals which are 

isolated from the high quality teaching hospitals, and 

therefore, it is not surpri sing that t hei r performance 

in 'professional' examinations is so relatively poor. 

The Commission recognised that training was generally 

inadequat e for graduat e doct ors, but that t his was not 

confined to migrant doctors. They recommended that 

training conditions for all doctors needed to be 

improved, with closer links between peripheral and 

teaching hospitals, and the upgrading of training posts. 

The Commission believed that migrant doctors should 

compete for posts and that it was in the interests of 

patients that the GMC should ensure they have adequate 

clinical skills and competence in English through the 

regist rat ion arrangement s. The Commi ssi on recommended 

that Health Departments should consider the 

establishment of special training centres for migrant 
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doctors, independently funded and outside the NHS 

struct ure. 

The mid-1970's, first with the publication of the GMC 

Review of registration regulat ions, and then the 

publication of the Merrison Report, was a significant 

turning point in the occupatioris campaign to 

'problematise' the position of black migrant doctors in 

the NHS. 

testing: 

The campaign was organised around the issue of 

the formal assessment of both clinical 

knowledge and competence in English. The discourse 

which accompanied the campaign used a variety of 

arguments based on the ideologies of professionalism and 

nationalism, in order to justify the introduction of 

this testing procedure. 

A formal examination which assesses a doctor's clinical 

abilities and knowledge of the English language need not 

of course be racist in origin or content. What must be 

remembered, however, is that this assessment procedure 

was created for, and directed particularly toward, newly 

arriving black migrant doctors from the New 

Commonweal t h. The test would be little more than a 

formality for newly arriving white doctors from the Old 
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Commonwealth, because this group of doctors use English 

as their first language. 

For black migrant doctors from the Indian subcont inent. 

however, even if much of their undergraduate medical 

education had been conducted in English, English would 

not have been their first language. Consequently, the 

PLAB test would represent a real obstacle which had to 

be overcome in order for these doctors to be eligible to 

practice medicine in the UK. An examination like the 

PLAB test would provide an effective gatekeeping 

mechanism, operat ing to discourage some black migrant 

doctors from even attempting to apply to come to Britain 

to train and work. 

One of the justificatory arguments for the introduction 

of the PLAB test, was in addition, flawed. It had often 

been cited 

difficulties 

understanding 

Difficulties 

by the occupation that 

black migrant doctors 

one 

faced 

of 

was 

the 

in 

and expressing colloquial English. 

over colloquial English. however, is a 

justification for all qualified doctors working in the 

Britain to take the test. Colloquial English is by 

definition, identified 

Britain. As a result, 

with a specific location in 

white British trained doctors 
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from Scotland for inst ance, would have difficulty 

initially in understanding the local colloquialisms of 

the North of England, the Midlands, the South or Wales. 

While it could be argued that because English is their 

first language, and they would therefore assimilate 

colloquialisms more rapidly than doctors whose first 

language was not English, the potential for 

misunderstanding, and wrong diagnosis and treatment, 

would remain a real possi bi 1 i t y. The supposed 'problem' 

of language difficulties, however, was constructed 

specifically around black migrant doctors by the 

occupat ion. 

It should be recognised that some doctors from the 

Indian subcontinent would indeed have problems with 

English. Both in terms of understanding their patients 

and in being understood themselves. Evidence from the 

PSI research of 1980, however, suggests this affected 

only a small minority of black migrant doctors. [Smith: 

1980] Smith found that about two-thirds of black 

migrant doctors tested in competence in English from his 

sample, had no significant linguistic handicap. Of the 

one-third who displayed some difficulty. only thirteen 

per cent of t his group had 'very poor' Engl ish. The 

evidence from Smith's research indicates that difficulty 

with the English language is only a problem for a 
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minority of black migrant doctors. The important pOint, 

however, is that the PLAB test was designed specifically 

as a control and exclusionary measure for newly arriving 

black migrant doctors. 

The discourse which surrounded its introduction did not 

rely on an overtly racist content. The idea of 'race' 

had been replaced by a notion of 'nationality' . 

Language as the primary cultural indicator of 'national 

origin' served to signify black migrant doctors as the 

group of practitioners to which this issue applied. 

Black migrant doctors were the , non-whi t e' , , non-

British', 'foreign' doctors whose clinical competence 

was alleged to be substandard. The discourse no longer 

required an explicit racist content in order to identify 

this group of doctors. The 
\ occupations constant 

references to a lack of competence in English was used 

to carry the original racist meaning. Lack of 

competence in English was understood to refer primarily 

to black migrant doctors, so that controlling the entry 

of migrant doctors was understood to apply principally 

to black migrant doctors. The content of 

prof essi onali sm: safeguarding clinical standards in 

order to guarantee safe service provision, was then used 

to justify the practice of testing as a mechanism of 

exclusion and control. 
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It will be shown below, that the issue of 'nationality' 

was to become the central focus of debate within the 

general political arena during the late 1970's and the 

early 1980' s. The issue of 'race/immigration' was to 

become subsumed within a discourse of 'nationality'. 

The debate centred on who 'belonged to Britain' in terms 

of common cultural characteristics, and who did not. 

POLITICAL DEVELOPMENTS SINCE 1979 AND 

THE CONTINUED RACIALISATION OF BLACK 

MIGRANT DOCTORS: 1979-1990 

Introduction 

The years between 1979 and 1990 witnessed a Conservative 

government which had moved markedly to the poli tical 

right under the leadership of Thatcher. This resulted 

in further restrictions on immigration regulations and 

the introduction of new nationality legislation. The 

British 'professional' occupation of medicine during 

this period were able to persuade the Conservative 

administration that migrant doctors from the New 

Commonwealth should no longer benefit from their 

privileged status in respect of immigration legislation. 

From 1985 onwards, all migrant doctors (excluding 

doctors from Europe) , were subject to the same 
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immigration regulations as other migrants from the New 

Commonwealth 

The 1979 General Election 

The Labour party's manifesto for the 1979 election 

contained little on the 'race/immigration' issue, 

although it did commit the party to further legislation 

to protect black people from racism and discrimination. 

Labour wished to promote equality of opportunity for 

black migrant s through t he good pract ice of t he public 

sector, which would be eKpected to take a lead in 

implementing equal opportunity policies. [Layton-Henry; 

1984] Victory by the Conservative's in the election, 

however, meant that Labour were unable to implement 

their proposals. 

The Conservative s in Government: 1979 Onwards 

Prior to the Conservative electoral victory of 1979, the 

part y leadershi p was al ready producing det ails of its 

tougher line on the' race/immigration' issue. In March 

1977, Mrs Thatcher made a statement indicating that the 

Conservative s would aim to eliminate immigration into 

Britain completely. In the October of the same year, 
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the party's annual conference declared its intention to 

strengthen controls on the entry of dependants of New 

Commonwealth migrants. In the January of 1978 it was 

reported in the press that Keith Speed, the Junior 

Opposition Spokesperson on Home Affairs, was preparing a 

report for the Shadow Cabinet on ways of limiting 

immigration still further. [Layton-Henry; 1984-, Miles & 

Phizackleaj 1984-] 

In the same month, January 1978, Thatcher made her 

'swamping' speech in a television interview, aiming to 

convince the electorate that she and the Conservat i ve 

part y were responsi ve tot hei r apparent fears. The 

comments made by Thatcher in the interview seemed to 

connect with the feelings of the British public, because 

the Conservative's moved into a nine point lead in the 

opinion polls after running neck-and-neck with Labour. 

The exploitation of the 'race/immigration' issue had 

allowed the Conservative's to regain the political 

initiative, at a time when Labour appeared to be 

consolidating its position. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

In the April of 1978, the Conservative party formally 

announced its intention to introduce new nationality 

legislation which would provide the necessary controls 
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on dependants, and husbands and fiances. This policy, 

and a series of tough proposals on immigration, were to 

be included in the 1979 election manifesto. They 

intended to strictly control the right of settlement to 

those who entered Britain on a temporary basis, to 

remove the existing concessions governing the entry of 

husbands and fiances, strengthen the controls on the 

issuing of work permits, introduce a register for all 

wives and dependants entitled to enter for settlement 

under the 1971 Act, take firm action against illegal 

immigrants and overstayers, and to provide assistance to 

those migrants who wished to return to their country of 

birth. [Layton-Henry; 1984-,] 

The 'race/immigration' issue, however, was not itself a 

major influence in the result of the 1979 election, 

although it was very clear where the Conservative party 

stood on the issue. This was reflected in the party 

performing particularly well in those seats where the 

National Front had been active and successful. In 

contrast to the national swing toward the Conservative's 

which won them the election, in those seats with a high 

black migrant population the number of black people 

voting Labour increased substantially. 

1984-] 
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The Conser vat i ve vict ory in the 1979 general elect ion, 

brought with it new Immigration Rules towards the end of 

the year, which put into effect the election pledge for 

tighter controls on dependants and husbands and fiances 

of New Commonwealth migrants already settled in Britain. 

This intention, however, was not without its 

di fficult ies. The promise to reduce the number of male 

fiances and husbands of migrants settled in Britain 

entering the country, could not be achieved easily 

without impinging upon the rights of white British women 

who were engaged or married to foreign nationals and who 

may have wished to return to the UK with their partners 

at some future date. Consequently, the government came 

under increasing pressure from backbench MPs and British 

\ wives organisations in the UK and abroad. This pressure 

was effective in changing the content of the proposed 

Immigrat ion Rules. When new rules were announced in 

February 1980, the right of entry of male fiances and 

husbands was allowed, providing their wives or fiancees 

were born or had a parent born in Britain and the 

primary aim of the marriage was not for settlement 

purposes. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

Following the introduction of these new Immigration 

Rules, in July 1980, the government kept its manifesto 

promise of new nationality legislation, with the 
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publication of a White Paper on British Nationality L aw, 

and then a Draft Bill in January 1981. The Bill aimed 

to rationalise the law on nationality in order to bring 

the definition of citizenship into line with the system 

of immigration control based on patriality. The 1962 and 

1968 Immigration Acts had created two classes of UK 

citizenship depending upon one's skin colour. The new 

Nationality Act would remove citizen status from those 

already in a second class position. The Labour 

opposition argued against the Bill's enactment, 

promising to repeal it as soon as the party regained 

office. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984] 

The Draft Bill proposed three categories of citizenship. 

First, British citizenship, which would apply to those 

who had a close personal connection with the UK through 

a parent or grandparent born, adopt ed, nat ural ised or 

regi st ered as a Bri t ish cit i zen, or through permanent 

settlement in the UK. 

Dependent Terri t ories. 

Second, citizenship of British 

This would apply to those who 

had citizenship through their own birth, a parent or 

grandparen~s birth, naturalisation or registration in an 

existing dependency or associated state. Third, British 

Overseas Ci t i zenshi p. A residual category, with few 

rights. It was to be applicable to those in the UK and 
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Colonies who did not qualify 

1984] 

for the other two 

categories. [Layton-Henry; 

Most of the debate surrounding the new Bill focused on 

represent at ion from MPs on behal f of dependencies 1 ike 

Gibralt~r, Hong Kong and the Falkland Isles, whose white 

residents wished to qualify for full citizenship under 

the new legislation. Even with amendments following the 

second reading, designed to secure the status of white 

British citizens born and settled in dependent 

territories, there remained widespread opposition from 

legal groups, black organisat ions, church leaders and 

civil rights groups. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

For some on the right of the Conservative party, the new 

immigration rules and legislation on nationality were 

insufficient. Harvey Proctor (MP for Basildon) had 

already called for 

Commonwealth migrants 

repatriation 

who wished to 

for those New 

return to their 

country of 

Northampton) 

birth, and Tony Marlow (MP for North 

had suggested that racism was a natural, 

human 

could 

inst inct, and 

not be racist. 

therefore, immigration controls 

During 1981, Powell added his 

voice to right-wing pressure, by once again calling for 

repatriation, and the re-established Monday Club within 
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the Conservative party established an Immigration and 

Repatriation Policy Committee under the direction of 

Proctor. In its Oct ober report of 1981, this Commi t t ee 

called for the repatriation of New Commonwealth migrants 

at the rate of 100,000 per annum. Proctor went further, 

by suggesting the government should create a Ministry of 

Overseas Resettlement and abolish the Commission for 

Racial Equality. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984-] 

Following the controversy surrounding the passage of the 

Nationality law, there was concern over the proposed new 

Immigration Rules in 1982. These were re-drafted in 

order to meet the recommendations of the European Court 

of Human Rights which had investigated the racist and 

sexist content of the 1968 Immigration Act. The 

government had intended to amend its restrictions on the 

ent ry of foreign-born husbands and fiances, in order to 

comply with the Court's findings. In the October, 

however, the news of the amendments were leaked by the 

right-wing press and fifty Conservative backbench MPs 

tabled a motion against the new amendments, arguing they 

would result in an increase in New Commonwealth 

migrat ion and furt her abuse of the arranged marriage 

system. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984-) 
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A combination of Labour opposition, abstentions and 

opposition from Conservative backbench, resulted in the 

new amendments being defeated in the House of Commons. 

New Immigration Rules were then put before the House in 

February 1982, and because the proposed regulations were 

shown to result in an application refusal rate of 51% in 

the Indian subcontinent, the fears of the right-wing 

were assuaged, and the new rules were passed. [Miles & 

Phizackleaj 1984] 

In the first three years of this first Conservative 

administration under the leadership of Thatcher, civil 

disorder at home and conflict with Argentina over the 

sovereignt y of the Falkland Isles abroad, provided the 

backdrop to much of their efforts on the 

'race/immigration' issue. Relations between the police 

and t he black communi t y, and t he supposed tendency of 

black youths to be disproportionately involved in street 

crime, were a constant theme in these early years of the 

That cher government. [Layt on-HenrYi 1984] 

During the 1979 election itself, the death of Blair 

Peach during an anti-racist demonstration, brought into 

question the activities of the Special Patrol Group in 

London. This was followed in April 1980 with 
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disturbances in the St Paul's area of Bristol after a 

police raid on a cafe frequented by young blacks. Then 

in February 1981, thirteen black people were killed in a 

fire at Deptford. When police could not find a cause 

for the fire, the black community in the area accused 

them of not taking racist attacks seriously enough. 

[Layt on-Henry; 1984] 

The increasing evidence of racist attacks on the black 

population, forced the Home Office to conduct an inquiry 

into such incidents in 1980-81. For eKample, in 

February 1981, the Joint Committee Against RaCialism, 

present ed t he Home Secret ary wi t h det ai led evidence of 

over 1,000 racist attacks on black people. The Home 

Office report, published in November 1981, confirmed 

that the number of racist attacks were increasing 

rapidly and were widespread. [Layton-Henry; 1984] 

The report 

significant 

concluded that neo-fascist propaganda was a 

factor in encouraging racist attacks, but 

refused to confirm that the attacks themselves were the 

outcome of the organised activities of neo-fascist 

di in 1980-81, however, groups. Court procee ngs 

indicated that neo-fascist organisat ions were involved 

in organised violence against black people. The court 
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proceedings led to the conviction of fourteen and 

thirty-eight members of neo-fascist groups for violent 

attacks on West Indian and Asian people and possession 

of bomb-making equipment. [Layton-Henry; 1984, Miles & 

Phizacklea; 1984] 

Exactly a year after the Deptford fire, serious anti­

police 'riots' broke out in BriKton in April and TOKteth 

in July, 1981. In these two disturbances, many people 

were injured and a great deal of property was destroyed. 

The government's immediate response was to condemn the 

criminal act i vi t y of young people and urge a st ronger 

law and order approach from the police. The more 

liberal opinion in society explained the disturbances in 

terms of unemployment, 

harassment and racism. 

material deprivation, police 

The right-wing of political 

opinion, however, suggested 

criminality of the ethnic 

blame. [Ket t le & Hodge: 1982) 

that the pervasive 

minorities were to 

The report of the Committee of Inquiry into the BriKton 

disturbance, chaired by Lord Scarman, however, tended to 

support the views of liberal opinion. The report argued 

that the 'riots' were principally the result of an 

outburst of anger and resentment by young blacks against 
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the police. The report went on to criticise the police 

for their hard policing methods in the area, and the 

racist attitudes and actions of some of the forces 

officers. Comments were also made in the report 

concerning the black community's lack of faith in the 

police complaints procedure. [Miles & Phizackleaj 198'*'] 

The Scarman Report recommended that in order to overcome 

the possibility of having racist police officers in the 

force, police recruitment, training, supervision and 

policing methods should be reformed, and more black 

officers should be recruited. Probably the most 

contentious recommendation concerned the idea that 

proven racist behaviour in a police officer should be 

made a specific sackable offence within the police 

disciplinary code. Finally, the report recommended that 

an independent element should be introduced into the 

complaints procedure covering police conduct. [Lay ton­

Henry; 198'*'] 

The Police Federation were initially positively disposed 

towards the Scarman Report. They were, however, 

vehemently opposed to the recommendation that racist 

behaviour in the force should be made a specific 

sackable offence. The police defended their policing 
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policy in inner-city areas with relatively large black 

populations, and were supported in their claims by the 

medi a. Throughout February and March of 1982, Bri t ish 

newspapers carried a series of stories detailing a 

supposed increase in 'mugging', and suggested that the 

conclusions of the Scarman Report should be 

reconsidered, arguing that the problem was one of 'black 

crime' rather than police harassment. In March 1982, 

the Metropolitan police released statistics on robbery 

and other violent theft crimes to a select number of 

journal i st s. These statistics identified the 

perpetrators by appearance. The newspapers subsequently 

reported these figures by linking the rise in 'mugging' 

with the criminal activities of black youths. [Lay ton-

Henry; 1984, Miles & Phizackleai 1984] 

This action by the Metropolitan police was itself 

racist. Reported crime figures are notoriously 

misleading. More importantly, however, those crimes 

which come under t he label of 'mugging' (which were 31 % 

of the total of violent theft crimes) accounted for only 

0.9% of total crime in London at this time. In 

add it i on, when t he Met ropo lit an force were pressed for 

more information, the data showed that 18% of 'mugging' 

victims were black, Arab or Chinese and that for the 

year 1979-80 there were more black victims of recorded 
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robbery, assault or other violent offences, than the 

total number of 'mugging' incidents. Finally, details 

of the appearance of the offender in relation to other 

categories of crime which are often significant ly more 

important in relation to the total crime level, were not 

provi ded. The Met ropoli t an poli ce were clear 1 y 

attempting to construct a 'race' Icrime connection, and 

undermine the findings and recommendations of the 

Scarman Report. [Layt on-HenrYi 1984-, Mi les & Phizackleai 

1984-) 

Ci vi 1 di sorder on the st reet s of Engl and in 1981 and 

1982, was accompanied by armed conflict with Argentina 

in the South Atlantic in 1982. The war provi ded an 

appropriate opportunity for Thatcher to focus attention 

upon British 'national identity'. She had commented at 

the conclusion of the fighting that Britain had risen to 

the occasion and that the spirit of Empire and British 

'national identity' which this entailed had not been 

lost. For the Conservative government of the 1980's, 

British' national identity' was clearly associated with 

colonial exploitation of Empire. Those who were the 

subject of this colonial exploitation, therefore, were 

by definition excluded from belonging to a British 

, nat ional ident it y' . The inhabitants of the Falkland 
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Islands, however, were British by virtue of their 

language, customs and' race'. [Miles & Phizackleaj 1984-] 

The 1980's: The Racialisation of Black 

~grant Doctors Continues 

During the 'Thatcher years', not surprisingly, the 

British' professional' occupation of medicine felt able 

to continue its racialisation of black migrant doctors. 

Once again, the occupations policy was one of 

campaigning for increased control measures on the entry 

of black migrant doctors. It was only when these 

measures had been agreed to, that the occupat i on began 

to debate and support the introduction of a systematic 

and comprehensive programme of postgraduate training for 

all junior hospital doctors. 

The different criteria governing the registration of 

doct ors from Europe was widened further in 1980. The 

BMJ reported in September 1980 that doctors from the EEC 

would in the future be exempt 

test. [BMJ, 2~1! l:4-Q-HH~OI 

from the GMC' s 1 anguage 

p7~Ol The !l:j..lr·QpeKn 

Commission had notified the British government in 1979, 

that language testing for EEC doctors was contrary to 

the Medical Directives under Community law. In future, 
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EEC doctors would have to show the NHS employing 

authorities at the time of interview, that they had 

sufficient knowledge of English for the work they 

intended to do. The new arrangements would come into 

effect in 1981. The existing regulations in relation to 

the PLAB test were to remain in force for all other 

migrant doctors prior to registration in the UK. The 

journal reports that the BMA expressed its regret at the 

decision. 

On this issue the Lancet reported that the ODA were very 

dissatisfied with this new measure. [Lancet, 2, 13-8-

1980; p598-9J The ODA wanted all foreign doctors to be 

exempted from the test s. The Association were 

considering taking the DHSS to the Commission for Racial 

Equality and even the European Court of Justice. The 

President of the ODA at the time (Dr S C Bhattacharaya) 

commented: 

it is beginning to look as if the government 
is using racialistic criteria here ... (16) 

He went on to say: 

We are now being isolated as the only people who 
have to take this language test. (17) 

the In the following month the BMJ reported that 

Pakistani Doctors (Overseas) Association was also taking 
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action on this issue. [8M3 281 , , 18-10-1980j p10861 The 

Association had written to the Secretary of State for 

Health (Dr Gerard Vaughan) to protest at the 

government· s decision to discont inue language test ing 

for EEC doctors. They described the decision as 

discriminat ory. In addition, the Association had asked 

the government to challenge the European Commission's 

decision to exclude those doctors registered to practiSe 

in UK with third country qualifications from practising 

in the EEC. 

In the March and April of 1981, the assistant editor of 

the 8MJ, Richard Smith, presented a series of three 

articles on migrant doctors and the NHS in the journal. 

[8M3, 282, 1981: 28-3j pp1045-7, 4-4j pp1133-4, 11-4j 

pp1214-151 The articles rely heavily for data on the 

PSI study of 1977, (Smithj 1980) which Smith describes 

as the most comprehensive examination of migrant doctors 

undert aken to dat e. Smith argues that without migrant 

qualified doctors the NHS would not have been able to 

h V f t it had nor would it have been a e grown as as as , 

able to do the work that it does today. He goes on to 

suggest that the problems of migrant doctors are the 

problems of the whole profession: 

As a vulnerabl e group, they 
experienced the worst aspects 
training, and career problems. 
problems today are likely to be 
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groups part i c ul ar 1 y women doctors of 
tomorrow. ( 18) 

The author is critical of the ODA's objection to the 

exemption and the automatic exclusion of migrant 

qualified doctors from practising in the EEC even if 

they have full registration in UK. He suggest s that 

these objections by the ODA are" more symbolic than 

pract i cal." (19) Smith contends that there must be few 

migrant doctors who wish to practise in EEC countries. 

He supports sponsored doctors exemption from the tests, 

however, arguing that they are carefully vetted, both in 

terms of their English and clinical competence. Smith 

suggest s that: 

on the whole, sponsored doctors are the most 
able overseas doctors. (20) 

Smith asserts that none of the organisations which 

represent doctors in the UK, including the ODA, is 

opposed to PLAB in principle, although there are some 

objections to some aspects of the test. For example, he 

suggests that the criticism that the test of English 

demands too high a level of knowledge of colloquial 

English, is unfounded. Smi t h observes: 

the arguments against colloquial English are 
hard to sustain: patients do not speak like the 
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actors on Linguaphone records and must 
understood when using their own vernacular. 

be 
(21) 

In the second of his articles, Smith recognises that the 

NHS has historically needed overseas doctors badly, and 

that their migration to work in Britain has been largely 

unplanned. Their place in the system has helped fill 

the gaps created by poor medical labour power planning 

and allowed the pyramidal career structure to be 

retained, where there are two juniors to everyone 

consul t ant. While many had found the training they 

sought, others had drifted into unsuitable jobs in 

peripheral hospitals and received I it t Ie useful 

training. 

Smith concludes that the available data supports the 

view that: 

overseas doctors are doing mostly junior 
hospi tal jobs in peripheral hospi tals in 
unpopular special ties. They are support ing the 
pyramidal structure of the hospital health 
service (which has roughly one consultant to two 
juniors) by doing the junior jobs and 
disappearing, allowing their British colleagues 
to take the consultant jobs. This might seem a 
satisfactory position for the health authorities 
as it allows the perpetuation of a relatively 
cheap hospital service in which most of the work 
is done by junior doctors. (22) 
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In the third of his articles, Smith explores migrant 

doctors future training and employment in Britain. He 

suggests that migrant doctors have been finding it 

increasingly difficult to find good training posts in 

Britain, as UK medical schools have increased their 

out put., Smith reiterates his view that the problems of 

migrant doctors are the problems of the whole 

occupat ion: finding good t raining post s and career jobs 

has always been an obstacle course, even for home 

graduates. He argues that t he PSI recommendat ion to 

increase the number of consultant posts and ensure all 

training posts are brought within an organised training 

scheme, is idealistic. 

While it is necessary to improve the organisation of 

training for all doctors practising in the UK, Smith 

believes the most appropriate solution to the problems 

faced by migrant doctors in an increasingly competitive 

medical labour market, is to match the number of migrant 

doctors entering the UK to the number of training posts 

available, while ensuring that there are jobs available 

for every expensively trained UK graduate. Smith 

observes: 

It is reasonable that priority in job allocation 
should go to British graduates, but tor some 
time yet there are likely to be extra junior 
jobs available tor overseas graduates seeking 
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postgraduate training. 
be controlled, however 

The numbers will have to 
(23) 

Smith proposes three measures to achieve controlled 

ent ry of migrant doct ors. First, he recommends the 

provision of better information to make clear to migrant 

doctors thinking of coming to UK what conditions are 

really like. Smi th believes this is likely to 

discourage unsponsored migrant doctors applying to enter 

the UK. Second, doctor immigration should be linked to 

jobs, so that only those doctors with guaranteed jobs 

would be allowed a prolonged st ay in UK. Third, the 

PLAB test should be made more difficult, or the number 

of exemptions should be reduced. 

Smith seems to believe that these restrictions, combined 

with the establishment of a centralised training 

organisation to coordinate, supervise and assess 

postgraduate training schemes, would allow all 

graduates, British and overseas, to compete on equal 

Smith terms for the quality training posts available. 

recommends that it should be made clear to new arrivals 

that they are unlikely to be able to stay permanently in 

Britain, especially as the output of UK medical schools 

approaches the number of career posts available. 
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Consequently, their stay in the UK should be limited to 

a maximum of five years. Those migrant doctors who were 

already consultants or principals in general practice 

would be welcome to stay in the UK, and Smith recognises 

their contribution as invaluable. 

Smith concludes: 

The problem of overseas doctors cannot be 
set t 1 ed in isol at i on from the probl ems of all 
doctors in Britain. This large group of doctors 
has rendered valuable service to British 
medicine by doing much of the the NHS service 
work particularly in undesirable areas and 
special ties - and has saved the profession, the 
universities, and the Government form the full 
consequences of inept or absent manpower 
planning. Overseas doctors many of whom 
justifiably feel that they have been misled and 
used have provided a conveniently large 
expansion joint in the bridge between the 
service needs of the NHS and the training 
requirements of home-produced graduates. 

A comprehensi ve effort to plan the admission, 
training, and employment of overseas doctors 
would benefit not only overseas doctors 
themselves but also the NHS. If the present 
muddle continues both will suffer and tensions 
will increase. (24) 

Smith's review of the position of migrant doctors is one 

of the few attempts by the medical journals to 

coherently assess the problems faced by migrant doctors. 

S ith ' t h are based on a desire to m s argumen s, owever, 

defend the int erest of Bri t ish graduat es, rat her than 
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ease the disadvantaged position migrant doctors find 

themselves in. This can be clearly seen in his 

recommendat ion to st rengt hen the PLAB test. I twas 

argued earlier, that the PLAB test has less to do with 

ensuring a sufficient level of clinical skill and 

competence in English, but rather, is more concerned 

wi th providing a gatekeeping mechanism to discourage 

black migrant doctors from coming to the UK in the first 

place. 

I t should not be denied that Smi this correct in his 

recommendation that 

graduates in the NHS, 

postgraduate 

British and 

training 

overseas, 

for all 

should be 

more structured and planned. However, given the 

suggested racist origins of PLAB testing, and the fact 

that earlier attempts to structure and plan postgraduate 

training had more to do with placing unjustified 

controls on newly arriving doctors from overseas, rather 

than securing high quality training for them, Smith does 

not provide any arguments to suggest that any new system 

will treat migrant doctors more equitably. 

Smith's recommendation that the PLAB should be revised 

was clearly supported within the occupation. In the 

June of 1981, the BMJ reported on the GMC's decision to 
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alter the regulations concerning the PLAB test. [BMJ, 

282, 13-6-1981j p1992) From January 1982, only 

sponsored migrant doctors would be exempt from the PLAB 

test. These sponsored doctors would have to be 

sponsored by one of the following organisations: a UK 

Uni versi t Yj The British Councilj The Association of 

Commonwealth Universities; Department of Health on 

behalf of WHO; a Royal College or faculty. The doct or 

should have been accepted before arrival at a UK 

hospital at the level of registrar or above (or 

university lecturer, clinical assistant, or substantive 

appointment at senior house officer), and have been 

certified by their sponsoring body on the basis of their 

competence in English and clinical ability as capable of 

being appointed at registrar or above in their chosen 

special ty. 

The article reports that the GMC wanted to ensure that 

the majority of doctors who apply for limited 

registration should have demonstrated by passing the 

PLAB test: 

that they have reached a standard of 
competence at which they may safely be employed 
at senior house officer level in the hospital 
service in the United Kingdom. (25) 
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The aim of the Council was to encourage the expansion of 

sponsorship schemes in order to move to a position 

where, eventually, most overseas qualified doctors 

seeking limi ted registration in the UK would be 

sponsored for approved programmes. In addition, in 

order to ensure the quality of postgraduate training 

available to migrant doctors, from January 1983, the GMC 

would only grant limited registration for hospital posts 

which had been approved by one of the Royal Colleges or 

faculties as providing education and training of an 

acceptable standard. 

The 1980's saw continued support for migrant doctors by 

the BMA. The BMJ in July 1981 reported on resolutions 

passed by the Associations Annual Representative Meeting 

of that year. [BMJ, 283, 18-7-1981; pp251J The first 

resolution referred to the need to address the problems 

faced by resident migrant doctors. This motion was made 

in response to the fact that some migrant doctors who 

had been resident in the UK for some time, were having 

to work in specialties which are not their first choice, 

and in unpopular specialties with little supervised 

training. 
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The second resolution was also set within the context of 

defending the interests of migrant doctors. It referred 

to the need to introduce regulations to control the 

number of migrant doctors entering the UK and to 

restrict the period during which they could remain. The 

proposer of this motion argued that it was "immoral" to 

allow doctors to come to Britain and not provide them 

with adequate training. Consequent ly, in order to 

provide properly organised training programmes it would 

be necessary to regulate the numbers of migrant doctors 

entering UK. The aim was to match the number of 

programmed t raining post sand t he numbers of migrant 

doctors coming to the UK for training. 

The occupat ion, however, were clearly not unanimous 

about its policy towards migrant doctors. The same 

article in the BM! quotes the comments from a delegate 

of the HJSC who was concerned at the prospect of 

positive discrimination: 

I can tell you candidly that many who have been 
here for along time are not of high cal i brei 
they do not have the qualifications, they have 
had poor training. and it is not easy to fit 
them into a career post. I hope this 
Representative Body is not asking us to exercise 
positive discrimination in favour of weak 
candidates when there are many people, highly 
qualified and well trained, who are finding it 
difficult to get job~ (26) 
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The BMA remained committed to supporting the ODA in its 

efforts to gain equal treatment in relation to the EEC. 

In September 1981, the BMJ reported that the BMA and the 

ODA had once again met the Minister of Health (Dr Gerard 

Vaughn). [BMJ, 283, 26-9-1981; p871l The aim of the 

meeting was to urge the Secretary of State to; 

end the discrimination that prevents 
overseas doctors who are UK nationals from 
practising freely throughout the EEC. (27) 

The BMA's policy on this issue was cited in the article 

as follows: 

all 
fully 
Council 
wi thin 

ci t izens of the Uni ted Kingdom who are 
regi st ered wi t h the General Medi cal 
should be entitled to practise freely 

the countries of the European 
Communi ty. (28) 

The poor quality of postgraduate medical education in 

Bri t ai n, was part of the remi t of The Fourt h Report by 

the Social Services Committee on Medical 

Educat ion. [Short Report: 1982] The Committee 

recognised that poor training of graduate doctors was 

disproportionately felt by women and migrant doctors, 

and had the add-on effect of producing poor career 

out comes for these two groups in part icular. Migrant 

doctors were concentrated in the unpopular specialties 

such as geriat rics, psychiat ry and ment al handicap. and 

suggested that this was particularly unfortunate because 

these specialties required good knowledge of English and 
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a clear understanding of cultural norms, 

to be a problem for some migrant doctors. 

which seemed 

Once again the Committee recognised that the NHS relied 

heavily upon the contribution made by migrant doctors, 

and that they are often unable to compete on equal terms 

with their British trained counterparts in terms of the 

type of training and medical posts they seek. The 

Committee recommended the sponsoring of migrant doctors, 

to ensure that they receive high quality postgraduate 

training and experience while in Britain. In addition, 

they recommended that the Royal COlleges should 

endeavour to advise and support migrant doctors in their 

objective of achieving 'professional qualifications'. 

The call for improved training programmes for migrant 

doctors, did not prevent the occupation from seeking 

further controls on the number of newly arriving migrant 

doctors. In February 1984, the BM] reported that the 

Secretary of the BMA (Dr John Harvard) had written to 

the Home Secretary (Leon Britton) suggesting that work 

permits for a defined period should be introduced for 

medical graduates of overseas countries other than 

EEC. [BM!, 288, 11-2-1984; p506] The communique 

recognised that postgraduate training in Britain is 
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often haphazard and unstructured. As a result migrant 

doctors often do not receive the training they had hoped 

for. This situation was said to be aggravated by the 

unbalanced medical career structure which requires a 

high number of junior hospital doctors to meet service 

needs, and the small number of consultant posts. 

The Secretary of the BMA is reported to have gone on to 

inform the Home Secretary, that the occupation was 

currently discussing proposals to ensure in advance both 

the quality of training which migrant doctors would 

receive in Britain, and the suitability of the 

candidates to undertake it. The Association believed 

that a necessary prerequisite for this initiative would 

be that training programmes should be confined to a 

specified period, which would prevent migrant doctors in 

training to drift into a series of service jobs with 

little training content. Consequently, the Association 

recommended that medical graduates from overseas should 

be reqUired to obtain a work permit of specified 

duration, in the same way all other non-EEC graduates in 

other diSCiplines coming to work in the United Kingdom 

are requi red to. 
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It took less than a year for the occupations 

recommendations to be implemented by the Conservative 

government of the day. In August 1985. the BMJ reported 

on new rules concerning the employment of migrant 

doctors. [BM3, 291, 17-8-1985; p4-94-J From April 1 1985, 

new immigration rules would apply to migrant doctors 

(excluding EEC nationals). Migrant doctors who were 

seeking postgraduate training in the UK would be 

admitted for that purpose for up to four years. To 

obtain permit free training status for this period, they 

must prove to the immigration authorities that their 

training would be in or attached to a hospital, that 

they are registered or eligible to be registered with 

the GMC, and that they intended to to leave the UK on 

completion of training. All other migrant doctors 

coming to Britain for training (excluding EEC nationals) 

would be subject to work permit restrictions. The 

remainder of migrant doctors who come to Britain for 

employment without training would also be subject to 

work permit provisions under British immigration 

legislation, and their prospective employers would have 

to apply for work permits prior to their arrival. 

The article reported that migrant doctors who wished to 

work in general practice as a GP principle or in private 

practice would have to meet self-employment immigration 
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regulat ions. They would have to show there was a need 

for the services they intend to provide, and be able to 

invest £150,000 of their own money in the practice. In 

addition, the doctor would have to show that they would 

be creating new full-time employment for people already 

here and that they would be working full-time 

t hemsel ves. Overseas graduates of UK medical schools 

would normally be able to apply for a twelve month 

extension if they wished to undertake a one-year pre­

registration year in an approved hospital. It was 

envisaged that there would be only two exemptions from 

these new regulat ions. First, dist inguished visiting 

doctors who wished to come to UK for research, teaching, 

or clinical practice would not need a work permit. 

Second, doctors on formal exchange visits would normally 

be exempt. 

In an article earlier in 1985, the BMJ suggested that 

these measures were to be implemented in order to 

prevent the over-supply of migrant doctors and dentists. 

[BMJ, 290, 6-4--1985; p1087J The continued expansion of 

British medical school output in the late-1960's had now 

resulted in the virtual self-sufficient supply of 

doctors and dentists. 
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In this same article, the BMA was reported as welcoming 

the Conservative government's decision to bring migrant 

doctors into line with other groups for purposes of 

immigrat ion cont roI. The Associat ion believed t hat in 

the past uncontrolled immigration had prevented the 

effective alignment between supply of UK doctors and the 

demand for them, and could have led to unemployment of 

UK graduat es. The Associat ion were also pleased that 

bona-fide postgraduate training was now being pursued. 

The occupat ion's successful campaign to have migrant 

doctors included within the same immigration regulations 

as all other migrants to the UK, reflected the broader 

political agenda of the Conservative government to make 

it extremely difficult for migrants and their dependants 

to enter and settle in Britain. The occupation now had 

in place the control measures it required to limit the 

number of black migrant doctors entering the UK, and 

ensure that there were sufficient junior hospital 

training posts for white, British trained doctors. 

To reiterate, it was only when this measure had been 

agreed, that the occupation finally accepted that 

t d t di 1 training in the UK needed to be pos gra ua e me ca 

reformed and expanded. Now that the 'problem' of black 
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migrant doctors appeared to be largely resolved, the 

occupation was willing to consider the introduction of a 

comprehensive and systematic training programme for 

postgraduate junior hospital doctors. 

Three years lat er, the occupat ion had to defend it sel f 

against charges of racism and discriminat ion at one of 

its medical schOOls. 

in 1988, 

The Commission for Racial Equality 

that St George's Hospital Medical reported 

School at the University of London, had been found 

guilty of discrimination on the basis of 'race' and sex 

in its admissions procedure. [CRE: 1988] 

The Medical School had been using a computer program 

since 1982, to select candidates for interview which 

gave differential and less favourable weightings to 

women and black applicants. If an applicant was either 

designated as 'non-caucasian or 'female', a negative 

weighting was ascribed to those candidates, with the 

result that they were significantly less likely to be 

selected for an interview. If the applicant was both a 

woman and black, then she would be doubly 

disadvantaged. [CRE: 1988] 
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The Commission found that the evidence clearly indicated 

that some of those who had been deprived of an interview 

because of the weighting procedure, would have been 

selected for an interview if the weighting had not been 

applied. The report estimated that about siKty black 

and/or women applicants per annum had been denied an 

interview because of this procedure at the Medical 

School. [CRE: 1988] 

The Commission also found that this situation had 

occurred prior to the introduction of the computer 

program. The program had faithfully reproduced the 

earlier selection for interview procedure, which was 

undertaken by a two or three members of the academic 

staff. [CRE: 1988] 

The BMJ responded to the findings of the Commission's 

report in March 1988, and suggested that: 

this is a sad finding ... for the whole 
profession. (29) 

The Leader went on to comment: 

. .. discriminating against all those who have 
foreign names or black faces is an inefficient 
way of excluding those with a poor command of 
English. If the Professional and Linguistic 
Assessment Board examination is not sufficiently 
helpful better ways of testing language must be 
devised and more facilities provided to help 
those who need to improve. (30) 
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The discrimination women faced in seeking entry into St 

George's Hospital Medical School, is particularly 

ironic, given the evidence presented by the Department 

of Health in 1991, that women have a lower failure rate 

through medical school t han men. This finding was part 

of a report by a Joint Working Party into the careers of 

women doct ors. [Depart ment of Heal t h: 1988] 

Part of the report assessed whether men and women 

progressed within the medical career structure of the 

NHS at t he same rat e. This was done by comparing the 

actual progress of women doctors with what might be 

expected had man and women doctors progressed at the 

same rate after their registrable qualification. The 

report concluded: 

(1) Women progress more quickly through the 
earlier stages of their careers, up to 
Senior House Officer level; 

(2) This trend is reversed at registrar level 
and beyond, wi th women progressing less 
quickly than men. The trend becomes most 
marked at consultant level; 

(3) Women doctors are consistently under-
represented at registrar level and above. 
The under-representation of women in these 
grades is statistically significant. Women 
remain over-represented at the lower grades; 

(4) The trends described... are consistent over 
the whole 23 year period covered by this 
survey. (31) 

I t seems t hat black migrant doct ors are not the onl y 

doctor group working in the NHS who are marginalised 

within the 'professional' occupation of medicine. 
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By the mid-1980's, the I occupations 

black migrant doctors was complete. 

racialisation of 

Migrant doctors 

(excluding nationals of the EEC) were from this date 

subject to the same immigration controls as other 

migrants seeking work in the UK. As in the past, the 

occupation justified this change in terms of providing a 

more structured and planned postgraduate training 

programme for migrant doctors working in Britain. The 

real objective was to make it extremely difficult for 

any qualified doctors from the New Commonwealth to enter 

t he UK, and t hereby, prot ect t he career prospect s of 

white British graduates. 

Even when the occupation was charged directly with 

racist discrimination, it could only tamely suggest that 

racism was not an efficient means for excluding black 

medical st udent s. The 
I 

occupations suggestion that if 

the PLAB test was not effective, then other means of 

testing English and better facilities to help doctors 

who need support, is particularly ironic. Systematic 

measures to assist black migrant doctors to come to 

terms with working in a foreign country, within a 

strange medical system, have throughout the history of 

black doctor migration to Britain been conspicuous by 

t here absence. The occupat ion preferred to racial ise 
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these invaluable black migrant doctors, and subject them 

to systematic control and exclusion. 

SUMMARY 

Post-war reconstruction in Britain had left the country 

with acute labour shortages in all the major sectors of 

the economy. The State quickly realised that this 

situation could only be overcome in the short-term by 

the use of migrant labour. Displaced Europeans, ex­

Polish armed forces personnel and migrants from Ireland 

were utilised to help overcome the initial labour 

shortages. 

New Commonwealth migration to Britain, however, had been 

identified as a 'problem' by the first post-war Labour 

government very early in its administration, despite the 

desperate shortage of labour faced by the British 

economy during post-war reconstruction. Both privately 

within Cabinet and publicly through various published 

reports, the 'problems' were identified as including 

both the difficulty of assimilation in terms of their 

differing culture and the potential conflict this may 

produce, and the difficulty of assimilating black 

migrant workers as UK citizens with permanent settlement 
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rights. This was in contrast to the use of European 

migrant labour which could be closely controlled and 

even expell ed if necessary. Black migrant labour was 

perceived as unsuitable for the types of work required 

in terms of their skills and adaptability to different 

more disciplined labour processes. In addition there 

would be the problem of acceptance by the Trade Union 

movement. 

The continued arrival of black migrant workers from the 

New Commonwealth, resulted in the Labour government 

introducing a set of ad hoc administrative measures in 

order to attempt to check the flow. By 1950, the 

government were considering the possi bllH Y of 

introducing immigration control measures. They were not 

implemented, however, primarily due to the fact that any 

such controls could not be introduced without the 

government being criticised as racist. Not only would 

immigration controls designed specifically to limit the 

entry of Black British Subjects undermine the 'open 

door' pol icy enshrined in the 1948 Nat ionali t y Act and 

Britain's role as leader of the Commonwealth, but it 

could not be justified in relation to the large scale 

and largely unrestricted migration of white labour from 

the Irish Republic. 
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This covert political debate appears, however, to have 

been primarily concerned with semi- and unskilled 

migrant labour from the New Commonwealth. Doctor 

migration from the Indian subcontinent did not present a 

'problem' for the State. Indeed, migrant doctors were 

encouraged to come to Britain to train and work, as part 

of Britain's policy of aid to 'developing' New 

Commonwealth countries. 

The Conservative government of 1951 were less concerned 

morally about introducing racist immigration control 

legislat ion, but did recognise the need to build a 

'strong case' in order to justify such action. To this 

end, the government utilised the considerable resources 

of the various government departments to try to prove 

that black migrants were physically weak, mentally slow, 

wi t hout disci pline in t hei r at tit ude to work, were the 

cause of the chronic post-war housing shortage and 

overcrowding, and were responsible for a 

disproportionate amount of street crime. 

The government, however, were unable to sustain their 

strong case for the introduction of immigration 

cont rols. There was very lit t Ie evidence to just i fy the 

allegation that Britain's black population were causing 
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problems for social, economic and political stability. 

The inability to build a 'strong case', however, did not 

prevent the government from continually assessing. 

within Cabinet, the possibility of introducing 

immigration controls. 

While the State was engaged in a covert operation to 

build a strong case to justify the introduction of 

immigration controls, the British , professional' 

occupat ion of medicine were cont inuing to respond to 

the official public policy of the State, which allowed 

unfettered movement within the Commonwealth, by actively 

encouraging doctor migration from India. 

The good relations between the occupation in Britain and 

Indian doctors which had been generated as a result of 

the medical needs of the Second World War, continued 

into the early 1960' s. During the 1950' s, with 

shortages of junior hospital doctors in a rapidly 

expanding NHS, the occupation in Britain actively 

encouraged migration of Indian medical graduates to fill 

these vacancies. I n response tot his demand for medical 

labour power, throughout the 1950' s the GMC continually 

added qualifications from newly established Indian 
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medical colleges for the purposes of registration to 

practice in the UK. 

The findings of the 1957 Willink Committee, which was 

established to determine future medical labour power 

needs in Britain, provided an insight into why doctor 

migration was not perceived as a 'problem' at this time. 

The Committee identified black migrant doctors as a 

transient population, who mainly came to Britain to gain 

postgraduate qualifications and further experience, 

before returning to their country's of origin. In 

addition, the numbers working in Britain at anyone time 

over the previous decade had been very small and 

relatively static. 

These two facts, combined with the belief that the 

output of British medical schools would meet the future 

medical labour power demands of the expanding NHS, 

indicated Britain would not be subject to large numbers 

of black migrant doctors entering the country in the 

future. The medical labour power predictions of the 

Committee, however, grossly underestimated the number of 

doctors the NHS would require. The output of British 

medical schools could not match demand, and the numbers 
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of migrant doctors arriving from the New commonwealth 

increased substantially during the 1960's. 

Continued severe labour shortages generally, did not 

prevent the incumbent Conservative government from 

continuing its campaign to justify the introduction of 

immigration controls. The government's objective was 

given substantial impetus when the debate on the 

'race/immigration' issue moved into the public arena, 

led by the Conservative MP Cyril Osborne. 

The political objective of the public campaign, was to 

link New Commonwealth migration to Britain with disease 

and crime. Conservative party members outside 

parliament began to campaign at the annual party 

conference for the introduction of health checks for 

black migrants on arrival in the UK, and also to ensure 

that they were subject to the same entry restrictions as 

other 'aliens' wishing to enter Britain. 

This public campaign supporting the introduction of 

immigration control was given added weight with the 

civil disturbances in Nottingham and London's Notting 

Hill in the autumn of 1958. The 'problem' of the 
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'race/immigration' issue was brought into sharp focus in 

the public's consciousness with these incidents and the 

media's reporting of t hem as 'race riot s, . The 

, problem' was identified as the black presence in 

Britain. The solution, therefore, was to stop further 

entry into Britain of black migrants from the New 

Commonweal t h. 

The civil disorder of 1958 allowed a small group of 

racist Conservative MPs and other Tory politicians at 

the local level, to organise a more coherent campaign in 

support of immigration controls. The Birmingham based 

BICA was est ablished at this time. This active group 

organised protest meetings, distributed leaflets and 

lobbied t he local press, in order to promot e support for 

the introduction of immigration controls. 

These event s, framed within the 'race/immigration' 

problematic, and the continued arrival of black migrants 

from the New Commonwealth, had shaped public opinion in 

such a way, that by 1961 an opinion poll reported that 

almost three-quarters of the population supported the 

introduction of immigration controls. The Conservative 

government's desire to build a strong case in favour of 

controls had been realised, and in 1962, the 
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Commonwealth Immigrants Act was placed on the statute 

book. The fact that migration from the Irish Republic 

was not to be included under the new Act, illustrated 

clearly the racist basis of the new legislation. The 

Act was intended primarily to control the entry of black 

migrants. 

The laissez-faire attitude afforded migrant doctors 

within the provisions of the 1962 Commonwealth 

Immigrants Act, enabled the British 'professional' 

occupat ion of medicine to cont inue to encourage doctor 

migrat ion from India. Encouragement for migrant doctors 

coming to Britain continued into the early 1960's. 

There was expressed concern, however, about the standard 

of postgraduate training being offered in Britain. 

While this situation applied to all doctors, it seems to 

have been addressed primarily in terms of the problems 

it created for migrant doctors. The occupation 

explained this in relation to the belief that 

postgraduate training in the UK should operate as a form 

of overseas development aid. 

The Lancet, however, was not averse to indicating its 

racist predi lect ions at this time. 

politicised in the early 1960's, 
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expressed about the level of migration from the New 

Commonwealth, the journal was not slow in asserting that 

'black' migrants were the cause of the transmission of 

infectious diseases such as TB, and placed a greater 

burden on the social services. 

In the late 1950's and early 1960's the occupation were 

beginning to adopt a dual response to migrant doctors. 

The important role Indian doctors were performing in an 

expanding NHS was recognised. The quality of those 

doctors, however, had begun to be increasingly brought 

int 0 quest ion. The fact that they were often located 

away from the teaching centres and in poorly supervised 

junior posts with heavy workloads, was perceived as 

being the result of Indian migrant doctors failing to 

match the 'professional' standards of their British 

trained counterparts. The possible introduction of a 

voluntary clinical attachment scheme was presented as 

the solution to assessing the quality of newly arriving 

black migrant doctors. 

The immediate impact of the 1962 Act was to encourage an 

increase in migration from the New Commonwealth in order 

avoid the new controls. Following the Act, the majority 

of New Commonwealth migrants would be dependants of 
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those already settled in the UK. The poltt ical right, 

therefore, believed that the battle to save the' white , 

British way of life' was not yet over. This period saw 

the rise of Powellism. 

The weak minority Labour government of 1964, was not in 

a position to deal with the' race/immigration' issue in 

any syst emat ic way. The result at Smethwick in the 

election meant that Labour wished to remove the 

'race/immigration' issue from the political agenda and 

prevent it being used by unscrupulous politicians. It 

achieved this aim by creating a bi-partisan consensus 

with the Conservative opposition on the issue, through a 

dual policy of strong immigration controls on the one 

hand, and measures to stop racist discrimination and aid 

integration on the other. 

The first results of this dual policy was the 

introduction of the 1965 Race Relations Act, which aimed 

to make racist discrimination in certain public places 

illegal. This was immediately followed by the 

publicat ion of a White Paper on New Commonwealth 

migration, which outlined further control measures. 

This was the first official recognition that Britain had 
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a 'race relations' problem, with the 'problem' 

identified as the presence of black migrants in the UK. 

During this first half of the 1960's the British 

, professional' occupat ion of medicine were campaigning 

to increase controls on black migrant doctors through 

the clinical attachment scheme. The clinical attachment 

scheme was initially on a voluntary basis, but was later 

made compUlsory. It did seem however, that the 

introduction of the scheme was less to do with securing 

adequate 

providing 

medical standards, 

a mechanism through 

and more 

which to 

to do with 

gain greater 

control over black migrant doctors training and working 

in Britain. GMC regulat ions governing migrant doct ors 

who wished to register to practice in Britain were 

already strict, and the Council had no reason to 

question the quality of medical graduates from India. 

The second half of the 1960's saw the Labour government 

continuing with its dualist policy in order to secure 

the reproduction of the bi -part isan consensus on the 

, race/immigrat ion' issue. This appeared to be working 

effectively, until that is, the arrival in Britain of 

Enoch Powell began a campaign, Kenyan Asians in 1967. 

supported by the popular press, to undermine the 
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consensus and create a moral panic over the 

number of Kenyan refugees which might enter 

The Labour government responded to the situation with 

the publication of a new Commonwealth Immigrants Bill in 

1968, which removed the right of free entry to Britain 

to all UK passport holders who did not have a parent or 

grandparent born in Britain. The legislation was 

clearly aimed to prevent the black UK passport holders 

(who would be in the majority of the total number 

holding UK passports) from gaining access to enter 

Bri tain, and therefore, preventing another situation 

similar to the Kenyan Asian incident. 

The debates in the House of Commons during the passage 

of the 1968 immigration legislation illustrated clearly 

how the language of the 'race/immigration' issue had 

come to dominate the discussions. Members of both major 

parties spoke of 'racial purity', 'racial tension'. 

, coloured immigrat ion' , , alien cul tures' , , racial 

prejudice' and 'natural instinct'. 
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The new control legislation was followed by the passage 

of a new Race Relations Act in 1968. It was during this 

time that Powell made his infamous 'rivers of blood' 

speech, which effectively ended the bi-partisan 

consensus on the 'race/immigration' issue, and Labour 

vigorously pushed through the legislation with little 

amendment. Even though Heath sacked Powell from the 

Shadow Cabinet following the speech, the Conservative 

party by this time had itself moved further to the 

political right on the 'race/immigration' issue, calling 

for even stronger controls and financial assistance to 

those black migrants who wished to return to their 

country of birth. 

Meanwhile the British , professional' occupat ion of 

medicines campaign to build a strong case for greater 

control of black migrant doctors was increasingly vocal. 

Migrant doctors generally, and black migrant doctors in 

particular, were being constructed as a 'problem' by the 

occupat ion. Migrant doctors were said to be damaging 

the career prospects of British trained graduates 

through unnecessary competition for junior hospital 

training posts. The occupation argued that migrant 

Indian doctors in particular, were too easily able to 

obtain the necessary employment vouchers to come to 

Britain to train and work. It was also suggested by the 
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occupation that the fact that many migrant doctors were 

in unsuitable posts within the NHS was primarily due to 

their lack of ability. 

The occupation advocated the introduction of the 

American type ECFMG examinat ion, or a compulsory 

cl inical at t achment scheme, and a subst ant ial revision 

of the reciprocity arrangements which were operating 

with overseas medical institutions. It was particularly 

ironic that the justification for the introduction of an 

ECFMG type examinat ion was based on the need to test 

migrant doctors in both competence in English and 

'professional' knowledge. This test does not assess 

competence in English nor does it test the doctors 

ability to apply their 'professional' knowledge in a 

clinical context. 

The inconsistencies in the occupations arguments 

concerning the supposed 'problem' of migrant doctors and 

the GMC's satisfaction with the quality of Indian 

medical graduates, it is clear that the occupation was 

less concerned about the actual , professional 

competence' of black migrant doctors, and was attempting 

to create exclusionary practices in order to reduce the 

competition faced by white British trained doctors. 
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The ideologies of nationalism and professionalism were 

used respectively to identify black migrant doctors as 

the 'problem', and justify increased control measures to 

safeguard medical standards. By labelling them as 

, foreigners', the occupat ion was reproducing the more 

nationalist discourse of Powellism. The defence of 

clinical standards by recourse to the ideology of 

professionalism, operated to distort and obscure the 

real concern of the occupat ion: its sel f-int erest in 

protecting the jobs prospects of white British trained 

doctors. The end result of this period of debate within 

the occupation, was the introduction of a compUlsory 

clinical attachment scheme. 

The Conservative party returned to office with its 

Victory in the 1970 general election. One of the new 

administration's first tasks was not merely to renew 

current immigration 

completely rationalise 

control legislation, 

and extend the racist 

but to 

control 

legislation of the 1960's. This was achieved with the 

1971 Commonwealth Immigrants Act. The distinction 

between patrial and non-patrial of the 1971 legislation 

ensured that those who were given free entry to Britain 

were of the' right stock', ie. white, while those who 

were non-pat rials (ie. black) had to obtain permission 

to enter Britain by applying for a work permit which was 
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strictly regulated. The institutionalisation of racism 

in the practice of the State, had finally been realised. 

The 'race/immigration' issue was not, however, taken off 

the political agenda with the introduction of the 1971 

Act. The arrival of 27,000 Asians from Uganda in 1972, 

ensured that Powell and his cOlleagues, supported by the 

mass media, were able to take the political high ground. 

During this period, the British , professional' 

occupation of medicine had momentarily switched its 

attention to the prospect of doctor migration from 

Britain's impending addition to the EEC. Once again the 

motive for agitation by the occupation was concern over 

competition for jobs which could have occurred with 

unrestricted entry of European doctors. 

justified its position in terms of 

The occupat ion 

its desire to 

safeguard medical standards, the same argument it was 

using to justify increased controls on black migrant 

doctors. 

The GMC, at the beginning of the the 1970' s, had also 

changed its position as a result of the concerted 

campaign of the occupation. The Counci~s review of the 
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regist rat ion procedures rel at ing to migrant doct ors at 

this time, despite no evidence to support allegations of 

incompetence on the part of migrant doctors working in 

Britain, did propose changes in the registration 

regulat ions. In addition, the Council was now prepared 

to support the , 
occupat ions view that reciprocity as a 

condition for recognition of overseas medical 

qualifications for the purposes of registration to 

practiSe in Britain would be severely restricted. The 

GMC, as the regulatory body of the 'professional' 

occupation of medicine, had effectively legitimated the 

occupatiorls claim that the quality of migrant doctors 

generally, and black migrant doctors in particular, were 

suspect. 

The mid-1970's was probably the most significant period 

in the post-1945 racialisation of black migrant doctors, 

with the publication of the Merrison Report. The 

occupations submissions to the Committee emphasised the 

poor quality of black migrant doctors and the supposed 

public concern about this, and advocated testing of 

competence in English and 'professional knowledge'. 

These arguments were also extended to doctor migration 

The from Europe with Britain's entry into the EEC. 

campaign by the occupation against black migrant doctors 

had been so influential, that testing through TRAB was 
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introduced prior to the publication of the Merrison 

Report. 

When the Merrison Report was published, the findings of 

the Committee came out heavily in favour of the 

occupatiods position. As a result, the report gave 

official legitimacy to the belief that migrant doctors 

in general, and black migrant doctors in particular, 

were below the standards necessary to pract i6 e 

competently in Britain. It was argued that it was this 

low level of 'professional standards' which ensured that 

black migrant doctors were concentrated in the lower 

grades and unpopular specialties, and under-represented 

in the higher grades and more popular specialties of 

medicine. 

Testing of migrant doctors was subsequently made a 

provision of the 1978 Medical Act. This was 

supplemented with the introduction of limi ted 

registration with its attendant restrictions. These 

measures, combined with the earlier announcement that 

+0 
reciprocity arrangements werel\be severely restricted, 

meant t hat migrant doct ors were faced with a series of 

obstacles excluding them from equal treatment with their 

British trained counterparts. 
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The findings of the Merrison Report gave authority and 

legitimacy to the occupatio~s allegation that black 

migrant doctors were a 'problem'. The debate within the 

occupation relied on the ideology of professionalism. 

through the defence of 'professional standards' and the 

security of safe medical practise. to justify its 

position in relation to the introduction of a formal 

testing procedure. 

I ronicall y. 

the Merrison 

only a 

Report. 

few years after the publ icat ion of 

defend the interests 

the 

of 

occupation suddenly began to 

migrant doctors. The BMA in 

association with the ODA made representations to the 

government in relation to the fact that British doctors 

working in Britain whose first qualification was 

obtained outside the EEC. were not free to practice 

wi thin the EEC. as allot her EEC doct ors were. This 

support from the BMA. however. was less to do with 

supporting equal treatment for both Commonwealth and 

European migrant doctors, and more to do with a decline 

in the membership of the BMA. 

The main issue for the occupation during this period was 

testing: the formal assessment of both the clinical 

knowledge and competence in English of black migrant 
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doct ors. Once again the discourse used by the 

occupation to identify the group of doctors to be tested 

and justify the introduction of the testing procedure, 

relied on the ideologies 

professionalism respectively. 

of nationalism and 

The 
, 

occupations constant references to lack of 

compet ence in English, served to signi fy black migrant 

doctors as the group to whom the issue of testing was to 

apply. Language as t he primary cultural indi cat or of 

, nat ional origin' became the basis of group 

cat egorisat ion. The discourse no longer required an 

explicit racist content, although the issue of language 

carried the original racist meaning. Lack of competence 

in English was understood to refer primarily to black 

migrant doctors, and it was this group of doctors that 

had to be controlled through a testing procedure. The 

ideology of professionalism was then used to justify 

this position. The safeguarding of clinical standards 

and thereby securing safe medical provision, was 

presented by the occupation as the rationale behind the 

principle of testing migrant doctors. Occupational 

self-interest, however, through a desire to secure the 

job prospects of white, British trained doctors, was the 
, 

real, material basis of the occupations actions. 
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The debates surrounding the deliberations of the 

Merrison Committee t and the implications of its 

publicationt took place during the implementation of the 

1971 Commonweal t h I mmigrat i on Act and t he Labour 

government of 1974. The Conservat i ve government had 

hoped that the 1971 legislation would diffuse the 

'race/immigration' issuet but the passage of the Act led 

to a bifurcation of the political racist discourse. The 

'race/immigration' issue remained politically viable due 

to the arrival of expelled Asians from Uganda in 1972 t 

and the continued entry into Britain of Asian dependants 

from the Indian subcontinent. Alongside the 

, immigrat ion' issue, a racist discourse developed which 

was aimed primarily at West Indian youths born in 

Bri t ain. This involved criminalising young West Indians 

and creating the idea of them as an 'enemy within'. 

The media t however, were not predisposed to draw the 

public's attention to the steadily increasing incidence 

of violent racist at tacks against black people during 

this period. It was not widely reported that members of 

t he black community were more likel y to be the vict ims 

of violent crime than their white counterparts. 
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The 'race/immigration' issue re-emerged in 1976, with 

the arri val of Asian UK passport holders expelled from 

Malawi. The media were not slow in reporting the advent 

of another 'tidal wave' of immigration, even though the 

easily be accommodated within 250 involved could 

existing quotas. 

The Labour government of 1974 introduced the 1976 Race 

Relat ions Act, which considerably strengthened the 

existing legislation, and established the Commission for 

Racial Equality. The Labour movement as a whole was 

involved in ant i-racist measures and campaigns during 

the second half of the 1970' s. The political climate, 

however, was changing. The Conser vat i ve part y under 

That cher was moving tot he right, and her 'swamping' 

speech on national television in 1978 regained the 

political initiative for the ConservativeS. 

The Conservative electoral victory in 1979, brought with 

it not only tougher immigration regulations, but also 

the introduction of a new Nationality Act. The Act 

aimed to bring the definition of citizenship into line 

with the system of immigration controls based on 

pat rial it y. In essence, this meant that non-pat rials 

<ie. black migrants from the New Commonwealth) who were 
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already second class citizens, would have their citizen 

status removed if they did not 'belong' to the UK 

through a 

naturalised 

parent or 

or registered 

grandparent born, adopted, 

as a British citizen, or 

through permanent settlement in the UK. 

The 1981 Nationality Act was the last major new 

legislation introduced, although sUbsequent amendments 

to the Immigration Rules have tended to increase 

controls on the entry of migrants from the New 

Commonwealth to the UK, whilst ensuring that White 

British Subjects are constrained as little as possible. 

Civil disorder on the inner-city streets of Britain kept 

the 'race' high on the political agenda of the early 

1980' s. The anti-police' riots' in Brixton and Toxteth 

during 1982, were condemned as the outcome of the 

criminal activity of young black people, by the 

approach from the government. A tougher 'law and order' 

police was called for. The Conservative government were 

once again reproducing the idea of the 'enemy within' in 

relation to the supposed activities of young black 

Britain's. 
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The Scarman Report on the dist urbances, however, 

provided evidence of 

that the , riots' 

ot her causes. The report argued 

were the outcome of legitimate 

grievances by young black people about the hard policing 

met hods used in t he areas concerned. The racist 

attitudes of some police officers was also criticised. 

The Report recommended that proof of racist behaviour by 

individual officers should be a sackable offence. 

This recommendation of the Scarman Report was vehemently 

opposed by the Police Federation. 

actions, the Metropolitan police 

which identified the perpetrators 

To justify their 

issued crime figures 

by appearance. The 

media, took this information, and presented the general 

public with a tide of propaganda which linked crime with 

Britain's young black population. The media argued that 

the recommendations of the Scarman Report should be 

reconsidered, alleging that the' problem' of the inner 

cities was one of 'black crime' rather than police 

harassment. 

The Falklands conflict provided the Conservative 

government with the opportunity to define 'British 

nationality'. The' victory' in the south atlantic was 

hailed as the result of the spirit of Empire and 
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'British national identity' which this entailed. For 

the Thatcher government, 'British national identity' was 

clearly embodied within British colonial exploitation 

and Empire. By definition, those who had been the 

subject of British rule, were excluded from this idea of 

'national identity'. The white inhabitants of the 

Falkland Isles were British by virtue of their culture. 

Black migrants from the New Commonwealth with a 

different culture, therefore, had a distinct 'national 

origin', and were thereby excluded from being British. 

This period also saw the British , professional' 

occupat ion of medic ine achieve its desi re to rest rict 

ent ry of commonweal t h doct ors even furt her by arguing 

they should come within the regulations of immigration 

legislation as other migrant workers did. This was 

enacted by Norman Fowler in April 1985. Migrant doctors 

(excluding EEC doctors> were for the first time subject 

tot he full regulat ions governing t he issue of work 

permits under the existing immigration legislation. 

Onl y sponsored doct ors were exempt, but even t hey could 

only stay in the UK for a maximum of four years. The 

racialisation of black migrant doctors was now complete. 
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The ideology of professionalism was utilised to justify 

this act ion. The occupat ion persuaded the government 

that effect ive, structured training programmes for 

migrant doctors should be introduced, in order that 

proper training could be provided. This, it was argued, 

would ensure that migrant doctors would not drift into 

service jobs with little training or supervision. In 

this way, 

guarant eed. 

'professional standards' could be almost 

The 'trade off' for this new initiative, 

however, was the strict regulation of entry of black 

migrant doctors through the work permit system. 
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The primary objective of the research was to identify 

and examine the circumstances and processes surrounding 

the migration and racialisation of doctors from the 

Indian subcontinent. The analysis of the historical 

record presented above shows that this racialisation 

process was the outcome of a historically complex set of 

ideological articulations between professionalism on the 

one hand, and racism and nationalism on the other. 

The main conclusion to be drawn from the research in 

relation to this process of ideological articulation, is 

that during the process of racialising black migrant 

doctors, whereby 'professional' criteria were used to 

problematise black migrant 

claims to , professional' 

reinforced. 

The occupation constantly 

doctors, the 

status were 

used the 

\ occupations 

themselves 

language of 

professionalism to justify its position regarding black 

migrant doctors. This discourse focused on maintaining 

'professional' standards through the formal testing of 

the competence of black migrant doctors. The occupation 

was, therefore, able to present itself as the defender 

of clinical standards, and by implication, the guardian 

of quality medical prOVision through the NHS. In this 
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way, 

was 

and 

one result of racialising black migrant doctors, 

that the ideology of professionalism which justifies 

legitimates the occupatiorrs special position was 

reinforced. 

In other words, the occupational racialisation of black 

migrant doct ors met its primary obj ect i ve· of securing 

the self-interest of the occupation by marginal ising 

these doctors within the occupational structure of 

medicine, and therefore, ensured the best training posts 

were available to white British-trained doct ors. 

Simul t aneousl y, however, the racialisation of black 

migrant doctors also operated to reinforce the very 

ideology (the ideology of professionalism) which allowed 

the occupat ion to be successful in this rac ial isat ion 

process in the first place. 

If the occupation had been serious about its concern 

over the 'professional' standards of black migrant 

doctors, however, it could have utilised the energies 

expended 

campaign 

in racialising 

to create a 

black migrant doctors to 

comprehensive and systematic 

training programme for all junior doctors. This, 

however, was not forthcoming until black migrant doctors 

had been included within the immigration regulations 
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that applied to all other black migrants in 1985. This 

is further evidence that the occupation wished to secure 

the existing career structure and the position of white, 

British trained doctors within it, rather than improve 

the training, and therefore, the medical standards of 

all junior doctors. 

The analysis of the historical evidence also supports 

the theoretical assertion made in Chapter II, that ideas 

are not 'free floating' entities unconnected to existing 

material conditions. In both the specific case of 

occupational racism and within the broader political 

cont ext, racism emerged in response to the specific 

material conditions operating at the time. 

In the case of occupational racialisation within 

medicine, within both the IMS and the NHS, competition 

for jobs <and the privileged access to high material 

rewards and status which is associated with these jobs) 

was the material basis for the occupation aiming to 

, problemat ise' Indian doctors. Within the IMS, an 

explicitly racist discourse was invoked in order to 

defend the high status and material rewards associated 

wi t h being a medical officer in the service, at a time 

when increasing 'Indianisation' of the service was 
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threatening the position of these British doctors. 

Within the NHS, increased competition for scarce junior 

hospital training posts, supposedly caused by too many 

black migrant junior doctors entering Britain to train 

and work, was the material basis for the production of a 

racist discourse to problematise black migrant doctors. 

In the case of the broader political context, the post-

1945 racialisation of British politics was the outcome 

of concerns over competition between the white 

indigenous population and black migrants for scarce 

resources in employment, housing and social services. 

This ideology of racism was a modi fied reproduct ion of 

earlier forms of racism which were grounded in Britain's 

involvement in the slave trade and the expansion of 

Empire. Plantocracy and pseudo-scientific racism arose 

out of the need to justify the economic gains made from 

the exploitation and subordination of black people 

throughout the world, which contributed to the 

development 

demonstrated 

of Brit ish capitalism. 

that racism as 

It was also 

an ideology of 

exclusion/inclusion could be made largely redundant if 

the material circumstances warranted. The need to 

recrui t black personnel, bot h doct ors and soldiers, for 

Britain's war effort against Nazism, illustrated this. 
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The spectre of Nazism d it an s subsequent defeat, was 

also implicated in the historical transition from the 

overtly racist discourse of Britain's colonial past, to 

a more covert and implicit racism which manifested 

itself in post-1945 Britain. Nazism had relied on an 

overt racist ideology which advocated the purity of the 

Aryan 'race'. The German people were destined by 

natural superiority to be the leaders of humankind. 

The defeat of Nazism, by implication meant that the 

racist ideology that legi t imat ed it was no longer a 

-to 
valid basis on which~justify and rationalise political 

and national activities. Both the British State and the 

occupation of medicine could no longer rely on an 

explicit racist discourse to defend its interests. The 

supposed 'national' differences of culture replaced 

differentiation by 'race' as the basis for an ideology 

to justify exclusionarylinclusionary practices. This 

transformation is not surprising given the suggested 

symbiotic relationship between the ideologies of racism 

and nationalism identified in Chapter II. 

This process of transformation occurred within the 

broader political context with Powellism in the late 

1960's and early 1970's, and with the issue of 
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nationality legislation in the late 1970' s and early 

1980' s. Within the occupation of medicine, lack of 

competence in English became the central issue. 

Language, which operates as a primary indicator of 

'national origin', became the basis of group 

categorisation. Lack of competence in English was 

understood to refer primarily to black migrant doctors, 

and it was to this group of doctors the proposed 

assessment procedures were primarily addressed. In both 

the broader political context and the occupational 

situation, the ideOlogy of nationalism replaced the 

original racist meaning, and became the basis of 

exclusionary/inclusionary practices. 

The interrelationship between the racism of the broader 

political context and occupational racis~ indicated by 

the above discussion concerning the transformation from 

overt to covert racism, also emerges from the analysis 

of the historical record. This interrelationship occurs 

very early on in the development of the 'race' concept. 

We have seen that medical men such as Robert Knox were 

heavily involved in the creation and reproduction of the 

idea of 'race' and 'nation', where his notion of 

'nation' was grounded in his concept of 'race'. 
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It is reproduced again in three forms in the the late 

1960's and early 1970's. First in relation to the issue 

of 'nat ionality' (see ab) S d the ove . econ , general 

political campaign for health checks on newly arriving 

black migrants was given added authority by the 

involvement of the occupation of medicine in the debate. 

Third, in relation to the 'numbers game' and the 

evocative language of 'immigration invasion'. 

There was a rupture in this relationship in the early 

years of post-1945 migration, which was due in part to 

the general political debate being held in private 

within Cabinet, while the official 

one of an 'open-door' pOlicy. 

St at e position was 

The occupation of 

medicine were obviously eKcluded from this closed 

debate, and therefore, operated on the basis of official 

State policy by encouraging the migration of doctors 

from the Indian subcontinent to fill vacant junior 

hospi tal post s. 

It was indicated in Chapter VI that black migrant 

doctors were not the only doctors working in the NHS who 

are marginalised within the 'professional' occupation of 

medicine. Women doctors appear to have a similar 

profile of disadvantage. This research could, 
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therefore, have implications for how investigations into 

the position of women doctors should be carried out. If 

the disadvantaged position of black migrant doctors can 

be explained in terms of them being a racialised 

fraction of the 'professional' occupation of medicine, 

then women doctors may represent a 'gendered fraction'. 

Women generall yare subj ect to gender ideology, where 

they are associated with supposedly specifically 

'female' thoughts and activities. Women doctors could 

be subject to a 'professionalised' version of this 

ideology within the occupation of medicine. As a 

consequence they could tend to be relegated to those 

medical jobs which are defined on the basis of gender 

ideology as most suitable for women, and therefore, 

face rest ri ct ed access to what would by impl icat ion be 

the more prestigious , male' medical jobs. 

Alternatively, gender ideology could be used to justify 

women's exclusion from the occupation in the first 

place. This could partly explain the adverse weighting 

procedure used at St George's Hospital Medical School. 

-421-



BIB L lOG RAP H Y 

-422-



8ibI iography 

AKRAM, M & ELLIOT, J: Firm But Unfair? Immigration 
Control in the Indian SUbc~o~n~t~i-n-e~n~t~,~T~h~eLE~R~u-nLn--y~m~e~d~e~LTgr~u~s~t~, 
London, 1976. 

ALLEN, 
1975. 

V: Social Analysis, The Moor Press, Shipley, 

ALLSOP, J: Health Policy and the National Health 
Service, Longman, London, 1984. 

AMI N, K: FERNANDES, M: GORDON, 
Discriminat ion in Britain: A Select 
87, Runnymede Trust, London, 1988. 

P: Racism 
Bibliography 

and 
1984 

ANNUAL REPORTS OF THE GENERAL MEDICAL COUNCIL: The 
General Medical Council. London. Annually: 1974 - 1990. 

ANWAR. M & AL I • A:O ""....:v-"e"-'r'-'s=e""a'-"s"----'D~o~c""_'!t~o~r_'s~:'____'='E..!!K~p"-'e::.!r~i =ec!.cn~c~e",---~a~n~d 
EKpectations, Commission for Racial Equality. London, 
1987. 

ASH. R & MITCHELL, B: Doctor Migration 1962-4. with 
addendum. 1964-5, Bri t ish Medi cal Journal, 2 March, 
1968; pp569-74. 

AVINERI. S: The Social and Political Thought of KarL 
MarK, Cambridge University Press. Cambridge, 1968. 

BARTON, L & WALKER, 
Croom Helm. London, 

S (eds): 
1983. 

Race. Class and Educt ion, 

BELL. C & NEWBY. H (eds): Doing Sociological Research, 
Allen & Unwin. London. 1977. 

BENEWICK, R: The Fascist Movement in Britain. Allen 
Lane. London. 1972. 

BEN-TOVIM G et al: Race, Left Strategies and the State, 
in Politics and Power Three; Routledge and Keegan Paul. 
London, 1981: pp 153-83. 

BERGER, H S: Writing for Social Scientists. University 
of Chicago Press. London. 1986 

BESSON, A (ED): Thornton's Medical Books. Libraries and 
Collectors. A Study of Bibliography and the Book Trade 
in Relation to the Medical Sciences. Gower Publishing, 
Aldershot, 1984. 

BLACKBURN. R (ed): Ideology in Social Science, Fontana, 
London, 1972. 

BOSANQUET. N: Immigrants and the NHS. New Societ~ July 
17. 1975: pp130-2. 

-423-



libJ iogrlphy 

BRITISH MEDICAL JOURNAL: Journal of the British Medical 
Association, London, Weekly (1857 - 1990) 

BULMER, M (ed): Sociological Research Met hods: An 
In trod uc t ion, Mac mil=::l~a:"':n::"=":, =-:-L""o.c:n~d~o~n=-, -(.£2~n:";d:!..S.5!e.!..d..!::):.!.,L...-1.rJ9!!:8:J,4~~'=!.i..-..llll 

CALLINICOS, 
Bookmarks, 

A: The Revolutionary Ideas of Marx. 
London, 1983. 

CARCHEDI, G: On the Economic Identification of Social 
Classes, Routledge and Keegan Paul, London, 1977 

CARTER, R: HARRIS, C & JOSHI, S: The 1951-55 
Conservative Government and the Racialisation of Black 
Immigration, POlicy Papers in Ethnic Relations Number 
11, Centre for Research in Ethnic Relations, University 
of WarWick, October, 1987. 

CENTRE FOR CONTEMPORARY CULTURAL STUDIES: 
on Cultural Studies: On Ideology, CCCS, 
Birmingham, 1977. 

Working Paper 
Uni versi t y of 

CENTRE FOR CONTEMPORARY CULTURAL STUDIES: ~T.!..!h£e--..JE::um~p~io!:...r~e=­
Strikes Back: Race and Racism in 70' s Britain. 
Hutchinson, London, 1982. 

CHANSARKAR, B A: Professional Immigrant s: Do They Move 
On?, Race Today, January 1970: pp3-7. 

COMMISSION FOR RACIAL EQUALITY: Formal Investigation: 
Chartered Accountancy Contracts, CRE, London, 1987a. 

COMMISSION FOR RACIAL EQUALITY: Employment of Graduates 
From Et hnic Minori ties: A Research Report, CRE, London, 
1987b. 

COMMISSION FOR RACIAL EQUALITY: Medical School 
Admissions: Report of a Formal Investigation into St 
George's Hospital Medical School, CRE, London, 1988. 

COMMUNI TY RELATIONS COMMI SSI ON: 
Bri t ain: A Select Bi bl iography. 
CommisSion, London (5th ed), 1975. 

Race Relations in 
Community Relations 

COMMUNITY RELATIONS COMMISSION: Doctors from Overseas: A 
Case For Consultation, Community Relations Commission, 
London, 1976. 

COX, C & MEAD, A (eds): The Sociology of Medical 

Practice, Collier/Macmillan, London, 1975. 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH: Women Doctors and Their Careers: 
Report of a Joint Working Party, Department of Health, 
1991. 

-424-



DESAI, A R: Social Background of 
Sangham Books, 5th Edition, London, 

Indian 
1976. 

Bibliography 

Nat ional ism, 

DOYAL ET AL: Migrant Workers in the National Health 
Se r vic e , Pol yt e::=-:c~h~n~i:=-c~-O~f:=~N~o:.!.r-:t~h:---'~L-o-n...!<.d.!.o~n-, ..ll!;:!.D.l!.e~plia!Jr;tt!.m-e----Dn~t~b....!oUlf 
Sociology, 1980. 

DOYAL, 
London, 

L: The Political Economy of Health, 
1983. 

Pl ut 0 Press, 

ESLANG, G; SALAMAN, G; SPEAKMAN, 
Work, Holmes McDougal (Edinburgh), 
the Open University, Milton Keynes, 

EVANS, 
London, 

J M: Immigrat ion Law, 
1983. 

Sweet 

FI ELDI NG, N: The Nat ional Front , 
Paul, London, 1981. 

M (EDS): People and 
in association with 

1975. 

& Maxwell (2nd ed), 

Rout ledge and Keegan 

FOOT, P: Immigration 
Harmondsworth / PengUin, 

and Race in 
London, 1965 

British Poli tics, 

FOOT, P: The Rise of Enoch Powell, PengUin, MiddleseK, 
1969. 

FRYER, P: 
Bri t ain, 

Staying Power: The History of Black People In 
Pl ut 0 Press, London, 1984-. 

FRYER, P: Black People 
Introduction, Pluto Press, 

in the British 
London, 1989. 

Empire: An 

GABRIEL J & BEN-TOVIM G: Marxism and the Concept of 
Racism, Economy and Societ~ Vol. 7, No.2; pp118-54-. 

GISH, 0: The Royal Commission and the Immigrant Doctor, 
Lancet, June 29, 1968: ppl4-23-4-. 

GI SH, 0: Co lour and 
1968, International 
pp1937. 

Skill: British Immigration, 
Migration Review, Autumn 

1955-
1968; 

GISH, 0: AsseSSing Commonwealth Trained Doctors for the 
NHS, Social And Economic Administration, October 1969; 
pp264--72. 

GISH, 0: Doct or Migrat ion and World Health, Occasional 
Papers on Social Administration No. 4-3, Bell & Son, 
London, 1971. 

GISH, 
Road?, 

o & GODFREY, 
New SOCiety, 

M: ~Wh~y~~Dui~d~_t~h~es-_D~o~c~t~o~r~~C~r~o==s~s~~t~h~e 
March 17, 1977: pp539-4-0 .. 

-425-



Bibl iogrlphy 

GOODENOUGH COMMITTTEE: Report of Interdepartmental 
Committee on Medical Schools, Ministry of Health, HMSO, 
London, 1944. 

GORDON, P: Race in Britain: A Research and Information 
Guide, Runnymede Trust, London, 1988. 

GORDON, 
Britain: 
London, 

P & KLUG, F: Racism and Discrimination in 
A Select Bibliography 1970-83. Runnymede Trust, 

1984. 

GREAT BRITAIN: D HSS:D ""-=i~g~e,,-,,s~tL-~o~f"--...!.H.!.Se:..!a",-,l!:..tl<...hu--,S::!..tl<...as...l!.t ...!:.i.Es!..l!t~i~c::..!isi!..-...!f.-!:o:!..Lr 
England and Wales, HMSO, London, Annually (1968 - 1971). 

GREAT BRITAIN: DHSS: Health and Personal Social Service 
Statistics for England, HMSO, London, Annually from 
1972. 

GREAT BRITAIN: HOME 
Commonwealth (part 1), 

OFFICE: Immigrat ion 
HMSO, CMND 2739, London, 

from 
1956. 

the 

GREAT BRITAIN: HOME OFFICE: Control of Immigration 
Statistics, HMSO, London, Annually (1962 onwards). 

GREEN, M & CARTER, R: 'Races' and 'Race-Makers': The 
Poli tics of Racialisat ion. Sage Race Rel at ions 
Abstracts, Vol. 13, No.2, May 1988; pp4-30. 

GUI LLEBAUD REPORT: Report of the Commi t t ee of 
Into the Cost of the NHS, CMD 9663, HMSO, London, 

Enquiry 
1956. 

HALL ET AL: 
1978. 

Policing the Crisis, Macmillan, London, 

HALMOS, P: Professionalisation and Social Change, The 
Sociological Review Monograph 20, University of Keele, 
Staffordshire, December 1973. 

HANDSWORTH LAW CENTRE: Immigrat ion Law Handbook. (2nd 
ed), Handsworth Law Centre, 1980. 

HERAND, 
Uni t 26, 
1978 

B: Professional and Non-Professional Roles 1, 
De 206 26-28, Open University, Milton Keynes, 

HURD, G (ed): Human Societies: 
Sociology, Routledge & Keegan Paul, 

An Introduction 
London, 1973. 

to 

HUSBAND, C (ed): 'Race' in Britain. Hutchinson, London, 
1982. 

J AC KSON, J A: tP~r~o2.f:t.ge~s!..!:s~iLoQIlnl§SL.Jalinl!dL---'P:JrD:.!o~f...5e:.;;sa;s2.1:.i~o~n~a!..l!:..i=..Es;;a!...!=t~i~o~n~, 
Cambridge University Press, London, 1970. 

-426-



8ibJiogrlphy 

M: Race and Health: A Select Bibliography. 
JOHNSON, 
Research 
Warwick, 

Unit on Ethnic Relations, 
1984. 

Uni versi t y of 

JOHNSON, T J: Professions and Power. Macmillan, London, 
1972. 

JOHNSON, T 
Aspects of 

& CAYGILL, M: Community in the Making: 
Britain's Role in the Development of 

Professional 
Commonwealth 

Education in the Commonwealth, Institute of 
Studies, University of London, 1972. 

JOHNSON, T J: Unit 16: Work and Power - Politics of Work 
and Occupation 2. DE 351 16, The Open University, Milton 
Keynes, 1976. 

JONES, K et 
Keegan Paul, 

al: Issues in 
London, 1983. 

Social POlicy. Rout ledge & 

JOSHI, S & CARTER, R: 
of a Racist Britain, 
Winter, 1984: pp53-70 

The Role of Labour in the Creation 
Race and Class, No.3, Vol. XXV, 

KEAT, R & URRAY, J: Social Theory as Science. Routledge 
& Keegan Paul, 1982. 

KETTLE, M & HODGE, L: Uprising, Pan, London, 1982. 

KLEIN, R: The Politics of the National Health Service, 
Longman, London, 1983. 

LAPPING, A: Our Brown Doctors, New Community, July 31, 
1969: pp161-2. 

LARRAIN, J: The Concept of Ideology. Hutchinson, London, 
1979. 

LARRAIN, J: 
1983. 

Marxism and Ideology, Macmillan, London, 

LAYTON-HENRY, Z: 
& Un wi n. London, 

The Politics of Race in Britain, 
1984 

Allen 

LAYTON-HENRY, Z: The State and New Commonwealth 
Immigration: 1951-1956, New Community, No. 1/2, Vol. 
XIV, Autumn 1987: pp64-75. 

LEFANU, W R: Bri t ish Periodicals of Medicine: 
List 1640-1899, Wellcome Unit for Chronological 

History of Medicine, Revised Edi t ion, 1984. 

A 
the 

MACDONALD, 
But t erwort hs, 

I: Immigrat ion 
London, <2nd ed), 

Law 
1983. 

and Pract ice, 

-427-



Bibl iogrlphy 

MADAN, R: 
Comprehensive 

Coloured Minorities in Britain: A 
Bi bl iography 1970 1977, Aldwych Press, 

London, 1979. 

MALDONADO, 
Race Today, 

C & ESWARD, T: M=-==i .. g~r...::a"-,n'-O.t"---,w",o~r~k,,,,e~r-,=s=--~io.!.n~~tc.ih.!..!e=--...!::U~K, 
MaylJune 1983: pp8-9. 

MARX, K: 
Moscow, 1947. 

Wages. Price and Profit. Progress Publ ishers, 

MARX, K & ENGELS, 
Lawrence & Wishart, 

F: The German 
London, 1974. 

Ideology <Part 1 ) , 

MCLELLAN, D (ED): 
University Press, 

Karl Marx: Select ed Wri t ings, 
Oxf ord, 1977. 

Oxford 

MEDICAL ACT 1858: Statutes at Large, Vol. 99, 21-22 VIC, 
1857-58, HMSO, London: pp299-312. 

MEDICAL ACT 1886: Law Reports 1886, Statutes 49-50 VIC, 
Vol. 22, HMSO, London, 1886: pp121-33. 

MEDICAL 
Reports, 
London, 

PRACTITIONERS 
St at ut es 1947, 

1947: pp1989-97. 

AND PHARMACISTS ACT 1947: Law 
10/11/12 George 6, Vol. 1, HMSO, 

MEDICAL ACT 1950: Public General Statutes. 14/15 Geo 6, 
HMSO, London, 1950: pp527-48. 

MEDICAL ACT 1956: Public General Acts and Measures, 4/5 
Eliz II, HMSO, London, 1956: pp959-1006. 

MEDICAL ACT 1969: The Public General Acts. HMSO, London, 
1969: pp1-24. 

MEDICAL ACT 1978: The Public General Acts and General 
SynOd Measures, HMSO, London, 1979: pp19-54. 

MEDI CAL ACT 1983: The Publ i c General Act s and General 
SynOd Measures, HMSO, London, 1983: pp1203-71. 

MERRISON REPORT: Report of the Committee of Inquirey 
into the Regulation of the Medical Profession, Chair: Dr 
A W Merrison, DHSS, CMND 6081, HMSO, London, April 1975 

MILES, R: Racism and Migrant 
Keegan Paul, London, 1982. 

Labour, Routledge and 

MILES, R: Marxism Versus the Sociology of , Race 

Relations' • 
April 1984; 

Ethnic and Racial 
pp217-18. 

-428-

Studies, Vol. 7, No.2, 



MILES, R: Labour Migration. Racism and CaEital 
Accumulat i on in West ern EuroEe Since 1945: An Overview, 
Capital and Clas~ No. 28, Spring 1986: pp49-86. 

MILES, R: Recent Marxist Theories of Nationalism and the 
Issue of Racism. British Journal of Sociology, Vol. 38, 
No.1, 1987: pp24-43. 

MILES, R: Racism, Routledge, London, 1989. 

MI LES, R: What ever HaEpened tot he 
Migration?, Work, employment and Societ~ 
June 1990: pp281-98. 

Sociology of 
Vol. 4, No.2, 

MILES, R & PHIZACKLEA, A: White Man's Country: Racism in 
British Politics, Pluto Press, London, 1984. 

MINUTES OF THE GMC: The General Medical Council, London, 
Annually (1920-1990). 

MOSS, P: An Examination of the Role and Influence of the 
Medical Profession within the National Health Service 
School of Humanities and Cultural Studies, The 
Polytechnic Wolverhampton, June 1986. 

MOSS, P: The 'Professional' OccuEation of Medicine: 
~I~d~e~o~l~o~g~yL-~a~n~d~~C~l~a~s~s~~R~e~l~a~t~i~o~n~s~~i~n~~t~h~e~~N~H~S, School of 
Humanities and Cultural Studies,The Polytechnic 
Wolverhampton, June 1987. 

NAVARRO, V: Class Struggle. The State and Medicine, 
Mart in Robert son, London, 1978. 

PARRY, N & PARRY, 
Croom Helm, London, 

J: The Rise of the Medical Profession, 
1976. 

PATTE RSON, S: loI.!lmm!!!b!i~g~r~aa!n~t £!s_i~n--,I~n~d.!:!u""s~t..!.r-.JYL!:_ .... 1,-"9<...>6"-,0,,---,6,,,-7"-,, 
University Press, London, 1969. 

Oxford 

PHIZACKLEA, A & SOLOMOS, J: The EmEloyment of Migrant 
L!::!.2al.!:b~ol.!u~rL-...li.!n.L.-BB'-lr...lio....!t<Ja;!.i~n ..... : ---,ACL-..!::S!!:e ... l~e""c~t -"B=i~b~l-=-i-",o:.::g~r-::a",<E,,:h'-7-y:, ES RC R e sea r c h 
Unit on Ethnic Relations, St Peters College, Birmingham, 
1984. 

PHIZACKLEA, A: A Sociology of Migration or 'Race 
Relations'? A View From Britain, Current Sociology, Vol. 
32, No.3, Winter 1984: pp199-218 

PLAMENATZ, J: Ideology Macmillan, London, 1971. 

PORRITT REPORT: Medical Aid to Developing Countries: A 
Report by a Working Party Chair: Sir A Porritt, 
Department of Technical Cooperation, HMSO, London, 1963. 

-429-



8 i bl i ogriphy 

PREM 111824), CP 55/113: Memorandum by the Secretary of 
State For Commonwealth Relations, 2 September, 1955. 

PUBLI C RECORDS OFFI CE: 
(Minutes and Memoranda), 
60. 

Records of the Cabinet Office 
CAB 128/129, PRO, London, 1945-

PUBLIC RECORDS OFFICE: 
(Committees), CAB 130, 
London, 1945-1960. 

Records of the Cabinet Office 
131, 132, 134 ( 1945-60) , PRO, 

PUBLIC RECORDS OFFICE: Records of the Prime Ministers 
~~~~~~~~=-~~~~~~~~~ 

Office (Correspondence and Papers), PREM 1, PRO, London, 
1916-1940. 

PUB L I C RECORDS OF F ICE: R=ec:=c'-"o .... r--'d~s~--'o"-f'----'t'-'h'""'e=--~P~r'-i~m""e'--M'-=i-'-'n'-"'i...=s"-'t'-'e"'"'r'--=s 
Office (Correspondence and Papers), PREM 8, PRO, London, 
1945-1951. 

PUBLIC RECORDS OFFICE: Records of the Prime 
Office (Correspondence and Papers) , PREM 
London, 1951-1964. 

PYKE-LEES, W: The Centenary of 
Council 1858-1958, The GMC, London, 

the General 
1958. 

Ministers 
11, PRO, 

Medical 

RACE TODAY: Immigrant Doctors - Guilty By Association, 
Race Today, Apri 1 1971: p 11. 

REX, J: Race Relations in Sociological Theory. 
Weidenfeld & Nicolson, London, 1970. 

REX, J: Race. Colonialism and the City, Routledge & 
Keegan Paul, London, 1973. 

REX, J & TOMLINSON, S: Colonial Immigrants in a British 
~ Routledge & Keegan Paul, London, 1979. 

ROSE, E J B; ET AL: C~o~l~o!.!u~r,----.!a~n~d ___ :::!.C~i~t,-,i .... zo:.;e=:.n.....,.,s~h,-",i~p, Oxford 

University Press, London, 1969. 

ROYAL COMMISSION ON POPULATION, CMND 7695, HMSO, London, 
1949. 

ROYAL COMMISSION ON THE NATIONAL HEALTH SERVICE: CMND 
7615, HMSO, London, 1979. 

SAYER, D: Method and Dogma In Historical Materialism. 
Soci 01 ogi cal Revi ew, Vol. 23, No.4, 1975: pp779-810. 

SAYER: D: Marx's Method, The Harvester Press, Sussex, 
1979. 

-430-



Sib} iogrlphy 

SCASE, R 
Control, 

(ed): Industrial Society: Class, 
Allen & Unwin, London, 1977. 

Cleavage and 

SCHOEN, 
London, 

D: Enoch Powell and the Powellites, 
1977. 

Macmillan, 

SHORT REPORT: Fourth Report of the Social Services 
Commi t t ee 0 n Med"";"i~c-=a=l:-=-'::E:-d:-u~c'>':='al="t~i~o--!n'--, .--!:!H..!..MS-O..J!..!, ±s:.L-o-nS:d~o"-'n~,!:U:-1-9.i82..!1~.LY"!"'s:~2. 

SIVANANDAN, A: 
Bi bliography, 
ed), 1969. 

Coloured Immigrants in Britain: A Select 
Institute of Race Relations, London, <3rd 

SIVANANDAN, A: A Different Hunger, Pluto Press, London, 
1982. 

SIVANANDAN, A: Race, Class and the State: The Black 
Experience in Britain, Race and Class, Vol. 27, No. 4-, 
Spring 1976; pp34-7-68. 

SIVANANDAN, A: Imperialism and Disorganic Development in 
the Silicon Age, Race and Class, Vol. 21, No.2, Autumn 
1979; ppl11-26. 

SMITH, D 
Service, 

J: Overseas Doctors in 
Policy Studies Institute, 

the Nat ional 
London, 1980. 

Health 

SOLOMOS, J: Trends in the Political Analysis of Racism. 
Political Stud:1.es, Vol. 34-, 1986: pp313-24-. 

T A YL OR, R:T ..!..~h~e,,---.!N~a~t-=ic.J::02n~a~l=--~F...!..r~o:!.!n..!..t~--=i..!..n!--...!E,,-,n:.!<g~1-=i-=s,...h"----,Pc..;o=l-=.i-"t.....,i,-"c....,s",-,, 
Macmillan, London, 1982. 

THE LANCET: London, Weekly (1823-1990). 

THE OPEN UNI VE RS I TY: LP.!.r..l=oL!f~e=.;s2..s~i~o~n~a!..:l"---~a~n~d~...!..N~o:!.!n~-~P.Lr-=ow.f..!:e"-'s~s::<.t:..i ""o....,n""a...:..l 
Roles 1. DE 206 26-28, The Open University, Milton 
Keynes, 1978. 

TINKER, 
Indian 
Press, 

H: A New Syst em of Sl ave Labour: The Export of 
Labour Overseas 1830-1920, Oxford University 

Oxf ord, 1974-. 

TODD REPORT: Royal Commission on Medical Education, 
(Lord Todd Chairperson), HMSO, London, CMND 3569, April 
1968. 

UNIT FOR MANPOWER STUDIES: The Role of Migrants in the 
Labour Market, A project report for the Department of 
Employment, HMSO, London, November 1976. 

WALKER, ~ The National Front, Fontana, London, 1982. 

-431-



WALTON, J i BEESON, P B; BODLEY 
Oxford Companion to Medicine: Vol. 
Press, Oxf ord, 1986. 

WILDING, P: Professional Power 
Routledge and Keegan Paul, London, 

Sib} iography 

SCOTT, R (EDS): The 
1, Oxford University 

and Social 
1982. 

Welf are, 

WI LLI AMS, E: Capitalism and Slavery, Andre Deut sch, 
London, 1964. 

WI LLI NK COMMI TTEE: Report of the Commi t t ee to Consi der 
the Future Numbers of Medical Practitioners and the 
Appropriate Intake of Medical Students, Chair: Sir H 
Willink, Ministry of Health, HMSO, London, 1957. 

WRIGHT, E 0: Class Crisis and the State, New Left Books, 
London, 1978 

WRIGHT, E 0: Classes, Verso, London, 1985 

WRIGHT, E 0 (ed) : The Debate On Classes, Verso, London, 
1989. 

-432-


	WRAP_THESIS_Moss_1991.pdf
	306820.pdf
	306820_0001
	306820_0002
	306820_0003
	306820_0004
	306820_0005
	306820_0006
	306820_0007
	306820_0008
	306820_0009
	306820_0010
	306820_0011
	306820_0012
	306820_0013
	306820_0014
	306820_0015
	306820_0016
	306820_0017
	306820_0018
	306820_0019
	306820_0020
	306820_0021
	306820_0022
	306820_0023
	306820_0024
	306820_0025
	306820_0026
	306820_0027
	306820_0028
	306820_0029
	306820_0030
	306820_0031
	306820_0032
	306820_0033
	306820_0034
	306820_0035
	306820_0036
	306820_0037
	306820_0038
	306820_0039
	306820_0040
	306820_0041
	306820_0042
	306820_0043
	306820_0044
	306820_0045
	306820_0046
	306820_0047
	306820_0048
	306820_0049
	306820_0050
	306820_0051
	306820_0052
	306820_0053
	306820_0054
	306820_0055
	306820_0056
	306820_0057
	306820_0058
	306820_0059
	306820_0060
	306820_0061
	306820_0062
	306820_0063
	306820_0064
	306820_0065
	306820_0066
	306820_0067
	306820_0068
	306820_0069
	306820_0070
	306820_0071
	306820_0072
	306820_0073
	306820_0074
	306820_0075
	306820_0076
	306820_0077
	306820_0078
	306820_0079
	306820_0080
	306820_0081
	306820_0082
	306820_0083
	306820_0084
	306820_0085
	306820_0086
	306820_0087
	306820_0088
	306820_0089
	306820_0090
	306820_0091
	306820_0092
	306820_0093
	306820_0094
	306820_0095
	306820_0096
	306820_0097
	306820_0098
	306820_0099
	306820_0100
	306820_0101
	306820_0102
	306820_0103
	306820_0104
	306820_0105
	306820_0106
	306820_0107
	306820_0108
	306820_0109
	306820_0110
	306820_0111
	306820_0112
	306820_0113
	306820_0114
	306820_0115
	306820_0116
	306820_0117
	306820_0118
	306820_0119
	306820_0120
	306820_0121
	306820_0122
	306820_0123
	306820_0124
	306820_0125
	306820_0126
	306820_0127
	306820_0128
	306820_0129
	306820_0130
	306820_0131
	306820_0132
	306820_0133
	306820_0134
	306820_0135
	306820_0136
	306820_0137
	306820_0138
	306820_0139
	306820_0140
	306820_0141
	306820_0142
	306820_0143
	306820_0144
	306820_0145
	306820_0146
	306820_0147
	306820_0148
	306820_0149
	306820_0150
	306820_0151
	306820_0152
	306820_0153
	306820_0154
	306820_0155
	306820_0156
	306820_0157
	306820_0158
	306820_0159
	306820_0160
	306820_0161
	306820_0162
	306820_0163
	306820_0164
	306820_0165
	306820_0166
	306820_0167
	306820_0168
	306820_0169
	306820_0170
	306820_0171
	306820_0172
	306820_0173
	306820_0174
	306820_0175
	306820_0176
	306820_0177
	306820_0178
	306820_0179
	306820_0180
	306820_0181
	306820_0182
	306820_0183
	306820_0184
	306820_0185
	306820_0186
	306820_0187
	306820_0188
	306820_0189
	306820_0190
	306820_0191
	306820_0192
	306820_0193
	306820_0194
	306820_0195
	306820_0196
	306820_0197
	306820_0198
	306820_0199
	306820_0200
	306820_0201
	306820_0202
	306820_0203
	306820_0204
	306820_0205
	306820_0206
	306820_0207
	306820_0208
	306820_0209
	306820_0210
	306820_0211
	306820_0212
	306820_0213
	306820_0214
	306820_0215
	306820_0216
	306820_0217
	306820_0218
	306820_0219
	306820_0220
	306820_0221
	306820_0222
	306820_0223
	306820_0224
	306820_0225
	306820_0226
	306820_0227
	306820_0228
	306820_0229
	306820_0230
	306820_0231
	306820_0232
	306820_0233
	306820_0234
	306820_0235
	306820_0236
	306820_0237
	306820_0238
	306820_0239
	306820_0240
	306820_0241
	306820_0242
	306820_0243
	306820_0244
	306820_0245
	306820_0246
	306820_0247
	306820_0248
	306820_0249
	306820_0250
	306820_0251
	306820_0252
	306820_0253
	306820_0254
	306820_0255
	306820_0256
	306820_0257
	306820_0258
	306820_0259
	306820_0260
	306820_0261
	306820_0262
	306820_0263
	306820_0264
	306820_0265
	306820_0266
	306820_0267
	306820_0268
	306820_0269
	306820_0270
	306820_0271
	306820_0272
	306820_0273
	306820_0274
	306820_0275
	306820_0276
	306820_0277
	306820_0278
	306820_0279
	306820_0280
	306820_0281
	306820_0282
	306820_0283
	306820_0284
	306820_0285
	306820_0286
	306820_0287
	306820_0288
	306820_0289
	306820_0290
	306820_0291
	306820_0292
	306820_0293
	306820_0294
	306820_0295
	306820_0296
	306820_0297
	306820_0298
	306820_0299
	306820_0300
	306820_0301
	306820_0302
	306820_0303
	306820_0304
	306820_0305
	306820_0306
	306820_0307
	306820_0308
	306820_0309
	306820_0310
	306820_0311
	306820_0312
	306820_0313
	306820_0314
	306820_0315
	306820_0316
	306820_0317
	306820_0318
	306820_0319
	306820_0320
	306820_0321
	306820_0322
	306820_0323
	306820_0324
	306820_0325
	306820_0326
	306820_0327
	306820_0328
	306820_0329
	306820_0330
	306820_0331
	306820_0332
	306820_0333
	306820_0334
	306820_0335
	306820_0336
	306820_0337
	306820_0338
	306820_0339
	306820_0340
	306820_0341
	306820_0342
	306820_0343
	306820_0344
	306820_0345
	306820_0346
	306820_0347
	306820_0348
	306820_0349
	306820_0350
	306820_0351
	306820_0352
	306820_0353
	306820_0354
	306820_0355
	306820_0356
	306820_0357
	306820_0358
	306820_0359
	306820_0360
	306820_0361
	306820_0362
	306820_0363
	306820_0364
	306820_0365
	306820_0366
	306820_0367
	306820_0368
	306820_0369
	306820_0370
	306820_0371
	306820_0372
	306820_0373
	306820_0374
	306820_0375
	306820_0376
	306820_0377
	306820_0378
	306820_0379
	306820_0380
	306820_0381
	306820_0382
	306820_0383
	306820_0384
	306820_0385
	306820_0386
	306820_0387
	306820_0388
	306820_0389
	306820_0390
	306820_0391
	306820_0392
	306820_0393
	306820_0394
	306820_0395
	306820_0396
	306820_0397
	306820_0398
	306820_0399
	306820_0400
	306820_0401
	306820_0402
	306820_0403
	306820_0404
	306820_0405
	306820_0406
	306820_0407
	306820_0408
	306820_0409
	306820_0410
	306820_0411
	306820_0412
	306820_0413
	306820_0414
	306820_0415
	306820_0416
	306820_0417
	306820_0418
	306820_0419
	306820_0420
	306820_0421
	306820_0422
	306820_0423
	306820_0424
	306820_0425
	306820_0426
	306820_0427
	306820_0428
	306820_0429
	306820_0430
	306820_0431
	306820_0432
	306820_0433


